LANTERMAN DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES SERVICES ACT AND RELATED LAWS

January 2021

State of California Department of Developmental Services

FOREWORD

This compilation, prepared by the Legislative Counsel, includes the 2020 revisions to the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act and related laws (Divisions 4.1, 4.5, and 4.7 of the Welfare and Institutions Code and Title 14 of the Government Code).

This edition shows all sections as they are in effect on and after January 1, 2021.

History notes in parentheses following headings or sections reflect only the latest legislative action preceding this publication. The statutory record may be consulted to determine prior history in any particular instance.

For more information, please contact:

California Department of Developmental Services

1215 O St. Sacramento, CA 95814 Telephone (916) 654–1884 TTY 711

The Lanterman Act and related laws are also available in a digital format on the DDS website:

www.dds.ca.gov

State of California

Gavin Newsom

Governor

Mark Ghaly MD, MPH

Secretary, California Health and Human Services Agency

Nancy Bargmann

Director, Department of Developmental Services

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Sections

EXCERPTS FROM WELFARE AND INSTITUTIONS CODE

DIVISION 4.1. D	4400–4499	
TAKTI. OLIVI	ERAL ADMINISTRATION, POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE DEPARTMENT	4400–4437
PART 2. ADM	4400–4437	
TAKT 2. ADM	4440–4499	
Chapter 1.	THE DEVELOPMENTALLY DISABLED Jurisdiction and General Government	4440–4474.8
Chapter 2.	Boards of Trustees and Other Advisory	4440-4474.0
Chapter 2.	Boards Boards	4475–4478
Chapter 3.		4480–4499
	ERVICES FOR THE DEVELOPMENTALLY	4400-4499
DIVISION 4.3. S	DISABLED	4500-4885
Chapter 1.	Title and Intent	4500–4665
Chapter 1.3.	Persons With Developmental Disabilities	4300-4301.3
Chapter 1.5.	Bill of Rights	4502-4505
Chapter 1.6.	General Provisions	4507–4519.8
Chapter 2.	State Council On Developmental Disabilities	4520–4555
Article 1.	Composition and Appointments	4520–4523
Article 1. Article 2.	Conflict of Interest	4520-4525
Article 2. Article 3.		4530
Article 3.	Designated State Agency Organization	4535
Article 4. Article 5.	State Council Functions	4540–4541
		4340-4341
Article 6.	State Council Regional Offices and	1511 1510
A 4: 1 7	Advisory Committees	4544–4548
Article 7.	State Council Costs and Support Services	4550–4555
Chapter 3.	California Developmental Disabilities	4561 4560
CI	State Plan	4561–4568
Chapter 4.	Quality Assessments	4571–4572
Chapter 5.	Regional Centers for Persons With	1600 1660 55
	Developmental Disabilities	4620–4669.75
Article 1.	Regional Center Contracts	4620–4639.75
Article 1.1.	Regional Center Worker Retention	4639.80–4639.83
Article 2.	Regional Center Responsibilities	4640–4659.2
Article 2.5.	Interagency Dispute Resolution	4659.5–4659.8
Article 2.6.	Third–Party Liability	4659.10–4659.24
Article 3.	Regional Center Board Meetings	4660–4669
Article 4.	Regional Center Alternatives for	
	Service Delivery	4669.2–4669.75
Chapter 6.	Development and Support of Community	
	Facilities and Programs	4670–4698.1
Article 1.	General	4670
Article 2.	Planning and Developing New and	
	Expanded Programs and Facilities	4675–4679.1
Article 3.	Rates of Payment for Community	
	Living Facilities	4680–4684

Article 3.5.	Adult Residential Facilities for Persons with Special Health Care Needs	4684.50–4684.75
Article 3.6.	Enhanced Behavioral Supports Homes	4684.80–4684.86
Article 3.0. Article 4.	Services and Supports for Persons	4004.00-4004.00
Afficie 4.	Living in the Community	4685–4689.8
Article 5.	Regional Center Rates for	4005-4007.0
Titlete 5.	Nonresidential Services	4690–4694
Article 6.	Residential Facility Staff Training	4695–4695.2
Article 7.	Regional Center Clients Requiring	10,5 10,5.2
THUCK 7.	Mental Health Services	4696-4697
Article 8.	Community Crisis Home Certification	4698–4698.1
Chapter 7.	Appeal Procedure	4700–4731
Article 1.	Definitions	4700–4704.6
Article 2.	General Provisions	4705–4707
Article 3.	Fair Hearing Procedure	4710–4714
Article 4.	Services Pending Final Administrative	
	Decision	4715-4716
Article 5.	Access to Records	4725-4731
Chapter 7.5.	Residential Care Facility Appeals Procedures	4740-4748
Chapter 8.	Evaluation	4750-4754
Chapter 9.	Budgetary Process and Financial Provisions	4775-4792
Chapter 10.	Judicial Review	4800-4806
Chapter 11.	Guardianship and Conservatorship	4825
Chapter 12.	Community Living Continuums	4830-4846
Chapter 13.	Habilitation Services For Persons	
1	With Developmental Disabilities	4850-4867
Chapter 14.	Employment	4868-4870
Chapter 15.	Qualified ABLE Program	4875-4885
DIVISION 4.7. P	PROTECTION AND ADVOCACY AGENCY	4900-4906
Chapter 1.	Definitions	4900-4906
E	XCERPTS FROM GOVERNMENT C	CODE
TITLE 14. CALI	FORNIA EARLY INTERVENTION	
C1	SERVICES ACT	95000–95029.5
	General Provisions	95000–95004
Chapter 2.	Administration	95006–95009
Chapter 3.	State Interagency Coordination	95012
Chapter 4.	Eligibility	95014
Chapter 5.	Services	95016–95022
Chapter 6.	Funding	95024
Chapter 7.	Data Collection	95026
Chapter 8.	Regulations	95028
Chapter 9.	Evaluation	95029–95029.5
IIILE 14. CALI	FORNIA EARLY INTERVENTION	05000 05004
CI 1	SERVICES ACT	95000-95004
Chapter 1.		95000-95004
Article 1.	General Provisions	95000-95004

EXCERPTS FROM WELFARE AND INSTITUTIONS CODE

DIVISION 4.1. DEVELOPMENTAL SERVICES

(Division 4.1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

PART 1. GENERAL ADMINISTRATION, POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE DEPARTMENT

(Part 1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4400. There is in the Health and Welfare Agency a State Department of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4401. As used in this division:

- (a) "Department" means the State Department of Developmental Services.
- (b) "Director" means the Director of Developmental Services.
- (c) "State hospital" means any hospital specified in Section 4440.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4404. The department is under the control of an executive officer known as the Director of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4405. With the consent of the Senate, the Governor shall appoint to serve at his pleasure, the Director of Developmental Services. He shall have the powers of a head of a department pursuant to Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 11150) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, and shall receive the salary provided for by Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 11550) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code.

Upon recommendation of the director, the Governor may appoint a chief deputy director of the department who shall hold office at the pleasure of the Governor. The salary of the chief deputy director shall be fixed in accordance with law.

(Amended by Stats. 1978, Ch. 432.)

4406. The State Department of Developmental Services succeeds to and is vested with the duties, purposes, responsibilities, and jurisdiction exercised by the State Department of Health with respect to developmental disabilities on the date immediately prior to the date this section becomes operative.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4407. The State Department of Developmental Services shall have possession and control of all records, papers, offices, equipment, supplies, moneys, funds, appropriations, land, and other property real or personal held for the benefit or use of the Director of Health in the performance of his duties, powers, purposes, responsibilities, and jurisdiction that are vested in the State Department of Developmental Services by Section 4406.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4408. All officers and employees of the Director of Health who on the operative date of this section are serving in the state civil service, other than as temporary employees, and engaged in the performance of a function vested in the State Department of Developmental Services by Section 4406 shall be transferred to the State Department of Developmental Services. The status, positions, and rights of such persons shall not be affected by the transfer and shall be retained by them as officers and employees of the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to the State Civil Service Act, except as to positions exempt from civil service.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4409. All regulations heretofore adopted by the State Department of Health pursuant to authority now vested in the State Department of Developmental Services by Section 4406 and in effect immediately preceding the operative date of this section shall remain in effect and shall be fully enforceable unless and until readopted, amended or repealed by the Director of Developmental Services.

(Amended by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

- 4410. With the approval of the Department of General Services and for use in the furtherance of the work of the State Department of Developmental Services, the director may accept any or all of the following:
 - (a) Grants of interest in real property.
- (b) Grants of money received by this state from the United States, the expenditure of which is administered through or under the direction of any department of this state.
- (c) Gifts of money from public agencies or from persons, organizations, or associations interested in scientific, educational, charitable, or mental health fields.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 144, Sec. 80. (AB 1847) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4411. The department may expend in accordance with law all money now or hereafter made available for its use, or for the administration of any statute administered by the department.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4412. The department may expend money in accordance with law for the actual and necessary travel expenses of officers and employees of the department who are authorized to absent themselves from the State of California on official business.

For the purposes of this section and of Sections 11030 and 11032 of the Government Code, the following constitutes, among other purposes, official business for said officers and employees for which such officers and employees shall be allowed actual and necessary traveling expenses when incurred either in or out of this state upon approval of the Governor and Director of Finance:

Attending meetings of any national association or organization having as its principal purpose the study of matters relating to administration of institutions, and care and treatment of developmentally disabled patients; conferring with officers or employees of the United States or other states, relative to problems of institutional care, treatment or management; and obtaining information therefrom, which information would be useful in the conduct of institutional, psychiatric, medical, and similar activities of the State Department of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4413. The department may appoint and fix the compensation of such employees as it deems necessary, subject to the laws governing civil service.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4414. When convening any task force or advisory group, the department shall make its best effort to ensure representation by consumers and family members representing California's multicultural diversity.

(Added by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 1. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4415. Except as in this chapter otherwise prescribed, the provisions of the Government Code relating to state officers and departments shall apply to the State Department of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4415.5. (a) The Chief of the Office of Protective Services, who has the responsibility and authority to manage all protective service components within the department's law enforcement and fire protection divisions, including those at each state developmental center, shall be known as the Director of Protective Services. The director shall be an experienced law enforcement officer with a Peace Officers Standards and Training Management Certificate or higher, and with extensive management experience directing uniformed peace officer and investigation operations.
- (b) The Director of Protective Services shall be appointed by, and shall serve at the pleasure of, the Secretary of California Health and Human Services.

(Added by Stats. 2012, Ch. 660, Sec. 2. (SB 1051) Effective September 27, 2012.)

4416. Unless otherwise indicated in this code, the State Department of Developmental Services has jurisdiction over the execution of the laws relating to the care, custody, and treatment of developmentally disabled persons, as provided in this code.

As used in this division, "establishment" and "institutions" include every hospital, sanitarium, boarding home, or other place receiving or caring for developmentally disabled persons.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4416.5. The State Department of Developmental Services may contract with one or more qualified organizations to provide the services required by Section 1919 of the Social Security Act (P.L. 100–203) to persons eligible for those services who are not otherwise within the scope of Division 4.1 (commencing with Section 4400), Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500), Division 6 (commencing with Section 6000), or Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 7500) of Division 7. Contracts entered into pursuant to this section may be awarded on either a competitive bidding basis or on a noncompetitive bidding basis.

(Added by Stats. 1989, Ch. 973, Sec. 2. Effective September 29, 1989.)

- 4417. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services may:
- (1) Disseminate educational information relating to the prevention, diagnosis and treatment of persons with intellectual disabilities.

- (2) Upon request, advise all public officers, organizations and agencies interested in the developmental disabilities of the people of the state.
- (3) Conduct educational and related work that will tend to encourage the development of proper facilities for persons with developmental disabilities throughout the state.
- (b) The department may organize, establish, and maintain community mental health clinics for the prevention, early diagnosis, and treatment of intellectual disability. These clinics may be maintained only for persons not requiring institutional care, who voluntarily seek the aid of the clinics. These clinics may be maintained at the locations in the communities of the state designated by the director, or at any institution under the jurisdiction of the department designated by the director.
- (c) The department may establish rules and regulations that are necessary to carry out this section. This section does not authorize any form of compulsory medical or physical examination, treatment, or control of any person.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 144, Sec. 81. (AB 1847) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4418. The State Department of Developmental Services may obtain psychiatric, medical and other necessary aftercare services for judicially committed patients on leave of absence from state hospitals by contracting with any city, county, local health district, or other public officer or agency, or with any private person or agency to furnish such services to patients in or near the home community of the patient. Any city, county, local health district, or other public officer or agency authorized by law to provide mental health and aftercare services is authorized to enter such contracts.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4418.2. The department shall support, utilizing regional resource development projects, the activities specified in Sections 4418.25, 4418.3, and 4418.7.

(Added by Stats. 2002, Ch. 1161, Sec. 27. Effective September 30, 2002.)

- 4418.25. (a) (1) The department shall establish policies and procedures for the development of an annual community placement plan by regional centers. The community placement plan shall be based upon an individual program plan process as referred to in subdivision (a) of Section 4418.3 and shall be linked to the development of the annual State Budget. The department's policies shall address statewide priorities, plan requirements, and the statutory roles of regional centers, developmental centers, and regional resource development projects in the process of assessing consumers for community living and in the development of community resources.
- (2) (A) In addition to the existing priorities to support the closure of the developmental centers and the development of services and supports to transition individuals from restrictive settings, including institutions for mental disease, the department also shall establish guidelines by which community placement plan funds appropriated through the budget process may be utilized for community resource development to address the needs for services and supports of consumers living in the community in accordance with Section 4679.

- (B) The department may allocate funds to regional centers for purposes of community resource development as provided in this paragraph when the department determines that sufficient funding has been appropriated and reserved for a fiscal year for development of the resources that are necessary to address the needs of persons moving from a developmental center pursuant to Section 4474.11, and no sooner than 30 days after the department has provided notice of this determination to the Joint Legislative Budget Committee and the appropriate policy and fiscal committees of the Legislature.
- (b) (1) To reduce reliance on developmental centers and mental health facilities, including institutions for mental disease as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5, for which federal funding is not available, and out–of–state placements, the department shall establish a statewide specialized resource service that does all of the following:
 - (A) Tracks the availability of specialty residential beds and services.
 - (B) Tracks the availability of specialty clinical services.
- (C) Coordinates the need for specialty services and supports in conjunction with regional centers.
- (D) Identifies, subject to federal reimbursement, developmental center services and supports that can be made available to consumers residing in the community, when no other community resource has been identified.
- (2) By September 1, 2012, regional centers shall provide the department with information about all specialty resources developed with the use of community placement plan funds and shall make these resources available to other regional centers.
- (3) When allocating funding for community placement plans, priority shall be given to the development of needed statewide specialty services and supports, including regional community crisis homes.
- (4) If approved by the director, funding may be allocated to facilities that meet the criteria of Sections 1267.75 and 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (5) The department shall not provide community placement plan funds to develop programs that are ineligible for federal funding participation unless approved by the director.
- (c) (1) The community placement plan shall provide for dedicated funding for comprehensive assessments of developmental center residents, for identified costs of moving individuals from developmental centers to the community, and for deflection of individuals from developmental center admission. The plans shall, where appropriate, include budget requests for regional center operations, assessments, resource development, and ongoing placement costs. These budget requests are intended to provide supplemental funding to regional centers. The plan is not intended to limit the department's or regional centers' responsibility to otherwise conduct assessments and individualized program planning, and to provide needed services and supports in the least restrictive, most integrated setting in accord with the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500)).

- (2) (A) Regional centers shall complete a comprehensive assessment of a consumer residing in a developmental center on July 1, 2012, who meets both of the following criteria:
- (i) The consumer is not committed pursuant to Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code.
 - (ii) The consumer has not had such an assessment in the prior two years.
- (B) The assessment shall include input from the regional center, the consumer, and, if appropriate, the consumer's family, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, and shall identify the types of community-based services and supports available to the consumer that would enable the consumer to move to a community setting. Necessary services and supports not currently available in the community setting shall be considered for development pursuant to community placement planning and funding.
- (C) Regional centers shall specify in the annual community placement plan how they will complete the required assessment and the timeframe for completing the assessment for each consumer. Initial assessments pursuant to this paragraph for individuals residing in a developmental center on July 1, 2012, shall be completed by December 31, 2015, unless a regional center demonstrates to the department that an extension of time is necessary and the department grants such an extension.
- (D) The assessment completed in the prior two years, or the assessment completed pursuant to the requirements of this section, including any updates pursuant to subparagraph (E), shall be provided to both of the following:
- (i) The individual program planning team and clients' rights advocate for the regional center in order to assist the planning team in determining the least restrictive environment for the consumer.
- (ii) The superior court with jurisdiction over the consumer's placement at the developmental center, including the consumer's attorney of record and other parties known to the regional center. For judicial proceedings pursuant to Article 2 (commencing with Section 6500) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6, the comprehensive assessment shall be included in the regional center's written report required by Section 6504.5. For all other proceedings, the regional center shall provide the comprehensive assessment to the court and parties to the case at least 14 days in advance of regularly scheduled judicial review. This clause shall not apply to consumers committed pursuant to Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code.
- (E) The assessments described in subparagraph (D) shall be updated annually as part of the individual program planning process for as long as the consumer resides in the developmental center. To the extent appropriate, the regional center shall also provide relevant information from the statewide specialized resource service. The regional center shall notify the clients' rights advocate for the regional center of the time, date, and location of each individual program plan meeting that includes discussion of the results of the comprehensive assessment and updates to that assessment. The regional center shall provide this notice as soon as practicable following the completion of the comprehensive assessment or update and not less than 30 calendar days before the meeting. The clients' rights advocate may participate in the meeting unless the consumer objects on his or her own behalf.

- (d) The department shall review, negotiate, and approve regional center community placement plans for feasibility and reasonableness, including recognition of each regional centers' current developmental center population and their corresponding placement level, as well as each regional centers' need to develop new and innovative service models. The department shall hold regional centers accountable for the development and implementation of their approved plans. The regional centers shall report, as required by the department, on the outcomes of their plans. The department shall make aggregate performance data for each regional center available, upon request, as well as data on admissions to, and placements from, each developmental center.
- (e) Funds allocated by the department to a regional center for a community placement plan developed under this section shall be controlled through the regional center contract to ensure that the funds are expended for the purposes allocated. Funds allocated for community placement plans that are not used for that purpose may be transferred to Item 4300–003–0001 for expenditure in the state developmental centers if their population exceeds the budgeted level. Any unspent funds shall revert to the General Fund.
- (f) Commencing May 1, 2013, and then on April 1, 2014, and on April 1 annually thereafter, the department shall provide to the fiscal and appropriate policy committees of the Legislature, and to the contractor for regional center clients' rights advocacy services under Section 4433, information on efforts to serve consumers with challenging service needs, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) For each regional center, the number of consumers admitted to each developmental center, including the legal basis for the admissions.
- (2) For each regional center, the number of consumers described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 7505 who were admitted to Fairview Developmental Center by court order pursuant to Article 2 (commencing with Section 6500) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6, and the number and lengths of stay of consumers, including those who have transitioned back to a community living arrangement.
- (3) Outcome data related to the assessment process set forth in Section 4418.7, including the number of consumers who received assessments pursuant to Section 4418.7 and the outcomes of the assessments. Each regional center, commencing March 1, 2013, and then on February 1, 2014, and on February 1 annually thereafter, shall provide the department with information on alternative community services and supports provided to those consumers who were able to remain in the community following the assessments, and the unmet service needs that resulted in any consumers being admitted to Fairview Developmental Center.
- (4) Progress in the development of needed statewide specialty services and supports, including regional community crisis options, as provided in paragraph (3) of subdivision (b). Each regional center shall provide the department with a report containing the information described in this paragraph commencing March 1, 2013, and then on February 1, 2014, and on February 1 annually thereafter.
- (5) Progress in reducing reliance on mental health facilities ineligible for federal Medicaid funding, and out-of-state placements, including information on the

utilization of those facilities, which shall include, by regional center, all of the following:

- (A) The total number and age range of consumers placed in those facilities.
- (B) The number of admissions.
- (C) The reasons for admissions by category, including, but not limited to, incompetent-to-stand-trial (IST) commitment, Section 6500 commitment, crisis stabilization, and lack of appropriate community placement.
 - (D) The lengths of stay of consumers.
 - (E) The type of facility.
- (6) Information on the utilization of facilities serving consumers with challenging service needs that utilize delayed egress devices and secured perimeters, pursuant to Section 1267.75 or 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code, including the number of admissions, reasons for admissions, and lengths of stay of consumers, including those who have transitioned to less restrictive living arrangements.
- (7) If applicable, any recommendations regarding additional rate exceptions or modifications beyond those allowed for under existing law that the department identifies as necessary to meet the needs of consumers with challenging service needs.
- (g) Each regional center, commencing March 1, 2013, and then on February 1, 2014, and on February 1 annually thereafter, shall provide information to the department regarding the facilities described in paragraph (6) of subdivision (f), including, but not limited to, the number of admissions, reasons for admissions, and lengths of stay of consumers, including those who have transitioned to less restrictive living arrangements.
- (h) Each institution for mental disease that has admitted a regional center consumer in the preceding year shall report on February 1, 2016, and on February 1 annually thereafter, to the contractor for regional center clients' rights advocacy services under Section 4433, all of the following:
 - (1) The total number and age of consumers placed in that facility.
 - (2) The number of admissions.
 - (3) The reasons for admissions by category.
 - (4) The lengths of stay of consumers.
 - (5) The funding source.

(Amended by Stats. 2018, Ch. 92, Sec. 221. (SB 1289) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4418.3. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature to ensure that the transition process from a developmental center to a community living arrangement is based upon the individual's needs, developed through the individual program plan process, and ensures that needed services and supports will be in place at the time the individual moves. It is further the intent of the Legislature that regional centers, developmental centers, and regional resource development projects coordinate with each other for the benefit of their activities in assessment, in the development of individual program plans, and in planning, transition, and deflection, and for the benefit of consumers.
- (b) As individuals are identified for possible movement to the community, an individual planning meeting shall be initiated by the developmental center, which

shall notify the planning team, pursuant to subdivision (j) of Section 4512, and the regional resource development project of the meeting. The regional resource development project shall make services available to the developmental center and the regional center, including, but not limited to, consultations with the planning teams and the identification of services and supports necessary for the consumer to succeed in community living.

- (c) The development of the individual program plan shall be consistent with Sections 4646 and 4646.5. For the purpose of this section, the planning team shall include developmental center staff knowledgeable about the service and support needs of the consumer.
- (d) Regional resource development project services may include providing information in an understandable form to consumers and, where appropriate, their families, conservators, legal guardians, or authorized representatives, that will assist them in making decisions about community living and services and supports. This information may include affording the consumer the opportunity to visit a variety of community living arrangements that could meet his or her needs. If the visits are not feasible, as determined by the planning team, a family member or other representative of the consumer may conduct the visits. Regional resource development projects may be requested to facilitate these visits. The availability of this service shall be made known by the planning team to consumers and, where appropriate, their families, conservators, legal guardians, or authorized representative.
- (e) Once the individual program plan is completed and providers of services and supports are identified and agreed to, pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4646.5, and no less than 15 days prior to the move, unless otherwise ordered by a court, a transition conference, which may be facilitated by a regional resource development project, shall be held. Participants in the transition conference shall include, but not be limited to, the consumer, where appropriate the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, a regional center representative, a developmental center representative, and a representative of each provider of primary services and supports identified in the individual program plan. This meeting may take place in the catchment area to which the consumer is moving. If necessary, conferees may participate by telephone or video conference. The purpose of this conference shall be to ensure a smooth transition from the developmental center to the community.
- (f) The department, through the appropriate regional resource development project, shall provide, in cooperation with regional centers and developmental centers, followup services to help ensure a smooth transition to the community. Followup services shall include, but shall not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Regularly scheduled as well as on an as-needed basis, contacts and visits with consumers and service providers during the 12 months following the consumers movement date.
- (2) Participation in the development of an individual program plan in accordance with Sections 4646 and 4646.5.
 - (3) Identification of issues that need resolution.

- (4) Arrangement for the provision of developmental center services, including, but not limited to, medication review, crisis services, and behavioral consultation.
- (g) To ascertain that the individual program plan is being implemented, that planned services are being provided, and that the consumer and, where appropriate the consumer's parents, legal guardian, or conservator, are satisfied with the community living arrangement, the regional center shall schedule face—to—face reviews no less than once every 30 days for the first 90 days. Following the first 90 days, and following notification to the department, the regional center may conduct these reviews less often as specified in the individual program plan.
- (h) The regional center and the regional resource development project shall coordinate their followup reviews required pursuant to subdivisions (f) and (g) and shall share with each other information obtained during the course of the followup visits.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 1161, Sec. 29. Effective September 30, 2002.)

4418.5. The department may provide protective social services for the care of developmentally disabled patients released from state hospitals of the department or to prevent the unnecessary admission of developmentally disabled persons to hospitals at public expense or to facilitate the release of developmentally disabled patients for whom such hospital care is no longer the appropriate treatment; provided that such services may be rendered only if provision for such services is made in the California Developmental Disabilities State Plan.

The department, to the extent funds are appropriated and available, shall pay for the cost of providing for care in a private home for developmentally disabled persons described in, and subject to the request and plan conditions of, the immediately preceding paragraph. The monthly rate for such private home care shall be set by the department at an amount which will provide the best possible care at minimum cost and also insure:

- (1) That the person will receive proper treatment and may be expected to show progress in achieving the maximum adjustment toward returning to community life; and
- (2) That sufficient homes can be recruited to achieve the stated objectives of this section.

It is the legislative intent that the department may make the fullest possible use of available resources in serving developmentally disabled persons.

The department may provide services pursuant to this section directly or through contract with public or private entities.

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any contract or grant entered into with a public or private nonprofit corporation for the provision of services to developmentally disabled persons may provide for periodic advance payments for services to be performed under such contract. No advanced payment made pursuant to this section shall exceed 25 percent of the total annual contract amount.

The department may provide protective social services, including the cost of care in a private home pursuant to this section or in a suitable facility as specified in Section 7354, for judicially committed developmentally disabled patients released from a state hospital on leave of absence or parole, and payments therefor shall be

made from funds available to the department for that purpose or for the support of patients in state hospitals.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 1142.)

4418.6. The department may establish within its family care program respite care services for the developmentally disabled. Such respite care services may be available to both family home caretakers and to persons referred by the regional centers for the developmentally disabled. For purposes of this section, respite care means temporary and intermittent care provided for short periods of time.

The rate of reimbursement for such respite care service shall be established by the department after it conducts a study to determine if there are increased costs inherent in the provision of an intermittent and irregular service.

(Added by renumbering Section 10053.9 by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

- 4418.7. (a) (1) If the regional center determines, or is informed by the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative that the community placement of a consumer is at risk of failing, and that admittance to an acute crisis home operated by the department is a likelihood, or the regional center is notified by a court of a potential admission to an acute crisis home operated by the department, the regional center shall immediately notify the appropriate regional resource development project, the consumer, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, or conservator, and the regional center clients' rights advocate. For purposes of this section, "acute crisis home operated by the department" includes the acute crisis centers at Fairview Developmental Center and Sonoma Developmental Center.
- (2) For purposes of this section, notification to the clients' rights advocate for the consumer's regional center shall include a copy of the most recent comprehensive assessment or updated assessment, and the time, date, and location of an individual program plan meeting held pursuant to subdivision (b). The regional center shall provide this notice as soon as practicable, but not less than seven calendar days prior to the meeting.
- (b) In these cases, the regional resource development project shall immediately arrange for an assessment of the situation, including, visiting the consumer, if appropriate, determining barriers to successful integration, and recommending the most appropriate means necessary to assist the consumer to remain in the community. The regional center shall request assistance from the statewide specialized resource service pursuant to Section 4418.25, as necessary, in order to determine the most appropriate means necessary to assist the consumer to remain in the community and shall provide the information obtained from the statewide specialized resource service to the regional resource development project. If, based on the assessment, the regional resource development project determines that additional or different services and supports are necessary, the department shall ensure that the regional center provides those services and supports on an emergency basis. An individual program plan meeting, including the regional resource development project's representative, shall be convened as soon as possible to review the emergency services and supports and determine the consumer's ongoing needs for services and supports. The regional resource

development project shall follow up with the regional center as to the success of the recommended interventions until the consumer's living arrangement is stable.

- (c) (1) If the regional resource development project determines, based on the assessment conducted pursuant to subdivision (b), that the consumer referred to the regional resource development project by the court cannot be safely served in an acute crisis home operated by the department, the department shall notify the court in writing.
- (2) (A) If the regional resource development project, in consultation with the regional center, the consumer, and the consumer's parents, legal guardian, or conservator, when appropriate, determines that admittance to an acute crisis home operated by the department is necessary due to an acute crisis, as defined in paragraph (1) of subdivision (d), the regional center shall immediately pursue the obtainment of a court order for short–term admission and crisis stabilization.
- (B) (i) The regional resource development project, in consultation with the regional center, the consumer, and, when appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, shall not make a determination that admittance to an acute crisis home operated by the department is necessary due to an acute crisis, as defined in paragraph (1) of subdivision (d), unless the determination includes a regional center report detailing all considered community—based services and supports, including a community crisis home certified pursuant to Article 8 (commencing with Section 4698) of Chapter 6 of Division 4.5, and an explanation of why those options could not meet the consumer's needs at the time of the determination.
- (ii) For purposes of complying with clause (i), the regional center shall not be required to consider out–of–state placements or mental health facilities, including institutions for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5, that are ineligible for federal Medicaid funding.
- (d) (1) For purposes of this section, an "acute crisis" means a situation in which the consumer meets the criteria of Section 6500 and, as a result of the consumer's behavior, all of the following are met:
 - (A) There is imminent risk for substantial harm to the consumer or others.
- (B) The service and support needs of the consumer cannot be met in the community, including with supplemental services, as set forth in subparagraph (F) of paragraph (9) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, and emergency and crisis intervention services, as set forth in paragraph (10) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648.
- (C) Due to serious and potentially life-threatening conditions, the consumer requires a specialized environment for crisis stabilization.
- (2) For purposes of paragraph (1), out-of-state placements or mental health facilities and other facilities, including institutions for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5, for which federal Medicaid funding is not available, shall not be deemed to be supplemental services or emergency and crisis intervention services.
- (e) When an admission occurs due to an acute crisis, all of the following shall apply:

- (1) As soon as possible following admission to an acute crisis home operated by the department, a comprehensive assessment shall be completed by the regional center in coordination with the regional resource development project and the acute crisis service staff. The comprehensive assessment shall include the identification of the services and supports needed for crisis stabilization and the timeline for identifying or developing the services and supports needed to transition the consumer back to a noncrisis community setting. The regional center shall immediately submit a copy of the comprehensive assessment to the committing court. Immediately following the assessment, and not later than 30 days following admission, the regional center and the acute crisis home operated by the department shall jointly convene an individual program plan meeting to determine the services and supports needed for crisis stabilization and to develop a plan to transition the consumer into community living pursuant to Section 4418.3. The clients' rights advocate for the regional center shall be notified of the admission and the individual program plan meeting and may participate in the individual program plan meeting unless the consumer objects on their own behalf.
- (2) If transition is not expected within 90 days of admission, an individual program plan meeting shall be held to discuss the status of transition and to determine if the consumer is still in need of crisis stabilization. If crisis services continue to be necessary, the regional center shall submit to the department an updated transition plan and a request for an extension of stay at the acute crisis home operated by the department of up to 90 days.
- (3) (A) A consumer shall reside in an acute crisis home operated by the department no longer than six months before being placed into a community living arrangement pursuant to Section 4418.3, unless, prior to the end of the six months, all of the following have occurred:
- (i) The regional center has conducted an additional comprehensive assessment based on information provided by the regional center, and the department determines that the consumer continues to be in an acute crisis.
- (ii) The individual program planning team has developed a plan that identifies the specific services and supports necessary to transition the consumer into the community, and the plan includes a timeline to obtain or develop those services and supports.
- (iii) The committing court has reviewed and, if appropriate, extended the commitment.
- (B) The clients' rights advocate for the regional center shall be notified of the proposed extension pursuant to clause (iii) of subparagraph (A) and the individual program plan meeting to consider the extension, and may participate in the individual program plan meeting unless the consumer objects on their own behalf.
- (C) (i) A consumer's placement at an acute crisis home operated by the department shall not exceed one year unless both of the following occur:
- (I) The regional center demonstrates significant progress toward implementing the plan specified in clause (ii) of subparagraph (A) identifying the specific services and supports necessary to transition the consumer into the community.

- (II) Extraordinary circumstances exist beyond the regional center's control that have prevented the regional center from obtaining those services and supports within the timeline based on the plan.
- (ii) If both of the circumstances described in subclauses (I) and (II) of clause (i) exist, the regional center may request, and the committing court may grant, an additional extension of the commitment, not to exceed 30 days.
- (D) Consumers placed in the community after admission to an acute crisis home operated by the department pursuant to this section shall be considered to have moved from a developmental center for purposes of Section 4640.6.
- (f) The department shall collect data on the outcomes of efforts to assist at–risk consumers to remain in the community. The department shall make aggregate data on the implementation of the requirements of this section available, upon request.
- (g) Commencing January 1, 2015, admissions to an acute crisis home operated by the department pursuant to a court order for an acute crisis, as described in this section, shall be limited to the acute crisis center at the Fairview Developmental Center, the acute crisis center at the Sonoma Developmental Center, or another acute crisis home operated by the department.
- (h) The acute crisis center at the Fairview Developmental Center and the acute crisis center at the Sonoma Developmental Center shall each consist of one unit that is distinct from other residential units at the developmental center and shall each serve no more than five consumers. Crisis center residents may participate in day, work, and recreation programs, and other developmental center facility activities, outside of the acute crisis unit, when the individual program plan identifies it is appropriate and consistent with the individual's treatment plan. The acute crisis centers shall assist the consumer with transitioning back to their prior residence, or an alternative community–based residential setting, within the timeframe described in this section.
- (i) The department may execute leases, lease–purchases, or leases with the option to purchase for real property necessary for the establishment or maintenance of Stabilization, Training, Assistance and Reintegration (STAR) homes to serve as acute crisis homes operated by the department.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 24. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020.)

4419. Within the limits of available funds it is the intent of the Legislature that the department shall require all personnel working directly with patients to complete, within a reasonable time after the effective date of this section or after their appointments, whichever is later, or have completed, training with regard to the care and treatment of such patients.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4420. In order to assure an adequate number of qualified psychiatric technicians, psychiatrists, physicians and surgeons, psychologists, nurses, social workers, laboratory and other technicians, and ancillary workers, the department shall negotiate with any or all of the following: the University of California, the state colleges, the community colleges, private universities and colleges, and public and private hospitals, and arrange such affiliations or make such contracts for educational or training programs and awards training grants or stipends as may be

necessary. Arrangements may be made in the hospitals and clinics operated by the department for the clinical experience essential to such educational and training programs, and positions in the department as interns and residents may be established.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 373.)

4421. In order to assure an adequate number of qualified psychiatrists and psychologists with forensic skills, the State Department of Developmental Services shall plan with the University of California, private universities, and the California Postsecondary Education Commission, for the development of programs for the training of psychiatrists and psychologists with forensic skills.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4422. The department may examine all public and private hospitals, boarding homes or other establishments whether or not licensed by the department, receiving or caring for developmentally disabled persons and may inquire into their methods of government, and the treatment of all patients thereof.

It may examine the condition of all buildings, grounds, or other property connected with such institutions, and may inquire into all matters relating to their management. For the purposes specified in this paragraph the department shall have free access to the grounds, buildings, and books and papers of any such institution, and every person connected therewith shall give such information and afford such facilities for examination or inquiry as the department requires.

Any evidence found of suspected licensing violations shall be reported immediately to the State Department of Health Services or the State Department of Social Services, whichever has jurisdiction.

(Amended by Stats. 1978, Ch. 432.)

4423. In every place in which a developmentally disabled person may be involuntarily held, the persons confined therein shall be permitted access to and examination or inspection of copies of this code.

(Added by Stats, 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4424. The department shall adopt, for all hospitals, rules and regulations, books of record for all departments, blank forms for clinical records and other purposes, questions for examination of employees, and questions for examination, in all the different branches of medicine and surgery and especially in the subject of diseases affecting the brain and nervous system, of all officers and interns, for the special use of the hospital.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4425. The department shall keep in its office a record showing the following facts concerning each patient in custody in the several institutions:
 - (a) Name, residence, sex, age, place of birth, occupation, and civil condition.
 - (b) The date of commitment, and the respective names and residences of
 - (1) The person who made the petition for commitment,
 - (2) The persons who signed the medical certificate, and
 - (3) The judge who made the order of commitment.

- (c) The name of the institution in which he is confined, the date of his admission thereto, and whether he was brought from his home or from another institution. If he was brought from another institution, the record shall show also the name of that institution, by whom he was brought therefrom and his condition.
- (d) If discharged, the date of discharge, to whose care he was committed, and whether recovered, improved, unimproved, or not in need of commitment.
 - (e) If transferred, for what cause the transfer was made, and to what institution.
 - (f) If dead, the date and cause of death.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4426. The department may inquire into the manner in which a person with an intellectual disability who is subject to commitment, not confined in a state hospital, is cared for and maintained. If, in its judgment, the person is not properly and suitably cared for, the department may apply to a judge of the superior court for an order to commit him or her to a state hospital under the provisions of this code. This order shall not be made unless the judge finds, and certifies in the order, that the person is not properly or suitably cared for by his or her relatives, legal guardian, or conservator, or that it is dangerous to the public to allow him or her to be cared for and maintained by the relatives, legal guardian, or conservator.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 457, Sec. 47. (SB 1381) Effective January 1, 2013.)

4427. When the department has reason to believe that any person held in custody as developmentally disabled is wrongfully deprived of his liberty, or is cruelly or negligently treated, or that inadequate provision is made for the skillful medical care, proper supervision, and safekeeping of any such person, it may ascertain the facts. It may issue compulsory process for the attendance of witnesses and the production of papers, and may exercise the powers conferred upon a referee in a superior court. It may make such orders for the care and treatment of such person as it deems proper.

Whenever the department undertakes an investigation into the general management and administration of any establishment or place of detention for the developmentally disabled, it may give notice of such investigation to the Attorney General, who shall appear personally or by deputy, to examine witnesses in attendance and to assist the department in the exercise of the powers conferred upon it in this code.

The department may at any time cause the patients of any county or city almshouse to be visited and examined, in order to ascertain if developmentally disabled persons are kept therein.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4427.5. (a) (1) A developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility shall immediately, but no later than within two hours of the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility observing, obtaining knowledge of, or suspecting abuse, report the following incidents involving a resident to the local law enforcement agency having jurisdiction over the city or county in which the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility is located, regardless of

whether the Office of Protective Services has investigated the facts and circumstances relating to the incident:

- (A) A death.
- (B) A sexual assault, as defined in Section 15610.63.
- (C) An assault with a deadly weapon, as described in Section 245 of the Penal Code, by a nonresident of the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility.
- (D) An assault with force likely to produce great bodily injury, as described in Section 245 of the Penal Code.
 - (E) An injury to the genitals when the cause of the injury is undetermined.
 - (F) A broken bone when the cause of the break is undetermined.
- (2) If the incident is reported to the law enforcement agency by telephone, a written report of the incident shall also be submitted to the agency, within two working days.
- (3) The reporting requirements of this subdivision are in addition to, and do not substitute for, the reporting requirements of mandated reporters, and any other reporting and investigative duties of the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility and the department as required by law.
- (4) This section does not prevent the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility from reporting any other criminal act constituting a danger to the health or safety of the residents of the developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility to the local law enforcement agency.
- (b) (1) The department shall report to the agency described in subdivision (i) of Section 4900 any of the following incidents involving a resident of a developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility:
- (A) Any unexpected or suspicious death, regardless of whether the cause is immediately known.
- (B) Any allegation of sexual assault, as defined in Section 15610.63, in which the alleged perpetrator is an employee or contractor of a developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility.
- (C) Any report made to the local law enforcement agency in the jurisdiction in which the facility is located that involves physical abuse, as defined in Section 15610.63, in which a staff member is implicated.
- (2) A report pursuant to this subdivision shall be made no later than the close of the first business day following the discovery of the reportable incident. The report shall include the unique identifier of the person involved, and the name, street address, and telephone number of the facility.
 - (c) The department shall do both of the following:
- (1) Annually provide written information to every employee of a developmental center or State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility regarding all of the following:
- (A) The statutory and departmental requirements for mandatory reporting of suspected or known abuse.
- (B) The rights and protections afforded to individuals' reporting of suspected or known abuse.

- (C) The penalties for failure to report suspected or known abuse.
- (D) The telephone numbers for reporting suspected or known abuse or neglect to designated investigators of the department and to local law enforcement agencies.
- (2) On or before August 1, 2001, in consultation with employee organizations, advocates, consumers, and family members, develop a poster that encourages staff, residents, and visitors to report suspected or known abuse and provides information on how to make these reports.
- (d) A failure to report an incident under subdivision (a) shall be deemed a class B violation as provided in Section 1424.6 of the Health and Safety Code if the incident occurs in a distinct part long-term health care facility. If the incident occurs in the general acute care hospital or acute psychiatric hospital portion of the developmental center, a failure to report the incident under subdivision (a) shall be subject to a civil penalty specified in Section 1280.4 of the Health and Safety Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 7. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4427.7. (a) Designated investigators of developmental centers shall request a sexual assault forensic medical examination for any resident of a developmental center who is a victim or reasonably suspected to be a victim of sexual assault, as defined in Section 15610.63, performed at an appropriate facility off the grounds of the developmental center in accordance with Sections 13823.5 to 13823.12, inclusive, of the Penal Code, which includes, but is not limited to, the requirement that the law enforcement agency having jurisdiction over the city or county in which the developmental center is located be notified by the person performing the sexual assault forensic medical examination and that consent is obtained as required by subdivisions (a) and (c) of Section 13823.11 of the Penal Code.
- (b) The sexual assault forensic medical examination described in subdivision (a) may be performed at a developmental center by an independent sexual assault forensic examiner designated to perform examinations of victims of sexual assault in the jurisdiction of the developmental center only if it is deemed safer for the victim and the developmental center's examination facilities are equipped with forensic examination and evidence collection capability comparable to that of the designated community examination facility, as determined by the independent sexual assault forensic examiner.

(Added by Stats. 2013, Ch. 724, Sec. 6. (SB 651) Effective January 1, 2014.)

4428. When complaint is made to the department regarding the officers or management of any hospital or institution for the developmentally disabled, or regarding the management of any person detained therein or regarding any person held in custody, the department may, before making an examination regarding such complaint, require it to be made in writing and sworn to before an officer authorized to administer oaths. On receipt of such a complaint, sworn to if so required, the department shall direct that a copy of the complaint be served on the authorities of the hospital or institution or the person against whom complaint is made, together with notice of the time and place of the investigation, as the department directs.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4429. The department shall biennially report to the Legislature its acts and proceedings for the two years ending the June 30th last preceding, with such facts regarding the management of the institution for the developmentally disabled as it deems necessary for the information of the Legislature, including estimates of the amounts required for the use of such hospitals and the reasons therefor, and including annual reports for each state hospital.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4430. The department shall report to the Legislature the prospective needs for the care, custody, and treatment of developmentally disabled persons, together with its recommendations therefor. For the purpose of preventing overcrowding, it shall recommend such plans for the development of additional medical facilities as, in its judgment, will best meet the requirements of such persons.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4431. Charges made by the department for the care and treatment of each patient in a facility maintained by the department shall not exceed the actual cost thereof as determined by the director in accordance with standard accounting practices. The director is not prohibited from including the amount of expenditures for capital outlay or the interest thereon, or both, in his determination of actual cost.

As used in this section, the terms "care" and "care and treatment" include care, treatment, support, maintenance, and other services rendered by the department to a patient in the state hospital or other facility maintained by or under the jurisdiction of the department.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4432. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services shall report proposed allocations for level–of–care staffing in state hospitals that serve persons with developmental disabilities that shall include the following:
- (1) All assumptions underlying estimates of state hospital developmentally disabled population.
- (2) A comparison of the actual and estimated population levels for the year to date. If the actual populations differ from the estimated population by 50 or more, the department shall include in its reports a description of the change and the fiscal impact. The department shall make this information available to the Legislature during the budget process, but no later than January 10 of each year and no later than the release of the May revision of the Governor's proposed budget each year.
- (b) The department shall provide the information required by subdivision (a) on the same dates as specified in subdivision (a) to the State Council on Developmental Disabilities created by Section 4520. The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall provide the Legislature with review and comment on the information in a report.

(Amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 713, Sec. 34. Effective September 15, 1992.)

- 4433. (a) The Legislature finds and declares all of the following:
- (1) The State of California accepts its responsibility to ensure and uphold the rights of persons with developmental disabilities and an obligation to ensure that laws, regulations, and policies on the rights of persons with developmental disabilities are observed and protected.

- (2) Persons with developmental disabilities are vulnerable to abuse, neglect, and deprivations of their rights.
- (3) Clients' rights advocacy services provided by the regional centers, the advocacy services currently provided by the department at the state developmental centers, and the services provided by the department's Office of Human Rights may have conflicts of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest.
- (4) The services provided to individuals with developmental disabilities and their families are of such a special and unique nature that they cannot satisfactorily be provided by state agencies or regional centers and must be contracted out pursuant to paragraph (3) of subdivision (b) of Section 19130 of the Government Code.
- (b) (1) To avoid the potential for a conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest, beginning January 1, 1998, the department shall contract for clients' rights advocacy services. The department shall solicit a single statewide contract with a nonprofit agency that results in at least three responsive bids that meet all of the criteria specified in paragraph (2) to perform the services specified in subdivision (d). If three responsive bids are not received, the department may rebid the contract on a regional basis, not to exceed three regional contracts and one contract for developmental centers and headquarters.
 - (2) Any contractor selected shall meet the following requirements:
- (A) The contractor can demonstrate the capability to provide statewide advocacy services to individuals with developmental disabilities living in developmental centers and in the community.
- (B) The contractor does not directly or indirectly provide services to individuals with developmental disabilities, except advocacy services.
- (C) The contractor has knowledge of the service system, entitlements, and service rights of persons receiving services from regional centers and in state hospitals.
- (D) The contractor can demonstrate the capability of coordinating services with the protection and advocacy agency specified in Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900).
- (E) The contractor has not provided any services, except advocacy services, to, or been employed by, any regional center or the Association of Regional Center Agencies during the two-year period prior to the effective date of the contract.
- (c) For the purposes of this section, the Legislature further finds and declares that because of a potential conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest, the goals and purposes of the regional center clients' rights advocacy services, the state hospitals, and the services of the Office of Human Rights, cannot be accomplished through the utilization of persons selected pursuant to the regular civil service system, nor can the services be provided through the department's contracts with regional centers. Accordingly, contracts into which the department enters pursuant to this section are permitted and authorized by paragraphs (3) and (5) of subdivision (b) of Section 19130 of the Government Code.
 - (d) The contractor shall do all of the following:
- (1) Provide clients' rights advocacy services to persons with developmental disabilities who are consumers of regional centers and to individuals who reside in

the state developmental centers and hospitals, including ensuring the rights of persons with developmental disabilities, and assisting persons with developmental disabilities in pursuing administrative and legal remedies.

- (2) Investigate and take action as appropriate and necessary to resolve complaints from or concerning persons with developmental disabilities residing in licensed health and community care facilities regarding abuse, and unreasonable denial, or punitive withholding, of rights guaranteed under this division.
- (3) Provide consultation, technical assistance, supervision and training, and support services for clients' rights advocates that were previously the responsibility of the Office of Human Rights.
- (4) Coordinate the provision of clients' rights advocacy services in consultation with the department, stakeholder organizations, and persons with developmental disabilities and their families representing California's multicultural diversity.
- (5) Provide at least two self-advocacy trainings for consumers and family members.
- (e) In order to ensure that individuals with developmental disabilities have access to high quality advocacy services, the contractor shall establish a grievance procedure and shall advise persons receiving services under the contract of the availability of other advocacy services, including the services provided by the protection and advocacy agency specified in Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900).
- (f) The department shall contract on a multiyear basis for a contract term of up to five years, subject to the annual appropriation of funds by the Legislature.
- (g) This section shall not prohibit the department and the regional centers from advocating for the rights, including the right to generic services, of persons with developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 1. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4433.5. Notwithstanding Section 4433, the department may contract with the State Council on Developmental Disabilities for the purpose of providing clients' rights advocacy services to individuals with developmental disabilities who reside in developmental centers.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 2. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4434. (a) Notwithstanding preexisting rights to enforce the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500)), it is the intent of the Legislature that the department ensure that the regional centers operate in compliance with federal and state law and regulation and provide services and supports to consumers in compliance with the principles and specifics of this division.
- (b) The department shall take all necessary actions to support regional centers to successfully achieve compliance with this section and provide high quality services and supports to consumers and their families.
- (c) The contract between the department and individual regional centers required by Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 4620) of Division 4.5 shall include a provision requiring each regional center to render services in accordance with applicable provisions of state laws and regulations. In the event that the department

finds a regional center has violated this requirement, or whenever it appears that a regional center has engaged in, or is about to engage in, any act or practice constituting a violation of any provision of Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) or any regulation adopted thereunder, the department shall promptly take the appropriate steps necessary to ensure compliance with the law, including actions authorized under Section 4632 or 4635. The department, as the director deems appropriate, may pursue other legal or equitable remedies for enforcement of the obligations of regional centers including, but not limited to, seeking specific performance of the contract between the department and the regional center or otherwise act to enforce compliance with Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) or any regulation adopted thereunder.

(d) As part of its responsibility to monitor regional centers, the department shall collect and review printed materials issued by the regional centers, including, but not limited to, purchase of service policies and other policies, guidelines, or assessment tools utilized by regional centers when determining the service needs of a consumer, instructions and training materials for regional center staff, board meeting agendas and minutes, and general policy and notifications provided to all providers and consumers and families. Within a reasonable period of time, the department shall review new or amended purchase of service policies prior to implementation by the regional center to ensure compliance with statute and regulation. The department shall take appropriate and necessary steps to prevent regional centers from utilizing a policy or guideline that violates any provision of Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) or any regulation adopted thereunder. The department shall confirm that the purchase of service policies and other policies, guidelines, or assessment tools utilized by regional centers when determining the service needs of a consumer are available to the public, as required by paragraph (5) of subdivision (b) of Section 4629.5.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 5. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4436. (a) In order to provide the information necessary to assess the impact of implementing the recommendations of the report submitted by the California Health and Human Services Agency, pursuant to Section 14 of Chapter 25 of the Statutes of 2013, the State Department of Developmental Services shall evaluate enhanced behavioral supports homes, established pursuant to Article 3.6 (commencing with Section 4684.80) of Chapter 6 of Division 4.5, community crisis homes, established pursuant to Article 8 (commencing with Section 4698) of Chapter 6 of Division 4.5, and the acute crisis centers at the Fairview Developmental Center and the Sonoma Developmental Center, as described in subdivision (h) of Section 4418.7.
- (b) The evaluation for enhanced behavioral supports homes and community crisis homes shall include information, by regional center catchment area, regarding the number of homes approved, the number of homes opened, the number of beds, the number of placements in a home from outside the regional center catchment area, comparative summary information regarding the characteristics of the persons served in these homes, immediate past residential settings, vacancy rates, and the established fixed facility rates and individual rates.

- (c) The evaluation for community crisis homes and the acute crisis centers at the Fairview Developmental Center and the Sonoma Developmental Center shall include comparative information regarding characteristics of the persons served, immediate past residential settings, staffing requirements, the average monthly occupancy, the average length of time to secure placement into the home or center, the average length of stay, the regional center of origin for placements, the number of placements from outside the regional center of origin, the number of individuals with multiple stays, the number of residents whose discharge was delayed due to the unavailability of a residential placement, and the per capita and total cost for each home or center.
- (d) The evaluation for enhanced behavioral supports homes shall also include the number of beds in the homes utilizing delayed egress devices in combination with secured perimeters, the extent to which the statewide limit established in regulation on the total number of beds permitted in homes with delayed egress devices in combination with secured perimeters is exceeded, the number of residents requiring out—of—home crisis intervention services, the nature of the services provided, and the ability of residents to return to the same home after temporary placement in another facility.
- (e) (1) Notwithstanding Section 10231.5 of the Government Code, the department shall provide the evaluations of enhanced behavioral supports homes and community crisis homes to the budget committees and appropriate policy committees of the Legislature annually, commencing on January 10 of the year after the first enhanced behavioral supports home or community crisis home is opened and services have commenced.
- (2) Notwithstanding Section 10231.5 of the Government Code, the department shall provide the evaluations for the acute crisis centers at the following facilities to the budget committees and appropriate policy committees of the Legislature annually:
 - (A) The Fairview Developmental Center, commencing on January 10, 2015.
 - (B) The Sonoma Developmental Center, commencing on January 10, 2016.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 10. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

- 4436.5. (a) For the purposes of this section, the following definitions apply:
- (1) "Physical restraint" means any behavioral or mechanical restraint as defined in Section 1180.1 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (2) "Chemical restraint" means a drug that is used to control behavior and that is used in a manner not required to treat the patient's medical conditions.
- (3) "Long-term health care facility" means a facility, as defined in Section 1418 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to report to a regional center pursuant to Section 54327 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (4) "Acute psychiatric hospital" means a facility, as defined in subdivision (b) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, including an institution for mental disease, that is a regional center vendor.
- (5) "Regional center vendor" means an agency, individual, or service provider that a regional center has approved to provide vendored or contracted services or supports pursuant to paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648.

- (b) The department shall ensure the consistent, timely, and public reporting of data it receives from regional centers pursuant to Section 54327 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations regarding the use of physical restraint, chemical restraint, or both, by all regional center vendors who provide residential services or supported living services pursuant to Section 4689, and by long–term health care facilities and acute psychiatric hospitals serving individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (c) The department shall publish quarterly on its Internet Web site the following data, segregated by individual regional center vendor that provides residential services or supported living services and each individual long–term health care facility and acute psychiatric hospital that serves persons with developmental disabilities:
 - (1) The number of incidents of physical restraint.
 - (2) The number of incidents of chemical restraint.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 340, Sec. 2. (AB 918) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4437. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services shall, on or before February 1 of each year, report to the Legislature and post on its Internet Web site supplemental budget information, which shall include both of the following:
- (1) For each developmental center, an estimate for the annual budget, including a breakdown of the staffing costs for Porterville Developmental Center's general treatment area and secured treatment area.
 - (2) For each regional center, all of the following information:
- (A) Current fiscal year allocations of total and per capita funding for operations and purchase of services.
- (B) The number of persons with developmental disabilities being served by the regional center in the current fiscal year.
- (C) The past fiscal year and current fiscal year information on the funding for its community placement plan, including a breakdown of the funding for startup, assessment, placement, and deflection.
 - (D) Staff information.
- (b) A report to be submitted pursuant to subdivision (a) shall be submitted in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code.

(Added by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 4. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

PART 2. ADMINISTRATION OF STATE INSTITUTIONS FOR THE DEVELOPMENTALLY DISABLED

(Part 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

CHAPTER 1. JURISDICTION AND GENERAL GOVERNMENT

(Chapter 1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4440. The department has jurisdiction over the following institutions:

Fairview State Hospital.

Frank D. Lanterman State Hospital.

Porterville State Hospital.

Sonoma State Hospital.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 144, Sec. 82. (AB 1847) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4440.1. The department may contract with the State Department of State Hospitals to provide services to persons with developmental disabilities in state hospitals under the jurisdiction of the State Department of State Hospitals.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 24, Sec. 122. (AB 1470) Effective June 27, 2012.)

4440.5. A state hospital under the jurisdiction of the department may also be known as a developmental center.

(Added by Stats. 1985, Ch. 582, Sec. 2.)

4441. Except as otherwise specifically provided elsewhere in this code, all of the institutions under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services shall be governed by uniform rule and regulation of the State Department of Developmental Services and all of the provisions of this chapter shall apply to the conduct and management of such institutions.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4441.5. The State Department of Developmental Services shall develop policies and procedures, by no later than 30 days following the effective date of the Budget Act of 1999, at each developmental center, to notify appropriate law enforcement agencies in the event of a forensic client walkaway or escape. Local law enforcement agencies, including local police and county sheriff's departments, shall review the policies and procedures prior to final implementation by the department.

(Added by Stats. 1999, Ch. 146, Sec. 24. Effective July 22, 1999.)

4442. Each state hospital is a corporation.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4443. Each such corporation may acquire and hold in its corporate name by gift, grant, devise, or bequest property to be applied to the maintenance of the patients of the hospital and for the general use of the corporation.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4444. All lands necessary for the use of state hospitals except those acquired by gift, devise, or purchase, shall be acquired by condemnation as lands for other public uses are acquired.

The terms of every purchase shall be approved by the State Department of Developmental Services. No public street or road for railway or other purposes, except for hospital use, shall be opened through the lands of any state hospital, unless the Legislature by special enactment consents thereto.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4445. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 4444, the Director of General Services, with the consent of the State Department of Developmental Services, may grant rights—of—way for road purposes over and across state property comprising the site of the Sonoma State Hospital, upon such terms and conditions as the Director of General Services may deem to be for the best interests of the state.

(Added by renumbering Section 4105 by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4446. (a) Notwithstanding Section 4444, the Director of General Services may enter into an agreement with the City of Santa Clara for the dedication of a public

right-of-way and the granting of long-term easements, as specified in subdivision (d), by the department over and across state property within Agnews State Hospital, for public road purposes.

- (b) The term of any easement agreed to by the department shall be of sufficient duration to enable the city to exercise jurisdiction over the public street or road thereon for maintenance purposes. Any construction or maintenance of a public street or road shall be at no cost to the state, and shall be subject to any applicable state or local requirements relating to accessibility for the physically handicapped or disabled.
- (c) The agreement shall contain such terms, conditions, reservations, and exceptions as the director deems in the best interest of the state, and as will protect the future use and marketability of the property.
- (d) Any public right-of-way or easements agreed to pursuant to subdivision (a) shall meet the following specifications:
- (1) A public right—of—way over approximately an 80—foot wide strip of land starting at a point approximately 1450 feet east of the center line of De La Cruz Boulevard and running in a northerly direction from Montague Expressway approximately 2200 feet to a point 250 feet south of the northern boundary of the Camsi III property, the last 970 feet of which lies contiguous with the western boundary of the Camsi III property, together with land necessary for acceleration and deceleration lanes from the proposed collector street onto and off of Montague Expressway, the land consisting of two wedge shaped parcels, 600 feet in length and varying width, between 20 feet to 0 feet.
- (2) A 20-foot wide easement for entry into state land, to fill an existing channel and install and maintain a water main, lying contiguous to the northern right-of-way line of Montague Expressway and running from the western boundary of Camsi III property, westerly to De La Cruz Boulevard, excepting that right-of-way previously described in paragraph (1) of this subdivision for the proposed street purpose.
- (3) A 30-foot wide easement, for the purpose of filling an existing storm channel, running from Montague Expressway 441 feet northerly along the water boundary of Camsi III property.
- (4) Other easements determined by the Director of General Services as necessary for the purpose of constructing a business development park pursuant to Section 14672.9 of the Government Code.

(Amended by Stats. 1986, Ch. 121, Sec. 2. Effective June 3, 1986.)

4447. Notwithstanding Section 4444, the Director of General Services with the consent of the State Department of Developmental Services, may grant a right–of–way for road purposes to the City of Stockton over and along a portion of the Stockton State Hospital property adjacent to Harding Way upon such terms and conditions and with such reservations and exceptions as in the opinion of the Director of General Services may be for the best interests of the state.

The Director of General Services under the same conditions may grant a right-of-way for road purposes to the County of Orange over a portion of the Fairview State Hospital property adjacent to Harbor Boulevard.

(Added by renumbering Section 4108 by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4448. The department shall participate with the City of Porterville in the construction of an interceptor sewer between the Porterville State Hospital facilities and the sewer facilities of the City of Porterville.

For the purpose of this section the state may expend from any available funds 20 percent of the bid for the construction of the project authorized pursuant to this section or sixty thousand dollars (\$60,000), whichever is less.

(Added by renumbering Section 4108.2 by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4449. The State Department of Developmental Services has general control and direction of the property and concerns of each state hospital specified in Section 4440. The department shall:
- (a) Take care of the interests of the hospital, and see that its purpose and its bylaws, rules, and regulations are carried into effect, according to law.
- (b) Establish such bylaws, rules, and regulations as it deems necessary and expedient for regulating the duties of officers and employees of the hospital, and for its internal government, discipline, and management.
 - (c) Maintain an effective inspection of the hospital.

(Amended by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

4450. The medical superintendent shall make triplicate estimates, in minute detail, as approved by the State Department of Developmental Services of such supplies, expenses, buildings, and improvements as are required for the best interests of the hospital, and for the improvement thereof and of the grounds and buildings connected therewith. These estimates shall be submitted to the State Department of Developmental Services which may revise them. The department shall certify that it has carefully examined the estimates, and that the supplies, expenses, buildings, and improvements contained in such estimates, as approved by it, are required for the best interests of the hospital. The department shall thereupon proceed to purchase such supplies, make such expenditures, or conduct such improvements or buildings in accordance with law.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4451. The state hospitals may manufacture supplies, materials, and assisting devices which are for the benefit of individuals with disabilities who otherwise would not have access to those articles, or which are necessary or required to be used in any of the state hospitals, and which can be economically manufactured therein. The necessary cost and expense of providing for and conducting the manufacture of such supplies and materials shall be paid in the same manner as other expenses of the hospitals. No hospital shall enter into or engage in manufacturing any supplies or materials unless permission for the same is obtained from the State Department of Developmental Services. If, at any time, it appears to the department that the manufacture of any article is not being or cannot be economically carried on at a state hospital, the department may suspend or stop the manufacture of such article, and on receipt of a certified copy of the order directing the suspension or stopping of such manufacture, by the medical superintendent, the hospital shall cease from manufacturing such article.

(Amended by Stats. 1987, Ch. 1071, Sec. 1.)

4452. All money belonging to the state and received by state hospitals from any source, except appropriations, shall, at the end of each month, be deposited in the State Treasury, to the credit of the General Fund. This section shall not apply to the funds known as the industrial or amusement funds or the "sheltered workshop funds."

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4453. The state hospitals and the officers thereof shall make such financial statements to the Controller as the Controller requires.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4454. The authorities for the several hospitals shall furnish to the State Department of Developmental Services the facts mentioned in Section 4425 and such other obtainable facts as the department from time to time requires of them, with the opinion of the superintendent thereon, if requested. The superintendent or other person in charge of a hospital shall, within 10 days after the admission of any person thereto, cause an abstract of the medical certificate and order on which such person was received and a list of all property, books, and papers of value found in the possession of or belonging to such person to be forwarded to the office of the department, and when a patient is discharged, transferred, or dies, the superintendent or person in charge shall within three days thereafter, send the information to the office of the department, in accordance with the form prescribed by it.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4455. The department may permit, subject to such conditions and regulations as it may impose, any religious or missionary corporation or society to erect a building on the grounds of any state hospital for the holding of religious services. Each such building when erected shall become the property of the state and shall be used exclusively for the benefit of the patients and employees of the state hospital.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4456. The department may establish and supervise under its rules and regulations training schools or courses for employees of the department or of state institutions under its jurisdiction.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

4457. Whenever a trial is had of any person charged with escape or attempt to escape from a state hospital, whenever a hearing is had on the return of a writ of habeas corpus prosecuted by or on behalf of any person confined in a state hospital except in a proceeding to which Section 5110 applies, whenever a hearing is had on a petition under Section 1026.2, subdivision (b) of Section 1026.5, or subdivision (f) of Section 2960 of the Penal Code, or Section 7361 of this code for the release of a person confined in a state hospital, and whenever a person confined in a state hospital is tried for any crime committed therein, the appropriate financial officer or other designated official of the county in which the trial or hearing is had shall make out a statement of all costs incurred by the county for investigation and other preparation for the trial or hearing, and the actual trial or hearing, all costs of maintaining custody of the patient and transporting him or her to and from the

hospital, and costs of appeal, which statement shall be properly certified by a judge of the superior court of that county and sent to the Controller for approval. After the court approval, the Controller shall cause the amount of the costs incurred on and after July 1, 1987, to be paid out of the money appropriated by the Legislature, to the county treasurer of the county where the trial or hearing was had.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 221, Sec. 206. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4459. The State Department of Developmental Services shall investigate and examine all nonresident persons judicially committed to any state hospital and shall cause such persons, when found to be nonresidents as defined in this chapter, to be promptly and humanely returned under proper supervision to the state in which they have legal residence. The department may defer such action by reason of a patient's medical condition.

For the purpose of facilitating the prompt and humane return of such persons the State Department of Developmental Services may enter into reciprocal agreements with the proper boards, commissions, or officers of other states or political subdivision thereof for the mutual exchange or return of such person judicially committed to any state hospital in one state whose legal residence is in the other, and it may in such reciprocal agreements vary the period of residence as defined in this chapter to meet the requirements or laws of the other states.

The department may give written permission for the return of any resident of this state confined in a public institution in another state, corresponding to any state home for the developmentally disabled of this state. When a resident is returned to this state pursuant to this chapter, he may be admitted as a voluntary patient to any institution of the department as designated by the Director of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4460. In order to be entitled to hospitalization in this state, an adult developmentally disabled person or the parent or guardian or conservator of a developmentally disabled minor shall be a state resident. Residence acquired in this or in another state shall not be lost by reason of military service in the armed forces of the United States.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 730.)

- 4461. (a) All expenses incurred in returning such persons to other states shall be paid by this state, the person, or his or her relatives, but the expense of returning residents of this state shall be borne by the state making the returns.
- (b) The cost and expense incurred in effecting the transportation of the nonresident persons to the states in which they have residence shall be advanced from the funds appropriated for that purpose or, if necessary, from the money appropriated for the care of developmentally disabled persons upon vouchers approved by the Department of General Services.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 31, Sec. 281. (SB 836) Effective June 27, 2016.)

4462. The State Department of Developmental Services, when it deems it necessary, may, under conditions prescribed by the director, transfer any patients of a state institution under its jurisdiction to another such institution. Transfers of

patients of state hospitals shall be made in accordance with the provisions of Section 7300.

Transfer of a conservatee shall only be with the consent of the conservator.

The expense of any such transfer shall be paid from the moneys available by law for the support of the department or for the support of the institution from which the patient is transferred. Liability for the care, support, and maintenance of a patient so transferred in the institution to which he has been transferred shall be the same as if he had originally been committed to such institution.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4463. The Director of Developmental Services may authorize the transfer of persons from any institution within the department to any institution authorized by the federal government to receive such person.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4464. The State Department of Developmental Services shall send to the Department of Veterans Affairs whenever requested a list of all persons who have been patients for six months or more in each state institution within the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services and who are known to have served in the armed forces of the United States.

(Added by Stats, 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4465. The Director of Developmental Services may deposit any funds of patients in the possession of each hospital administrator of a state hospital in trust with the treasurer pursuant to Section 16305.3, Government Code, or, subject to the approval of the Department of Finance, may deposit such funds in interest–bearing bank accounts or invest and reinvest such funds in any of the securities which are described in Article 1 (commencing with Section 16430), Chapter 3, Part 2, Division 1, Title 2 of the Government Code and for the purposes of deposit or investment only may mingle the funds of any patient with the funds of other patients. The hospital administrator with the consent of the patient may deposit the interest or increment on the funds of a patient in the state hospital in a special fund for each state hospital, to be designated the "benefit fund," of which he shall be the trustee. He may, with the approval of the Director of Developmental Services, expend the moneys in any such fund for the education or entertainment of the patients of the institution.

On and after December 1, 1970, the funds of a patient in a state hospital or a patient on leave of absence from a state hospital shall not be deposited in interest–bearing bank accounts or invested and reinvested pursuant to this section except when authorized by the patient; any interest or increment accruing on the funds of a patient on leave of absence from a state hospital shall be deposited in his account; any interest or increment accruing on the funds of a patient in a state hospital shall be deposited in his account, unless such patient authorizes their deposit in the state hospital's "benefit fund."

Any state hospital charges for patient care against the funds of a patient in the possession of a hospital administrator or deposited pursuant to this section and which are used to pay for such care, shall be stated in an itemized bill to the patient.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4466. Whenever any patient in any state institution subject to the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services dies, and any personal funds or property of such patient remains in the hands of the superintendent thereof, and no demand is made upon such superintendent by the owner of the funds or property or his legally appointed representative all money and other personal property of such decedent remaining in the custody or possession of the superintendent thereof shall be held by him for a period of one year from the date of death of the decedent, for the benefit of the heirs, legatees, or successors in interest of such decedent.

Upon the expiration of such one—year period, any money remaining unclaimed in the custody or possession of the superintendent shall be delivered by him to the State Treasurer for deposit in the Unclaimed Property Fund under the provisions of Article 1 (commencing with Section 1440) of Chapter 6 of Title 10 of Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure.

Upon the expiration of such one-year period, all personal property and documents of the decedent, other than cash, remaining unclaimed in the custody or possession of the superintendent, shall be disposed of as follows:

- (a) All deeds, contracts or assignments shall be filed by the superintendent with the public administrator of the county of commitment of the decedent;
- (b) All other personal property shall be sold by the superintendent at public auction, or upon a sealed—bid basis, and the proceeds of the sale delivered by him to the State Treasurer in the same manner as is herein provided with respect to unclaimed money of the decedent. If he deems it expedient to do so, the superintendent may accumulate the property of several decedents and sell the property in such lots as he may determine, provided that he makes a determination as to each decedent's share of the proceeds;
- (c) If any personal property of the decedent is not salable at public auction, or upon a sealed-bid basis, or if it has no intrinsic value, or if its value is not sufficient to justify the deposit of such property in the State Treasury, the superintendent may order it destroyed;
- (d) All other unclaimed personal property of the decedent not disposed of as provided in subdivision (a), (b), or (c) hereof, shall be delivered by the superintendent to the State Controller for deposit in the State Treasury under the provisions of Article 1 (commencing with Section 1440) of Chapter 6 of Title 10 of Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4467. Whenever any patient in any state institution subject to the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services escapes, or is discharged or is on leave of absence from such institution, and any personal funds or property of such patient remains in the hands of the superintendent thereof, and no demand is made upon said superintendent by the owner of the funds or property or his legally appointed representative, all money and other intangible personal property of such patient, other than deeds, contracts, or assignments, remaining in the custody or possession of the superintendent thereof shall be held by him for a period of seven years from the date of such escape, discharge, or leave of absence, for the benefit of such patient or his successors in interest; provided, however, that unclaimed personal funds or property of minors on leave of absence may be exempted from

the provisions of this section during the period of their minority and for a period of one year thereafter, at the discretion of the Director of Developmental Services.

Upon the expiration of said seven—year period, any money and other intangible property, other than deeds, contracts, or assignments, remaining unclaimed in the custody or possession of the superintendent shall be subject to the provisions of Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 1500) of Title 10 of Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure.

Upon the expiration of one year from the date of such escape, discharge, or parole:

- (a) All deeds, contracts or assignments shall be filed by the superintendent with the public administrator of the county of commitment of such patient;
- (b) All tangible personal property other than money, remaining unclaimed in his custody or possession, shall be sold by the superintendent at public auction, or upon a sealed—bid basis, and the proceeds of the sale shall be held by him subject to the provisions of Section 4465 of this code, and subject to the provisions of Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 1500) of Title 10 of Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure. If he deems it expedient to do so, the superintendent may accumulate the property of several patients and may sell the property in such lots as he may determine, provided that he makes a determination as to each patient's share of the proceeds;

If any tangible personal property covered by this section is not salable at public auction or upon a sealed-bid basis, or if it has no intrinsic value, or if its value is not sufficient to justify its retention by the superintendent to be offered for sale at public auction or upon a sealed-bid basis at a later date, the superintendent may order it destroyed.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4468. Before any money or other personal property or documents are delivered to the State Treasurer, State Controller, or public administrator, or sold at auction or upon a sealed–bid basis, or destroyed, under the provisions of Section 4466, and before any personal property or documents are delivered to the public administrator, or sold at auction or upon a sealed–bid basis, or destroyed, under the provisions of Section 4467, notice of such intended disposition shall be posted at least 30 days prior to the disposition, in a public place at the institution where the disposition is to be made, and a copy of such notice shall be mailed to the last known address of the owner or deceased owner, at least 30 days prior to such disposition. The notice prescribed by this section need not specifically describe each item of property to be disposed of.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4469. At the time of delivering any money or other personal property to the State Treasurer or State Controller under the provisions of Section 4126 or of Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 1500) of Title 10 of Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the superintendent shall deliver to the State Controller a schedule setting forth a statement and description of all money and other personal property delivered, and the name and last known address of the owner or deceased owner.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4470. When any personal property has been destroyed as provided in Section 4466 or 4467, no suit shall thereafter be maintained by any person against the state or any officer thereof for or on account of such property.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4471. All day hospitals and rehabilitation centers maintained by the State Department of Developmental Services shall be subject to the provisions of this code pertaining to the admission, transfer, and discharge of patients at the state hospitals, except that all admissions to such facilities shall be subject to the approval of the chief officer thereof. Charges for services rendered to patients at such facilities shall be determined pursuant to Section 4431. The liability for such charges shall be governed by the provisions of Article 4 (commencing with Section 6715) of Chapter 3 of Part 2 of Division 6 of this code and Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 7500) of Division 7 of this code.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4472. The state hospitals under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services shall comply with the California Food Sanitation Act, Article 1 (commencing with Section 111950) of Chapter 4 of Part 6 of Division 104 of the Health and Safety Code.

The state hospitals under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services shall also comply with the California Uniform Retail Food Facilities Law, Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 113700) of Part 7 of Division 104.

Sanitation, health and hygiene standards that have been adopted by a city, county, or city and county that are more strict than those of the California Uniform Retail Food Facilities Law or the California Food Sanitation Act shall not be applicable to state hospitals that are under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services.

(Amended by Stats. 1996, Ch. 1023, Sec. 462. Effective September 29, 1996.)

4473. Whenever a patient dies in a state hospital for the developmentally disabled and the coroner finds that the death was by accident or at the hands of another person other than by accident, the State Department of Developmental Services shall determine upon review of the coroner's investigation if such death resulted from the negligence, recklessness, or intentional act of a state employee. If it is determined that such death directly resulted from the negligence, recklessness, or intentional act of a state employee, the department shall immediately notify the State Personnel Board and any appropriate licensing agency and shall terminate the employment of such employee as provided by law. In addition, if such state employee is a licensed mental health professional, the appropriate licensing board shall inquire into the circumstances of such death, examine the findings of the coroner's investigation, and make a determination of whether such mental health professional should have his license revoked or suspended or be subject to other disciplinary action. "Licensed mental health professional," as used in this section, means a person licensed by any board, bureau, department, or agency pursuant to a state law and employed in a state hospital for the developmentally disabled.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 69.)

4474. Each patient in a state hospital for the developmentally disabled who has resided in the state hospital for a period of at least 30 days shall be paid an amount of aid for his or her personal and incidental needs which when added to his or her income equals twelve dollars and fifty cents (\$12.50) per month.

(Added by renumbering Section 4473 (as added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429) by Stats. 1986, Ch. 248, Sec. 250.)

- 4474.1. (a) Whenever the State Department of Developmental Services proposes the closure of a state developmental center, the department shall be required to submit a detailed plan to the Legislature not later than April 1 immediately prior to the fiscal year in which the plan is to be implemented, and as a part of the Governor's proposed budget. A plan submitted to the Legislature pursuant to this section, including any modifications made pursuant to subdivision (b), shall not be implemented without the approval of the Legislature.
- (b) A plan submitted on or before April 1 immediately prior to the fiscal year in which the plan is to be implemented may be subsequently modified during the legislative review process.
- (c) Prior to submission of the plan to the Legislature, the department shall solicit input from the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, the protection and advocacy agency specified in Section 4901, the local regional center, consumers living in the developmental center, parents, family members, guardians, and conservators of persons living in the developmental centers or their representative organizations, persons with developmental disabilities living in the community, developmental center employees and employee organizations, community care providers, the affected city and county governments, and business and civic organizations, as may be recommended by local state Senate and Assembly representatives.
- (d) Prior to the submission of the plan to the Legislature, the department shall confer with the county in which the developmental center is located, the regional centers served by the developmental center, and other state departments using similar occupational classifications, to develop a program for the placement of staff of the developmental center planned for closure in other developmental centers, as positions become vacant, or in similar positions in programs operated by, or through contract with, the county, regional centers, or other state departments, including, but not limited to, the community state staff program, use of state staff for mobile health and crisis teams in the community, and use of state staff in new state–operated models that may be developed as a component of the closure plan.
- (e) Prior to the submission of the plan to the Legislature, the department shall confer with the county in which the developmental center is located, and shall consider recommendations for the use of the developmental center property.
- (f) Prior to the submission of the plan to the Legislature, the department shall hold at least one public hearing in the community in which the developmental center is located, with public comment from that hearing summarized in the plan.
- (g) The plan submitted to the Legislature pursuant to this section shall include all of the following:
 - (1) A description of the land and buildings at the developmental center.
 - (2) A description of existing lease arrangements at the developmental center.

- (3) A description of resident characteristics, including, but not limited to, age, gender, ethnicity, family involvement, years of developmental center residency, developmental disability, and other factors that will determine service and support needs.
- (4) A description of stakeholder input provided pursuant to subdivisions (c), (d), and (e), including a description of local issues, concerns, and recommendations regarding the proposed closure, and alternative uses of the developmental center property.
 - (5) The impact on residents and their families.
- (6) A description of the unique and specialized services provided by the developmental center, including, but not limited to, crisis facilities, health and dental clinics, and adaptive technology services.
- (7) A description of the assessment process and community placement decision process that will ensure necessary services and supports are in place prior to a resident transitioning into the community.
 - (8) Anticipated alternative placements for residents.
- (9) A description of how the department will transition the client rights advocacy contract provided at the developmental center pursuant to Section 4433 to the community.
- (10) A description of how the well-being of the residents will be monitored during and following their transition into the community.
 - (11) The impact on regional center services.
- (12) Where services will be obtained that, upon closure of the developmental center, will no longer be provided by that facility.
- (13) A description of the potential job opportunities for developmental center employees, activities the department will undertake to support employees through the closure process, and other efforts made to mitigate the effect of the closure on employees.
 - (14) The fiscal impact of the closure.
 - (15) The timeframe in which closure will be accomplished.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 86, Sec. 313. (SB 1171) Effective January 1, 2017.)

- 4474.11. (a) Notwithstanding any other law, on or before October 1, 2015, the Department of Developmental Services shall submit to the Legislature a plan or plans to close one or more developmental centers. The plan or plans shall meet the requirements of subdivisions (c) to (g), inclusive of Section 4474.1, and shall be posted on the department's Internet Web site. The department may develop community resources and otherwise engage in activities for transitioning developmental center residents into the community, and utilize funds allocated for that purpose as part of the annual Budget Act that is enacted at the 2015–16 Regular Session of the Legislature. Implementation of a plan following the 2015–16 fiscal year is contingent upon legislative approval of the plan as part of the legislative budget process during the 2016–17 Regular Session of the Legislature.
- (b) A plan submitted to the Legislature pursuant to this section may subsequently be modified during the legislative review process. Modifications may include changes based on stakeholder and county-designated advisory group

comments, as well as recommendations made by the county in which the developmental center is located.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 23, Sec. 6. (SB 82) Effective June 24, 2015.)

- 4474.12. (a) The department shall seek to modify the contract in existence on January 1, 2017, for the conduct of a movers longitudinal study to include all of the following:
- (1) A requirement that at least 250 individuals who meet the following criteria participate in the study:
 - (A) Volunteered to participate in the study.
- (B) Proportionately selected from among individuals who have moved into the community from Sonoma Developmental Center, Fairview Developmental Center, or Porterville Developmental Center.
- (C) Proportionately selected from among individuals who have moved into the community at different stages of the closure process.
- (2) A requirement that the study follow a sample of individuals described in paragraph (1) for a two-year period after the individual moves into the community from the developmental center.
- (3) A requirement that the study include individuals who move into the community from a developmental center during the first year of the study, and during each subsequent year of the study, until the developmental centers identified in subparagraph (B) of paragraph (1) close.
- (4) A requirement that researchers conducting the study meet with each individual participating in the study at intervals of three months, six months, one year, and two years following the person's move into the community from the developmental center to discuss the individual's quality of life and services and supports.
- (b) The movers longitudinal study described in this section is one element of the quality assurance instrument required pursuant to Section 4571.
- (c) (1) For purposes of conducting the study, the department shall maintain and update the addresses of, and contact information for, former residents of the centers who relocated as a result of the closure of the centers.
- (2) The department shall ensure, to the extent permitted by law, that researchers conducting the study have access to data and other information necessary to conduct the study, including the addresses of, and contact information for, former residents of the centers who relocated due to the closure of the centers.
- (d) The department shall annually submit interim reports to the Legislature regarding the study in accordance with the requirements of Section 9795 of the Government Code. The reports shall include information about consumer and family satisfaction and adequacy of community services. Upon the completion of the study as described in subdivision (a), the department shall submit the study to the Legislature, in accordance with the requirements of Section 9795 of the Government Code.

(Added by Stats. 2016, Ch. 586, Sec. 2. (SB 982) Effective January 1, 2017.)

4474.15. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services shall include an update to the Legislature in the 2017–18 May Revision regarding how the

department will provide access to crisis services after the closure of a developmental center and how the state will maintain its role in providing residential services to those whom private sector vendors cannot or will not serve. As part of this plan, the department shall assess the option of expanding the community state staff program authorized in Section 4474.2 to allow the department's employees to serve as regional crisis management teams that provide assessment, consultation, and resolution for persons with developmental disabilities in crisis in the community.

- (b) The State Department of Developmental Services shall post on its Internet Web site a monthly progress report regarding the development of residential capacity by each regional center. The report shall include information on monthly targets for individuals moving out of a developmental center based on transition activities and community resource development activities by each regional center. The report shall also provide an explanation of any targets that have not been met.
- (c) Commencing July 1, 2017, and until December 31, 2020, the State Department of Developmental Services shall provide quarterly updates to the appropriate policy and fiscal committees of the Legislature on the steps foreseen, planned, and completed in the development of services under the department's update to the Legislature pursuant to subdivision (a), including any planned services or residences intended to facilitate transitions or diversions from institutes for mental disease, or other restrictive settings in the community, or the secure treatment program at Porterville Developmental Center. These updates may be made in conjunction with planned quarterly updates on closure activities for developmental centers.
- (d) (1) The requirement for submitting a report imposed under subdivision (a) is inoperative on January 1, 2020, pursuant to Section 10231.5 of the Government Code.
- (2) A report to be submitted pursuant to subdivision (a) shall be submitted in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 8. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4474.16. (a) On or before January 10, 2020, and in conjunction with the Governor's proposed 2020–21 budget, the State Department of Developmental Services shall submit to the Legislature an updated version of the safety net plan that was originally submitted pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4474.15. The updated plan shall be developed in consultation with stakeholders and shall evaluate the progress made to create a safety net, identify the further areas the stakeholder community suggests evaluating, and recommendations from the stakeholder community, and shall consider new models of care for individuals whom private sector vendors cannot or will not serve.
- (b) A report to be submitted pursuant to subdivision (a) shall be submitted in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 6. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4474.17. (a) The Legislature finds and declares all of the following:
- (1) The Supplemental Report of the 2014–15 Budget Package required the State Department of Developmental Services to provide quarterly briefings to update legislative staff about the closures of developmental centers. Chapter 18 of the Statutes of 2017 expanded the scope of these briefings to include information about the development of community–based crisis services following the developmental center closures. The quarterly briefings have evolved to provide detailed information about the development of the community–based safety net, including information about the physical homes and wrap–around and mobile crisis services intended to prevent, deescalate, and treat consumers in crisis.
- (2) The quarterly briefings have provided a valuable opportunity for the department and legislative staff to convene and discuss key issues during the developmental center closure process. They have kept legislative staff, and consequently Members of the Legislature, informed about the department's progress, challenges, and strategies as it transitioned consumers from a developmental center or an institution into the community and developed a community–based safety net.
- (3) The imminent final closure of the developmental centers provides an opportunity to consider the ongoing purpose of the quarterly briefings. Once the final developmental center closures are complete, the quarterly briefings can provide an avenue for the department and legislative staff to maintain an important ongoing dialogue about key issues facing the developmental services system. The quarterly briefings will allow the department to keep legislative staff informed about its approach to, and progress in, handling various changes in policy and modes of service delivery. This will be especially important as the consumer population continues to grow and change and as the system continues to move toward consumer choice and community integration. The disposition of the developmental center properties may continue to be a point of inquiry until that subject comes to a conclusion.
- (4) An important feature of the current briefings has been the department's willingness to adapt the content over time based on feedback from legislative staff. Mindful of the fact that preparing materials and presentations for these briefings requires department staff resources, the ongoing nature of the quarterly briefings should also remain flexible to both meet the needs of the Legislature and the department's capacity to prepare for the briefings. Through the briefing discussions themselves, department leadership and legislative staff should come to an agreement about what data and information should be tracked and provided regularly at each briefing, based on what is feasible for the department to provide and considering the priorities of the Legislature. In addition, the department and legislative staff can regularly discuss the range of issues and level of detail that should be provided at briefings, recognizing that every issue cannot be covered at every briefing and that the relative importance of individual issues will shift over time.
- (5) As the quarterly briefings related to the developmental center closures wind down in the 2019–20 fiscal year, the department and legislative staff could use some of the time in those meetings to discuss and determine the content of the

subsequent quarterly briefings. Appreciating that the priorities of the Legislature shift over time, and depending on the department's capacity, the particular topics and level of detail provided in the briefings can be discussed and revisited on a regular basis, such as annually.

- (b) Commencing with the first planned quarterly briefing after January 1, 2020, the department shall provide information on topics at quarterly briefings with legislative staff of the appropriate policy and fiscal committees of the Legislature addressing some or all of the following, pursuant to the planning discussion described in paragraph (5) of subdivision (a):
 - (1) Consumer health and safety, including safety net and crisis services.
- (2) The person-centered approach to planning, coordinating, delivering, and receiving services, including caseload ratio updates, compliance with home- and community-based services rules, competitive integrated employment, and housing supports.
 - (3) Quality outcomes for consumers.
 - (4) Efforts to identify and reduce disparities in regional center services.
- (5) Community development through community placement plans and community resource development plans, by regional center, and difficulties or issues in the provision of services or development of resources.
 - (6) Implementation of any rate changes pending and being implemented.
- (7) Status, efforts, and outcomes related to the department headquarter's reorganization structure.
 - (8) Regional center accountability, transparency, and oversight efforts.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 7. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4474.2. (a) Notwithstanding any other law, the department may operate any facility, provide its employees to assist in the operation of any facility, or provide other necessary services and supports if, in the discretion of the department, it determines that the activity will assist in meeting the goal of successfully transitioning developmental center residents to community living or deflecting the admission of individuals with developmental disabilities to a developmental center, an institution for mental disease, an out–of–state placement, a general acute care hospital, or an acute psychiatric hospital. The department may contract with any entity for the use of the department's employees to provide services and supports in furtherance of this goal.
- (b) The department shall prepare a report on the use of the department's employees in providing services in the community pursuant to this section. The report shall include data on the number and classification of state employees working in the community program. The report shall include recommendations on whether the program should be continued or ways in which the program may be improved. Notwithstanding Section 10231.5 of the Government Code, the report shall be submitted with the Governor's proposed budget for the 2015–16 fiscal year to the fiscal committees of both houses of the Legislature and annually thereafter.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 11. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

4474.3. The provisions of Section 10411 of the Public Contract Code shall not apply to any person who provides developmental services and supports to

individuals transitioning from a developmental center to community living or to individuals with developmental disabilities at risk of admission to a developmental center, an institution for mental disease, an out–of–state placement, a general acute care hospital, or an acute psychiatric hospital, pursuant to Section 4474.2.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 12. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

4474.4. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, the Secretary of California Health and Human Services shall verify that the State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Health Care Services have established protocols in place between the departments, as well as with the regional centers and health care plans participating in the Medi–Cal program who will be providing services, including health, dental, and vision care, to people with developmental disabilities transitioning from Agnews Developmental Center and Lanterman Developmental Center.

The Secretary of California Health and Human Services shall provide written verification of the establishment of these protocols to the Joint Legislative Budget Committee, as well as to the fiscal and policy committees of the Legislature that oversee health and human services programs.

The purpose of the protocols is to ensure that a mutual goal of providing appropriate, high-quality care and services to children and adults who have developmental disabilities in order to optimize the health and welfare of each individual. Further, the purpose of the protocols is to ensure that all involved parties, including consumers and families, the state, regional centers, and providers, are clear as to their roles and responsibilities, and are appropriately accountable for optimizing the health and welfare of each individual.

The protocols, at a minimum, shall address enrollment for services, all referral practices, including those to specialty care, authorization practices for services of all involved parties, coordination of case management services, education and training services to be provided, the management of medical records, and provider reimbursement methods. These protocols shall be provided to the consumers and their families, and be made available to the public upon request.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 120. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

4474.5. (a) In order to meet the unique medical health needs of consumers transitioning from Agnews Developmental Center into Alameda, San Mateo, and Santa Clara Counties pursuant to the Plan for the Closure of Agnews Developmental Center, and consumers transitioning from Lanterman Developmental Center into various health plans in central and southern California counties pursuant to the Plan for the Closure of Lanterman Developmental Center, whose individual program plans document the need for coordinated medical and specialty care that cannot be met using the traditional Medi-Cal fee-for-service system, services provided under the contract shall be provided by Medi-Cal managed care health plans that are currently operational in these counties. For consumers transitioning from Agnews Developmental Center, the Medi-Cal managed care health plan shall be a county organized health system or a local initiative if consumers, where applicable, choose to enroll. For consumers transitioning from Lanterman Developmental Center, the Medi-Cal managed care

health plan shall be any plan operating in the various counties if consumers choose to enroll or, where applicable, are enrolled by mandate pursuant to Section 14182. Reimbursement shall be by the State Department of Health Care Services for all Medi–Cal services provided under the contract that are not reimbursed by the Medicare Program.

- (b) (1) Medi-Cal managed care health plans enrolling consumers transitioning from Agnews Developmental Center as referred to in subdivision (a) shall be further reimbursed for the reasonable cost of administrative services.
- (2) Notwithstanding subdivision (c), Medi–Cal managed care health plans enrolling consumers transitioning from Lanterman Developmental Center as referred to in subdivision (a) shall be paid a full–risk capitation payment.
- (3) "Administrative services" pursuant to this subdivision include, but are not limited to, coordination of care and case management not provided by a regional center, provider credentialing and contracting, quality oversight, assuring member access to covered services, consultation with Agnews Developmental Center staff, regional center staff, State Department of Developmental Services staff, contractors, and family members, and financial management of the program, including claims processing. "Reasonable cost" means the actual cost incurred by the Medi–Cal managed care health plan, including both direct and indirect costs incurred by the Medi–Cal managed care health plan, in the performance of administrative services, but shall not include any incurred costs found by the State Department of Health Care Services to be unnecessary for the efficient delivery of necessary health services. Payment for administrative services shall continue on a reasonable cost basis until sufficient cost experience exists to allow these costs to be part of an all–inclusive capitation rate covering both administrative services and direct patient care services.
- (c) Until the State Department of Health Care Services is able to determine by actuarial methods, prospective per capita rates of payment for services for those members who enroll in the Medi-Cal managed care health plans specified in subdivision (a), the State Department of Health Care Services shall reimburse the Medi-Cal managed care health plans for the net reasonable cost of direct patient care services and supplies set forth in the scope of services in the contract between the Medi-Cal managed care health plans and the State Department of Health Care Services and that are not reimbursed by the Medicare Program. "Net reasonable cost" means the actual cost incurred by the Medi-Cal managed care health plans, as measured by the Medi-Cal managed care health plan's payments to providers of services and supplies, less payments made to the plans by third parties other than Medicare, and shall not include any incurred cost found to be unnecessary by the State Department of Health Care Services in the efficient delivery of necessary health services. Reimbursement shall be accomplished by the State Department of Health Care Services making estimated payments at reasonable intervals, with these estimates being reconciled to actual net reasonable cost at least semiannually.
- (d) The State Department of Health Care Services shall seek any approval necessary for implementation of this section from the federal government, for purposes of federal financial participation under Title XIX of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. Sec. 1396 et seq.). Notwithstanding any other provision of law,

subdivisions (a) to (c), inclusive, shall be implemented only to the extent that federal financial participation is available pursuant to necessary federal approvals.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 3, Sec. 90. (AB 97) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4474.6. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Health Care Services shall coordinate the transition of health care services for Medi–Cal eligible consumers who are transitioning from a developmental center into the community.
- (b) In order to meet the unique medical health needs of consumers who will be transitioning from a developmental center into the community, whose individual program plans document the need for coordinated medical and specialty care, and who are Medi–Cal eligible, the State Department of Health Care Services shall issue transition requirements including referral practices, service authorization practices, coordination of case management services, education and training services, and the management and sharing of medical records, to applicable Medi–Cal managed care health plans and monitor compliance. These transition requirements shall include, but are not limited to, processes for individuals assigned to a Medi–Cal managed care plan which promote coordination of care during and following the transition, identification of providers prior to a transition occurring, and the continuation of medically necessary covered services. These processes shall be described in a transition plan which will be shared with stakeholders prior to being finalized. The final transition plan shall be submitted to the Joint Legislative Budget Committee no later than December 31, 2016.
- (c) Notwithstanding Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, the State Department of Health Care Services may implement, interpret, or make specific this section, in whole or in part, by means of all—county letters, plan letters, plan or provider bulletins, policy letters, or other similar instructions, without taking regulatory action.
- (d) The State Department of Health Care Services shall implement this section only to the extent that any necessary federal approvals are obtained and federal financial participation is available.

(Added by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 6. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

4474.8. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, the State Department of Developmental Services shall continue the operation of the Agnews Outpatient Clinic and the Lanterman Outpatient Clinic until such time as the State Department of Developmental Services is no longer responsible for the property at the respective developmental center, as applicable.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 122. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

CHAPTER 2. BOARDS OF TRUSTEES AND OTHER ADVISORY BOARDS (Chapter 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4475. (a) Each developmental center under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services shall have a developmental center advisory board of eight members appointed by the Governor from a list of nominations submitted to him or her by the boards of supervisors of counties within each developmental center's designated service area. If a state hospital and

developmental center provides services for both persons with mental disorders and persons with developmental disabilities, there shall be a separate advisory board for the program provided the persons with mental disorders and a separate board for the program provided the persons with developmental disabilities. To the extent feasible, an advisory board serving a developmental center for persons with developmental disabilities shall consist of two relatives of persons with developmental disabilities who are residents in that developmental center, three representatives of professional disciplines who are not employees of the state developmental center system, but who are serving persons with developmental disabilities, two representatives of the general public who have demonstrated an interest in services to persons with developmental disabilities, and one current or former resident of a state developmental center.

(b) Each appointment to the advisory board shall be for the term of three years, except that an appointment to fill a vacancy shall be for the unexpired term only. No person shall be appointed to serve more than a maximum of two terms as a member of the board.

(Amended by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 2. Effective September 29, 1994.)

4476. No person shall be eligible for appointment to a developmental center advisory board if he or she is a Member of the Legislature or an elective state officer, and if that person becomes a Member of the Legislature or an elective state officer after his or her appointment his or her office shall be vacated and a new appointment made. If any appointee fails to attend three consecutive regular meetings of the board, unless he or she is ill or absent from the state, his or her office becomes vacant, and the board, by resolution, shall so declare, and shall transmit a certified copy of that resolution to the Governor immediately.

(Amended by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 3. Effective September 29, 1994.)

4477. The advisory boards of the several state developmental centers are advisory to the State Department of Developmental Services and the Legislature with power of visitation and advice with respect to the conduct of the developmental centers and coordination with community mental health programs or regional programs for persons with developmental disabilities. The members of the boards shall serve without compensation other than necessary expenses incurred in the performance of duty. They shall organize and elect a chairperson. They shall meet at least once every three months and at any other times they are called by the chairperson, by the medical director, by the head of the department, or by a majority of the board. No expenses shall be allowed except in connection with meetings so held. The advisory board or boards of each developmental center or state hospital and developmental center may make a written report on its activities.

(Amended by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 4. Effective September 29, 1994.)

- 4478. (a) The chairperson of an advisory board advising a developmental center shall meet annually with the developmental center director, the regional center directors, and a representative of the State Council on Developmental Disabilities.
- (b) The chairpersons shall be allowed necessary expenses incurred in attending these meetings.

(c) It is the intent of the Legislature that the department assist the development of annual regional meetings required by this section.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 4. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

CHAPTER 3. OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES

(Chapter 3 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4480. As used in this article, "officers" of a state hospital means:
- (a) Clinical director.
- (b) Hospital administrator.
- (c) Hospital director.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4481. (a) The Director of Developmental Services shall appoint and define the duties, subject to the laws governing civil service, of the clinical director and the hospital administrator for each state hospital. The director shall appoint either the clinical director or the hospital administrator to be the hospital director.
- (b) The director shall appoint a medical director for each state hospital where neither the hospital director nor the clinical director is a licensed physician. The medical director shall be a physician licensed to practice medicine in California and shall be responsible for standards, coordination, surveillance, and planning for improvement of medical care in the facility. The director shall accomplish the requirements of this subdivision by a reclassification and redirection of non–level–of–care administrative positions in existence on December 31, 1983.
- (c) The director shall appoint a program director for each program at a state hospital. In each hospital for the developmentally disabled, the director may appoint a medical program director.

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 1262, Sec. 1.)

4482. The Director of the State Department of Developmental Services shall have the final authority for determining all other employee needs after consideration of program requests from the various hospitals, and with the concurrence of the Health and Welfare Agency, the State Personnel Board, the Department of Finance and the Department of General Services, as appropriate, may establish positions to assist with the planning, development, direction, management, supervision, and evaluation of patient, administrative and support services in the hospital facility.

(Amended by Stats. 1980, Ch. 1191, Sec. 7. Effective September 29, 1980.)

4483. Salaries of resident and other officers and wages of employees shall be included in the budget estimates of, and paid in the same manner as other expenses of, the state hospitals.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4484. The primary purpose of a state hospital is the medical and nursing care of patients who are developmentally disabled. The efforts and direction of the officers and employees of each state hospital shall be directed to this end.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4485. Subject to the rules and regulations established by the department, and under the supervision of the hospital director when the hospital director is the hospital administrator, the clinical director of each state hospital shall be responsible for the planning, development, direction, management, supervision, and evaluation of all patient services, and of the supervision of research and clinical training.

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 1262, Sec. 2.)

- 4486. Subject to the rules and regulations established by the department, under the supervision of the hospital director when the hospital director is the clinical director, the hospital administrator shall be responsible for the planning, development, direction, management and supervision of all administrative and supportive services in the hospital facility. Such services include, but are not limited to:
- (a) All administrative functions such as personnel, accounting, budgeting, and patients' accounts.
- (b) All life-support functions such as food services, facility maintenance and patient supplies.
 - (c) All other business and security functions.

It shall be the responsibility of the hospital administrator to provide support services, as specified in this section, within available resources, to all hospital treatment programs.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4487. The hospital director is the chief executive officer of the hospital and is responsible for all hospital operations. If the hospital director is the clinical director, then the hospital administrator is responsible to him; if the hospital director is the hospital administrator, then the clinical director is responsible to him.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4488. As often as a vacancy occurs in a hospital under the jurisdiction of the Director of Developmental Services, he shall appoint, as provided in Section 4481, a clinical director, a hospital administrator, a hospital director, a medical program director, and program directors.

A hospital administrator shall be a college graduate preferably with an advanced degree in hospital, business or public administration and shall have had experience in this area. He shall receive a salary which is competitive with other private and public mental hospital administrators.

A clinical director for a state hospital for the developmentally disabled shall be a person who is a physician, psychologist, registered nurse, clinical social worker, physical therapist or psychiatric technician, and licensed as such pursuant to the Business and Professions Code, or a person who is a rehabilitation therapist, or a person who possesses a valid and unrevoked teaching credential which authorizes specialist instruction in special education in grades kindergarten through 12 or in the community college, or a person who has had at least five years of experience teaching the developmentally disabled. The clinical director for any state hospital shall be well qualified by training or experience to have proven skills in mental hospital program administration.

The hospital director shall be either the hospital administrator or the clinical director. He shall be selected based on his overall knowledge of the hospital, its programs, and its relationship to its community, and on his demonstrated abilities to administer a large facility.

The standards for the professional qualifications of a program director shall be established by the Director of Developmental Services for each patient program. The director shall not adopt any regulations which prohibit a licensed psychiatrist, psychologist, psychiatric technician, or clinical social worker from employment in a patient program in any professional, administrative, or technical position; provided, however, that the program director of a medical–surgical unit shall be a licensed physician.

If the program director is not a physician, a physician shall be available to assume responsibility for all those acts of diagnosis, treatment, or prescribing or ordering of drugs which may only be performed by a licensed physician.

A medical program director for a state hospital for the developmentally disabled shall be a physician who has passed, or shall pass, an examination for a license to practice medicine in California and who shall be a qualified specialist in a branch of medicine which includes diseases affecting the brain and nervous system, and the care, treatment, and habilitation of the developmentally disabled.

(Amended by Stats. 1978, Ch. 100.)

4489. The hospital director is responsible for the overall management of the hospital. In his absence one of the other hospital officers or in the absence of both officers a program director shall be designated to perform his duties and assume his responsibilities.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4491. The hospital administrator shall be responsible for preserving the peace in the hospital buildings and grounds and may arrest or cause the arrest and appearance before the nearest magistrate for examination, of all persons who attempt to commit or have committed a public offense thereon.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4492. The hospital director may establish rules and regulations not inconsistent with law or departmental regulations, concerning the care and treatment of patients, research, clinical training, and for the government of the hospital buildings and grounds. Any person who knowingly or willfully violates such rules and regulations may, upon the order of either of the hospital officers, be ejected from the buildings and premises of the hospital.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4493. The hospital administrator of each state hospital may designate, in writing, as a police officer, one or more of the bona fide employees of the hospital. The hospital administrator and each such police officer have the powers and authority conferred by law upon peace officers listed in Section 830.38 of the Penal Code. Such police officers shall receive no compensation as such and the additional duties arising therefrom shall become a part of the duties of their regular positions. When and as directed by the hospital administrator, such police officers shall

enforce the rules and regulations of the hospital, preserve peace and order on the premises thereof, and protect and preserve the property of the state.

(Amended by Stats. 1989, Ch. 1165, Sec. 50.)

4494. The Director of Developmental Services may set aside and designate any space on the grounds of any of the institutions under the jurisdiction of the department that is not needed for other authorized purposes, to enable such institution to establish and maintain therein a store or canteen for the sale to or for the benefit of patients of the institution of candies, cigarettes, sundries and other articles. The stores shall be conducted subject to the rules and regulations of the department and the rental, utility and service charges shall be fixed as will reimburse the institutions for the cost thereof. The stores when conducted under the direction of a hospital administrator shall be operated on a nonprofit basis but any profits derived shall be deposited in the benefit fund of each such institution as set forth in Section 4465.

Before any store is authorized or established, the Director of Developmental Services shall first determine that such facilities are not being furnished adequately by private enterprise in the community where it is proposed to locate the store, and may hold public hearings or cause surveys to be made, to determine the same.

The Director of Developmental Services may rent such space to private individuals, for the maintenance of a store or canteen at any of the said institutions upon such terms and subject to such regulations as are approved by the Department of General Services, in accordance with the provisions of Section 13109 of the Government Code. The terms imposed shall provide that the rental, utility and service charges to be paid shall be fixed so as to reimburse the institution for the cost thereof and any additional charges required to be paid shall be deposited in the benefit fund of such institution as set forth in Section 4465.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4495. Wherever the term "superintendent" appears, the term shall be deemed to mean clinical director, except in Sections 4450, 4466, 4467, 4469, 7281, and 7289, where the term shall be deemed to mean hospital administrator.

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 1262, Sec. 3.)

4496. Subject to rules and regulations adopted by the department, the hospital director may establish a sheltered workshop at a state hospital to provide patients with remunerative work performed in a setting which simulates that of industry and is performed in such a manner as to meet standards of industrial quality. The workshop shall be so operated as to provide the treatment staff with a realistic atmosphere for assessing patients' capabilities in work settings, and to provide opportunities to strengthen and expand patient interests and aptitudes.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4497. At each state hospital at which there is established a sheltered workshop, there shall be a sheltered workshop fund administered by the clinical director. The fund shall be used for the purchase of materials, for the purchase or rental of equipment needed in the manufacturing, fabricating, or assembly of products, for the payment of remuneration to patients engaged in work at the workshop, and for the payment of such other costs of the operation of the workshop as may be

directed by the medical director. The clinical director may cause the raw materials, goods in process, finished products, and equipment necessary for the production thereof to be insured against any and all risks of loss, subject to the approval of the Department of General Services. The costs of such insurance shall be paid from the sheltered workshop fund.

All money received from the manufacture, fabrication, assembly, or distribution of products at any state hospital sheltered workshop shall be deposited and credited to the hospital's sheltered workshop fund.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4498. To assure a continuous level of competency for all state hospital treatment personnel under the jurisdiction of the State Department of Developmental Services, the department shall provide adequate in–service training programs for such state hospital treatment personnel.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

4499. To assure an adequate supply of licensed psychiatric technicians for state hospitals for the developmentally disabled, the State Department of Developmental Services, to the extent necessary, shall establish in state hospitals for the developmentally disabled a course of study and training equivalent, as determined by the Board of Vocational Nurse and Psychiatric Technician Examiners, to the minimum requirements of an accredited program for psychiatric technicians in the state. No unlicensed psychiatric technician trainee shall be permitted to perform the duties of a licensed psychiatric technician as provided by Section 4502 of the Business and Professions Code unless such trainee performs such duties pursuant to a plan of supervision approved by the Board of Vocational Nurse and Psychiatric Technician Examiners as part of the equivalency trainee program. This section shall not be construed to reduce the effort presently expended by the community college system or private colleges in training psychiatric technicians.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429.)

DIVISION 4.5. SERVICES FOR THE DEVELOPMENTALLY DISABLED

(Division 4.5 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

CHAPTER 1. TITLE AND INTENT

(Heading of Chapter 1 amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 178, Sec. 1. (AB 1687) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4500. This division shall be known and may be cited as the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4500.5. The Legislature makes the following findings regarding the State of California's responsibility to provide services to persons with developmental disabilities, and the right of those individuals to receive services, pursuant to this division:
- (a) Since the enactment of this division in 1977, the number of consumers receiving services under this division has substantially increased and the nature, variety, and types of services necessary to meet the needs of the consumers and their families have also changed. Over the years the concept of service delivery has undergone numerous revisions. Services that were once deemed desirable by consumers and families may now no longer be appropriate, or the means of service delivery may be outdated.
- (b) As a result of the increased demands for services and changes in the methods in which those services are provided to consumers and their families, the value statements and principles contained in this division should be updated.
- (c) It is the intent of the Legislature, in enacting the act that added this section, to update existing law; clarify the role of consumers and their families in determining service needs; and to describe more fully service options available to consumers and their families, pursuant to the individual program plan. Nothing in these provisions shall be construed to expand the existing entitlement to services for persons with developmental disabilities set forth in this division.
- (d) It is the intent of the Legislature that the department monitor regional centers so that an individual consumer eligible for services and supports under this division receive the services and supports identified in his or her individual program plan.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 4. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4501. The State of California accepts a responsibility for persons with developmental disabilities and an obligation to them which it must discharge. Affecting hundreds of thousands of children and adults directly, and having an important impact on the lives of their families, neighbors, and whole communities, developmental disabilities present social, medical, economic, and legal problems of extreme importance.

The complexities of providing services and supports to persons with developmental disabilities requires the coordination of services of many state departments and community agencies to ensure that no gaps occur in communication or provision of services and supports. A consumer of services and supports, and where appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian, or conservator, shall have a leadership role in service design.

An array of services and supports should be established which is sufficiently complete to meet the needs and choices of each person with developmental disabilities, regardless of age or degree of disability, and at each stage of life and to support their integration into the mainstream life of the community. To the maximum extent feasible, services and supports should be available throughout the state to prevent the dislocation of persons with developmental disabilities from their home communities.

Services and supports should be available to enable persons with developmental disabilities to approximate the pattern of everyday living available to people without disabilities of the same age. Consumers of services and supports, and where appropriate, their parents, legal guardian, or conservator, should be empowered to make choices in all life areas. These include promoting opportunities for individuals with developmental disabilities to be integrated into the mainstream of life in their home communities, including supported living and other appropriate community living arrangements. In providing these services, consumers and their families, when appropriate, should participate in decisions affecting their own lives, including, but not limited to, where and with whom they live, their relationships with people in their community, the way in which they spend their time, including education, employment, and leisure, the pursuit of their own personal future, and program planning and implementation. The contributions made by parents and family members in support of their children and relatives with developmental disabilities are important and those relationships should also be respected and fostered, to the maximum extent feasible, so that consumers and their families can build circles of support within the community.

The Legislature finds that the mere existence or the delivery of services and supports is, in itself, insufficient evidence of program effectiveness. It is the intent of the Legislature that agencies serving persons with developmental disabilities shall produce evidence that their services have resulted in consumer or family empowerment and in more independent, productive, and normal lives for the persons served. It is further the intent of the Legislature that the Department of Developmental Services, through appropriate and regular monitoring activities, ensure that regional centers meet their statutory, regulatory, and contractual obligations in providing services to persons with developmental disabilities. The Legislature declares its intent to monitor program results through continued legislative oversight and review of requests for appropriations to support developmental disabilities programs.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 5. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4501.5. In counties where State Department of Developmental Services hospitals are located, the state hospitals shall ensure that appropriate special education and related services, pursuant to Chapter 8 (commencing with Section 56850) of Part 30 of the Education Code, are provided eligible individuals with exceptional needs residing in state hospitals.

(Added by Stats. 1980, Ch. 1191, Sec. 8. Effective September 29, 1980.)

CHAPTER 1.3. PERSONS WITH DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES BILL OF RIGHTS

(Chapter 1.3 heading added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 178, Sec. 2. (AB 1687) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4502. (a) Persons with developmental disabilities have the same legal rights and responsibilities guaranteed all other individuals by the United States Constitution and laws and the Constitution and laws of the State of California. An otherwise qualified person by reason of having a developmental disability shall not be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity that receives public funds.
- (b) It is the intent of the Legislature that persons with developmental disabilities shall have rights including, but not limited to, the following:
- (1) A right to treatment and habilitation services and supports in the least restrictive environment. Treatment and habilitation services and supports should foster the developmental potential of the person and be directed toward the achievement of the most independent, productive, and normal lives possible. Such services shall protect the personal liberty of the individual and shall be provided with the least restrictive conditions necessary to achieve the purposes of the treatment, services, or supports.
- (2) A right to dignity, privacy, and humane care. To the maximum extent possible, treatment, services, and supports shall be provided in natural community settings.
- (3) A right to participate in an appropriate program of publicly supported education, regardless of degree of disability.
 - (4) A right to prompt medical care and treatment.
 - (5) A right to religious freedom and practice.
 - (6) A right to social interaction and participation in community activities.
 - (7) A right to physical exercise and recreational opportunities.
- (8) A right to be free from harm, including unnecessary physical restraint, or isolation, excessive medication, abuse, or neglect.
 - (9) A right to be free from hazardous procedures.
- (10) A right to make choices in their own lives, including, but not limited to, where and with whom they live, their relationships with people in their community, the way they spend their time, including education, employment, and leisure, the pursuit of their personal future, and program planning and implementation.
 - (11) A right to a prompt investigation of any alleged abuse against them.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 178, Sec. 3. (AB 1687) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4502.1. (a) The right of individuals with developmental disabilities to make choices in their own lives requires that all public or private agencies receiving state funds for the purpose of serving persons with developmental disabilities, including, but not limited to, regional centers, shall respect the choices made by a consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative. Those public or private agencies shall provide consumers with opportunities to exercise decisionmaking skills in any aspect of day–to–day living

and shall provide consumers with relevant information in an understandable form to aid the consumer in making his or her choice.

(b) A regional center shall provide information in a manner that is culturally and linguistically appropriate for the consumer, or, when appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, including providing alternative communication services, as required by Article 9.5 (commencing with Section 11135) of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code and the regulations implementing that article.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 474, Sec. 1. (AB 959) Effective January 1, 2018.)

- 4503. Each person with developmental disabilities who has been admitted or committed to a state hospital, community care facility as defined in Section 1502 of the Health and Safety Code, or a health facility as defined in Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code shall have the following rights, a list of which shall be prominently posted in English, Spanish, and other appropriate languages, in all facilities providing those services and otherwise brought to his or her attention by any additional means as the Director of Developmental Services may designate by regulation:
- (a) To wear his or her own clothes, to keep and use his or her own personal possessions including his or her toilet articles, and to keep and be allowed to spend a reasonable sum of his or her own money for canteen expenses and small purchases.
 - (b) To have access to individual storage space for his or her private use.
 - (c) To see visitors each day.
- (d) To have reasonable access to telephones, both to make and receive confidential calls.
- (e) To have ready access to letterwriting materials, including stamps, and to mail and receive unopened correspondence.
 - (f) To refuse electroconvulsive therapy.
 - (g) To refuse behavior modification techniques which cause pain or trauma.
- (h) To refuse psychosurgery notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 5325, 5326, and 5326.3. Psychosurgery means those operations currently referred to as lobotomy, psychiatric surgery, and behavioral surgery and all other forms of brain surgery if the surgery is performed for any of the following purposes:
- (1) Modification or control of thoughts, feelings, actions, or behavior rather than the treatment of a known and diagnosed physical disease of the brain.
- (2) Modification of normal brain function or normal brain tissue in order to control thoughts, feelings, action, or behavior.
- (3) Treatment of abnormal brain function or abnormal brain tissue in order to modify thoughts, feelings, actions, or behavior when the abnormality is not an established cause for those thoughts, feelings, actions, or behavior.
- (i) To make choices in areas including, but not limited to, his or her daily living routines, choice of companions, leisure and social activities, and program planning and implementation.
 - (j) Other rights, as specified by regulation.

(Amended by Stats. 2003, Ch. 62, Sec. 324. Effective January 1, 2004.)

4504. The professional person in charge of the facility or his designee may, for good cause, deny a person any of the rights specified under subdivisions (a), (b), (c), (d), and (e) of Section 4503. To ensure that these rights are denied only for good cause, the Director of Developmental Services shall adopt regulations specifying the conditions under which they may be denied. Denial of a person's rights shall in all cases be entered into the person's treatment record and shall be reported to the Director of Developmental Services on a quarterly basis. The content of these records shall enable the Director of Developmental Services to identify individual treatment records, if necessary, for future analysis and investigation. These reports shall be available, upon request, to Members of the Legislature. Information pertaining to denial of rights contained in the person's treatment record shall be made available, on request, to the person, his attorney, his parents, his conservator or guardian, the State Department of Developmental Services, and Members of the Legislature.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4505. For the purposes of subdivisions (f) and (g) of Section 4503, if the patient is a minor age 15 years or over, the right to refuse may be exercised either by the minor or his parent, guardian, conservator, or other person entitled to his custody.

If the patient or his parent, guardian, conservator, or other person responsible for his custody do not refuse the forms of treatment or behavior modification described in subdivisions (f) and (g) of Section 4503, such treatment and behavior modification may be provided only after review and approval by a peer review committee. The Director of Developmental Services shall, by March 1, 1977, adopt regulations establishing peer review procedures for this purpose.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 373.)

CHAPTER 1.6. GENERAL PROVISIONS

(Chapter 1.6 heading added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 178, Sec. 4. (AB 1687) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4507. Developmental disabilities alone shall not constitute sufficient justification for judicial commitment. Instead, persons with developmental disabilities shall receive services pursuant to this division. Persons who constitute a danger to themselves or others may be judicially committed pursuant to Article 2 (commencing with Section 6500) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6 if evidence of such danger is proven in court.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 7. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

4508. Persons with developmental disabilities may be released from developmental centers for provisional placement, with parental consent in the case of a minor or with the consent of an adult person with developmental disabilities or with the consent of the guardian or conservator of the person with developmental disabilities, not to exceed twelve months, and shall be referred to a regional center for services pursuant to this division. Any person placed pursuant to this section shall have an automatic right of return to the developmental center during the period of provisional placement.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 6. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4509. By January 1, 1977, the Director of Developmental Services shall compile a roster of all persons who are in the custody of a state hospital, or on leave therefrom, pursuant to an order of judicial commitment as a mentally retarded person made prior to January 1, 1976. The appropriate regional center shall be given a copy of the names and pertinent records of the judicially committed retarded persons within its jurisdiction, and shall investigate the need and propriety of further judicial commitment of such persons under the provisions of Sections 6500 and 6500.1.

Each regional center shall complete all investigations required by this section within two years after the roster is submitted. In conducting its investigations, each regional center shall solicit information, advice, and recommendations of state hospital personnel familiar with the person whose needs are being evaluated.

For those persons found by a regional center to no longer require state hospital care, the regional center shall immediately prepare an individual program plan pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4648 for the provision of appropriate alternative services outside the state hospital.

If such alternative is not immediately available, the regional center shall give continuing high priority to the location and development of such services. As part of the program budget submission required in Section 4776, the regional director shall include a report specifying:

- (a) The number of state hospital residents for whom a community alternative is deemed more suitable than a state hospital.
- (b) The number of residents for whom no placement is made because of a lack of community services.
- (c) The number, type, nature, and cost of community services that would be necessary in order for placement to occur.

For those persons found to be in continued need of state hospital care, the regional center shall either admit such person as a voluntary resident of the state hospital, or shall file a petition seeking the commitment of those persons for whom commitment is believed to be appropriate.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4510. The State Department of Developmental Services, the State Department of Health Care Services, and the State Department of State Hospitals shall jointly develop and implement a statewide program for encouraging the establishment of sufficient numbers and types of living arrangements, both in communities and state hospitals, as necessary to meet the needs of persons served by those departments. The departments shall consult with the following organizations in the development of procedures pursuant to this section:
- (a) The League of California Cities, the County Supervisors Association of California, and representatives of other local agencies.
- (b) Organizations or advocates for clients receiving services in residential care services.
 - (c) Providers of residential care services.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 438, Sec. 9. (AB 1468) Effective September 22, 2012.)

- 4511. (a) The Legislature finds and declares that meeting the needs and honoring the choices of persons with developmental disabilities and their families requires information, skills and coordination and collaboration between consumers, families, regional centers, advocates and service and support providers.
- (b) The Legislature further finds and declares that innovative and ongoing training opportunities can enhance the information and skills necessary and foster improved coordination and cooperation between system participants.
- (c) The department shall be responsible, subject to the availability of fiscal and personnel resources, for securing, providing, and coordinating training to assist consumers and their families, regional centers, and services and support providers in acquiring the skills, knowledge, and competencies to achieve the purposes of this division.
- (d) This training may include health and safety issues; person-centered planning; consumer and family rights; building circles of support; training and review protocols for the use of psychotropic and other medications; crime prevention; life quality assessment and outcomes; maximizing inclusive opportunities in the community; how to communicate effectively with consumers; and developing opportunities for decisionmaking.
- (e) Whenever possible, the department shall utilize existing training tools and expertise.
 - (f) Each training module shall include an evaluation component.
- (g) The department shall establish an advisory group, consisting of consumers, family members, regional centers, service providers, advocates and legislative representatives. The advisory group shall make recommendations for training subjects, review the design of training modules, and assess training outcomes.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 31. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4512. As used in this division:

- (a) "Developmental disability" means a disability that originates before an individual attains 18 years of age, continues, or can be expected to continue, indefinitely, and constitutes a substantial disability for that individual. As defined by the Director of Developmental Services, in consultation with the Superintendent of Public Instruction, this term shall include intellectual disability, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, and autism. This term shall also include disabling conditions found to be closely related to intellectual disability or to require treatment similar to that required for individuals with an intellectual disability, but shall not include other handicapping conditions that are solely physical in nature.
- (b) "Services and supports for persons with developmental disabilities" means specialized services and supports or special adaptations of generic services and supports directed toward the alleviation of a developmental disability or toward the social, personal, physical, or economic habilitation or rehabilitation of an individual with a developmental disability, or toward the achievement and maintenance of an independent, productive, and normal life. The determination of which services and supports are necessary for each consumer shall be made through the individual program plan process. The determination shall be made on the basis of the needs and preferences of the consumer or, when appropriate, the consumer's family, and shall include consideration of a range of service options proposed by individual

program plan participants, the effectiveness of each option in meeting the goals stated in the individual program plan, and the cost-effectiveness of each option. Services and supports listed in the individual program plan may include, but are not limited to, diagnosis, evaluation, treatment, personal care, daycare, domiciliary care, special living arrangements, physical, occupational, and speech therapy, training, education, supported and sheltered employment, mental health services, recreation, counseling of the individual with a developmental disability and of the individual's family, protective and other social and sociolegal services, information and referral services, follow-along services, adaptive equipment and supplies, advocacy assistance, including self-advocacy training, facilitation and peer advocates, assessment, assistance in locating a home, childcare, behavior training and behavior modification programs, camping, community integration services, community support, daily living skills training, emergency and crisis intervention, facilitating circles of support, habilitation, homemaker services, infant stimulation programs, paid roommates, paid neighbors, respite, short-term out-of-home care, social skills training, specialized medical and dental care, telehealth services and supports, as described in Section 2290.5 of the Business and Professions Code, supported living arrangements, technical and financial assistance, travel training, training for parents of children with developmental disabilities, training for parents with developmental disabilities, vouchers, and transportation services necessary to ensure delivery of services to persons with developmental disabilities. This subdivision does not expand or authorize a new or different service or support for any consumer unless that service or support is contained in the consumer's individual program plan.

- (c) Notwithstanding subdivisions (a) and (b), for any organization or agency receiving federal financial participation under the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, Chapter 144 (commencing with Section 15001) of Title 42 of the United States Code, as amended, "developmental disability" and "services for persons with developmental disabilities" mean the terms as defined in the federal act to the extent required by federal law.
- (d) "Consumer" means a person who has a disability that meets the definition of developmental disability set forth in subdivision (a).
- (e) "Natural supports" means personal associations and relationships typically developed in the community that enhance the quality and security of life for people, including, but not limited to, family relationships, friendships reflecting the diversity of the neighborhood and the community, associations with fellow students or employees in regular classrooms and workplaces, and associations developed through participation in clubs, organizations, and other civic activities.
- (f) "Circle of support" means a committed group of community members, who may include family members, meeting regularly with an individual with developmental disabilities in order to share experiences, promote autonomy and community involvement, and assist the individual in establishing and maintaining natural supports. A circle of support generally includes a plurality of members who neither provide nor receive services or supports for persons with developmental

disabilities and who do not receive payment for participation in the circle of support.

- (g) "Facilitation" means the use of modified or adapted materials, special instructions, equipment, or personal assistance by an individual, such as assistance with communications, that will enable a consumer to understand and participate to the maximum extent possible in the decisions and choices that affect the individual's life.
- (h) "Family support services" means services and supports that are provided to a child with developmental disabilities or the child's family and that contribute to the ability of the family to reside together.
- (i) "Voucher" means any authorized alternative form of service delivery in which the consumer or family member is provided with a payment, coupon, chit, or other form of authorization that enables the consumer or family member to choose a particular service provider.
- (j) "Planning team" means the individual with developmental disabilities, the parents or legally appointed guardian of a minor consumer or the legally appointed conservator of an adult consumer, the authorized representative, including those appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, one or more regional center representatives, including the designated regional center service coordinator pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4640.7, any individual, including a service provider, invited by the consumer, the parents or legally appointed guardian of a minor consumer or the legally appointed conservator of an adult consumer, or the authorized representative, including those appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, and including a minor's, dependent's, or ward's court–appointed developmental services decisionmaker appointed pursuant to Section 319, 361, or 726.
- (k) "Stakeholder organizations" means statewide organizations representing the interests of consumers, family members, service providers, and statewide advocacy organizations.
- (1) (1) "Substantial disability" means the existence of significant functional limitations in three or more of the following areas of major life activity, as determined by a regional center, and as appropriate to the age of the person:
 - (A) Self-care.
 - (B) Receptive and expressive language.
 - (C) Learning.
 - (D) Mobility.
 - (E) Self-direction.
 - (F) Capacity for independent living.
 - (G) Economic self-sufficiency.
- (2) A reassessment of substantial disability for purposes of continuing eligibility shall utilize the same criteria under which the individual was originally made eligible.
- (m) "Native language" means the language normally used or the preferred language identified by the individual and, when appropriate, the individual's parent, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative.

(n) "Authorized representative" means an individual appointed by the State Council on Developmental Disabilities pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541 or who is an authorized representative, as defined in Section 4701.6.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 367, Sec. 15. (SB 1264) Effective January 1, 2021.)

- 4513. (a) Whenever the department allocates funds to a regional center through a request for proposal process to implement special projects funded through the Budget Act, the department shall require that the regional center demonstrate community support for the proposal.
- (b) In awarding funds to regional centers to implement such proposals, the department shall consider, among other indicators, the following:
- (1) The demonstrated commitment of the regional center in establishing or expanding the service or support.
 - (2) The demonstrated ability of the regional center to implement the proposal.
- (3) The success or failure of previous efforts to establish or expand the service or support.
- (4) The need for the establishment or expansion of the service and support in the regional center catchment area as compared to other geographic areas.
- (c) The department may require periodic progress reports from the regional center in implementing a proposal.
- (d) The department shall ensure that each funded and implemented proposal be evaluated and that the evaluation process include the input of consumers, families, providers and advocates, as appropriate.
- (e) The department shall make these evaluations available to the public, upon request.
- (f) The department shall develop and implement strategies for fostering the duplication of successful projects.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 32. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4514. All information and records obtained in the course of providing intake, assessment, and services under Division 4.1 (commencing with Section 4400), Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500), Division 6 (commencing with Section 6000), or Division 7 (commencing with Section 7100) to persons with developmental disabilities shall be confidential. Information and records obtained in the course of providing similar services to either voluntary or involuntary recipients prior to 1969 shall also be confidential. Information and records shall be disclosed only in any of the following cases:
- (a) In communications between qualified professional persons, whether employed by a regional center or state developmental center, or not, in the provision of intake, assessment, and services or appropriate referrals. The consent of the person with a developmental disability, or his or her guardian or conservator, shall be obtained before information or records may be disclosed by regional center or state developmental center personnel to a professional not employed by the regional center or state developmental center, or a program not vendored by a regional center or state developmental center.
- (b) When the person with a developmental disability, who has the capacity to give informed consent, designates individuals to whom information or records may

be released. This chapter does not compel a physician and surgeon, psychologist, social worker, marriage and family therapist, professional clinical counselor, nurse, attorney, or other professional to reveal information that has been given to him or her in confidence by a family member of the person unless a valid release has been executed by that family member.

- (c) To the extent necessary for a claim, or for a claim or application to be made on behalf of a person with a developmental disability for aid, insurance, government benefit, or medical assistance to which he or she may be entitled.
- (d) If the person with a developmental disability is a minor, dependent ward, or conservatee, and his or her parent, guardian, conservator, limited conservator with access to confidential records, or authorized representative, designates, in writing, persons to whom records or information may be disclosed. This chapter does not compel a physician and surgeon, psychologist, social worker, marriage and family therapist, professional clinical counselor, nurse, attorney, or other professional to reveal information that has been given to him or her in confidence by a family member of the person unless a valid release has been executed by that family member.
- (e) For research, if the Director of Developmental Services designates, by regulation, rules for the conduct of research and requires the research to be first reviewed by the appropriate institutional review board or boards. These rules shall include, but need not be limited to, the requirement that all researchers shall sign an oath of confidentiality as follows:

"	
Date	

As a condition of doing research concerning persons with developmental disabilities who have received services from _____ (fill in the facility, agency, or person), I, ____, agree to obtain the prior informed consent of persons who have received services to the maximum degree possible as determined by the appropriate institutional review board or boards for protection of human subjects reviewing my research, or the person's parent, guardian, or conservator, and I further agree not to divulge any information obtained in the course of the research to unauthorized persons, and not to publish or otherwise make public any information regarding persons who have received services so those persons who received services are identifiable.

I recognize that the unauthorized release of confidential information may make me subject to a civil action under provisions of the Welfare and Institutions Code.

	:
Signed	

- (f) To the courts, as necessary to the administration of justice.
- (g) To governmental law enforcement agencies as needed for the protection of federal and state elective constitutional officers and their families.

- (h) To the Senate Committee on Rules or the Assembly Committee on Rules for the purposes of legislative investigation authorized by the committee.
- (i) To the courts and designated parties as part of a regional center report or assessment in compliance with a statutory or regulatory requirement, including, but not limited to, Section 1827.5 of the Probate Code, Sections 1001.22 and 1370.1 of the Penal Code, and Section 6502 of this code.
- (j) To the attorney for the person with a developmental disability in any and all proceedings upon presentation of a release of information signed by the person, except that when the person lacks the capacity to give informed consent, the regional center or state developmental center director or designee, upon satisfying himself or herself of the identity of the attorney, and of the fact that the attorney represents the person, shall release all information and records relating to the person. This article does not compel a physician and surgeon, psychologist, social worker, marriage and family therapist, professional clinical counselor, nurse, attorney, or other professional to reveal information that has been given to him or her in confidence by a family member of the person unless a valid release has been executed by that family member.
- (k) Upon written consent by a person with a developmental disability previously or presently receiving services from a regional center or state developmental center, the director of the regional center or state developmental center, or his or her designee, may release any information, except information that has been given in confidence by members of the family of the person with a developmental disability, requested by a probation officer charged with the evaluation of the person after his or her conviction of a crime if the regional center or state developmental center director or designee determines that the information is relevant to the evaluation. The consent shall only be operative until sentence is passed on the crime for which the person was convicted. The confidential information released pursuant to this subdivision shall be transmitted to the court separately from the probation report and shall not be placed in the probation report. The confidential information shall remain confidential except for purposes of sentencing. After sentencing, the confidential information shall be sealed.
- (1) Between persons who are trained and qualified to serve on multidisciplinary personnel teams, as defined in subdivision (d) of Section 18951. The information and records sought to be disclosed shall be relevant to the prevention, identification, management, or treatment of an abused child and his or her parents pursuant to Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 18950) of Part 6 of Division 9.
- (m) When a person with a developmental disability dies from any cause, natural or otherwise, while hospitalized in a state developmental center, the State Department of Developmental Services, the physician and surgeon in charge of the client, or the professional in charge of the facility or his or her designee, shall release the patient's medical record to a medical examiner, forensic pathologist, or coroner, upon request. Except for the purposes included in paragraph (8) of subdivision (b) of Section 56.10 of the Civil Code, a medical examiner, forensic pathologist, or coroner shall not disclose any information contained in the medical record obtained pursuant to this subdivision without a court order or authorization pursuant to paragraph (4) of subdivision (c) of Section 56.11 of the Civil Code.

- (n) To authorized licensing personnel who are employed by, or who are authorized representatives of, the State Department of Public Health, and who are licensed or registered health professionals, and to authorized legal staff or special investigators who are peace officers who are employed by, or who are authorized representatives of, the State Department of Social Services, as necessary to the performance of their duties to inspect, license, and investigate health facilities and community care facilities, and to ensure that the standards of care and services provided in these facilities are adequate and appropriate and to ascertain compliance with the rules and regulations to which the facility is subject. The confidential information shall remain confidential except for purposes of inspection, licensing, or investigation pursuant to Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 1250) and Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 1500) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code, or a criminal, civil, or administrative proceeding in relation thereto. The confidential information may be used by the State Department of Public Health or the State Department of Social Services in a criminal, civil, or administrative proceeding. The confidential information shall be available only to the judge or hearing officer and to the parties to the case. Names that are confidential shall be listed in attachments separate to the general pleadings. The confidential information shall be sealed after the conclusion of the criminal, civil, or administrative hearings, and shall not subsequently be released except in accordance with this subdivision. If the confidential information does not result in a criminal, civil, or administrative proceeding, it shall be sealed after the State Department of Public Health or the State Department of Social Services decides that no further action will be taken in the matter of suspected licensing violations. Except as otherwise provided in this subdivision, confidential information in the possession of the State Department of Public Health or the State Department of Social Services shall not contain the name of the person with a developmental disability.
- (o) To a board that licenses and certifies professionals in the fields of mental health and developmental disabilities pursuant to state law, when the Director of Developmental Services has reasonable cause to believe that there has occurred a violation of a law subject to the jurisdiction of a board and the records are relevant to the violation. The information shall be sealed after a decision is reached in the matter of the suspected violation, and shall not subsequently be released except in accordance with this subdivision. Confidential information in the possession of the board shall not contain the name of the person with a developmental disability.
- (p) (1) To governmental law enforcement agencies by the director of a regional center or state developmental center, or his or her designee, when (A) the person with a developmental disability has been reported lost or missing or (B) there is probable cause to believe that a person with a developmental disability has committed, or has been the victim of, murder, manslaughter, mayhem, aggravated mayhem, kidnapping, robbery, carjacking, assault with the intent to commit a felony, arson, extortion, rape, forcible sodomy, forcible oral copulation, assault or battery, or unlawful possession of a weapon, as provided in any provision listed in Section 16590 of the Penal Code.

- (2) This subdivision shall be limited solely to information directly relating to the factual circumstances of the commission of the enumerated offenses and shall not include information relating to the mental state of the patient or the circumstances of his or her treatment unless relevant to the crime involved.
- (3) This subdivision is not an exception to, and does not in any other way affect, the provisions of Article 7 (commencing with Section 1010) of Chapter 4 of Division 8 of the Evidence Code, or Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 15600) and Chapter 13 (commencing with Section 15750) of Part 3 of Division 9.
- (q) To the Division of Juvenile Facilities and Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation or any component thereof, as necessary to the administration of justice.
- (r) To an agency mandated to investigate a report of abuse filed pursuant to either Section 11164 of the Penal Code or Section 15630 of this code for the purposes of either a mandated or voluntary report or when those agencies request information in the course of conducting their investigation.
- (s) When a person with a developmental disability, or the parent, guardian, or conservator of a person with a developmental disability who lacks capacity to consent, fails to grant or deny a request by a regional center or state developmental center to release information or records relating to the person with a developmental disability within a reasonable period of time, the director of the regional or developmental center, or his or her designee, may release information or records on behalf of that person if both of the following conditions are met:
- (1) Release of the information or records is deemed necessary to protect the person's health, safety, or welfare.
- (2) The person, or the person's parent, guardian, or conservator, has been advised annually in writing of the policy of the regional center or state developmental center for release of confidential client information or records when the person with developmental disabilities, or the person's parent, guardian, or conservator, fails to respond to a request for release of the information or records within a reasonable period of time. A statement of policy contained in the client's individual program plan shall be deemed to comply with the notice requirement of this paragraph.
- (t) (1) When an employee is served with a notice of adverse action, as defined in Section 19570 of the Government Code, the following information and records may be released:
- (A) All information and records that the appointing authority relied upon in issuing the notice of adverse action.
- (B) All other information and records that are relevant to the adverse action, or that would constitute relevant evidence as defined in Section 210 of the Evidence Code.
- (C) The information described in subparagraphs (A) and (B) may be released only if both of the following conditions are met:
- (i) The appointing authority has provided written notice to the consumer and the consumer's legal representative or, if the consumer has no legal representative or if the legal representative is a state agency, to the clients' rights advocate, and the consumer, the consumer's legal representative, or the clients' rights advocate has

not objected in writing to the appointing authority within five business days of receipt of the notice, or the appointing authority, upon review of the objection has determined that the circumstances on which the adverse action is based are egregious or threaten the health, safety, or life of the consumer or other consumers and without the information the adverse action could not be taken.

- (ii) The appointing authority, the person against whom the adverse action has been taken, and the person's representative, if any, have entered into a stipulation that does all of the following:
- (I) Prohibits the parties from disclosing or using the information or records for any purpose other than the proceedings for which the information or records were requested or provided.
- (II) Requires the employee and the employee's legal representative to return to the appointing authority all records provided to them under this subdivision, including, but not limited to, all records and documents or copies thereof that are no longer in the possession of the employee or the employee's legal representative because they were from a source containing confidential information protected by this section, and all copies of those records and documents, within 10 days of the date that the adverse action becomes final, except for the actual records and documents submitted to the administrative tribunal as a component of an appeal from the adverse action.
- (III) Requires the parties to submit the stipulation to the administrative tribunal with jurisdiction over the adverse action at the earliest possible opportunity.
- (2) For the purposes of this subdivision, the State Personnel Board may, prior to an appeal from adverse action being filed with it, issue a protective order, upon application by the appointing authority, for the limited purpose of prohibiting the parties from disclosing or using information or records for any purpose other than the proceeding for which the information or records were requested or provided, and to require the employee or the employee's legal representative to return to the appointing authority all records provided to them under this subdivision, including, but not limited to, all records and documents from any source containing confidential information protected by this section, and all copies of those records and documents, within 10 days of the date that the adverse action becomes final, except for the actual records and documents that are no longer in the possession of the employee or the employee's legal representatives because they were submitted to the administrative tribunal as a component of an appeal from the adverse action.
- (3) Individual identifiers, including, but not limited to, names, social security numbers, and hospital numbers, that are not necessary for the prosecution or defense of the adverse action, shall not be disclosed.
- (4) All records, documents, or other materials containing confidential information protected by this section that have been submitted or otherwise disclosed to the administrative agency or other person as a component of an appeal from an adverse action shall, upon proper motion by the appointing authority to the administrative tribunal, be placed under administrative seal and shall not, thereafter, be subject to disclosure to any person or entity except upon the issuance of an order of a court of competent jurisdiction.

- (5) For purposes of this subdivision, an adverse action becomes final when the employee fails to answer within the time specified in Section 19575 of the Government Code, or, after filing an answer, withdraws the appeal, or, upon exhaustion of the administrative appeal or of the judicial review remedies as otherwise provided by law.
- (u) To the person appointed as the developmental services decisionmaker for a minor, dependent, or ward pursuant to Section 319, 361, or 726.
- (v) To a protection and advocacy agency established pursuant to Section 4901, to the extent that the information is incorporated within any of the following:
- (1) An unredacted facility evaluation report form or an unredacted complaint investigation report form of the State Department of Social Services. This information shall remain confidential and subject to the confidentiality requirements of subdivision (f) of Section 4903.
- (2) An unredacted citation report, unredacted licensing report, unredacted survey report, unredacted plan of correction, or unredacted statement of deficiency of the State Department of Public Health, prepared by authorized licensing personnel or authorized representatives described in subdivision (n). This information shall remain confidential and subject to the confidentiality requirements of subdivision (f) of Section 4903.
- (w) To the regional center clients' rights advocate who provides service pursuant to Section 4433, unless the consumer objects on his or her own behalf, for the purpose of providing authorized clients' rights advocacy services pursuant to Section 4418.25 or 4418.7, subparagraph (B) or (C) of paragraph (9) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, Sections 4684.80 to 4684.87, inclusive, or Section 4698 or 7502.5 of this code, or Section 1267.75 or 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (x) For purposes of this section, a reference to a "medical examiner, forensic pathologist, or coroner" means a coroner or deputy coroner, as described in subdivision (c) of Section 830.35 of the Penal Code, or a licensed physician who currently performs official autopsies on behalf of a county coroner's office or a medical examiner's office, whether as a government employee or under contract to that office.
- (y) To authorized personnel who are employed by the Employment Development Development Department as necessary to enable the Employment Development Department to provide the information required to be disclosed to the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to subdivision (ak) of Section 1095 of the Unemployment Insurance Code. The Employment Development Department shall maintain the confidentiality of information provided to it by the State Department of Developmental Services to the same extent as if the Employment Development Department had acquired the information directly.
- (z) To authorized personnel who are employed by the State Department of Social Services as necessary to enable the department to provide the information required to be disclosed to the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to Section 10850.6. The State Department of Social Services shall maintain the confidentiality of any information provided to it by the State Department of Developmental Services to the same extent as if the State Department of Social Services had acquired the information directly.

(Amended by Stats. 2018, Ch. 466, Sec. 1. (SB 1274) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4514.3. (a) Notwithstanding Section 4514, information and records shall be disclosed to the protection and advocacy agency designated by the Governor in this state to fulfill the requirements and assurances of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, contained in Chapter 144 (commencing with Section 15001) of Title 42 of the United States Code, for the protection and advocacy of the rights of persons with developmental disabilities, as defined in Section 15002(8) of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (b) Access to information and records to which subdivision (a) applies shall be in accord with Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900).

(Amended by Stats. 2003, Ch. 878, Sec. 3. Effective January 1, 2004.)

Upon request of a family member of a resident of a state hospital, community care facility, or health facility, or other person designated by the resident, the facility shall give such family member or the designee notification of the resident's presence in the facility, the transfer, the diagnosis, the prognosis, the medications prescribed, the side effects of medications prescribed, if any, the progress of the resident, and the serious illness of the resident, if, after notification of the resident that such information is requested, the resident authorizes such disclosure. If, when initially informed of the request for notification, the resident is unable to authorize the release of such information, notation of the attempt shall be made into the resident's treatment record, and daily efforts shall be made to secure the resident's consent or refusal of such authorization. However, if a request for information is made by the spouse, parent, child, or sibling of the resident and the resident is unable to authorize the release of such information, such requester shall be given notification of the resident's presence in the facility, except to the extent prohibited by federal law. Upon request of a family member of a resident or the designee, the facility shall notify such family member or designee of the release or death of the resident. Nothing in this section shall be construed to require photocopying of the resident's medical records in order to satisfy its provisions.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1141, Sec. 2.)

4515. Signed consent forms by a person with a developmental disability or, where appropriate, the parent, guardian, or conservator, for release of any information to which such person consents under the provision of Sections 11878 or 11879 of the Health and Safety Code, or subdivision (a) or (d) of Section 4514 shall be obtained for each separate use with the use specified, the information to be released, the name of the agency or individual to whom information will be released indicated on the form and the name of the responsible individual who has authorization to release information specified. Any use of this form shall be noted in the file of the person with developmental disabilities. Persons who sign consent forms shall be given a copy of the consent forms signed.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1141, Sec. 3.)

4516. When any disclosure of information or records is made as authorized by the provisions of subdivision (a), (d), or (q) of Section 4514 or Section 4514.5, the physician in charge of the person with a developmental disability or the professional in charge of the facility shall promptly cause to be entered into the

person's medical record the date and circumstances under which such disclosure was made, the names and relationships to the person, if any, of individuals or agencies to whom such disclosure was made, and the specific information disclosed.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1141, Sec. 4.)

4517. Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to prohibit the compilation and publication of statistical data for use by government or researchers and standards set by the Director of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1141, Sec. 5.)

- 4518. Any person may bring an action against an individual who has willfully and knowingly released confidential information or records concerning him or her in violation of the provisions of this chapter, or of Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 11860) of Part 3 of Division 10.5 of the Health and Safety Code, for the greater of the following amounts:
 - (1) Five hundred dollars (\$500).
 - (2) Three times the amount of actual damages, if any, sustained by the plaintiff.

Any person may, in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 525) of Title 7 of Part 2 of the Code of Civil Procedure, bring an action to enjoin the release of confidential information or records in violation of the provisions of this chapter, and may in the same action seek damages as provided in this section.

It is not a prerequisite to an action under this section that the plaintiff suffer or be threatened with actual damages.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1141, Sec. 6.)

4519. (a) The department shall not expend funds, and a regional center shall not expend funds allocated to it by the department, for the purchase of any service outside the state unless the Director of Developmental Services or the director's designee has received, reviewed, and approved a plan for out-of-state service in the client's individual program plan developed pursuant to Sections 4646 to 4648, inclusive. Prior to submitting a request for out-of-state services, the regional center shall conduct a comprehensive assessment and convene an individual program plan meeting to determine the services and supports needed for the consumer to receive services in California and shall request assistance from the department's statewide specialized resource service in identifying options to serve the consumer in California. The request shall include details regarding all options considered and an explanation of why these options cannot meet the consumer's needs. The department shall authorize for no more than six months the purchase of out-of-state services when the director determines the proposed service or an appropriate alternative, as determined by the director, is not available from resources and facilities within the state. Any extension beyond six months shall be based on a new and complete comprehensive assessment of the consumer's needs, review of available options, and determination that the consumer's needs cannot be met in California. An extension shall not exceed six months. For the purposes of this section, the department shall be considered a service agency under Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700).

- (b) No funds shall be expended for the cost of interstate travel or transportation by regional center staff in connection with the purchase of any service outside the state unless authorized by the director or the director's designee.
- (c) When a regional center places a client out of state pursuant to subdivision (a), it shall prepare a report for inclusion in the client's individual program plan. This report shall summarize the regional center's efforts to locate, develop, or adapt an appropriate program for the client within the state. This report shall be reviewed and updated every three months and a copy sent to the director. Each comprehensive assessment and report shall include identification of the services and supports needed and the timeline for identifying or developing those services needed to transition the consumer back to California.
- (d) Notwithstanding subdivisions (a), (b), and (c), the State Department of Developmental Services or a regional center may expend funds allocated to it for the purchase of services for residents of this state and administrative costs incurred in providing services in the border areas of a state adjacent to California when the purchase is approved by the regional center director.
- (e) Each regional center shall submit to the department by December 31, 2012, a transition plan for all consumers residing out of state as of June 30, 2012, for whom the regional center is purchasing services.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 8. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4519.2. (a) Through the Developmental Services Task Force, the department shall identify key indicators to track the regional center system's delivery of services. These indicators shall include both local and statewide measures and shall include a recommendation for analysis and followup of any concerning trends, as well as a plan for reporting of best practices for use statewide. The department, with stakeholder input, shall also identify recommendations for measuring outcomes and improving outcomes for consumers. Goals for system improvement include enhancement of customer services for consumers and their families, facilitation of enhanced communication between regional centers and the state, and identification and dissemination of best practices for developmental services providers. The department shall report these recommended indicators, best practices, and recommendations for analysis to the Legislature no later than January 10, 2021.
- (b) (1) Each regional center shall post the following information on its internet website in a format determined by the department no later than April 1, 2020, and shall update the information no less frequently than every six months until the department determines that statewide compliance with the federal Home and Community–Based Services (HCBS) Final Rule has been met, or January 1, 2025, whichever is earlier:
- (A) The number of providers identified as needing assessment for HCBS compliance, broken down by provider type, as defined by the department.
- (B) The number of providers within each provider type that have been inspected or reviewed for HCBS compliance.
- (C) The number of providers within each provider type that have been determined to be HCBS compliant.
- (D) The number of providers within each provider type that have been determined not to be HCBS compliant and the reason for lack of compliance.

- (E) The number of providers, broken down by provider type, that have been identified as presumed to have the qualities of an institutional setting, as described in Sections 441.301(c)(5)(v) and 441.710(a)(2)(v) of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations.
- (2) The department shall provide this information to the Legislature as statewide data and for each regional center, no later than May 1, 2020, and shall post that summary on its internet website.
- (c) (1) The department shall update the Legislature annually, beginning on January 10, 2020, with the number of complaints filed at each regional center pursuant to Section 4731 for the prior fiscal year, and include the following information:
 - (A) The subject matter of complaints filed.
 - (B) How complaints were resolved.
- (C) The timeframe within which resolutions to those complaints were provided by the regional center.
- (D) The number of complaints that were appealed to the department, their resolution, and the timeframe within which a written administrative decision was issued.
- (E) Demographic information, as identified by the department, about consumers on whose behalf the complaint was filed.
 - (2) The update shall include data for the prior two fiscal years, as available.
 - (3) The department shall also post this data on its internet website.
- (d) The department shall update the Legislature annually, beginning on January 10, 2020, with the number of fair hearing requests filed pursuant to Section 4710.5 and the number of fair hearing requests resolved or decided during the prior fiscal year for each regional center and statewide, and include the following information:
- (1) The reason for the fair hearing request aggregated by issue type, as specified by the department.
- (2) The number of fair hearing requests resolved or decided by type and average length of time between filing and resolution or disposition of the case, as specified by the department.
 - (3) The outcome of the resolution, if known.
- (4) Demographic information, as identified by the department, about consumers on whose behalf the complaint was filed.
- (e) The department and each regional center shall include on their internet websites a link to the protection and advocacy agency designated pursuant to Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900) and the clients' rights advocate contracted with pursuant to Section 15610.20. This posting shall be completed no later than March 1, 2020, and shall be posted on the home page of their internet websites, or in another standard location determined by the department.
- (f) On and after October 1, 2019, the department shall post all new directives that it issues to regional centers on its internet website.
- (g) Any reports submitted by the department to the Legislature pursuant to this section shall be submitted in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 8. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4519.4. (a) Beginning in the summer of 2019, the State Department of Developmental Services shall consult with a broad and balanced group of stakeholders, including, but not limited to, representatives of the Developmental Services Task Force, the Rates Workgroup of the Developmental Services Task Force, legislative staff from the fiscal and relevant policy committees of the Legislature, the Legislative Analyst's Office, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, the Department of Rehabilitation, and Disability Rights California to discuss system reforms, including fiscal reforms, to better serve consumers with developmental disabilities. The focus of this discussion shall be on how to create a sustainable, innovative, cost–effective, consumer–focused, and outcomes–based service delivery system.
- (b) For purposes of implementing subdivision (a), the State Department of Developmental Services shall do all of the following:
- (1) Consider a wide variety of perspectives of consumers, families, and service providers to discuss the potential outcomes associated with different approaches to system reform.
- (2) Engage with consumers, families, and service providers across different geographic regions of the state, including urban and rural areas, and from diverse racial and ethnic backgrounds, consumer age groups, consumer diagnoses, and service categories.
- (3) Identify key consumer outcomes and measurable targets to be achieved through these reforms, as informed by the stakeholder process.
- (4) Evaluate compliance with federal rules relating to home— and community—based services, and how the department plans to redesign services that are not compliant with these rules.
- (5) Discuss how feedback may be collected about the reforms, and how this information may be used to make changes to, and adapt, the system over time.
- (c) The State Department of Developmental Services shall report on the progress of these efforts during the 2020–21 budget hearing process.
- (d) By October 1, 2019, the State Department of Developmental Services shall post to its internet website a summary of public comments, departmental responses to those comments, and any appropriate and necessary changes to the rate models contained in the rate study, submitted pursuant to Section 4519.8.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 9. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4519.5. (a) The department and the regional centers shall annually collaborate to compile data in a uniform manner relating to purchase of service authorization, utilization, and expenditure by each regional center with respect to all of the following:
 - (1) The age of the consumer, categorized by the following:
 - (A) Birth to two years of age, inclusive.
 - (B) Three to 21 years of age, inclusive.
 - (C) Twenty-two years of age and older.
 - (2) Race or ethnicity of the consumer.
- (3) Primary language spoken by the consumer, and other related details, as feasible.

- (4) Disability detail, in accordance with the categories established by subdivision (a) of Section 4512, and, if applicable, a category specifying that the disability is unknown.
- (5) Residence type, subcategorized by age, race or ethnicity, and primary language.
- (6) Number of instances when the written copy of the individual program plan was provided at the request of the consumer and, when appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, in a language other than a threshold language, as defined by paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 1810.410 of Title 9 of the California Code of Regulations, if that written copy was provided more than 60 days after the request.
- (b) The data reported pursuant to subdivision (a) shall also include the number and percentage of individuals, categorized by age, race or ethnicity, and disability, and by residence type, as set forth in paragraph (5) of subdivision (a), who have been determined to be eligible for regional center services, but are not receiving purchase of service funds.
- (c) By March 31, 2013, each regional center shall post the data described in this section that are specific to the regional center on its Internet Web site. Commencing on December 31, 2013, each regional center shall annually post these data by December 31. Each regional center shall maintain all previous years' data on its Internet Web site.
- (d) By March 31, 2013, the department shall post the information described in this section on a statewide basis on its Internet Web site. Commencing December 31, 2013, the department shall annually post this information by December 31. The department shall maintain all previous years' data on its Internet Web site. The department shall also post notice of any regional center stakeholder meetings on its Internet Web site.
- (e) Within three months of compiling the data with the department, and annually thereafter, each regional center shall meet with stakeholders in one or more public meetings regarding the data. The meeting or meetings shall be held separately from any meetings held pursuant to Section 4660. The regional center shall provide participants of these meetings with the data and any associated information related to improvements in the provision of developmental services to underserved communities and shall conduct a discussion of the data and the associated information in a manner that is culturally and linguistically appropriate for that community, including providing alternative communication services, as required by Sections 11135 to 11139.7, inclusive, of the Government Code and implementing regulations. Regional centers shall inform the department of the scheduling of those public meetings 30 days prior to the meeting. Notice of the meetings shall also be posted on the regional center's Internet Web site 30 days prior to the meeting and shall be sent to individual stakeholders and groups representing underserved communities in a timely manner. Each regional center shall, in holding the meetings required by this subdivision, consider the language needs of the community and shall schedule the meetings at times and locations designed to result in a high turnout by the public and underserved communities.

- (f) (1) Each regional center shall annually report to the department regarding its implementation of the requirements of this section. The report shall include, but shall not be limited to, all of the following:
- (A) Actions the regional center took to improve public attendance and participation at stakeholder meetings, including, but not limited to, attendance and participation by underserved communities.
 - (B) Copies of minutes from the meeting and attendee comments.
- (C) Whether the data described in this section indicate a need to reduce disparities in the purchase of services among consumers in the regional center's catchment area. If the data do indicate that need, the regional center's recommendations and plan to promote equity, and reduce disparities, in the purchase of services.
- (2) Each regional center and the department shall annually post the reports required by paragraph (1) on its Internet Web site by August 31.
- (g) (1) The department shall consult with stakeholders, including consumers and families that reflect the ethnic and language diversity of regional center consumers, regional centers, advocates, providers, the protection and advocacy agency described in Section 4901, and those entities designated as University Centers for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities Education, Research, and Service pursuant to Section 15061 of Title 42 of the United States Code, to achieve the following objectives:
 - (A) Review the data compiled pursuant to subdivision (a).
- (B) Identify barriers to equitable access to services and supports among consumers and develop recommendations to help reduce disparities in purchase of service expenditures.
- (C) Encourage the development and expansion of culturally appropriate services, service delivery, and service coordination.
 - (D) Identify best practices to reduce disparity and promote equity.
- (2) The department shall report the status of its efforts to satisfy the requirements of paragraph (1) during the 2016–17 legislative budget subcommittee hearing process.
- (h) (1) Subject to available funding, the department shall allocate funding to regional centers or community-based organizations with department oversight to assist with implementation of the recommendations and plans developed pursuant to subdivisions (f) and (g). Activities funded through these allocations may include, but are not limited to, pay differentials supporting direct care bilingual staff of community-based service providers, parent or caregiver education programs, cultural competency training for regional center staff, outreach to underserved populations, or additional culturally appropriate service types or service delivery models.
- (2) Each regional center shall consult with stakeholders regarding activities that may be effective in addressing disparities in the receipt of regional center services and the regional center's proposed requests for the funding specified in paragraph (1). Each regional center shall identify the stakeholders it consulted with and include information on how it incorporated the input of stakeholders into its requests.

- (3) A community-based organization may submit a request for grant funding pursuant to this subdivision. The organization shall submit the request concurrently to the regional center of the jurisdiction in which the organization is located and to the department. The regional center shall provide the department with input regarding the request prior to the department's final determination on the request.
- (4) The department shall review requests for funding within 45 days from the deadline specified in the department's guidance to regional centers and community—based organizations.
- (5) Each regional center and community—based organization receiving funding shall report annually to the department, in a manner determined by the department, on how the funding allocations were used and shall include recommendations of priorities for activities that may be effective in addressing disparities, based on the consultation with stakeholders.
 - (6) The department shall post the following information on its Internet Web site:
- (A) By September 1 of any year in which grant funding is available and has not been allocated, a structure for the grant program, including all of the following information:
- (i) How community-based organizations reflecting groups that are disadvantaged by disparities in the purchase of services will be invited to participate in the grant program.
 - (ii) How statewide strategies were considered.
- (iii) How the department will ensure grant funds are not used for activities that regional centers are otherwise required by statute or regulation to conduct.
 - (iv) How funded activities will be evaluated.
- (B) By October 1 of any year in which grant funding is available and has not been allocated, the final invitation for requests for funding or another mechanism through which requests for funding are solicited.
- (C) By January 1 of any year in which grant funding has been allocated, a list of grant recipients, funding level per grant, and a description of the funded project.
- (D) By May 1 of any year in which the information is available, evaluation results from prior grants. To ensure the department complies with this subparagraph, regional centers and community-based organizations receiving funding shall provide the department, by March 1 of the same year, with an evaluation of funded activities and the effectiveness of those activities in reducing disparities in the purchase of services, to the extent information is available.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 9. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

4519.6. The department and the regional centers shall annually collaborate to determine the most appropriate methods to collect and compile meaningful data in a uniform manner, as specified in Section 4519.5, related to the payment of copayments, coinsurance, and deductibles by each regional center.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 14. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

4519.7. (a) Any regional center employee shall not be liable for civil damages on account of an injury or death resulting from an employee's act or omission where the act or omission was the result of the exercise of the discretion vested in him or her, in good faith, in carrying out the intent of this division, except for acts

or omissions of gross negligence or acts or omissions giving rise to a claim under Section 3294 of the Civil Code. This section shall not be applied to provide immunity from liability for any criminal act.

- (b) This section is not intended to change, alter, or affect the liability of regional centers, including, but not limited to, the vicarious liability of a regional center due to a negligent employee.
- (c) A regional center employee, when participating in filing a complaint or providing information as required by law regarding a consumer's health, safety, or well—being, or participating in a judicial proceeding resulting therefrom, shall be presumed to be acting in good faith, and unless the presumption is rebutted, shall be immune from any liability, civil or criminal, and shall be immune from any penalty, sanction, or restriction that might be incurred or imposed. The presumption established by this subdivision is a presumption affecting the burden of producing evidence.
- (d) This section shall apply only to acts or omissions that occur on or after January 1, 2001.

(Amended by Stats. 2008, Ch. 51, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 2009.)

- 4519.8. On or before March 1, 2019, the department shall submit a rate study to the appropriate fiscal and policy committees of the Legislature addressing the sustainability, quality, and transparency of community–based services for individuals with developmental disabilities. The department shall consult with stakeholders, through the developmental services task force process, in developing the study. The study shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following:
- (a) An assessment of the effectiveness of the methods used to pay each category of community service provider. This assessment shall include consideration of the following factors for each category of service provider:
- (1) Whether the current method of ratesetting for a service category provides an adequate supply of providers in that category, including, but not limited to, whether there is a sufficient supply of providers to enable consumers throughout the state to have a choice of providers, depending upon the nature of the service.
- (2) A comparison of the estimated fiscal effects of alternative rate methodologies for each service provider category.
 - (3) How different rate methodologies can incentivize outcomes for consumers.
- (b) An evaluation of the number and type of service codes for regional center services, including, but not limited to, recommendations for simplifying and making service codes more reflective of the level and types of services provided.

(Added by Stats. 2016, 2nd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 2. (AB 1 2x) Effective June 9, 2016.)

CHAPTER 2. STATE COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES (Chapter 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

Article 1. Composition and Appointments

(Article 1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4520. (a) A State Council on Developmental Disabilities with authority independent of any single state service agency is hereby created.

- (b) The Legislature finds that in each of the 56 states and territories, the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.)) establishes State Councils on Developmental Disabilities that work to promote the core values of the act, including self–determination, independence, productivity, integration, and inclusion in all aspects of community life.
- (c) The Legislature finds that California's State Council on Developmental Disabilities was established pursuant to the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 to engage in advocacy, capacity building, and systemic change activities that are consistent with the policy contained in federal law and contribute to a coordinated, consumer— and family—centered, consumer— and family—directed, comprehensive system that includes the provision of needed community services, individualized supports, and other forms of assistance that promote self—determination for individuals with developmental disabilities and their families. It is the intent of the Legislature that the state council independently exercise its authority and responsibilities under federal law, expend its federal funding allocation, and exercise all powers and duties that may be necessary to carry out the purposes contained in applicable federal law.
- (d) The Legislature finds that the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 requires the council to promote certain principles that include all of the following:
- (1) Individuals with developmental disabilities, including those with the most severe developmental disabilities, are capable of self-determination, independence, productivity, and integration and inclusion in all facets of community life, but often require the provision of community services, individualized supports, and other forms of assistance.
- (2) Individuals with developmental disabilities and their families have competencies, capabilities, and personal goals that should be recognized, supported, and encouraged, and any assistance to these individuals should be provided in an individualized manner, consistent with the unique strengths, resources, priorities, concerns, abilities, and capabilities of these individuals.
- (3) Individuals with developmental disabilities and their families are the primary decisionmakers regarding the services and supports these individuals and their families receive, including choosing where an individual lives from available options, and have decisionmaking roles in policies and programs that affect the lives of these individuals and their families.
- (e) (1) The Legislature finds that the state council faces unique challenges in ensuring access and furthering these principles due to the state's size, diversity, and a service delivery system that promotes significant local control.
- (2) Therefore, it is the intent of the Legislature that the state council, consistent with its authority and responsibilities under federal law, ensure that the council is accessible and responsive to the diverse geographic, racial, ethnic, and language needs of individuals with developmental disabilities and their families throughout California, which in part may, as determined by the state council, be achieved through the establishment of regional offices, the number and location of which may be determined by the state council.

- (f) This chapter, Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 4561), and Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900), are intended by the Legislature to secure full compliance with the requirements of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 as amended and extended, which provides federal funds to assist the state in planning, coordinating, monitoring, and evaluating services for persons with developmental disabilities and in establishing a system to protect and advocate the legal and civil rights of persons with developmental disabilities.
- (g) The state council may use funds and other moneys allocated to the state council in accordance with the purposes of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000. This section does not preclude the state council from using moneys other than moneys provided through the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 in any manner consistent with applicable federal and state law.

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 575. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016.)

4520.5. Notwithstanding any other law, the state council shall determine the structure of its organization, as required by the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.)).

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 576. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4521. (a) (1) All references to "council" or "state council" in this division shall be a reference to the State Council on Developmental Disabilities.
- (2) "Developmental disability," as used in this chapter, means a developmental disability as defined in Section 15002(8) of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (b) There shall be 31 voting members on the state council appointed by the Governor from among the residents of the state, as follows:
- (1) (A) Twenty members of the council shall be nonagency members who reflect the socioeconomic, geographic, disability, racial, ethnic, and language diversity of the state, and who shall be persons with a developmental disability or their parents, immediate relatives, guardians, or conservators residing in California. Of the 20 members:
 - (i) At least seven members shall be persons with developmental disabilities.
- (ii) At least seven members shall be a person who is a parent, immediate relative, guardian, or conservator of a person with a developmental disability.
- (iii) At least one of the members shall be a person with a developmental disability who is a current or former resident of an institution or his or her immediate relative, guardian, or conservator.
- (B) To ensure that state council membership is geographically representative, as required by federal law, the Governor shall appoint the members described in clauses (i) and (ii) of subparagraph (A) from the geographical area of each regional office, if regional offices have been established by the council. Each member described in clauses (i) and (ii) of subparagraph (A) may, in the discretion of the state council, serve as a liaison from the state council to consumers and family members in the geographical area that he or she is from.
 - (2) Eleven members of the council shall include the following:

- (A) The Secretary of California Health and Human Services, or his or her designee, who shall represent the agency and the state agency that administers funds under Title XIX of the Social Security Act for people with developmental disabilities.
 - (B) The Director of Developmental Services or his or her designee.
 - (C) The Director of Rehabilitation or his or her designee.
 - (D) The Superintendent of Public Instruction or his or her designee.
- (E) A representative from a nongovernmental agency or group concerned with the provision of services to persons with developmental disabilities.
- (F) One representative from each of the three university centers for excellence in the state, pursuant to Section 15061 et seq. of Title 42 of the United States Code, providing training in the field of developmental services, or his or her designee. These individuals shall have expertise in the field of developmental disabilities.
 - (G) The Director of Health Care Services or his or her designee.
- (H) The executive director of the agency established in California to fulfill the requirements and assurance of Title I, Subtitle C, of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 for a system to protect and advocate the rights of persons with developmental disabilities, or his or her designee.
 - (I) The Director of the California Department of Aging or his or her designee.
- (c) Prior to appointing the members described in paragraph (1) of, and subparagraph (E) of paragraph (2) of, subdivision (b), the Governor shall consult with the current members of the council, including nonagency members of the council, and consider recommendations from organizations representing persons with a broad range of developmental disabilities, or persons interested in, or providing services to, or both, persons with developmental disabilities.
- (d) The term of each member described in paragraph (1) of, and subparagraph (E) of paragraph (2) of, subdivision (b) shall be for three years. The term of these members shall begin on the date of appointment by the Governor and these members shall serve no more than two terms.
- (e) A member may continue to serve following the expiration of his or her term until the Governor appoints that member's successor. The state council shall notify the Governor regarding membership requirements of the council and shall notify the Governor, in writing, immediately when a vacancy occurs prior to the expiration of a member's term, at least six months before a member's term expires, and when a vacancy on the council remains unfilled for more than 60 days.

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 577. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016.)

4521.5. Notwithstanding Section 7.5 of the Government Code, each designee shall act as the member in his or her place and stead to all intents and purposes as though the director or secretary were personally present, including the right of the designee to be counted in constituting a quorum to participate in the proceeding of the state council and to vote upon any and all matters.

Each designee shall have the right to represent the director or secretary who appointed him or her regardless of the number of other designees representing directors or secretaries at a particular meeting or session of the state council. Each

designee shall represent only one director or secretary at any meeting or session of the state council.

(Amended by Stats. 2008, Ch. 419, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2009.)

4521.6. For purposes of this chapter, the Governor's appointment of the Secretary of Health and Human Services, the Director of the California Department of Aging, Director of Developmental Services, Director of Health Services, and Director of the Department of Rehabilitation shall also constitute his or her appointment as a member of the State Council on Developmental Disabilities.

(Added by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 7. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4522. Nothing in this chapter shall prevent the reappointment or replacement of any individual presently serving on the existing state council if the reappointment or replacement is in conformity with all of the criteria established in this chapter.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 8. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4523. Persons appointed to membership on the state council shall have demonstrated interest and leadership in human service activities, including interest in Californians who have developmental disabilities, their families, services, and supports.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 9. Effective January 1, 2003.)

Article 2. Conflict of Interest

(Article 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4525. (a) In order to prevent any potential conflicts of interest, members of the state council may not be employees of a state, local, or private agency or facility that provides services to persons with a developmental disability, or be members of the governing board of any entity providing the service, when the service is funded in whole or in part with state funds.
- (b) For purposes of this section, "employees of a state, local, or private agency or facility that provides services to persons with a developmental disability" shall not be deemed to include any of the following:
- (1) A parent, relative, guardian or conservator, who receives public funds expressly for the purpose of providing direct services to his or her child, relative, ward or conservatee, respectively, who is a person with a developmental disability.
- (2) A person with a developmental disability who receives employment services through a provider receiving state or federal funds, or who receives funds directly to pay for his or her own services and supports.
- (3) A person who serves as a member of a regional advisory committee of the state council, established pursuant to Article 6.
- (c) This section shall not apply to the appointments made pursuant to subparagraphs (A), (B), (C), (D), (F), (G), (H), and (I) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 4521.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 8. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

Article 3. Designated State Agency

(Heading of Article 3 amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 9. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4530. (a) The California Health and Human Services Agency shall be the designated state agency for support to the state council. The agency secretary shall ensure the state council is provided efficient accounting, financial management, personnel, and other reasonable support services when requested by the council in the performance of its mandated responsibilities.
- (b) The designation of the California Health and Human Services Agency shall not limit the council's scope of concern to health programs or limit the council's responsibilities or functions regarding all other pertinent state and local programs, as defined in Article 5 (commencing with Section 4540) of this chapter.
- (c) The designation of the California Health and Human Services Agency shall not interfere in any way with the provisions of Section 4552 requiring all personnel employed by the council to be solely responsible, organizationally and administratively, to the council.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 10. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

Article 4. Organization

(Article 4 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4535. (a) The state council shall meet at least six times per year, and, upon call of its chairperson, as often as necessary to fulfill its duties. All meetings and records of the state council shall be open to the public.
- (b) The state council shall, by majority vote of the voting members, elect its own chairperson and vice chairperson who shall have full voting rights on all state council actions, from among the appointed members, described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of Section 4521. The council shall establish any committees it deems necessary or desirable. The chairperson shall appoint all members of committees of the state council. The chairs and vice chairs of the state council and its standing committees shall be individuals with a developmental disability, or the parent, sibling, guardian, or conservator of an individual with a developmental disability.
- (c) The state council may appoint technical advisory consultants and may establish committees composed of professional persons serving persons with developmental disabilities as necessary for technical assistance. The state council may call upon representatives of all agencies receiving state or federal funds for assistance and information, and shall invite persons with developmental disabilities, their parents, guardians, or conservators, professionals, or members of the general public to participate on state council committees, when appropriate.
- (d) When convening any task force or advisory group, the state council shall make its best effort to ensure representation by consumers and family members representing the state's multicultural diversity.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 11. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

Article 5. State Council Functions

(Article 5 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4540. The state council, established pursuant to the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.)), shall do all of the following:
- (a) Serve as an advocate for individuals with developmental disabilities and, through council members, staff, consultants, and contractors and grantees, conduct advocacy, capacity building, and systemic change activities.
- (b) Develop and implement the state plan in accordance with requirements issued by the United States Secretary of Health and Human Services, monitor and evaluate the implementation of this plan, and submit reports as the United States Secretary of Health and Human Services may reasonably request. The state council may review and comment on other plans and programs in the state affecting individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (c) Serve as the official agency responsible for planning the provision of the federal funds allotted to the state under Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), by conducting and supporting advocacy, capacity building, and systemic change activities. The council may itself conduct these activities and may provide grant funding to local agencies in compliance with applicable state and federal law, for those same purposes.
- (d) Prepare and approve a budget, for the use of amounts paid to the state to hire any staff and to obtain the services of any professional, technical, or clerical personnel consistent with state and federal law, as the council determines to be necessary to carry out its functions.
- (e) To the extent that resources are available, implement the state plan by conducting activities including, but not limited to, all of the activities specified in paragraphs (1) to (11), inclusive.
- (1) Encouraging and assisting in the establishment or strengthening of self-advocacy organizations led by individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (2) Supporting and conducting geographically based outreach activities to identify individuals with developmental disabilities and their families who otherwise might not come to the attention of the council and assist and enable the individuals and families to obtain services, individualized supports, and other forms of assistance, including access to special adaptation of generic community services or specialized services.
- (3) Supporting and conducting training for persons who are individuals with developmental disabilities, their families, and personnel, including professionals, paraprofessionals, students, volunteers, and other community members, to enable those persons to obtain access to, or to provide, community services, individualized supports, and other forms of assistance, including special adaptation of generic community services or specialized services for individuals with developmental disabilities and their families.
- (4) Supporting and conducting technical assistance activities to assist public and private entities to contribute to the objectives of the state plan.

- (5) Supporting and conducting activities to assist neighborhoods and communities to respond positively to individuals with developmental disabilities and their families.
- (6) Supporting and conducting activities to promote interagency collaboration and coordination at the state and local levels to better serve, support, assist, or advocate for individuals with developmental disabilities and their families.
- (7) Coordinating with related councils, committees, and programs to enhance coordination of services.
- (8) Supporting and conducting activities to eliminate barriers to access and use of community services by individuals with disabilities, enhance systems design and redesign, and enhance citizen participation to address issues identified in the state plan.
- (9) Supporting and conducting activities to educate the public about the capabilities, preferences, and needs of individuals with developmental disabilities and their families, and to develop and support coalitions that support the policy agenda of the council, including training in self-advocacy, education of policymakers, and citizen leadership roles.
- (10) Supporting and conducting activities to provide information to policymakers by supporting and conducting studies and analyses, gathering information, and developing and disseminating model policies and procedures, information, approaches, strategies, findings, conclusions, and recommendations. The council may provide the information directly to federal, state, and local policymakers, including the Congress of the United States, the federal executive branch, the Governor, the Legislature, and state agencies in order to increase the abilities of those policymakers to offer opportunities and enhance or adapt generic services to meet the needs of, or provide specialized services to, individuals with developmental disabilities and their families.
- (11) Supporting, on a time-limited basis, activities to demonstrate new approaches to serving individuals with developmental disabilities that are a part of an overall strategy for systemic change.
- (f) Prepare an annual written report of its activities, its recommendations, and an evaluation of the efficiency of the administration of this division to the Governor and the Legislature. This report shall include both the statewide and regional activities of the state council. This report shall be submitted to the Legislature in accordance with Section 9795 of the Government Code.
- (g) Except as otherwise provided in this division, the state council shall not engage in the administration of the day-to-day operation of service programs identified in the state plan, nor in the financial management and accounting of funds.

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 578. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4541. The state council may, in its discretion, and in addition to the activities specified in subdivision (e) of Section 4540, implement the state plan by conducting activities that may include, but are not limited to, the following:
- (a) Appointing an authorized representative for persons with developmental disabilities according to all of the following:

- (1) To ensure the protection of civil and service rights of persons with developmental disabilities, the state council may appoint a representative to assist the person in expressing his or her desires and in making decisions and advocating his or her needs, preferences, and choices, when the person with developmental disabilities has no parent, guardian, or conservator legally authorized to represent him or her and the person has either requested the appointment of a representative or the rights or interests of the person, as determined by the state council, will not be properly protected or advocated without the appointment of a representative.
- (2) When there is no guardian or conservator, the individual's choice, if expressed, including the right to reject the assistance of a representative, shall be honored. If the person does not express a preference, the order of preference for selection of the representative shall be the person's parent, involved family members, or a volunteer selected by the state council. In establishing these preferences, it is the intent of the Legislature that parents or involved family members shall not be required to be appointed guardian or conservator in order to be selected. Unless the person with developmental disabilities expresses otherwise, or good cause otherwise exists, the request of the parents or involved family members to be appointed the representative shall be honored.
- (3) Pursuant to this section, the state council shall appoint a representative to advocate the rights and protect the interest of a person residing in a developmental center for whom community placement is proposed pursuant to Section 4803. The representative may obtain the advocacy assistance of the regional center clients' rights advocate.
- (b) Conducting public hearings and forums and the evaluation and issuance of public reports on the programs identified in the state plan, as may be necessary to carry out the duties of the state council.
- (c) Identifying the denial of rights of persons with disabilities and informing the appropriate local, state, or federal officials of their findings, and assisting these officials in eliminating all forms of discrimination against persons with developmental disabilities in housing, recreation, education, health and mental health care, employment, and other service programs available to the general population.
- (d) Reviewing and commenting on pertinent portions of the proposed plans and budgets of all state agencies serving persons with developmental disabilities including, but not limited to, the State Department of Education, the Department of Rehabilitation, and the State Department of Developmental Services, and local agencies to the extent resources allow.
- (e) (1) Promoting systems change and implementation by reviewing the policies and practices of publicly funded agencies that serve or may serve persons with developmental disabilities to determine if the programs are meeting their obligations, under local, state, and federal laws. If the state council finds that the agency is not meeting its obligations, the state council may inform the director and the governing board of the noncomplying agency, in writing, of its findings.
- (2) Within 15 days, the agency shall respond, in writing, to the state council's findings. Following receipt of the agency's response, if the state council continues

to find that the agency is not meeting its obligations, the state council may pursue informal efforts to resolve the issue.

- (3) If, within 30 days of implementing informal efforts to resolve the issue, the state council continues to find that the agency is not meeting its obligations under local, state, or federal statutes, the state council may conduct a public hearing to receive testimony on its findings.
- (4) The state council may take any action it deems necessary to resolve the problem.
- (f) Reviewing and publicly commenting on significant regulations proposed to be promulgated by any state agency in the implementation of this division.
- (g) Monitoring and evaluating the effectiveness of appeals procedures established in this division.
- (h) Providing testimony to legislative committees reviewing fiscal or policy matters pertaining to persons with developmental disabilities.
- (i) Conducting, or causing to be conducted, investigations or public hearings to resolve disagreements between state agencies, or between state and regional or local agencies, or between persons with developmental disabilities and agencies receiving state funds. These investigations or public hearings shall be conducted at the discretion of the state council only after all other appropriate administrative procedures for appeal, as established in state and federal law, have been fully utilized.
- (j) Any other activities prescribed in statute that are consistent with the purposes of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.)) and the state plan developed pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4540.

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 579. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016.)

Article 6. State Council Regional Offices and Advisory Committees (Heading of Article 6 amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 14. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4544. (a) (1) The state council may establish regional offices that are accessible to and responsive to the diverse geographic, ethnic, and language needs of consumers and families throughout the state. As of January 1, 2015, regional offices of the state council in existence as of December 31, 2014, shall continue to exist, within the same geographic regions of the state.
- (2) Effective January 1, 2015, the state council shall have full authority to establish, maintain, and operate regional offices, including the number and location of those offices.
- (b) To ensure involvement of persons with developmental disabilities, their families, and other members of the public at the regional level and to ensure the responsiveness of the state council to the geographic, ethnic, and language diversity of the state, any regional office established by the state council may be advised by a regional advisory committee. As of January 1, 2015, advisory boards of the regional offices, known as area boards on developmental disabilities, in existence on December 31, 2014, shall thereafter be known as state council regional advisory committees.

- (c) All references to "regional office" in this chapter shall be a reference to state council regional offices. All references to "regional advisory committees" in this chapter shall be a reference to state council regional advisory committees.
- (d) Any state council regional offices and advisory committees established by the state council shall be constituted and shall operate according to policies and procedures that may be established by the council.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 16. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4545. The state council may periodically review the number and geographic boundaries of regional offices needed to effectively implement this division, by methods including, but not limited to, conducting public hearings in affected regions and seeking input from regional advisory committees, persons with developmental disabilities, family members, service providers, advocates, and other interested parties. Public notice shall be provided at least 120 days before any changes in the number of or boundaries of regional offices.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 18. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4546. The membership of any regional advisory committees established or continued by the state council prior to January 1, 2015, shall, upon expiration of the terms of individuals who are members of those committees on January 1, 2015, be determined through policies and procedures established by the council.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 20. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4548. Any regional advisory committee established shall, at the request of the state council, do all of the following:
- (a) Advise the state council and its regional office on local issues and identify and provide input regarding local systemic needs within its community.
- (b) Provide input and be a source of data for the state council to consider in the formulation of the state plan.
- (c) Provide public information programs for consumers, families, professional groups, and for the general public to increase professional and public awareness of areas identified in the state plan.
 - (d) Engage in other activities as requested by the state council.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 23. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

Article 7. State Council Costs and Support Services

(Heading of Article 7 amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 24. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4550. The state council's operating costs may include honoraria for state council members and actual and necessary expenses for state council members and regional advisory committee members, as described in this article, and other administrative, professional, and secretarial support services necessary to the operation of the state council. Federal developmental disability funds received by the state under Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), shall be allotted in any one year for these operating costs. Each member of the state council shall receive one hundred dollars (\$100) per day for each full day of work performed directly related to council business, not to exceed 50 days in any fiscal year, and

shall be reimbursed for any actual and necessary expenses incurred in connection with the performance of their duties under this division.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 25. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4551. (a) Within the limit of funds allotted for these purposes, the state council shall appoint an executive director. All state council employees that the state council may require shall be appointed by the executive director.
- (b) The executive director of the state council shall be exempt from civil service. All state council staff positions exempt from civil service on December 31, 2014, shall remain exempt on January 1, 2015, and thereafter, until the position becomes vacant or is transitioned to a civil service position.
- (c) Each person who is a member of the state council staff, is exempt from civil service, and is employed by the state council on December 31, 2014, shall continue to be employed in a job classification at the same or higher salary by the state council on January 1, 2015, and thereafter, unless he or she resigns or is terminated from employment.
- (d) The state council may transition staff positions that were exempt from civil service on December 31, 2014, to civil service positions. Civil service positions shall be established for any positions that are transitioned pursuant to this subdivision.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other law, a person who was a state council employee exempt from civil service on December 31, 2014, shall be eligible to apply for civil service examinations, including promotional civil service examinations described in Section 18992 of the Government Code. A person receiving a passing score shall have his or her name placed on lists resulting from these examinations, or otherwise gain eligibility for appointment. In evaluating minimum qualifications, experience in state council exempt positions shall be considered state civil service experience in a class deemed comparable by the State Personnel Board, based on the duties and responsibilities assigned.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 27. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4552. The state council may contract for additional assistance with any public or private agency or individual to carry out planning, monitoring, evaluation, and other responsibilities under this division. In order to comply with Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.) regulations, all personnel employed by the state council shall be solely responsible, organizationally and administratively, to the state council. The state council, through its executive director, shall have responsibility for the selection, hiring, and supervision of all its personnel.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 28. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4552.5. The state council may request information, records, and documents from any other agency of state government, except for confidential patient records. These agencies shall comply with the reasonable requests of the state council.

(Added by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 20. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4553. To the extent provided in Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), the state council shall have full authority on how it uses its funds for implementation of the state plan, including establishing, maintaining, and operating any regional offices.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 30. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4555. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any contract entered into between the State of California and the state council may provide for periodic advanced payments for services to be performed under the contract. No advanced payment made pursuant to this section shall exceed 25 percent of the total annual contract amount.

(Added by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 24. Effective January 1, 2003.)

CHAPTER 3. CALIFORNIA DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES STATE PLAN (Chapter 3 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4561. (a) A state plan shall be prepared by the state council not less often than once every five years, and shall be reviewed and revised, as necessary, on an annual basis. All references in this part to "state plan" shall be references to the state plan described by Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.).
- (b) The state plan shall include, but not be limited to, all state plan requirements contained in subtitles A and B of Title I of Public Law 106–402 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), or requirements established by the United States Secretary of Health and Human Services.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 32. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4562. (a) The state council shall conduct activities necessary to develop and implement the state plan in the various regions of the state.
- (b) The state plan and its implementation shall be responsive to the needs of the state's diverse geographic, racial, ethnic, and language communities.
- (c) In preparing this plan, the council may utilize information provided by any regional offices and regional advisory committees of the state council, statewide and local entities, individuals with developmental disabilities, family members, and other interested parties, to help identify and prioritize actions needed to improve California's system of services and supports for persons with developmental disabilities.
- (d) The purpose of the plan shall be to ensure a coordinated and comprehensive system of community services and supports that is consumer and family centered and consumer and family directed, and to enable individuals with developmental disabilities to exercise self-determination, independence, productivity, and to be integrated and included in all facets of community life.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 33. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4563. The state council shall assess the extent to which services, supports, and other forms of assistance are available to individuals with developmental disabilities and their families throughout the state and for the diverse populations of the state. The state council shall develop goals and objectives, based on the identified needs and priorities, to be included in the state plan.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 35. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4564. The state council shall conduct public hearings on the state plan and related budgetary issues prior to submission of the plan pursuant to Section 4565.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 36. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4565. (a) The state plan shall be given to the Governor, the Secretary of the California Health and Human Services Agency, the University Centers for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities established pursuant to the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, the protection and advocacy agency designated by the Governor to fulfill the requirements and assurances of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, and the Superintendent of Public Instruction for review and comment prior to its submission by the chairperson of the state council to the United States Secretary of Health and Human Services.
- (b) Copies of the state plan shall be provided, no later than November 1 of each year, to the Director of Finance and to the Legislature for guidance in the development of the Governor's Budget and legislative review of the budget, and for guidance in other legislation pertaining to programs for persons with developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 37. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4567. All state agencies shall cooperate with the reasonable requests of the state council by providing information to the state council in the preparation of the state plan. Any expenditures incurred by state agencies in providing this assistance to the state council shall be identified in the state plan and in the state agency's annual budget. These expenditures may be funded in whole or in part by state funds appropriated as the required state share of the developmental disabilities program, or by federal funds from Public Law 106–402, as amended (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), or both, when the state council allots funds for these purposes in the state plan.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 32. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4568. In no event shall the state council allot federal funds from Public Law 106–402, as amended (42 U.S.C. Sec. 15001 et seq.), to state agencies to replace state funds currently allocated to those agencies for the purpose of planning programs for persons with developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 33. Effective January 1, 2003.)

CHAPTER 4. QUALITY ASSESSMENTS

(Heading of Chapter 4 amended by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 8. Effective July 28, 2009.)

4571. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature to ensure the well-being of consumers, taking into account their informed and expressed choices. It is further the intent of the Legislature to support the satisfaction and success of consumers through the delivery of quality services and supports. Evaluation of the services that consumers receive is a key aspect to the service system. Utilizing the information that consumers and their families provide about those services in a reliable and meaningful way is also critical to enable the department to assess the performance of the state's developmental services system and to improve services for consumers in the future. To that end, the State Department of Developmental Services, on or before January 1, 2010, shall implement an improved, unified quality assessment system, in accordance with this section.

- (b) The department, in consultation with stakeholders, shall identify a valid and reliable quality assurance instrument that assesses consumer and family satisfaction, provision of services in a linguistically and culturally competent manner, and personal outcomes. The instrument shall do all of the following:
- (1) Provide nationally validated, benchmarked, consistent, reliable, and measurable data for the department's Quality Management System.
- (2) Enable the department and regional centers to compare the performance of California's developmental services system against other states' developmental services systems and to assess quality and performance among all of the regional centers.
- (3) Include outcome-based measures such as health, safety, well-being, relationships, interactions with people who do not have a disability, employment, quality of life, integration, choice, service, and consumer satisfaction.
- (4) Include outcome-based measures to evaluate the linguistic and cultural competency of regional center services that are provided to consumers across their lifetimes.
- (c) To the extent that funding is available, the instrument identified in subdivision (b) may be expanded to collect additional data requested by the State Council on Developmental Disabilities.
- (d) The department shall contract with an independent agency or organization to implement by January 1, 2010, the quality assurance instrument described in subdivision (b). The contractor shall be experienced in all of the following:
- (1) Designing valid quality assurance instruments for developmental service systems.
- (2) Tracking outcome-based measures such as health, safety, well-being, relationships, interactions with people who do not have a disability, employment, quality of life, integration, choice, service, and consumer satisfaction.
 - (3) Developing data systems.
 - (4) Data analysis and report preparation.
- (5) Assessments of the services received by consumers who are moved from developmental centers to the community, given the Legislature's historic recognition of a special obligation to ensure the well-being of these persons.
 - (6) Issues related to linguistic and cultural competency.
- (e) The department, in consultation with the contractor described in subdivision (d), shall establish the methodology by which the quality assurance instrument shall be administered, including, but not limited to, how often and to whom the quality assurance will be administered, and the design of a stratified, random sample among the entire population of consumers served by regional centers. The contractor shall provide aggregate information for all regional centers and the state as a whole. At the request of a consumer or the family member of a consumer, the survey shall be conducted in the primary language of the consumer or family member surveyed.
- (f) The department shall contract with the state council to collect data for the quality assurance instrument described in subdivision (b). If, during the data collection process, the state council identifies any suspected violation of the legal, civil, or service rights of a consumer, or if it determines that the health and welfare

of a consumer is at risk, that information shall be provided immediately to the regional center providing case management services to the consumer. At the request of the consumer or family, when appropriate, a copy of the completed survey shall be provided to the regional center providing case management services to improve the consumer's quality of services through the individual planning process.

- (g) The department, in consultation with stakeholders, shall annually review the data collected from and the findings of the quality assurance instrument described in subdivision (b) and accept recommendations regarding additional or different criteria for the quality assurance instrument in order to assess the performance of the state's developmental services system and improve services for consumers.
- (h) (1) Each regional center shall annually present data collected from, and the findings of, the quality assurance instrument described in subdivision (b) for that regional center, at a public meeting of its governing board in order to assess the comparative performance of the regional center and identify needed improvements in services for consumers, including, but not limited to, case management services. Notice of this meeting shall also be posted on the regional center's internet website at least 30 days prior to the meeting and shall be sent to regional center consumers and families and individual stakeholders at least 30 days prior to the meeting. The governing board shall provide a sufficient public comment period so members of the public may provide comments. Each regional center, in holding the meeting required by this subdivision, shall ensure that the meeting and meeting materials provide language access, as required by state and federal law.
- (2) All regional center–specific reports generated by the department pursuant to this subdivision shall be made publicly available on the regional center's internet website in a machine–readable format, but shall not contain any personal identifying information about any person assessed.
- (3) Within 60 days following its annual presentation, each regional center shall submit a report to the department regarding its implementation of the requirements of this section. The report shall include, but shall not be limited to, both of the following:
- (A) Copies of the presentation described in paragraph (1), minutes from the meeting, and attendee comments.
- (B) The regional center's recommendations and plans to use the information to address regional center priorities, strategic directions to improve specific areas of performance, or both.
- (i) All reports generated pursuant to this section shall be made publicly available, but shall not contain any personal identifying information about any person assessed.
- (j) All data collected pursuant to subdivision (c) shall be provided to the state council, but shall contain no personal identifying information about the persons being surveyed.
- (k) Implementation of this section shall be subject to an annual appropriation of funds in the Budget Act for this purpose.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 10. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4572. The State Department of Developmental Services shall develop and implement a plan to monitor, evaluate, and improve the quality of

community—based services through the use of a performance dashboard. The department shall work with stakeholders, including, but not limited to, regional centers, consumer advocates, providers, and the Legislature, on the development of the dashboard. The dashboard shall be published annually and in a machine—readable format. Each regional center shall publish its own dashboard and shall post a link to the department's dashboard on its internet website. The dashboard shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following metrics:

- (a) Recognized quality and access measures.
- (b) Measures to indicate the movement toward compliance with the federal Home and Community-Based Services Waiver rules (CMS 2249-F and CMS 2296-F).
- (c) Measures to evaluate the changes in the number of consumers who work in competitive integrated employment.
- (d) The number of complaints referred to the department pursuant to subdivision (c) of Section 4731, for every 1,000 consumers served, by each regional center.
- (e) The number of administrative fair hearings held pursuant to Article 3 (commencing with Section 4710) of Chapter 7, separated by eligibility and service issues, for individuals ages three and over, for every one thousand consumers served, by each regional center.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 11. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

CHAPTER 5. REGIONAL CENTERS FOR PERSONS WITH DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES

(Chapter 5 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

Article 1. Regional Center Contracts

(Article 1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4620. (a) In order for the state to carry out many of its responsibilities as established in this division, the state shall contract with appropriate agencies to provide fixed points of contact in the community for persons with developmental disabilities and their families, to the end that these persons may have access to the services and supports best suited to them throughout their lifetime. It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this division that the network of regional centers for persons with developmental disabilities and their families be accessible to every family in need of regional center services. It is the further intent of the Legislature that the design and activities of regional centers reflect a strong commitment to the delivery of direct service coordination and that all other operational expenditures of regional centers are necessary to support and enhance the delivery of direct service coordination and services and supports identified in individual program plans.
- (b) The Legislature finds that the service provided to individuals and their families by regional centers is of such a special and unique nature that it cannot be satisfactorily provided by state agencies. Therefore, private nonprofit community agencies shall be utilized by the state for the purpose of operating regional centers.

(Amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 5. Effective January 1, 1993.)

4620.1. The Legislature recognizes the ongoing contributions many parents and family members make to the support and well-being of their children and relatives

with developmental disabilities. It is the intent of the Legislature that the important nature of these relationships be respected and fostered by regional centers and providers of direct services and supports.

(Added by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 6. Effective January 1, 1993.)

- 4620.2. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services, after consultation with stakeholder groups, shall develop a system of enrollment fees, copayments, or both, to be assessed against the parents of each child between the ages of three and 17 years who lives in the parent's home and receives services purchased through a regional center. This system shall be submitted to the Legislature on or before April 1, 2004, immediately prior to the fiscal year in which the system is to be implemented, and as a part of the Governor's proposed 2004–05 budget or subsequent legislation.
- (b) The department, after consultation with stakeholder groups, shall submit a detailed plan for implementing a parental copayment system for children receiving services purchased through a regional center. This plan shall be submitted to the Legislature by April 1, 2004.
- (c) The plan submitted on or before April 1, 2004, pursuant to subdivision (b), and any resources requested in the 2004–05 Governor's Budget and related authority may be subsequently modified during the legislative review process.
- (d) The parental copayment system shall only be applicable to families that have adjusted gross family incomes of over 200 percent of the federal poverty level and that have a child who meets all of the following criteria:
 - (1) The child is receiving services purchased through a regional center.
 - (2) The child is living at home.
- (3) The child is not otherwise eligible to receive services provided under the Medi-Cal program.
 - (4) The child is at least three years of age and not more than 17 years of age.
- (e) The department's plan shall address, at a minimum all of the following components for the development of a parental copayment system:
- (1) Description of the families and children affected, including those families with more than one child as described under subdivision (d).
- (2) Privacy issues and potential safeguards regarding the families' income, the children's regional center clinical records, and related matters.
- (3) Schedule of parental copayments and any other related assessments, and criteria or service thresholds for which these copayments and assessments are based.
- (4) The options for a sliding scale for the schedule of parental copayments based on family income and family size.
 - (5) Proposed limits on parental cost sharing.
- (6) An exemption process for families who are experiencing financial hardships and may need deferral or waiver of any copayments or assessments.
- (7) An appeal process for families who may dispute the level of copayment or assessments for which they are billed.
- (8) The specific methods and processes to be used by the department, regional centers, or other responsible party, for the collection of all parental copayments and assessments.

- (9) Any potentials for the disruption of services to applicable regional center consumers due to the implementation of a parental copayment system.
- (10) The estimated amount of revenues to be collected and any applicable assumptions made for making this determination.
- (11) Any estimate related to a slowing of the trend in the growth for regional center services due to the implementation of a parental copayment system.
- (12) A comparison to how the State Department of Health Services and other state agencies utilize personal information to manage the delivery of benefits and assessment of copayments.
- (13) A recommendation on whether the parental copayment system should be centralized at the department or decentralized in the regional centers and the basis for this recommendation.
- (14) The estimated cost for implementing a parental copayment system, including any costs associated with consultant contracts, state personnel, revenue collection, computer system processing, regional center operations, or any other cost factor that would need to be included in order to capture all estimated costs for implementation.
- (15) The timeframe for which the parental copayment system is to be implemented.
- (f) (1) In order for the department to develop a detailed plan for the implementation of a parental copayment system, the department shall collect information from selected families. In order to be cost efficient and prudent regarding the collection of information, the department may conduct a survey of only those families known to have children not eligible for the Medi–Cal program. The survey instrument may only be used for the sole purpose of obtaining information that is deemed necessary for the development of a parental copayment system, including the following:
 - (A) A family's annual adjusted gross family income.
 - (B) The number of family members dependent on that income.
 - (C) The number of children who meet the criteria specified in subdivision (d).
- (2) Results of the survey in the aggregate shall be provided to the Legislature as part of the department's plan as required by subdivision (a).

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 230, Sec. 47. Effective August 11, 2003.)

- 4620.3. (a) To provide more uniformity and consistency in the administrative practices and services of regional centers throughout the state, promote appropriateness of services, maximize efficiency of funding, address the state budget deficit, ensure consistency with Lanterman Act values, maintain the entitlement to services, and improve cost–effectiveness, the department, in collaboration with stakeholders, shall develop best practices for the administrative management of regional centers and for regional centers to use when purchasing services for consumers and families.
- (b) In developing regional center administrative management best practices, the department shall consider the establishment of policies and procedures to ensure prudent fiscal and program management by regional centers; effective and efficient use of public resources; consistent practices to maximize the use of federal funds;

detection and prevention of fraud, waste, and abuse; and proper contracting protocols.

- (c) In developing purchase of services best practices, the department shall consider eligibility for the service; duration of service necessary to meet objectives set in an individual program plan; frequency and efficacy of the service necessary to meet objectives in an individual program plan; impact on community integration; service providers' qualifications and performance; rates; parental and consumer responsibilities pursuant to Sections 4646.4, 4659, 4677, 4782, 4783, and 4784 of this code and Section 95004 of the Government Code; and self–directed service options.
- (d) The department shall ensure that implementation of best practices that impact individual services and supports are made through the individual program planning process as provided for in this division or an individualized family service plan pursuant to Section 95020 of the Government Code, and that consumers and families are notified of any exceptions or exemptions to the best practices and their appeal rights established in Section 4701.
- (e) Purchase of services best practices developed pursuant to this section may vary by service category and may do all of the following:
- (1) Establish criteria determining the type, scope, amount, duration, location, and intensity of services and supports purchased by regional centers for consumers and their families.
 - (2) Modify payment rates.
- (3) Reflect family and consumer responsibilities, pursuant to Sections 4646.4, 4659, 4677, 4782, 4783, and 4784 of this code and Section 95004 of the Government Code.
- (f) Purchase of services best practices shall include provisions for exceptions to ensure the health and safety of the consumer or to avoid out-of-home placement or institutionalization.
- (g) Best practices developed pursuant to this section shall not do either of the following:
 - (1) Endanger a consumer's health or safety.
- (2) Compromise the state's ability to meet its commitments to the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services for participation in the Home and Community–Based Services Waiver or other federal funding of services for persons with developmental disabilities.
- (h) The department shall submit the proposed best practices to the fiscal and applicable policy committees of the Legislature by no later than May 15, 2011. This submission shall include a description of the process followed to collaborate with system stakeholders; the anticipated impact of the best practices, coupled with prior reductions on consumers, families, and providers; estimated cost savings associated with each practice; and draft statutory language necessary to implement the best practices. Implementation of the best practices shall take effect only upon subsequent legislative enactment.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 1. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4621. The department, within the limitations of funds appropriated, shall contract with appropriate private nonprofit corporations for the establishment of regional centers.

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any contract entered into pursuant to this section may provide for periodic advance payments for services to be performed under such contract. No advance payment made pursuant to this section shall exceed 25 percent of the total annual contract amount.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4621.5. Notwithstanding subdivision (c) of Section 1 of Chapter 501 of the Statutes of 1971, the department shall, within the limitations of funds appropriated, contract with an appropriate private nonprofit corporation or corporations to operate regional centers as follows:
 - (a) One regional center to serve the Counties of Inyo, Kern, and Mono.
 - (b) One regional center to serve the Counties of Riverside and San Bernardino.

(Added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 364, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 1994.)

- 4622. The state shall contract only with agencies, the governing boards of which conform to all of the following criteria:
- (a) The governing board shall be composed of individuals with demonstrated interest in, or knowledge of, developmental disabilities.
- (b) The membership of the governing board shall include persons with legal, management or board governance, financial, and developmental disability program expertise. Board governance expertise may not be acquired solely by serving on a regional center board. The governing board of the regional center shall include members with financial expertise and members with management or board governance expertise by August 15, 2020.
- (c) The membership of the governing board shall include representatives of the various categories of disability to be served by the regional center.
- (d) The governing board shall reflect the geographic and ethnic characteristics of the area to be served by the regional center.
- (e) A minimum of 50 percent of the members of the governing board shall be persons with developmental disabilities or their parents or legal guardians. No less than 25 percent of the members of the governing board shall be persons with developmental disabilities.
- (f) Members of the governing board shall not be permitted to serve more than seven years within each eight—year period.
- (g) (1) The regional center shall provide necessary training and support to these board members to facilitate their understanding and participation, including issues relating to linguistic and cultural competency.
- (2) As part of its monitoring responsibility, the department shall review and approve the method by which training and support are provided to board members to ensure maximum understanding and participation by board members.
- (3) Each regional center shall post on its internet website information regarding the training and support provided to board members.

- (h) The governing board may appoint a consumers' advisory committee composed of persons with developmental disabilities representing the various categories of disability served by the regional center.
- (i) The governing board shall appoint an advisory committee composed of a wide variety of persons representing the various categories of providers from which the regional center purchases client services. The advisory committee shall provide advice, guidance, recommendations, and technical assistance to the regional center board in order to assist the regional center in carrying out its mandated functions. The advisory committee shall designate one of its members to serve as a member of the regional center board.
- (j) (1) The governing board shall annually review the performance of the director of the regional center.
- (2) The governing board shall annually review the performance of the regional center in providing services that are linguistically and culturally appropriate and may provide recommendations to the director of the regional center based on the results of that review.
- (k) No member of the board who is an employee or member of the governing board of a provider from which the regional center purchases client services shall do any of the following:
 - (1) Serve as an officer of the board.
- (2) Vote on any fiscal matter affecting the purchase of services from any regional center provider.
- (3) Vote on any issue other than as described in paragraph (2), in which the member has a financial interest, as defined in Section 87103 of the Government Code, and determined by the regional center board. The member shall provide a list of the member's financial interests, as defined in Section 87103, to the regional center board.

Nothing in this section shall prevent the appointment to a regional center governing board of a person who meets the criteria for more than one of the categories listed above.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 12. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4622.5. By August 15 of each year, the governing board of each regional center shall submit to the department detailed documentation, as determined by the department, demonstrating that the composition of the board is in compliance with Section 4622. If the composition of the governing board is not in compliance with Section 4622, the governing board shall submit a plan to the department with its board composition documentation setting forth how and, in as expeditious a manner as possible, when the board will come into compliance, in part or in whole, with Section 4622.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 13. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4623. In the event that the governing board of the regional center is not composed of individuals as specified in subdivisions (a) to (f), inclusive, of Section 4622, such governing board shall establish a program policy committee which is composed of such individuals. The program policy committee shall appoint one of its members to serve as an ex officio member of the governing board.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4624. When the governing board of the regional center is not composed of individuals as specified in subdivisions (a) to (f), inclusive, of Section 4622, the program policy committee to the regional center shall be responsible for establishing the program policies of the regional center. All program policies adopted by a program policy committee shall conform to the provisions of this division and the contract between the department and the governing board.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4625. The department shall not contract with any new regional center contracting agency unless the governing board of the agency is composed of individuals as specified in subdivisions (a) to (f), inclusive, of Section 4622.

This section shall become operative on July 1, 1999.

(Repealed (in Sec. 14) and added by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 14.5. Effective September 22, 1997. Section operative July 1, 1999, by its own provisions.)

- 4625.5. (a) The governing board of each regional center shall adopt and maintain a written policy requiring the board to review and approve any regional center contract of two hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$250,000) or more, before entering into the contract.
- (b) No regional center contract of two hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$250,000) or more shall be valid unless approved by the governing board of the regional center in compliance with its written policy pursuant to subdivision (a).
- (c) For purposes of this section, contracts do not include vendor approval letters issued by regional centers pursuant to Section 54322 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 3. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4625.6. To ensure the delivery of independent legal advice, an attorney retained or employed by the governing board of the regional center to provide legal services shall not be an employee of the regional center.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 14. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4625.7. The governing board of a regional center shall meet with representatives of the department upon a request by the Director of Developmental Services, and, if requested, the board shall exclude regional center employees from the meeting. The governing board shall meet with the department's representatives without preconditions for the meeting and at a time and date determined by the department. Not infringing on the department's authority otherwise provided in this section, at the department's discretion, efforts shall be made to meet with a governing board of a regional center at a mutually agreed—upon time, date, and place, with the goal of promoting attendance by board members.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 15. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4626. (a) The department shall give a very high priority to ensuring that regional center board members and employees act in the course of their duties solely in the best interest of the regional center consumers and their families without regard to the interests of any other organization with which they are associated or persons to whom they are related. Board members, employees, and

others acting on the regional center's behalf, as defined in regulations issued by the department, shall be free from conflicts of interest that could adversely influence their judgment, objectivity, or loyalty to the regional center, its consumers, or its mission.

- (b) In order to prevent potential conflicts of interest, a member of the governing board or member of the program policy committee of a regional center shall not be any of the following:
- (1) An employee of the State Department of Developmental Services or any state or local agency that provides services to a regional center consumer, if employed in a capacity which includes administrative or policymaking responsibility, or responsibility for the regulation of the regional center.
- (2) An employee or a member of the state council or a state council regional advisory committee.
- (3) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (h) of Section 4622, an employee or member of the governing board of any entity from which the regional center purchases consumer services.
- (4) Any person who has a financial interest, as defined in Section 87103 of the Government Code, in regional center operations, except as a consumer of regional center services.
- (c) A person with a developmental disability who receives employment services through a regional center provider shall not be precluded from serving on the governing board of a regional center based solely upon receipt of these employment services.
- (d) The department shall ensure that no regional center employee or board member has a conflict of interest with an entity that receives regional center funding, including, but not limited to, a nonprofit housing organization and an organization qualified under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, that actively functions in a supporting relationship to the regional center.
- (e) The department shall develop and publish a standard conflict-of-interest reporting statement. The conflict-of-interest statement shall be completed by each regional center governing board member and each regional center employee specified in regulations, including, at a minimum, the executive director, every administrator, every program director, every service coordinator, and every employee who has decisionmaking or policymaking authority or authority to obligate the regional center's resources.
- (f) Every new regional center governing board member and regional center executive director shall complete and file the conflict—of—interest statement described in subdivision (e) with his or her respective governing board within 30 days of being selected, appointed, or elected. Every new regional center employee referenced in subdivision (e) and every current regional center employee referenced in subdivision (e) accepting a new position within the regional center shall complete and file the conflict—of—interest statement with his or her respective regional center within 30 days of assuming the position.
- (g) Every regional center board member and regional center employee referenced in subdivision (e) shall complete and file the conflict-of-interest statement by August 1 of each year.

- (h) Every regional center board member and regional center employee referenced in subdivision (e) shall complete and file a subsequent conflict—of—interest statement upon any change in status that creates a potential or present conflict of interest. For the purposes of this subdivision, a change in status includes, but is not limited to, a change in financial interests, legal commitment, regional center or board position or duties, or both, or outside position or duties, or both, whether compensated or not.
- (i) The governing board shall submit a copy of the completed conflict—of—interest statements of the governing board members and the regional center executive director to the department within 10 days of receipt of the statements.
- (j) A person who knowingly provides false information on a conflict-of-interest statement required by this section shall be subject to a civil penalty in an amount up to fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000), in addition to any civil remedies available to the department. An action for a civil penalty under this provision may be brought by the department or any public prosecutor in the name of the people of the State of California.
- (k) The director of the regional center shall review the conflict-of-interest statement of each regional center employee referenced in subdivision (e) within 10 days of receipt of the statement. If a potential or present conflict of interest is identified for a regional center employee that cannot be eliminated, the regional center shall, within 30 days of receipt of the statement, submit to the department a copy of the conflict-of-interest statement and a plan that proposes mitigation measures, including timeframes and actions the regional center or the employee, or both, will take to mitigate the conflict of interest.
- (1) The department and the regional center governing board shall review the conflict—of—interest statement of the regional center executive director and each regional center board member to ensure that no conflicts of interest exist. If a present or potential conflict of interest is identified for a regional center director or a board member that cannot be eliminated, the regional center governing board shall, within 30 days of receipt of the statement, submit to the department and the state council a copy of the conflict—of—interest statement and a plan that proposes mitigation measures, including timeframes and actions the regional center governing board or the individual, or both, will take to mitigate the conflict of interest.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 39. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4626.5. Each regional center shall submit a conflict—of—interest policy to the department by July 1, 2011, and shall post the policy on its Internet Web site by August 1, 2011. The policy shall do, or comply with, all of the following:
 - (a) Contain the elements of this section and be consistent with applicable law.
 - (b) Define conflicts of interest.
- (c) Identify positions within the regional center required to complete and file a conflict—of—interest statement.
 - (d) Facilitate disclosure of information to identify conflicts of interest.
- (e) Require candidates for nomination, election, or appointment to a regional center board, and applicants for regional center director to disclose any potential or

present conflicts of interest prior to being appointed, elected, or confirmed for hire by the regional center or the regional center governing board.

(f) Require the regional center and its governing board to regularly and consistently monitor and enforce compliance with its conflict—of—interest policy.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 5. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4627. (a) The director of the department shall adopt and enforce conflict—of—interest regulations to ensure that members of the governing board, program policy committee, and employees of the regional center make decisions with respect to the regional centers that are in the best interests of the center's consumers and families.
- (b) The department shall monitor and ensure the regional centers' compliance with this section and Sections 4626 and 4626.5. Failure to disclose information pursuant to these sections and related regulations may be considered grounds for removal from the board or for termination of employment.
- (c) The department shall adopt regulations to develop standard conflict-of-interest reporting requirements.
- (d) The department shall adopt emergency regulations to implement this section and Sections 4626 and 4626.5 by May 1, 2011. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.9 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from that requirement. For purposes of subdivision (e) of Section 11346.1 of the Government Code, the 120–day period, as applicable to the effective period of an emergency regulatory action and submission of specified materials to the Office of Administrative Law, is hereby extended to 180 days.
- (e) The department shall adopt regulations to implement the terms of subdivision (d) through the regular rulemaking process pursuant to Sections 11346 and 11349.1 of the Government Code within 18 months of the adoption of emergency regulations pursuant to subdivision (d).

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 6. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4628. If, for good reason, a contracting agency is unable to meet all the criteria for a governing board established in this chapter, the director may waive those criteria for a period of time, not to exceed one year, with the approval of the state council.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 40. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4629. (a) The state shall enter into five—year contracts with regional centers, subject to the annual appropriation of funds by the Legislature.
- (b) The contracts shall include a provision requiring each regional center to render services in accordance with applicable provision of state laws and regulations.
- (c) (1) The contracts shall include annual performance objectives that the department determines are necessary to ensure each regional center is complying with the requirement specified in subdivision (b), including, but not limited to, objectives that do both of the following:

- (A) Be specific, measurable, and designed to do all of the following:
- (i) Assist consumers to achieve life quality outcomes.
- (ii) Achieve meaningful progress above the current baselines.
- (iii) Develop services and supports identified as necessary to meet identified needs, including culturally and linguistically appropriate services and supports.
- (iv) Measure progress in reducing disparities and improving equity in purchase of service expenditures.
- (v) Measure progress, and report outcomes, in implementing the Employment First Policy, which may include, but are not limited to, measures addressing both of the following:
- (I) Establishment of local partnership agreements between regional centers, local educational agencies, and the Department of Rehabilitation districts.
- (II) The provision of information to consumers regarding the Employment First Policy, opportunities for employment, and available supports to achieve integrated competitive employment.
- (B) Be developed through a public process as described in the department's guidelines that includes, but is not limited to, all of the following:
- (i) Providing information, in an understandable form, to the community about regional center services and supports, including budget information and baseline data on services and supports and regional center operations.
- (ii) Conducting a public meeting where participants can provide input on performance objectives and using focus groups or surveys to collect information from the community.
- (iii) Circulating a draft of the performance objectives to the community for input prior to presentation at a regional center board meeting where additional public input will be taken and considered before adoption of the objectives.
- (2) In addition to the performance objectives developed pursuant to this section, the department may specify in the performance contract additional areas of service and support that require development or enhancement by the regional center. In determining those areas, the department shall consider public comments from individuals and organizations within the regional center catchment area, the distribution of services and supports within the regional center catchment area, and review how the availability of services and supports in the regional area catchment area compares with other regional center catchment areas.
- (d) Each contract with a regional center shall specify steps to be taken to ensure contract compliance, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Incentives that encourage regional centers to meet or exceed performance standards.
- (2) Levels of probationary status for regional centers that do not meet, or are at risk of not meeting, performance standards. The department shall require that corrective action be taken by any regional center that is placed on probation. Corrective action may include, but is not limited to, mandated consultation with designated representatives of the Association of Regional Center Agencies or a management team designated by the department, or both. The department shall establish the specific timeline for the implementation of corrective action and monitor its implementation. When a regional center is placed on probation, the

department shall provide the state council and the clients' rights advocacy contractor identified in Section 4433 with a copy of the correction plan, timeline, and any other action taken by the department relating to the probationary status of the regional center.

- (e) In order to evaluate the regional center's compliance with its contract performance objectives and legal obligations related to those objectives, the department shall do both of the following:
- (1) Annually assess each regional center's achievement of its previous year's objectives and make the assessment, including baseline data and performance objectives of the individual regional centers, available to the public. The department may make a special commendation of the regional centers that have best engaged the community in the development of contract performance objectives and have made the most meaningful progress in meeting or exceeding contract performance objectives.
- (2) Regularly monitor the activities of the regional center to ensure compliance with the provisions of its contracts, including, but not limited to, reviewing all of the following:
- (A) The regional center's public process for compliance with the procedures set forth in paragraph (2) of subdivision (c).
- (B) Each regional center's performance objectives for compliance with the criteria set forth in paragraphs (1) and (2) of subdivision (c).
- (C) Any public comments on regional center performance objectives sent to the department or to the regional centers, and soliciting public input on the public process and final performance standards.
- (f) (1) Beginning May 1, 2020, and annually thereafter, each regional center's governing board shall hold one or more public meetings regarding its prior year's contract performance objectives and outcomes. The meetings may be held separately from meetings held pursuant to Section 4660. The regional center shall provide individuals attending these meetings with data and any associated information to facilitate discussion and community input. Regional centers shall inform the department that a meeting has been scheduled at least 30 days prior to the meeting. Notice of the meetings shall also be posted on the regional center's internet website at least 30 days prior to the meeting and shall be sent to regional center consumers and families and individual stakeholders at least 30 days prior to the meeting. Each regional center, in holding the meetings required by this subdivision, shall ensure that the meetings and meeting materials provide language access, as required by state and federal law, and shall schedule the meetings at times and locations designed to promote attendance by the public. To encourage participation by diverse language, racial, and ethnic communities, the regional center shall consider strategies to promote opportunities for public comment.
- (2) Each regional center governing board shall report to the department regarding the outcomes of each public meeting held pursuant to paragraph (1) within 90 days of the meeting. The report shall include, but shall not be limited to, both of the following:

- (A) Copies of minutes from each meeting and comments obtained from other strategies utilized to provide opportunities for public comment from diverse language, racial, and ethnic communities.
- (B) The regional center's recommendations and a plan to address areas where improvement is needed.
- (g) The renewal of each contract shall be contingent upon compliance with the contract, including, but not limited to, the performance objectives and achievement of sufficient progress towards meeting the requirements of any corrective action plan imposed by the state, as determined through the department's evaluation.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 16. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4629.5. (a) In addition to the requirements set forth in Section 4629, the department's contract with a regional center shall require the regional center to adopt, maintain, and post on its internet website a board–approved policy regarding transparency and access to public information. The transparency and public information policy shall provide for timely public access to information, including, but not limited to, information regarding requests for proposals and contract awards, service provider rates, documentation related to establishment of negotiated rates, audits, and IRS Form 990. The transparency and public information policy shall be in compliance with applicable law relating to the confidentiality of consumer service information and records, including, but not limited to, Section 4514.
- (b) To promote transparency, each regional center shall include on its internet website, as expeditiously as possible, at least all of the following:
 - (1) Regional center annual independent audits.
 - (2) Biannual fiscal audits conducted by the department.
 - (3) Regional center annual reports pursuant to Section 4639.5.
- (4) Contract awards, including the organization or entity awarded the contract, and the amount and purpose of the award.
- (5) Purchase of service policies and any other policies, guidelines, or regional center–developed assessment tools used to determine the transportation, personal assistant, or independent or supported living service needs of a consumer.
- (6) The names, types of service, and contact information of all vendors, except consumers or family members of consumers.
- (7) Board meeting agendas and approved minutes of open meetings of the board and all committees of the board.
 - (8) Bylaws of the regional center governing board.
- (9) The annual performance contract and yearend performance contract entered into with the department pursuant to this division.
- (10) The biannual Home and Community-based Services Waiver program review conducted by the department and the State Department of Health Care Services.
 - (11) The board–approved transparency and public information policy.
 - (12) The board–approved conflict–of–interest policy.
 - (13) Reports required pursuant to Section 4639.5.
- (14) A link to the page on the department's internet website, specified in subdivision (d).

- (15) The salaries, wages, and employee benefits for all managerial positions for which the primary purpose is the administrative management of the regional center, including, but not limited to, directors and chief executive officers.
- (16) Regional center–specific reports generated pursuant to, and for the purposes of, subdivision (h) of Section 4571.
- (c) The department shall establish and maintain a transparency portal on its internet website that allows consumers, families, advocates, and others to access provider and regional center information. Posted information on the department's internet website transparency portal shall include, but need not be limited to, all of the following:
- (1) A link to each regional center's internet website information referenced in subdivision (b).
 - (2) Biannual fiscal audits conducted by the department.
 - (3) Vendor audits.
- (4) Biannual Home and Community-based Services Waiver program reviews conducted by the department and the State Department of Health Care Services.
- (5) Biannual targeted case management program and federal nursing home reform program reviews conducted by the department.
 - (6) Early Start Program reviews conducted by the department.
 - (7) Annual performance contract and year—end performance contract reports.
- (d) The department shall establish and maintain a page on its internet website that includes both a list of services purchased by regional centers or provided directly to consumers by regional centers and a brief description of those services.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 17. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4629.7. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, all regional center contracts or agreements with service providers in which rates are determined through negotiations between the regional center and the service provider shall expressly require that not more than 15 percent of regional center funds be spent on administrative costs. For purposes of this subdivision, direct service expenditures are those costs immediately associated with the services to consumers being offered by the provider. Funds spent on direct services shall not include any administrative costs. Administrative costs include, but are not limited to, any of the following:
- (1) Salaries, wages, and employee benefits for managerial personnel whose primary purpose is the administrative management of the entity, including, but not limited to, directors and chief executive officers.
- (2) Salaries, wages, and benefits of employees who perform administrative functions, including, but not limited to, payroll management, personnel functions, accounting, budgeting, and facility management.
- (3) Facility and occupancy costs, directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (4) Maintenance and repair.
 - (5) Data processing and computer support services.
- (6) Contract and procurement activities, except those provided by a direct service employee.
 - (7) Training directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (8) Travel directly associated with administrative functions.

- (9) Licenses directly associated with administrative functions.
- (10) Taxes.
- (11) Interest.
- (12) Property insurance.
- (13) Personal liability insurance directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (14) Depreciation.
- (15) General expenses, including, but not limited to, communication costs and supplies directly associated with administrative functions.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, all contracts between the department and the regional centers shall require that not more than 15 percent of all funds appropriated through the regional center's operations budget shall be spent on administrative costs. For purposes of this subdivision, "direct services" includes, but is not limited to, service coordination, assessment and diagnosis, monitoring of consumer services, quality assurance, and clinical services. Funds spent on direct services shall not include any administrative costs. For purposes of this subdivision, administrative costs include, but are not limited to, any of the following:
- (1) Salaries, wages, and employee benefits for managerial personnel whose primary purpose is the administrative management of the regional center, including, but not limited to, directors and chief executive officers.
- (2) Salaries, wages, and benefits of employees who perform administrative functions, including, but not limited to, payroll management, personnel functions, accounting, budgeting, auditing, and facility management.
- (3) Facility and occupancy costs, directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (4) Maintenance and repair.
 - (5) Data processing and computer support services.
- (6) Contract and procurement activities, except those performed by direct service employees.
 - (7) Training directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (8) Travel directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (9) Licenses directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (10) Taxes.
 - (11) Interest.
 - (12) Property insurance.
- (13) Personal liability insurance directly associated with administrative functions.
 - (14) Depreciation.
- (15) General expenses, including, but not limited to, communication costs and supplies directly associated with administrative functions.
- (c) Consistent with subdivision (a), service providers and contractors, upon request, shall provide regional centers with access to any books, documents, papers, computerized data, source documents, consumer records, or other records pertaining to the service providers' and contractors' negotiated rates.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 8. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4630. The contract between the state and the contracting agency shall not:

- (a) Require information that violates client confidentiality.
- (b) Prevent a regional center from employing innovative programs, techniques, or staffing arrangements which may reasonably be expected to enhance program effectiveness.
- (c) Contain provisions which impinge upon the legal rights of private corporations chartered under California statutes.
- (d) Prevent the right of employees of a regional center to self-organization, to form, join, or assist labor organizations, to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing, and to engage in other concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining or other mutual aid or protection. Nothing in this subdivision shall be construed to limit the state's authority to contract within available funds pursuant to Section 4621 or to obligate the state to appropriate funds in excess of those appropriated in the then current Budget Act.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 931.)

- 4631. (a) In order to provide to the greatest extent practicable a larger degree of uniformity and consistency in the services, funding, and administrative practices of regional centers throughout the state, the State Department of Developmental Services shall, in consultation with the regional centers, adopt regulations prescribing a uniform accounting system, a uniform budgeting and encumbrancing system, a systematic approach to administrative practices and procedures, and a uniform reporting system which shall include:
 - (1) Number and costs of diagnostic services provided by each regional center.
- (2) Number and costs of services by service category purchased by each regional center.
 - (3) All other administrative costs of each regional center.
- (b) The department's contract with a regional center shall require strict accountability and reporting of all revenues and expenditures, and strict accountability and reporting as to the effectiveness of the regional center in carrying out its program and fiscal responsibilities as established herein.
- (c) The Director of Developmental Services shall publish a report of the financial status of all regional centers and their operations by February 28 of each year. At a minimum, the report shall include each regional center's budget and actual expenditures for the previous fiscal year and each center's budget and projected expenditures for the current fiscal year.

(Amended by Stats. 2001, Ch. 171, Sec. 23. Effective August 10, 2001.)

4632. If the department and a regional center are unable to resolve any contract dispute, including disputes between the regional center and the department over whether a contract should be renewed or continued, either party may request the state council to review and advise with regard to the issues in dispute. The state council shall review and shall provide its advice in writing within 30 days of receiving a request for such review and advice. Copies of the state council's advice shall be transmitted to the Director of Developmental Services and the governing board of the regional center. The state council's advice shall not be binding upon either party.

(Amended by Stats. 1982, Ch. 399, Sec. 1. Effective July 7, 1982.)

4633. If the department or any regional center intends to adopt any material change in policy which will have a direct effect upon the contract between the state and the regional center, the department or the regional center shall give at least 30 days' notice of an intent to change policy, and, if necessary, the contract between the state and such regional center shall be amended. The department shall not require regional centers to provide or purchase any services beyond the level of the funding appropriation for such services. If the department should alter the rates of payments to providers, the regional center budget shall be adjusted accordingly.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4634. Contracts between the department and regional center shall be presented for final negotiation to regional center governing boards at least 90 days' prior to the effective date of such contracts. A regional center shall not be expected to perform functions not specified in the contract without a revision of such contract.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4635. (a) If any regional center finds that it is unable to comply with the requirements of this division or its contract with the state, the regional center shall be responsible for informing the department immediately that it does not expect to fulfill its contractual obligations. Failure to provide the notification to the department in a timely manner shall constitute grounds for possible revocation or nonrenewal of the contract. If any regional center makes a decision to cancel or not renew its contract with the department, the regional center shall give a minimum of 90 days' written notice of its decision.
- (b) (1) If the department finds that any regional center is not fulfilling its contractual obligations, the department shall make reasonable efforts to resolve the problem within a reasonable period of time with the cooperation of the regional center, including the action described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 4629 or renegotiation of the contract.
- (2) If the department's efforts to resolve the problem are not successful, the department shall issue a letter of noncompliance. The letter of noncompliance shall state the noncompliant activities and establish a specific timeline for the development and implementation of a corrective action plan. The department shall approve the plan and monitor its implementation. Letters of noncompliance shall be made available to the public upon request. The letter of noncompliance shall not include privileged or confidential consumer information or information that would violate the privacy rights of regional center board members or employees. The department shall notify the state council and shall provide the state council with a copy of the corrective action plan, the timeline, and any other action taken by the department relating to the requirements for corrective action.
- (c) If the department finds that any regional center continues to fail in fulfilling its contractual obligations after reasonable efforts have been made, and finds that other regional centers are able to fulfill similar obligations under similar contracts, and finds that it will be in the best interest of the persons being served by the regional center, the department shall take steps to terminate the contract and to negotiate with another governing board to provide regional center services in the

area. These findings may also constitute grounds for possible nonrenewal of the contract in addition to, or in lieu of, other grounds.

- (d) If the department makes a decision to cancel or not renew its contract with the regional center, the department shall give a minimum of 90 days' written notice of its decision, unless it has determined that the 90 days' notice would jeopardize the health or safety of the regional center's consumers, or constitutes willful misuse of state funds, as determined by the Attorney General. Within 14 days after receipt of the notice, the regional center may make a written protest to the department of the decision to terminate or not renew the contract. In that case, the department shall: (1) arrange to meet with the regional center and the state council within 30 days after receipt of the protest to discuss the decision and to provide its rationale for the termination or nonrenewal of the contract, and to discuss any feasible alternatives to termination or nonrenewal, including the possibility of offering a limited term contract of less than one fiscal year; and (2) initiate the procedures for resolving disputes contained in Section 4632. To the extent allowable under state and federal law, any outstanding audit exceptions or other deficiency reports, appeals, or protests shall be made available and subject to discussion at the meeting arranged under clause (1).
- (e) When terminating or not renewing a regional center contract and negotiating with another governing board for a regional center contract, the department shall do all of the following:
- (1) Notify the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, all personnel employed by the regional center, all service providers to the regional center, and all consumers of the regional center informing them that it proposes to terminate or not renew the contract with the regional center, and that the state will continue to fulfill its obligations to ensure a continuity of services, as required by state law, through a contract with a new governing board.
- (2) Issue a request for proposals prior to selecting and negotiating with another governing board for a regional center contract. The state council shall review all proposals and make recommendations to the department.
- (3) Request the state council and any other community agencies to assist the state by locating or organizing a new governing board to contract with the department to operate the regional center in the area. The state council shall cooperate with the department when that assistance is requested.
- (4) Provide any assistance that may be required to ensure that the transfer of responsibility to a new regional center will be accomplished with minimum disruption to the clients of the service program.
- (f) In no event shall the procedures for termination or nonrenewal of a regional center contract limit or abridge the state's authority to contract with any duly authorized organization for the purpose of service delivery, nor shall these procedures be interpreted to represent a continued contractual obligation beyond the limits of any fiscal year contract.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 42. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4636. If necessary, to avoid disruption of the service program, the department may directly operate a regional center during the interim period between the termination of its contract with one governing board and the assumption of

operating responsibility by a regional center contract with another governing board. In no event shall the department directly operate a regional center program for longer than 120 days before contracting with a new governing board. The department may, if requested by the new governing board, continue to provide additional assistance to avoid disruption of the service program, until such time as the governing board has assumed full responsibility for the operation of the program.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4638. Non-profit corporations operating regional centers shall not use state funds allocated to the corporation for operating the center for activities directly related to influencing employees of the center regarding their decision to organize or not to organize and to form a union or to join an existing union because these activities are not directly related to the purchase of services to clients. State funds shall not be used for these activities by the officers or employees of the corporation itself, by the officers or employees of the regional center, or by an independent contractor, consultant or attorney.

State funds shall not be used to litigate the issue of the application of the National Labor Relations Act to, nor the jurisdiction of the National Labor Relations Board over, non-profit corporations operating regional centers.

Nothing in this section shall be construed as limiting the employers rights under Section 8(c) of the National Labor Relations Act. Nothing in this section shall be construed as limiting the use of state funds by the regional center in the employment of, or for contracting for, assistance in good faith collective bargaining or in handling employee grievances, including arbitration, under an employee–employer contract.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 327, Sec. 200. Effective June 30, 1982.)

- 4639. (a) The governing board of a regional center shall annually contract with an independent accounting firm for an audited financial statement. The audit report and accompanying management letter shall be reviewed and approved by the regional center board and submitted to the department within 60 days of completion and before April 1 of each year. Upon submission to the department, the audit report and accompanying management letter shall be made available to the public by the regional center. It is the intent of the Legislature that no additional funds be appropriated for this purpose.
- (b) For the 2011-12 fiscal year and subsequent years, the audit specified in subdivision (a) shall not be completed by the same accounting firm more than five times in every 10 years.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 9. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4639.5. (a) By December 1 of each year, each regional center shall provide a listing to the State Department of Developmental Services a complete current salary schedule for all personnel classifications used by the regional center. The information shall be provided in a format prescribed by the department. The department shall provide this information to the public upon request. From February 1, 2009, to June 30, 2010, inclusive, the requirements of this subdivision shall not apply.

- (b) By December 1 of each year, each regional center shall report information to the department on all prior fiscal year expenditures from the regional center operations budget for all administrative services, including managerial, consultant, accounting, personnel, labor relations, and legal services, whether procured under a written contract or otherwise. Expenditures for the maintenance, repair, or purchase of equipment or property shall not be required to be reported for purposes of this subdivision. The report shall be prepared in a format prescribed by the department and shall include, at a minimum, for each recipient the amount of funds expended, the type of service, and purpose of the expenditure. The department shall provide this information to the public upon request. Regional centers shall not be required to prepare or submit the report required by this subdivision in 2009.
- (c) Beginning July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the department shall allocate thirty—one million one hundred thousand dollars (\$31,100,000), plus any associated matching funds, to provide a salary increase, benefit increase, or both, excluding unfunded retirement liabilities, for regional center operations. Of this amount, twenty—nine million seven hundred thousand dollars (\$29,700,000) shall be used for salary, benefit increases, or both, for regional center staff, and shall not supplant funding currently scheduled to be used for this purpose. These funds shall not be used to provide salary or benefit increases to regional center executive staff or for unfunded retirement liabilities. The remaining one million four hundred thousand dollars (\$1,400,000) shall be used for an increase for administrative costs, consistent with those specified in subdivision (b) of Section 4629.7, for both regional centers and clients' rights advocates contracts pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4433. Regional centers shall maintain documentation, subject to audit, on how this funding was allocated.
- (d) By March 10, 2017, and again by October 1, 2017, and in a format prescribed by the department, each regional center shall report the following information to the department:
 - (1) The total amount provided to staff for purposes of subdivision (c).
- (2) The position titles of staff receiving the increase and amounts of increases by title.
 - (3) The number of service coordinators receiving the increase.
 - (4) Data on staff turnover.
- (5) The classification of expenditures and amount for each of the administrative costs outlined in subdivision (b) of Section 4629.7.
- (6) The allocation methodology used by a regional center to distribute the funding.
 - (7) Any other information determined by the department.
- (e) In its 2017–18 May Revision fiscal estimate, the department shall describe the implementation of the increase provided in subdivision (c), including, but not limited to, the data described in subdivision (d), aggregated by regional center and statewide, and the impact of the increase on caseload ratios.
- (f) Any regional center that fails to report the information required by subdivision (d) to the department shall forfeit the increases described in subdivision (c).

(Amended by Stats. 2016, 2nd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 3. (AB 1 2x) Effective June 9, 2016.)

4639.6. The Director of Developmental Services may issue directives to the regional centers as the director deems necessary to protect consumer rights, health, safety, or welfare, or in accordance with Section 4434. The regional center shall comply with any directive issued by the director pursuant to this section. The directive shall not be in conflict with existing statutes or regulations.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 18. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4639.75. (a) On an ongoing basis, and as necessary, the State Department of Developmental Services shall provide to regional centers, and make available on the Internet, up—to—date information about work incentive programs for persons with developmental disabilities and other information relevant to persons with developmental disabilities in making informed choices about employment options. This information may include, but not be limited to, the access and retention of needed benefits, the interactions of earned income, asset building, and other financial changes on benefits, employment resources and protections, taxpayer requirements and responsibilities, training opportunities, and information and services available through other agencies, organizations, or on the Internet.
- (b) The department, in consultation with regional centers, shall assess the need for, and develop a plan for, training of regional center staff on employment issues facing persons with a developmental disability. The department shall not be required to implement training pursuant to this section if implementation cannot be achieved within existing resources, unless additional funding for this purpose becomes available.

(Added by Stats. 2006, Ch. 397, Sec. 3. Effective January 1, 2007.)

Article 1.1. Regional Center Worker Retention

(Article 1.1 added by Stats. 2018, Ch. 975, Sec. 3. (SB 134) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4639.80. (a) Notwithstanding Section 4630 or any other law, a contract between the State Department of Developmental Services and a private nonprofit association for the operation of a regional center pursuant to Article 1 (commencing with Section 4620) that is entered into or renewed on and after January 1, 2019, shall include procedures for employee retention, as provided in this article.
 - (b) The following definitions apply for purposes of this article:
- (1) "Change of operator" means the replacement, by the department, of a contractor with a successor contractor.
- (2) "Contractor" means a nonprofit corporation with which the department contracts to operate a regional center pursuant to Sections 4621 and 4621.5.
- (3) (A) "Covered employee" means an individual who has been employed by a contractor for at least 90 days immediately before a change of operator.
 - (B) "Covered employee" does not include any of the following:
 - (i) A managerial, supervisory, or confidential employee.
 - (ii) A temporary employee.
- (iii) A part-time employee who has worked less than 20 hours per week for the predecessor contractor for at least 90 days immediately before the change of operator.
 - (4) "Department" means the State Department of Developmental Services.

- (5) "Predecessor contractor" means the contractor before the change of operator.
- (6) "Regional center" means a regional center as that term is used in this chapter.
- (7) "Successor contractor" means the contractor following the change of operator.
- (8) "Total compensation" means the combined value of the covered employee's wages and benefits immediately before the change of operator. Total compensation may be paid entirely as wages or in any combination of wages and fringe benefits, to be determined by the successor contractor. Total compensation includes the following amounts:
- (A) The covered employee's hourly wage rate or per diem value of the covered employee's monthly salary.
- (B) Employer payments toward the covered employee's health and welfare and pension benefits. Employer payments toward health and welfare and pension benefits shall include only those payments that are recognized as employer payments under paragraphs (1) and (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 1773.1. of the Labor Code.
- (9) "Transition period" means a period of 90 days immediately following the effective date of a change of operator.
- (c) (1) The department shall notify a contractor operating a regional center that the department has awarded, or intends to award, the contract to a different contractor. The notification shall include the effective date of the change of operator and the name, address, and contact information of the successor contractor.
- (2) At least 15 days before the effective date of the change of operator, the predecessor contractor shall provide to the successor contractor a list of the names, addresses, hire dates, total compensation, and classification of all covered employees.

(Added by Stats. 2018, Ch. 975, Sec. 3. (SB 134) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4639.81. A contract entered into or renewed pursuant to this article shall be subject to all of the following conditions:
- (a) Except as otherwise provided in this section, the successor contractor shall agree to retain all covered employees for at least 90 days following a change of operator.
- (1) During the transition period, the successor contractor shall not reduce the total compensation of any covered employee.
- (2) During the transition period, the successor contractor shall not terminate a covered employee without cause.
- (3) If the successor contractor determines in good faith that it requires fewer employees at a covered employee's principal place of employment during the transition period than were required by the predecessor contractor, the successor contractor shall retain qualified covered employees by seniority within each job classification.
- (4) At the end of the transition period, the successor contractor shall make a written performance evaluation for each covered employee retained during the transition period.

- (5) A successor contractor and a labor organization representing covered employees may, by collective bargaining agreement, provide that the agreement supersedes the requirements of this subdivision.
- (b) At least 15 days before the effective date of a change of operator, the predecessor contractor shall cause to be posted public notice of the change of operator at each principal place of employment of any covered employee. The notice shall include the name of the predecessor contractor and its contact information, the name of the successor contractor and its contact information, and the effective date of the change of operator. The notice shall be posted in a conspicuous place in a manner to be readily viewed by covered employees. At least 15 days before the effective date of a change of operator, the predecessor contractor shall also cause the notice to be sent to any labor organization that represents the covered employees.
- (c) A successor contractor shall retain the following records, in written or electronic format, for at least three years:
- (1) The list provided to the successor contractor pursuant to paragraph (2) of subdivision (c) of Section 4639.80.
 - (2) All offers of employment made to covered employees.
- (3) All terminations of covered employees during a transition period, including the reasons for termination.
- (4) All written performance evaluations of covered employees made pursuant to paragraph (4) of subdivision (a).

(Added by Stats. 2018, Ch. 975, Sec. 3. (SB 134) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4639.82. (a) A covered employee who is not offered employment, who has been discharged in violation of this article, or who has been paid less than the covered employee's total compensation during the transition period, may bring an action against a successor contractor in any superior court of the State of California with jurisdiction over the successor contractor.
- (b) Upon finding a violation of this article, the court may award back pay, calculated at the rate of the covered employee's total compensation, for each day the violation has occurred and continues to occur. The court may issue an injunction or appropriate order to stop the continued violation of this article, and provide any other relief as the court deems appropriate.
- (c) If the covered employee is the prevailing party in the legal action, the court shall award the employee reasonable attorney's fees and costs as part of the costs recoverable.
- (d) A covered employee shall not maintain a cause of action under this section solely due to the failure of a successor contractor to provide a written performance evaluation pursuant to paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 4639.81.
- (e) The rights and remedies provided by this section are in addition to, and are not intended to supplant, any existing rights or remedies.

(Added by Stats. 2018, Ch. 975, Sec. 3. (SB 134) Effective January 1, 2019.)

4639.83. The provisions of this article are severable. If any provision of this article or its application is held invalid, that invalidity shall not affect other

provisions or applications that can be given effect without the invalid provision or application.

(Added by Stats. 2018, Ch. 975, Sec. 3. (SB 134) Effective January 1, 2019.)

Article 2. Regional Center Responsibilities

(Article 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4640. (a) Contracts between the department and regional centers shall specify the service area and the categories of persons that regional centers shall be expected to serve and the services and supports to be provided.
- (b) In order to ensure uniformity in the application of the definition of developmental disability contained in this division, the Director of Developmental Services shall, by March 1, 1977, issue regulations that delineate, by diagnostic category and degree of disability, those persons who are eligible for services and supports by regional centers. In issuing the regulations, the director shall invite and consider the views of regional center contracting agencies, the state council, and persons with a demonstrated and direct interest in developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 4. Effective January 1, 1999.)

- 4640.6. (a) In approving regional center contracts, the department shall ensure that regional center staffing patterns demonstrate that direct service coordination are the highest priority.
- (b) Contracts between the department and regional centers shall require that regional centers implement an emergency response system that ensures that a regional center staff person will respond to a consumer, or individual acting on behalf of a consumer, within two hours of the time an emergency call is placed. This emergency response system shall be operational 24 hours per day, 365 days per year.
- (c) Contracts between the department and regional centers shall require regional centers to have service coordinator-to-consumer ratios, as follows:
- (1) An average service coordinator–to–consumer ratio of 1 to 62 for all consumers who have not moved from the developmental centers to the community since April 14, 1993. In no case shall a service coordinator for these consumers have an assigned caseload in excess of 79 consumers for more than 60 days.
- (2) An average service coordinator-to-consumer ratio of 1 to 45 for all consumers who have moved from a developmental center to the community since April 14, 1993. In no case shall a service coordinator for these consumers have an assigned caseload in excess of 59 consumers for more than 60 days.
- (3) Commencing January 1, 2004, the following coordinator—to—consumer ratios shall apply:
- (A) All consumers three years of age and younger and for consumers enrolled in the Home and Community-based Services Waiver program for persons with developmental disabilities, an average service coordinator-to-consumer ratio of 1 to 62.
- (B) All consumers who have moved from a developmental center to the community since April 14, 1993, and have lived continuously in the community for at least 12 months, an average service coordinator—to—consumer ratio of 1 to 62.

- (C) All consumers who have not moved from the developmental centers to the community since April 14, 1993, and who are not described in subparagraph (A), an average service coordinator–to–consumer ratio of 1 to 66.
- (4) (A) Notwithstanding paragraphs (1) to (3), inclusive, an average service coordinator—to—consumer ratio of 1 to 25 for all consumers with complex needs.
- (B) The coordinator–to–consumer ratio specified in this paragraph shall not be authorized for a consumer for more than 12 months after the consumer is no longer receiving the services described in clause (i) or (ii) of subparagraph (C), after the consumer is no longer placed in a facility described in clause (iii), (iv), (v), (vi), (vii), or (viii) of subparagraph (C), or after the department has made the determination described in clause (ix) of subparagraph (C), unless an extension is granted. An extension shall be based on a new and complete comprehensive assessment of the consumer's needs. An extension may be granted one time, and shall not exceed six months.
- (C) For the purposes of this paragraph, a "consumer with complex needs" means a consumer who is any of the following:
- (i) Receiving regional center-funded mobile crisis services by a department-approved vendor, or has received those services within the past six months.
- (ii) Receiving state—operated crisis assessment stabilization team services, or has received those services within the past six months.
 - (iii) Placed in a community crisis home, as defined in Section 4698.
- (iv) Placed in an acute crisis home operated by the department, pursuant to Section 4418.7.
- (v) Placed in a locked psychiatric setting or has been placed in a locked psychiatric setting in the past six months.
- (vi) Placed in an institution for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5.
- (vii) Placed out of state as a result of appropriate services being unavailable within the state, pursuant to Section 4519.
- (viii) Placed in a county jail and eligible for diversion pursuant to Chapter 2.8 (commencing with Section 1001.20) of Title 6 of Part 2 of the Penal Code or found incompetent to stand trial as described in Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code.
- (ix) A person the department has determined cannot be safely served in a developmental center, as described in Section 6510.5.
- (5) For purposes of paragraph (3), service coordinators may have a mixed caseload of consumers three years of age and younger, consumers enrolled in the Home and Community-based Services Waiver program for persons with developmental disabilities, and other consumers if the overall average caseload is weighted proportionately to ensure that overall regional center average service coordinator-to-consumer ratios as specified in paragraph (3) are met. For purposes of paragraph (3), in no case shall a service coordinator have an assigned caseload in excess of 84 for more than 60 days.
- (d) For purposes of this section, "service coordinator" means a regional center employee whose primary responsibility includes preparing, implementing, and

monitoring consumers' individual program plans, securing and coordinating consumer services and supports, and providing placement and monitoring activities.

- (e) In order to ensure that caseload ratios are maintained pursuant to this section, each regional center shall provide service coordinator caseload data to the department, annually for each fiscal year. The data shall be submitted in the format, including the content, prescribed by the department. Within 30 days of receipt of data submitted pursuant to this subdivision, the department shall make a summary of the data available to the public upon request. The department shall verify the accuracy of the data when conducting regional center fiscal audits. Data submitted by regional centers pursuant to this subdivision shall:
- (1) Only include data on service coordinator positions as defined in subdivision (d). Regional centers shall identify the number of positions that perform service coordinator duties on less than a full–time basis. Staffing ratios reported pursuant to this subdivision shall reflect the appropriate proportionality of these staff to consumers served.
- (2) Be reported separately for service coordinators whose caseload includes any of the following:
- (A) Consumers who are three years of age and older and who have not moved from the developmental center to the community since April 14, 1993.
- (B) Consumers who have moved from a developmental center to the community since April 14, 1993.
 - (C) Consumers who are younger than three years of age.
- (D) Consumers enrolled in the Home and Community-based Services Waiver program.
- (3) Not include positions that are vacant for more than 60 days or new positions established within 60 days of the reporting month that are still vacant.
- (4) For purposes of calculating caseload ratios for consumers enrolled in the Home and Community-based Services Waiver program, vacancies shall not be included in the calculations.
- (f) The department shall provide technical assistance and require a plan of correction for any regional center that, for two consecutive reporting periods, fails to maintain service coordinator caseload ratios required by this section or otherwise demonstrates an inability to maintain appropriate staffing patterns pursuant to this section. Plans of correction shall be developed following input from the state council, local organizations representing consumers, family members, regional center employees, including recognized labor organizations, and service providers, and other interested parties.
- (g) Contracts between the department and regional center shall require the regional center to have, or contract for, all of the following areas:
- (1) Criminal justice expertise to assist the regional center in providing services and support to consumers involved in the criminal justice system as a victim, defendant, inmate, or parolee.
- (2) Special education expertise to assist the regional center in providing advocacy and support to families seeking appropriate educational services from a school district.

- (3) Family support expertise to assist the regional center in maximizing the effectiveness of support and services provided to families.
- (4) Housing expertise to assist the regional center in accessing affordable housing for consumers in independent or supportive living arrangements.
- (5) Community integration expertise to assist consumers and families in accessing integrated services and supports and improved opportunities to participate in community life.
- (6) Quality assurance expertise, to assist the regional center to provide the necessary coordination and cooperation with the state council, in conducting quality-of-life assessments and coordinating the regional center quality assurance efforts.
- (7) Each regional center shall employ at least one consumer advocate who is a person with developmental disabilities.
- (8) Other staffing arrangements related to the delivery of services that the department determines are necessary to ensure maximum cost–effectiveness and to ensure that the service needs of consumers and families are met.
- (h) Any regional center proposing a staffing arrangement that substantially deviates from the requirements of this section shall request a waiver from the department. Prior to granting a waiver, the department shall require a detailed staffing proposal, including, but not limited to, how the proposed staffing arrangement will benefit consumers and families served, and shall demonstrate clear and convincing support for the proposed staffing arrangement from constituencies served and impacted, that include, but are not limited to, consumers, families, providers, advocates, and recognized labor organizations. In addition, the regional center shall submit to the department any written opposition to the proposal from organizations or individuals, including, but not limited to, consumers, families, providers, and advocates, including recognized labor organizations. The department may grant waivers to regional centers that sufficiently demonstrate that the proposed staffing arrangement is in the best interest of consumers and families served, complies with the requirements of this chapter, and does not violate any contractual requirements. A waiver shall be approved by the department for up to 12 months, at which time a regional center may submit a new request pursuant to this subdivision.
- (i) From February 1, 2009, to June 30, 2010, inclusive, the following shall not apply:
- (1) The service coordinator–to–consumer ratio requirements of paragraph (1), and subparagraph (C) of paragraph (3), of subdivision (c).
- (2) The requirements of subdivision (e). The regional centers shall, instead, maintain sufficient service coordinator caseload data to document compliance with the service coordinator–to–consumer ratio requirements in effect pursuant to this section.
 - (3) The requirements of paragraphs (1) to (6), inclusive, of subdivision (g).
 - (j) From July 1, 2010, until June 30, 2013, the following shall not apply:
- (1) The service coordinator–to–consumer ratio requirements of paragraph (1), and subparagraph (C) of paragraph (3), of subdivision (c).
 - (2) The requirements of paragraphs (1) to (6), inclusive, of subdivision (g).

- (k) (1) Any contract between the department and a regional center entered into on and after January 1, 2003, shall require that all employment contracts entered into with regional center staff or contractors be available to the public for review, upon request. For purposes of this subdivision, an employment contract or portion thereof may not be deemed confidential nor unavailable for public review.
- (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1), the social security number of the contracting party may not be disclosed.
- (3) The term of the employment contract between the regional center and an employee or contractor shall not exceed the term of the state's contract with the regional center.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 19. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4640.7. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature that regional centers assist persons with developmental disabilities and their families in securing those services and supports which maximize opportunities and choices for living, working, learning, and recreating in the community.
- (b) Each regional center design shall reflect the maximum cost-effectiveness possible and shall be based on a service coordination model, in which each consumer shall have a designated service coordinator who is responsible for providing or ensuring that needed services and supports are available to the consumer. Regional centers shall examine the differing levels of coordination services needed by consumers and families in order to establish varying caseload ratios within the regional center which will best meet those needs of their consumers.

(Added by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 9. Effective January 1, 1993.)

4640.8. When convening any task force or advisory group, a regional center shall make its best effort to ensure representation by consumers and family members representing the community's multicultural diversity.

(Added by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 16. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4640.9. Beginning July 1, 2020, each regional center shall provide to the department a copy of any corrective action plans and sanctions issued to a service provider, which shall include the name of the service provider, the type of action taken, and the date of action. Copies of corrective action plans and sanctions shall be submitted quarterly, no later than 45 days following the end of each fiscal quarter. The department shall provide a copy of all corrective action plans and sanctions to the protection and advocacy agency specified in Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900) within 30 days of its request. The department shall consult with regional centers and the protection and advocacy agency on the process for increasing consumer and family access to the information contained in corrective action plans and sanctions.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 20. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4641. All regional centers shall conduct casefinding activities, including notification of availability of service in English and such other languages as may be appropriate to the service area, outreach services in areas with a high incidence of developmental disabilities, and identification of persons who may need service.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4641.5. (a) Effective July 1, 2011, regional centers shall begin transitioning all vendors of all regional center services to electronic billing for services purchased through a regional center. All vendors and contracted providers shall submit all billings electronically for services provided on or after July 1, 2012, with the exception of the following:
- (1) A vendor or provider whose services are paid for by vouchers, as that term is defined in subdivision (i) of Section 4512.
- (2) A vendor or provider who demonstrates that submitting billings electronically for services presents a substantial financial hardship for the provider.
- (b) For purposes of this section, "electronic billing" is defined as the Regional Center e–Billing System Web application provided by the department.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 162, Sec. 196. (SB 1171) Effective January 1, 2013.)

- 4642. (a) (1) Any person believed to have a developmental disability, and any person believed to have a high risk of parenting a developmentally disabled infant shall be eligible for initial intake and assessment services in the regional centers. In addition, any infant having a high risk of becoming developmentally disabled may be eligible for initial intake and assessment services in the regional centers. For purposes of this section, "high–risk infant" means a child less than 36 months of age whose genetic, medical, or environmental history is predictive of a substantially greater risk for developmental disability than that for the general population. The department, in consultation with the State Department of Public Health, shall develop specific risk and service criteria for the high–risk infant program on or before July 1, 1983. These criteria may be modified in subsequent years based on analysis of actual clinical experience.
- (2) Initial intake shall be performed within 15 working days following request for assistance. Initial intake shall include, but need not be limited to, information and advice about the nature and availability of services provided by the regional center and by other agencies in the community, including guardianship, conservatorship, income maintenance, mental health, housing, education, work activity and vocational training, medical, dental, recreational, and other services or programs that may be useful to persons with developmental disabilities or their families. Intake shall also include a decision to provide assessment.
- (3) (A) The department shall create, with input from stakeholders, standardized information packets to be provided to any person seeking services from a regional center. There shall be one information packet related to services provided under the California Early Intervention Services Act and another information packet related to services provided under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act. The information packets shall be translated to provide language access, as required by state and federal law, shall be available in alternative formats and alternative modes of communication, as required by federal law, and shall include, at a minimum, all of the following:
 - (i) An overview of the regional center system.
 - (ii) A resource guide for consumers and their families.
 - (iii) Consumer rights.

- (iv) Contact information for the regional center, the department, the office of clients' rights advocacy, and the protection and advocacy agency specified in Division 4.7 (commencing with Section 4900).
- (B) Each regional center shall distribute the information packets at intake, upon transfer to receiving services under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act, and upon request. Each regional center shall begin distributing the information packets within 60 days following the department providing the information packets and issuing directives regarding the distribution of the information packets. In addition to, and not in lieu of, this requirement, each regional center shall post the full content of the most updated information packet on its internet website.
- (b) A regional center shall communicate with the consumer and the consumer's family pursuant to this section in their native language, including providing alternative communication services and alternative formats, as required by state and federal law.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 21. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4643. (a) If assessment is needed, the assessment shall be performed within 120 days following initial intake. Assessment shall be performed as soon as possible and in no event more than 60 days following initial intake where any delay would expose the client to unnecessary risk to his or her health and safety or to significant further delay in mental or physical development, or the client would be at imminent risk of placement in a more restrictive environment. Assessment may include collection and review of available historical diagnostic data, provision or procurement of necessary tests and evaluations, and summarization of developmental levels and service needs and is conditional upon receipt of the release of information specified in subdivision (b).
- (b) In determining if an individual meets the definition of developmental disability contained in subdivision (a) of Section 4512, the regional center may consider evaluations and tests, including, but not limited to, intelligence tests, adaptive functioning tests, neurological and neuropsychological tests, diagnostic tests performed by a physician, psychiatric tests, and other tests or evaluations that have been performed by, and are available from, other sources.
- (c) At the time of assessment, the individual, or, where appropriate, the parents, legal guardian, or conservator, shall provide copies of any health benefit cards under which the consumer is eligible to receive health benefits, including, but not limited to, private health insurance, a health care service plan, Medi–Cal, Medicare, and TRICARE. If the individual, or where appropriate, the parents, legal guardians, or conservators, have no such benefits, the regional center shall not use that fact to negatively impact the services that the individual may or may not receive from the regional center.
- (d) A regional center shall communicate with the consumer and his or her family pursuant to this section in their native language, including providing alternative communication services, as required by Sections 11135 to 11139.7, inclusive, of the Government Code and implementing regulations.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 685, Sec. 5. (SB 555) Effective January 1, 2014.)

- 4643.3. (a) (1) On or before April 1, 2002, the department shall develop evaluation and diagnostic procedures for the diagnosis of autism disorder and other autistic spectrum disorders.
- (2) The department shall publish or arrange for the publication of the evaluation and diagnostic procedures required by paragraph (1). The published evaluation and diagnostic procedures shall be available to the public.
- (b) The department shall develop a training program for regional center clinical staff in the utilization of diagnostic procedures for the diagnosis of autism disorder. The training program shall be implemented on or before July 1, 2002.

(Added by Stats. 2001, Ch. 171, Sec. 26. Effective August 10, 2001.)

- 4643.5. (a) If a consumer is or has been determined to be eligible for services by a regional center, he or she shall also be considered eligible by any other regional center if he or she has moved to another location within the state.
- (b) An individual who is determined by any regional center to have a developmental disability shall remain eligible for services from regional centers unless a regional center, following a comprehensive reassessment, concludes that the original determination that the individual has a developmental disability is clearly erroneous.
- (c) Whenever a consumer transfers from one regional center catchment area to another, the level and types of services and supports specified in the consumer's individual program plan (IPP) shall be authorized and secured, if available, pending the development of a new IPP for the consumer. If these services and supports do not exist, the regional center shall convene a meeting to develop a new IPP within 30 days. Prior to approval of the new IPP, the regional center shall provide alternative services and supports that best meet the IPP objectives in the least restrictive setting. The department shall develop guidelines that describe the responsibilities of regional centers in ensuring a smooth transition of services and supports from one regional center to another, including, but not limited to, pretransferring planning and a dispute resolution process to resolve disagreements between regional centers regarding their responsibilities related to the transfer of case management services.
- (d) (1) The following procedures shall apply to a consumer who is transferred from one regional center's catchment area to a different catchment area and meets any of the following conditions:
 - (A) The consumer has an order for foster care placement.
 - (B) The consumer is awaiting foster care placement.
- (C) The consumer is placed in out-of-home care through voluntary placement as defined in subdivision (o) of Section 11400.
- (2) (A) The county social worker or county probation officer shall immediately send a notice of relocation to the consumer's regional center of origin, which is the sending regional center, regarding a consumer who meets the criteria set forth in paragraph (1). The consumer's court—appointed attorney may also provide written notice of relocation. The notice of relocation shall be deemed received when the sending regional center receives written notice of relocation.
- (B) Upon receiving the notice of relocation, the sending regional center shall immediately send a notice of transfer, and records needed for the planning process,

including, but not limited to, the current IPP or individualized family services plan (IFSP), assessments, contact information for the consumer, the caregiver, the consumer's legal guardian, the current developmental services decisionmaker, and the current educational rights holder, by priority mail, facsimile, or email, to the receiving regional center, which is the regional center in the catchment area that the child will be transferred to.

- (C) (i) The receiving regional center shall provide the sending regional center with contact information for a staff member who is available to confer with the planning team at the sending regional center regarding the types of services and providers available to address the service needs of the consumer in his or her new residential location.
- (ii) Within 14 days of the notice of transfer, the receiving regional center shall provide the sending regional center with information regarding appropriate vendors and services to meet the needs of the consumer.
- (iii) The sending regional center shall confer with the planning team and, using information provided by the receiving regional center, determine whether changes to the current IPP or IFSP are needed to meet the service needs of the consumer in the new residential location.
- (iv) Prior to transfer of case management, the sending regional center shall ensure that services needed to support the consumer in the new residential location are included in the IPP or IFSP and the consumer is receiving the services and supports listed in the new or revised IPP or IFSP.
- (3) (A) In the case of a consumer receiving services under this division, notwithstanding subdivision (g) of Section 4646, the sending regional center shall make every reasonable effort to initiate services, as provided for in the consumer's current IPP, as soon as possible following the notice of transfer to a new catchment area, but no later than 30 days from the date of notice of transfer. Efforts shall begin in advance of the IPP meeting. If all services identified in the consumer's IPP have not been initiated within 30 calendar days of the notice of transfer, the regional center shall report to the court of jurisdiction as described in subparagraph (B).
- (B) If all services identified in the consumer's IPP have not been initiated within 30 calendar days after the notice of transfer, the sending regional center shall report in writing to the court, the county social worker or probation officer, as applicable, and the developmental services decisionmaker, all services that are being provided to the consumer, and the process to secure any additional services that have been identified in the consumer's IPP but not yet initiated. If all services identified in the consumer's IPP have not been initiated within 30 days, the regional center shall report in writing to the court, county social worker, probation officer, as applicable, and the developmental services decisionmaker at 30–day intervals until all services are initiated.
- (C) (i) Services shall continue to be provided pursuant to subparagraph (A), pending the court's appointment of a developmental services decisionmaker, pursuant to subdivision (g) of Section 319, subdivision (a) of Section 361, or subdivision (b) of Section 726.
- (ii) If the regional center is unable to obtain confirmation of the parent's, guardian's, or current developmental services decisionmaker's participation in the

IPP meeting, the regional center shall notify the court having jurisdiction, the county placing agency, and the consumer's attorney that the appointment of a new developmental services decisionmaker may be necessary.

- (4) In the case of a consumer receiving services under the California Early Intervention Program pursuant to Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code, the following procedures shall apply:
- (A) The sending regional center shall make every reasonable effort to initiate services, as provided for in the consumer's current IFSP, as soon as possible following the notice of transfer but no later than 30 calendar days from the date of notice of transfer. Efforts shall begin in advance of the IFSP meeting. If all services identified in the consumer's IFSP have not been initiated within 30 calendar days of the notice of transfer, the regional center shall report to the court of jurisdiction as described in subparagraph (B).
- (B) If all services identified in the consumer's IFSP have not been initiated within 30 calendar days of the notice of transfer, the sending regional center shall report in writing to the court, the county social worker or probation officer, as applicable, and the educational rights holder, all services that are being provided to the consumer, and the process to secure any additional services that have been identified in the consumer's IFSP but not initiated. If all services identified in the consumer's IFSP have not been initiated within 30 days, the regional center shall report in writing to the court, county social worker, probation officer, as applicable, and the educational rights holder at 30–day intervals until all services are initiated.
- (C) (i) Services not requiring consent shall continue to be provided pursuant to subparagraph (A) pending the court's appointment of an educational rights holder, pursuant to subdivision (g) of Section 319, subdivision (a) of Section 361, or subdivision (b) of Section 726.
- (ii) If the regional center is unable to obtain confirmation of the parent's, guardian's, or current educational rights holder participation in the IFSP meeting, the regional center shall notify the court of jurisdiction, the county placing agency, and the consumer's attorney that the appointment of a new educational rights holder may be necessary.
 - (e) For purposes of this section, the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Consumer" refers to individuals as defined in Section 4512 and any eligible infant or toddler, as defined in Section 95014 of the Government Code.
- (2) "Initiation of services" means the point at which the consumer begins to receive a particular service and may include assessment procedures for services, if necessary, if those services begin immediately following the completion of the assessment.
- (3) "Notice of relocation" means a written notice informing a regional center that currently serves a consumer described in subdivision (d) that the consumer has been relocated to a foster home that is located in a catchment area that is not served by that regional center. "Notice of relocation" includes, at a minimum, the following information:
 - (A) The consumer's name, date of birth, and current address.
 - (B) The name of the consumer's caregiver.
 - (C) The court of jurisdiction.

- (D) The name of, and contact information for, the consumer's educational rights holder or developmental services decisionmaker, if applicable.
- (E) The name of, and contact information for, any person who may provide authorization and consent for the release of the consumer's regional center records or vendor assessment records, or both.
- (4) "Notice of transfer" means a written notice that a consumer described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (d) is transferring from a regional center located in one catchment area to a regional center located in a different catchment area and includes, at a minimum, the following information:
 - (A) The consumer's name and date of birth.
- (B) The name of, and contact information for, the consumer's parent, or the consumer's educational rights holder or developmental services decisionmaker, if applicable.
 - (C) The name of, and contact information for, the consumer's current caregiver.
 - (D) A copy of the consumer's current IFSP or IPP.
 - (E) The name of, and contact information for, the child's county social workers.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 761, Sec. 3. (AB 1089) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4644. (a) In addition to any person eligible for initial intake or assessment services, regional centers may cause to be provided preventive services to any potential parent requesting these services and who is determined to be at high risk of parenting a developmentally disabled infant, or, at the request of the parent or guardian, to any infant at high risk of becoming developmentally disabled. It is the intent of the Legislature that preventive services shall be given equal priority with all other basic regional center services. These services shall, inasmuch as feasible, be provided by appropriate generic agencies, including, but not limited to, county departments of health, perinatal centers, and genetic centers. The department shall implement operating procedures to ensure that prevention activities are funded from regional center purchase of service funds only when funding for these services is unavailable from local generic agencies. In no case, shall regional center funds be used to supplant funds budgeted by any agency which has a responsibility to provide prevention services to the general public.
- (b) For purposes of this section, "generic agency" means any agency which has a legal responsibility to serve all members of the general public and which is receiving public funds for providing such services.

(Amended by Stats. 1982, Ch. 1242, Sec. 2.)

4646. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature to ensure that the individual program plan and provision of services and supports by the regional center system is centered on the individual and the family of the individual with developmental disabilities and takes into account the needs and preferences of the individual and the family, when appropriate, as well as promoting community integration, independent, productive, and normal lives, and stable and healthy environments. It is the further intent of the Legislature to ensure that the provision of services to consumers and their families be effective in meeting the goals stated in the individual program plan, reflect the preferences and choices of the consumer, and reflect the cost–effective use of public resources.

- (b) The individual program plan is developed through a process of individualized needs determination. The individual with developmental disabilities and, when appropriate, the individual's parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, shall have the opportunity to actively participate in the development of the plan.
- (c) An individual program plan shall be developed for any person who, following intake and assessment, is found to be eligible for regional center services. These plans shall be completed within 60 days of the completion of the assessment. At the time of intake, the regional center shall inform the consumer and, when appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, of the services available through the state council and the protection and advocacy agency designated by the Governor pursuant to federal law, and shall provide the address and telephone numbers of those agencies.
- (d) Individual program plans shall be prepared jointly by the planning team. Decisions concerning the consumer's goals, objectives, and services and supports that will be included in the consumer's individual program plan and purchased by the regional center or obtained from generic agencies shall be made by agreement between the regional center representative and the consumer or, when appropriate, the parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative at the program plan meeting.
- (e) Regional centers shall comply with the request of a consumer or, when appropriate, the request of the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, that a designated representative receive written notice of all meetings to develop or revise the individual program plan and of all notices sent to the consumer pursuant to Section 4710. The designated representative may be a parent or family member.
- (f) At the conclusion of an individual program plan meeting, an authorized representative of the regional center shall provide to the consumer, in written or electronic format, a list of the agreed-upon services and supports, and, if known, the projected start date, the frequency and duration of the services and supports, and the provider. The authorized representative of the regional center shall sign the list of agreed-upon services and supports at that time. The consumer, or when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative shall sign the list of agreed-upon services and supports prior to its implementation. The consumer, or when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, may elect to delay receipt of the list of agreed-upon services and supports pending final agreement, as described in subdivision (g). If the consumer, or when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, elects to delay the receipt of the list of agreed-upon services and supports for 15 days, the list shall be provided in the native language of the consumer, or the consumer's parent, legal guardian, or authorized representative.
- (g) If a final agreement regarding the services and supports to be provided to the consumer cannot be reached at a program plan meeting, then a subsequent program plan meeting shall be convened within 15 days, or later at the request of the consumer or, when appropriate, the parents, legal guardian, conservator, or

authorized representative or when agreed to by the planning team. The list of the agreed—upon services and supports described in subdivision (f) and signed by the authorized representative of the regional center shall be provided, in writing or electronically, at the conclusion of the subsequent program plan meeting, and shall be provided in the native language of the consumer, or the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative. Additional program plan meetings may be held with the agreement of the regional center representative and the consumer or, when appropriate, the parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative.

- (h) An authorized representative of the regional center and the consumer or, when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative shall sign the individual program plan and the list of the agreed–upon services and supports prior to its implementation. If the consumer or, when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, does not agree with all components of the individual program plan, the consumer may indicate that disagreement on the plan. Disagreement with specific plan components shall not prohibit the implementation of services and supports agreed to by the consumer or, when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative. If the consumer or, when appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, does not agree with the plan in whole or in part, the consumer shall be sent written notice of the fair hearing rights, as required by Section 4701.
- (i) (1) A regional center shall communicate in the consumer's native language, or, when appropriate, the native language of the consumer's family, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, during the planning process for the individual program plan, including during the program plan meeting, and including providing alternative communication services, as required by Sections 11135 to 11139.8, inclusive, of the Government Code and implementing regulations.
- (2) A regional center shall provide alternative communication services, including providing copies of the list of services and supports, and the individual program plan in the native language of the consumer or the consumer's family, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, or both, as required by Sections 11135 to 11139.8, inclusive, of the Government Code and implementing regulations.
- (3) The native language of the consumer or the consumer's family, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, or both, shall be documented in the individual program plan.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 22. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

4646.4. (a) Regional centers shall ensure, at the time of development, scheduled review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan developed pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5, or of an individualized family service plan pursuant to Section 95020 of the Government Code, the establishment of an internal process. This internal process shall ensure adherence with federal and state law and regulation, and when purchasing services and supports, shall ensure all of the following:

- (1) Conformance with the regional center's purchase of service policies, as approved by the department pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 4434.
- (2) Utilization of generic services and supports when appropriate. The individualized family service planning team for infants and toddlers eligible under Section 95014 of the Government Code may determine that a medical service identified in the individualized family service plan is not available through the family's private health insurance policy or health care service plan and therefore, in compliance with the timely provision of service requirements contained in Part 303 (commencing with Section 303.1) of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations, will be funded by the regional center.
- (3) Utilization of other services and sources of funding as contained in Section 4659.
- (4) Consideration of the family's responsibility for providing similar services and supports for a minor child without disabilities in identifying the consumer's service and support needs as provided in the least restrictive and most appropriate setting. In this determination, regional centers shall take into account the consumer's need for extraordinary care, services, supports and supervision, and the need for timely access to this care.
- (b) At the time of development, scheduled review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan developed pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5, or of an individualized family service plan pursuant to Section 95020 of the Government Code, the consumer, or, where appropriate, the parents, legal guardian, or conservator, shall provide copies of their health benefit cards under which the consumer is eligible to receive health benefits, including, but not limited to, private health insurance, a health care service plan, Medi–Cal, Medicare, and TRICARE. If the individual, or, where appropriate, the parents, legal guardians, or conservators, have no such benefits, the regional center shall not use that fact to negatively impact the services that the individual may or may not receive from the regional center.
- (c) Final decisions regarding the consumer's individual program plan shall be made pursuant to Section 4646.
- (d) Final decisions regarding the individualized family service plan shall be made pursuant to Section 95020 of the Government Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 11. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4646.5. (a) The planning process for the individual program plan described in Section 4646 shall include all of the following:
- (1) Gathering information and conducting assessments to determine the life goals, capabilities and strengths, preferences, barriers, and concerns or problems of the person with developmental disabilities. For children with developmental disabilities, this process should include a review of the strengths, preferences, and needs of the child and the family unit as a whole. Assessments shall be conducted by qualified individuals and performed in natural environments whenever possible. Information shall be taken from the consumer, the consumer's parents and other family members, the consumer's friends, advocates, authorized representative, if applicable, providers of services and supports, and other agencies. The assessment

process shall reflect awareness of, and sensitivity to, the lifestyle and cultural background of the consumer and the family.

- (2) A statement of goals, based on the needs, preferences, and life choices of the individual with developmental disabilities, and a statement of specific, time-limited objectives for implementing the person's goals and addressing the person's needs. These objectives shall be stated in terms that allow measurement of progress or monitoring of service delivery. These goals and objectives should maximize opportunities for the consumer to develop relationships, be part of community life in the areas of community participation, housing, work, school, and leisure, increase control over the consumer's life, acquire increasingly positive roles in community life, and develop competencies to help accomplish these goals.
- (3) In developing individual program plans for children, regional centers shall be guided by the principles, process, and services and support parameters set forth in Section 4685.
- (4) In developing an individual program plan for a transition age youth or working age adult, the planning team shall consider the Employment First Policy described in Chapter 14 (commencing with Section 4868).
- (5) A schedule of the type and amount of services and supports to be purchased by the regional center or obtained from generic agencies or other resources in order to achieve the individual program plan goals and objectives, and identification of the provider or providers of service responsible for attaining each objective, including, but not limited to, vendors, contracted providers, generic service agencies, and natural supports. The individual program plan shall specify the approximate scheduled start date for services and supports and shall contain timelines for actions necessary to begin services and supports, including generic services. In addition to the requirements of subdivision (h) of Section 4646, each regional center shall offer, and upon request provide, a written copy of the individual program plan to the consumer, and, if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative within 45 days of their request in a threshold language, as defined by paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 1810.410 of Title 9 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (6) If agreed to by the consumer, the parents, legally appointed guardian, or authorized representative of a minor consumer, or the legally appointed conservator of an adult consumer or the authorized representative, including those appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, subdivision (b) of Section 4701.6, and subdivision (e) of Section 4705, a review of the general health status of the adult or child, including medical, dental, and mental health needs, shall be conducted. This review shall include a discussion of current medications, any observed side effects, and the date of the last review of the medication. Service providers shall cooperate with the planning team to provide any information necessary to complete the health status review. If any concerns are noted during the review, referrals shall be made to regional center clinicians or to the consumer's physician, as appropriate. Documentation of health status and referrals shall be made in the consumer's record by the service coordinator.
- (7) (A) The development of a transportation access plan for a consumer when all of the following conditions are met:

- (i) The regional center is purchasing private, specialized transportation services or services from a residential, day, or other provider, excluding vouchered service providers, to transport the consumer to and from day or work services.
- (ii) The planning team has determined that a consumer's community integration and participation could be safe and enhanced through the use of public transportation services.
- (iii) The planning team has determined that generic transportation services are available and accessible.
- (B) To maximize independence and community integration and participation, the transportation access plan shall identify the services and supports necessary to assist the consumer in accessing public transportation and shall comply with Section 4648.35. These services and supports may include, but are not limited to, mobility training services and the use of transportation aides. Regional centers are encouraged to coordinate with local public transportation agencies.
- (8) A schedule of regular periodic review and reevaluation to ascertain that planned services have been provided, that objectives have been fulfilled within the times specified, and that consumers and families are satisfied with the individual program plan and its implementation.
- (b) For all active cases, individual program plans shall be reviewed and modified by the planning team, through the process described in Section 4646, as necessary, in response to the person's achievement or changing needs, and no less often than once every three years. If the consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, authorized representative, or conservator requests an individual program plan review, the individual program plan shall be reviewed within 30 days after the request is submitted, or no later than 7 days after the request is submitted if necessary for the consumer's health and safety or to maintain the consumer in their home.
- (c) (1) The department, with the participation of representatives of a statewide consumer organization, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, an organized labor organization representing service coordination staff, and the state council shall prepare training material and a standard format and instructions for the preparation of individual program plans, which embody an approach centered on the person and family.
- (2) Each regional center shall use the training materials and format prepared by the department pursuant to paragraph (1).
- (3) The department shall biennially review a random sample of individual program plans at each regional center to ensure that these plans are being developed and modified in compliance with Section 4646 and this section.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 25. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020.)

4646.55. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, and to the extent federal financial participation is available, effective July 1, 2007, the State Department of Developmental Services is hereby authorized to make supplemental payment to an enrolled Medi–Cal provider that is a licensed intermediate care facility/developmentally disabled–habilitative, licensed intermediate care facility/developmentally disabled, for day treatment and

transportation services provided pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5, applicable regulations, and Section 14132.925, to Medi–Cal beneficiaries residing in a licensed intermediate care facility/developmentally disabled–habilitative, licensed intermediate care facility/developmentally disabled–nursing, or licensed intermediate care facility/developmentally disabled. These payments shall be considered supplemental payments to the enrolled Medi–Cal provider and shall be comprised of the full costs of reimbursing regional centers for making disbursements to day treatment and transportation service providers, plus a coordination fee which will include an administrative fee and reimbursement for the increased costs associated with the quality assurance fee paid accordingly and without a separate State Department of Developmental Services contract.

(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law and to the extent federal financial participation is available, and in furtherance of this section and Section 14132.925, the State Department of Developmental Services shall amend the regional center contracts for the 2007–08 and 2008–09 fiscal years to extend the contract liquidation period until December 31, 2011. The contract amendments and budget adjustments shall be exempt from the provisions of Article 1 (commencing with Section 4620).

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 11. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011. Conditionally inoperative as provided in subd. (e) of Section 14132.925.)

4646.6. Notwithstanding Section 632 of the Penal Code, a consumer, or his or her parent, guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, shall have the right to record electronically the proceedings of the individual program plan meetings on an audiotape recorder. The consumer, or his or her parent, guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, shall notify the regional center of their intent to record a meeting at least 24 hours prior to the meeting. If the regional center initiates the notice of intent to audiotape record a meeting and the consumer, or his or her parent, guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, refuses to attend the meeting because it will be tape recorded, the meeting shall not be recorded on an audiotape recorder. However, the regional center shall have the right to electronically record the meeting when notice of intent to record has been given by the consumer or on the consumer's behalf.

(Added by Stats. 2007, Ch. 512, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 2008.)

- 4647. (a) Pursuant to Section 4640.7, service coordination shall include those activities necessary to implement an individual program plan, including, but not limited to, participation in the individual program plan process; assurance that the planning team considers all appropriate options for meeting each individual program plan objective; securing, through purchasing or by obtaining from generic agencies or other resources, services and supports specified in the person's individual program plan; coordination of service and support programs; collection and dissemination of information; and monitoring implementation of the plan to ascertain that objectives have been fulfilled and to assist in revising the plan as necessary.
- (b) The regional center shall assign a service coordinator who shall be responsible for implementing, overseeing, and monitoring each individual program plan. The service coordinator may be an employee of the regional center or may

be a qualified individual or employee of an agency with whom the regional center has contracted to provide service coordination services, or persons described in Section 4647.2. The regional center shall provide the consumer or, where appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian, or conservator or authorized representative, with written notification of any permanent change in the assigned service coordinator within 10 business days. No person shall continue to serve as a service coordinator for any individual program plan unless there is agreement by all parties that the person should continue to serve as service coordinator.

- (c) Where appropriate, a consumer or the consumer's parents or other family members, legal guardian, or conservator, may perform all or part of the duties of the service coordinator described in this section if the regional center director agrees and it is feasible.
- (d) If any person described in subdivision (c) is designated as the service coordinator, that person shall not deviate from the agreed–upon program plan and shall provide any reasonable information and reports required by the regional center director.
- (e) If any person described in subdivision (c) is designated as the service coordinator, the regional center shall provide ongoing information and support as necessary, to assist the person to perform all or part of the duties of service coordinator.

(Amended by Stats. 1999, Ch. 146, Sec. 26. Effective July 22, 1999.)

- 4648. In order to achieve the stated objectives of a consumer's individual program plan, the regional center shall conduct activities, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
 - (a) Securing needed services and supports.
- (1) It is the intent of the Legislature that services and supports assist individuals with developmental disabilities to achieve the greatest self-sufficiency possible and to exercise personal choices. The regional center shall secure services and supports that meet the needs of the consumer, as determined in the consumer's individual program plan, and within the context of the individual program plan, the planning team shall give highest preference to those services and supports that would allow minors with developmental disabilities to live with their families, adult persons with developmental disabilities to live as independently as possible in the community, and that allow all consumers to interact with persons without disabilities in positive, meaningful ways.
- (2) In implementing individual program plans, regional centers, through the planning team, shall first consider services and supports in natural community, home, work, and recreational settings. Services and supports shall be flexible and individually tailored to the consumer and, if appropriate, the consumer's family.
- (3) A regional center may, pursuant to vendorization or a contract, purchase services or supports for a consumer from an individual or agency that the regional center and consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, or conservator, or authorized representatives, determines will best accomplish all or part of that consumer's program plan.

- (A) Vendorization or contracting is the process for identification, selection, and utilization of service vendors or contractors, based on the qualifications and other requirements necessary in order to provide the service.
- (B) A regional center may reimburse an individual or agency for services or supports provided to a regional center consumer if the individual or agency has a rate of payment for vendored or contracted services established by the department, pursuant to this division, and is providing services pursuant to an emergency vendorization or has completed the vendorization procedures or has entered into a contract with the regional center and continues to comply with the vendorization or contracting requirements. The director shall adopt regulations governing the vendorization process to be utilized by the department, regional centers, vendors, and the individual or agency requesting vendorization.
- (C) Regulations shall include, but not be limited to: the vendor application process, and the basis for accepting or denying an application; the qualification and requirements for each category of services that may be provided to a regional center consumer through a vendor; requirements for emergency vendorization; procedures for termination of vendorization; and the procedure for an individual or an agency to appeal a vendorization decision made by the department or regional center.
- (D) A regional center may vendorize a licensed facility for exclusive services to persons with developmental disabilities at a capacity equal to or less than the facility's licensed capacity. A facility already licensed on January 1, 1999, shall continue to be vendorized at their full licensed capacity until the facility agrees to vendorization at a reduced capacity.
- (E) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other law or regulation, a regional center shall not newly vendor a State Department of Social Services licensed 24—hour residential care facility with a licensed capacity of 16 or more beds, unless the facility qualifies for receipt of federal funds under the Medicaid program.
- (4) Notwithstanding subparagraph (B) of paragraph (3), a regional center may contract or issue a voucher for services and supports provided to a consumer or family at a cost not to exceed the maximum rate of payment for that service or support established by the department. If a rate has not been established by the department, the regional center may, for an interim period, contract for a specified service or support with, and establish a rate of payment for, a provider of the service or support necessary to implement a consumer's individual program plan. Contracts may be negotiated for a period of up to three years, with annual review and subject to the availability of funds.
- (5) In order to ensure the maximum flexibility and availability of appropriate services and supports for persons with developmental disabilities, the department shall establish and maintain an equitable system of payment to providers of services and supports identified as necessary to the implementation of a consumer's individual program plan. The system of payment shall include a provision for a rate to ensure that the provider can meet the special needs of consumers and provide quality services and supports in the least restrictive setting as required by law.
- (6) The regional center and the consumer, or if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, including those

appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, subdivision (b) of Section 4701.6, or subdivision (e) of Section 4705, shall, pursuant to the individual program plan, consider all of the following when selecting a provider of consumer services and supports:

- (A) A provider's ability to deliver quality services or supports that can accomplish all or part of the consumer's individual program plan.
- (B) A provider's success in achieving the objectives set forth in the individual program plan.
- (C) If appropriate, the existence of licensing, accreditation, or professional certification.
- (D) The cost of providing services or supports of comparable quality by different providers, if available, shall be reviewed, and the least costly available provider of comparable service, including the cost of transportation, who is able to accomplish all or part of the consumer's individual program plan, consistent with the particular needs of the consumer and family as identified in the individual program plan, shall be selected. In determining the least costly provider, the availability of federal financial participation shall be considered. The consumer shall not be required to use the least costly provider if it will result in the consumer moving from an existing provider of services or supports to more restrictive or less integrated services or supports.
- (E) The consumer's choice of providers, or, if appropriate, the consumer's parent's, legal guardian's, authorized representative's, or conservator's choice of providers.
- (7) A service or support provided by an agency or individual shall not be continued unless the consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, or conservator, or authorized representative, including those appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, subdivision (b) of Section 4701.6, or subdivision (e) of Section 4705, is satisfied and the regional center and the consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parents or legal guardian or conservator agree that planned services and supports have been provided, and reasonable progress toward objectives have been made.
- (8) Regional center funds shall not be used to supplant the budget of an agency that has a legal responsibility to serve all members of the general public and is receiving public funds for providing those services.
- (9) (A) A regional center may, directly or through an agency acting on behalf of the center, provide placement in, purchase of, or follow–along services to persons with developmental disabilities in, appropriate community living arrangements, including, but not limited to, support service for consumers in homes they own or lease, foster family placements, health care facilities, and licensed community care facilities. In considering appropriate placement alternatives for children with developmental disabilities, approval by the child's parent or guardian shall be obtained before placement is made.
- (B) Effective July 1, 2012, notwithstanding any other law or regulation, a regional center shall not purchase residential services from a State Department of Social Services licensed 24–hour residential care facility with a licensed capacity of

- 16 or more beds. This prohibition on regional center purchase of residential services does not apply to either of the following:
- (i) A residential facility with a licensed capacity of 16 or more beds that has been approved to participate in the department's Home and Community Based Services Waiver or another existing waiver program or certified to participate in the Medi–Cal program.
- (ii) A residential facility licensed as a mental health rehabilitation center by the State Department of Health Care Services under any of the following circumstances:
- (I) The facility is eligible for Medicaid reimbursement and the individual's planning team determines that there are no less restrictive placements appropriate for the individual.
- (II) There is an emergency circumstance in which the regional center determines that it cannot locate alternate federally eligible services to meet the consumer's needs. Under an emergency circumstance, an assessment shall be completed by the regional center as soon as possible and within 30 days of admission. An individual program plan meeting shall be convened immediately following the assessment to determine the services and supports needed for stabilization and to develop a plan to transition the consumer from the facility into the community. If transition is not expected within 90 days of admission, an individual program plan meeting shall be held to discuss the status of transition and to determine if the consumer is still in need of placement in the facility. Commencing October 1, 2012, this determination shall be made after also considering resource options identified by the statewide specialized resource service. If it is determined that emergency services continue to be necessary, the regional center shall submit an updated transition plan that can cover a period of up to 90 days. In no event shall placements under these emergency circumstances exceed 180 days.
- (III) The clients' rights advocate shall be notified of each admission and individual program planning meeting pursuant to this clause and may participate in all individual program planning meetings unless the consumer objects on their own behalf. For purposes of this subclause, notification to the clients' rights advocate shall include a copy of the most recent comprehensive assessment or updated assessment and the time, date, and location of the meeting, and shall be provided as soon as practicable, but not less than seven calendar days before the meeting.
- (IV) If a consumer is placed in a mental health rehabilitation center by another entity, the mental health rehabilitation center shall inform the regional center of the placement within five days of the date the consumer is admitted. If an individual's records indicate that the individual is a regional center consumer, the mental health rehabilitation center shall make every effort to contact the local regional center or the department to determine which regional center to provide notice. As soon as possible within 30 days of admission to a mental health rehabilitation center due to an emergency pursuant to subclause (II), or within 30 days of notification of admission to a mental health rehabilitation center by an entity other than a regional center, an assessment shall be completed by the regional center.
- (C) (i) Effective July 1, 2012, notwithstanding any other law or regulation, a regional center shall not purchase new residential services from, or place a

consumer in, institutions for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5, for which federal Medicaid funding is not available. Effective July 1, 2013, this prohibition applies regardless of the availability of federal funding.

- (ii) The prohibition described in clause (i) shall not apply to emergencies, as determined by the regional center, if a regional center cannot locate alternate services to meet the consumer's needs. As soon as possible within 30 days of admission due to an emergency, an assessment shall be completed by the regional center. An individual program plan meeting shall be convened immediately following the assessment, to determine the services and supports needed for stabilization and to develop a plan to transition the consumer from the facility to the community. If transition is not expected within 90 days of admission, an emergency program plan meeting shall be held to discuss the status of the transition and to determine if the consumer is still in need of placement in the facility. If emergency services continue to be necessary, the regional center shall submit an updated transition plan to the department for an extension of up to 90 days. Placement shall not exceed 180 days.
- (iii) Effective January 1, 2020, the exception in clause (ii) shall no longer apply. As of this date, the prohibition in clause (i) shall not apply to acute crises when the following conditions are met prior to a regional center purchasing new residential services from, or placing a consumer in, an institution for mental disease:
- (I) The regional center prepares an assessment for inclusion in the consumer's file detailing all considered community—based services and supports, including, but not limited to, rate adjustments, as provided by law, supplemental services, as set forth in subparagraph (F), emergency and crisis intervention services, as set forth in paragraph (10), community crisis home, pursuant to Article 8 (commencing with Section 4698) of Chapter 6, and an explanation of why those options could not meet the consumer's needs.
- (II) The director of the regional center confirms that there are no community-based options that can meet the consumer's needs.
- (iv) For purposes of this section, "acute crisis" has the same meaning as defined in paragraph (1) of subdivision (d) of Section 4418.7.
- (v) When admission occurs due to an acute crisis, all of the following shall apply:
- (I) If the regional center does not expect the consumer to transition back to a community setting within 72 hours, or if the consumer does not transition back to a community setting within 72 hours, the regional center shall do both of the following:
- (ia) No later than 10 calendar days from the date the consumer is placed in the institution for mental disease, complete any documentation necessary to support the filing of a petition for commitment pursuant to Article 2 (commencing with Section 6500) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6 and request the person authorized to present allegations pursuant to Section 6500 file a petition for commitment.
- (ib) Complete a comprehensive assessment in coordination with the institution for mental disease staff. The comprehensive assessment shall include the identification of the services and supports needed for crisis stabilization and the

timeline for identifying or developing the services and supports needed to transition the consumer back to a community setting. The regional center shall immediately submit a copy of the comprehensive assessment to the committing court. Immediately following the assessment, and not later than 30 days following admission, the regional center and the institution for mental disease shall jointly convene an individual program plan meeting to determine the services and supports needed for crisis stabilization and to develop a plan to transition the consumer into the community.

- (II) If transition is not expected within 90 days of admission, an individual program plan meeting shall be held to discuss the status of the transition and to determine if the consumer is still in need of crisis stabilization.
- (III) A consumer shall reside in an institution for mental disease no longer than six months before being placed into a community living arrangement, unless, prior to the end of the six months, all of the following have occurred:
- (ia) The regional center has conducted an additional comprehensive assessment based on current information and determines that the consumer continues to be in an acute crisis.
- (ib) The individual program planning team has developed a plan that identifies the specific services and supports necessary to transition the consumer into the community, and the plan includes a timeline to obtain or develop those services and supports.
- (ic) The committing court has reviewed and, if appropriate, extended the commitment.
- (IV) (ia) A consumer's placement at an institution for mental disease shall not exceed one year unless both of the following occur:
- (Ia) The regional center demonstrates significant progress toward implementing the plan to transition the consumer into the community.
- (Ib) Extraordinary circumstances exist beyond the regional center's control that have prevented the regional center from obtaining those services and supports within the timeline based on the plan.
- (ib) If both of the circumstances under sub-subclause (ia) exist, the regional center may request, and the committing court may grant, an additional extension of the commitment, not to exceed 30 days.
- (V) Institutions for mental disease staff shall assist the consumer with transitioning back to the consumer's prior residence, or an alternative community-based residential setting, within the timeframe described in this subparagraph.
- (vi) The department shall monitor placements pursuant to this subparagraph and subsequent transitions back to community-based settings.
- (vii) The clients' rights advocate shall be notified of each admission and individual program planning meeting pursuant to this subparagraph and may participate in all individual program planning meetings unless the consumer objects on their own behalf. For purposes of this clause, notification to the clients' rights advocate shall include a copy of the most recent comprehensive assessment or updated assessment and the time, date, and location of the meeting, and shall be

provided as soon as practicable, but not less than seven calendar days before the meeting.

- (viii) If a consumer is placed in an institution for mental disease by another entity, the institution for mental disease shall inform the regional center of the placement within five days of the date the consumer is admitted. If an individual's records indicate that the individual is a regional center consumer, the institution for mental disease shall make every effort to contact the local regional center or department to determine which regional center to provide notice. As soon as possible within 30 days of admission to an institution for mental disease due to an acute crisis pursuant to clause (ii), or within 30 days of notification of admission to an institution for mental disease by an entity other than a regional center, an assessment shall be completed by the regional center.
- (ix) Regional centers shall complete a comprehensive assessment of a consumer residing in an institution for mental disease as of July 1, 2012, for which federal Medicaid funding is not available, and for a consumer residing in an institution for mental disease as of July 1, 2013, without regard to federal funding. The comprehensive assessment shall be completed before the consumer's next scheduled individual program plan meeting and shall include identification of the services and supports needed and the timeline for identifying or developing those services needed to transition the consumer back to the community. Effective October 1, 2012, the regional center shall also consider resource options identified by the statewide specialized resource service. For each individual program plan meeting convened pursuant to this subparagraph, the clients' rights advocate for the regional center shall be notified of the meeting and may participate in the meeting unless the consumer objects on their own behalf. For purposes of this clause, notification to the clients' rights advocate shall include the time, date, and location of the meeting, and shall be provided as soon as practicable, but not less than seven calendar days before the meeting.
- (D) (i) The transition process from a mental health rehabilitation center or institution for mental disease shall be based upon the individual's needs, developed through the individual program plan process, and shall ensure that needed services and supports will be in place at the time the individual moves. Individual supports and services shall include, if appropriate for the individual, wraparound services through intensive individualized support services. The transition shall be to a community living arrangement that is in the least restrictive environment appropriate to the needs of the individual and most protective of the individual's rights to dignity, freedom, and choice as described in subdivision (a).
- (ii) Regional centers, through the individual program plan process, shall coordinate for the benefit of the regional center consumers residing in an institution for mental disease, pretransition planning, transition, and access to followup services to help ensure a smooth transition to the community. Individual support services shall include, but shall not be limited to, both of the following:
- (I) Defined regional center contacts and visits with consumers and service providers during the 12 months following the consumer's movement date.
- (II) Identification of issues that need resolution and an individualized support plan to address these issues.

- (E) A person with developmental disabilities placed by the regional center in a community living arrangement shall have the rights specified in this division. These rights shall be brought to the person's attention by any means necessary to reasonably communicate these rights to each resident, provided that, at a minimum, the Director of Developmental Services prepare, provide, and require to be clearly posted in all residential facilities and day programs a poster using simplified language and pictures that is designed to be more understandable by persons with intellectual disabilities and that the rights information shall also be available through the regional center to each residential facility and day program in alternative formats, including, but not limited to, other languages, braille, and audiotapes, if necessary to meet the communication needs of consumers.
- (F) Consumers are eligible to receive supplemental services including, but not limited to, additional staffing, pursuant to the process described in subdivision (d) of Section 4646. Necessary additional staffing that is not specifically included in the rates paid to the service provider may be purchased by the regional center if the additional staff are in excess of the amount required by regulation and the individual's planning team determines the additional services are consistent with the provisions of the individual program plan. Additional staff should be periodically reviewed by the planning team for consistency with the individual program plan objectives in order to determine if continued use of the additional staff is necessary and appropriate and if the service is producing outcomes consistent with the individual program plan. Regional centers shall monitor programs to ensure that the additional staff is being provided and utilized appropriately.
- (10) Emergency and crisis intervention services including, but not limited to, mental health services and behavior modification services, may be provided, as needed, to maintain persons with developmental disabilities in the living arrangement of their own choice. Crisis services shall first be provided without disrupting a person's living arrangement. If crisis intervention services are unsuccessful, emergency housing shall be available in the person's home community. If dislocation cannot be avoided, every effort shall be made to return the person to their living arrangement of choice, with all necessary supports, as soon as possible.
- (11) Among other service and support options, planning teams shall consider the use of paid roommates or neighbors, personal assistance, technical and financial assistance, and all other service and support options that would result in greater self–sufficiency for the consumer and cost–effectiveness to the state.
- (12) If facilitation as specified in an individual program plan requires the services of an individual, the facilitator shall be of the consumer's choosing.
- (13) The community support may be provided to assist individuals with developmental disabilities to fully participate in community and civic life, including, but not limited to, programs, services, work opportunities, business, and activities available to persons without disabilities. This facilitation shall include, but not be limited to, any of the following:
 - (A) Outreach and education to programs and services within the community.

- (B) Direct support to individuals that would enable them to more fully participate in their community.
 - (C) Developing unpaid natural supports when possible.
- (14) If feasible and recommended by the individual program planning team, for purposes of facilitating better and cost-effective services for consumers or family members, technology, including telecommunication technology, may be used in conjunction with other services and supports. Technology in lieu of a consumer's in-person appearances at judicial proceedings or administrative due process hearings may be used only if the consumer or, if appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, gives informed consent. Technology may be used in lieu of, or in conjunction with, in-person training for providers, as appropriate.
- (15) Other services and supports may be provided as set forth in Sections 4685, 4686, 4687, 4688, and 4689, when necessary.
- (16) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, effective July 1, 2009, regional centers shall not purchase experimental treatments, therapeutic services, or devices that have not been clinically determined or scientifically proven to be effective or safe or for which risks and complications are unknown. Experimental treatments or therapeutic services include experimental medical or nutritional therapy when the use of the product for that purpose is not a general physician practice. For regional center consumers receiving these services as part of their individual program plan (IPP) or individualized family service plan (IFSP) on July 1, 2009, this prohibition shall apply on August 1, 2009.
- (b) (1) Advocacy for, and protection of, the civil, legal, and service rights of persons with developmental disabilities as established in this division.
- (2) If the advocacy efforts of a regional center to secure or protect the civil, legal, or service rights of a consumer prove ineffective, the regional center or the person with developmental disabilities or the person's parents, legal guardian, or other representative may request advocacy assistance from the state council.
- (c) The regional center may assist consumers and families directly, or through a provider, in identifying and building circles of support within the community.
- (d) In order to increase the quality of community services and protect consumers, the regional center shall, if appropriate, take either of the following actions:
- (1) Identify services and supports that are ineffective or of poor quality and provide or secure consultation, training, or technical assistance services for an agency or individual provider to assist that agency or individual provider in upgrading the quality of services or supports.
- (2) Identify providers of services or supports that may not be in compliance with local, state, and federal statutes and regulations and notify the appropriate licensing or regulatory authority to investigate the possible noncompliance.
- (e) If necessary to expand the availability of needed services of good quality, a regional center may take actions that include, but are not limited to, the following:
- (1) Soliciting an individual or agency by requests for proposals or other means, to provide needed services or supports not presently available.

- (2) Requesting funds from the Program Development Fund, pursuant to Section 4677, or community placement plan funds designated from that fund, to reimburse the startup costs needed to initiate a new program of services and supports.
- (3) Using creative and innovative service delivery models, including, but not limited to, natural supports.
- (f) Except in emergency situations, a regional center shall not provide direct treatment and therapeutic services, but shall utilize appropriate public and private community agencies and service providers to obtain those services for its consumers.
- (g) If there are identified gaps in the system of services and supports consumers for whom no provider will provide services and supports contained in their individual program plan, the department may provide the services and supports directly.
- (h) At least annually, regional centers shall provide the consumer, the consumer's parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative a statement of services and supports the regional center purchased for the purpose of ensuring that they are delivered. The statement shall include the type, unit, month, and cost of services and supports purchased.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 23. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4648.1. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services and regional centers may monitor services and supports purchased for regional center consumers with or without prior notice. Not less than two monitoring visits to a licensed long–term health care or community care facility or family home agency home each year shall be unannounced. The department may conduct fiscal reviews and audits of the service providers' records.
- (b) Department and regional center staff involved in monitoring or auditing services provided to the regional centers' consumers by a service provider shall have access to the provider's grounds, buildings, and service program, and to all related records, including books, papers, computerized data, accounting records, and related documentation. All persons connected with the service provider's program, including, but not limited to, program administrators, staff, consultants, and accountants, shall provide information and access to facilities as required by the department or regional center.
- (c) The department, in cooperation with regional centers, shall ensure that all providers of services and supports purchased by regional centers for their consumers are informed of all of the following:
 - (1) The provisions of this section.
- (2) The responsibility of providers to comply with laws and regulations governing both their service program and the provision of services and supports to people with developmental disabilities.
- (3) The responsibility of providers to comply with conditions of any contract or agreement between the regional center and the provider, and between the provider and the department.
- (4) The rights of providers established in regulations adopted pursuant to Sections 4648.2, 4748, and 4780.5, to appeal actions taken by regional centers or the department as a result of their monitoring and auditing findings.

- (d) A regional center may terminate payments for services, and may terminate its contract or authorization for the purchase of consumer services if it determines that the provider has not complied with provisions of its contract or authorization with the regional center or with applicable state laws and regulations. When terminating payments for services or its contract or authorization for the purchase of consumer services, a regional center shall make reasonable efforts to avoid unnecessary disruptions of consumer services.
- (e) A regional center or the department may recover from the provider funds paid for services when the department or the regional center determines that either of the following has occurred:
- (1) The services were not provided in accordance with the regional center's contract or authorization with the provider, or with applicable state laws or regulations.
- (2) The rate paid is based on inaccurate data submitted by the provider on a provider cost statement.

Any funds so recovered shall be remitted to the department.

- (f) Any evidence of suspected licensing violations found by department or regional center personnel shall be reported immediately to the appropriate state licensing agency.
- (g) Regional centers may establish volunteer teams, made up of consumers, parents, other family members, and advocates to conduct the monitoring activities described in this section.
- (h) In meeting its responsibility to provide technical assistance to providers of community living arrangements for persons with developmental disabilities, including, but not limited to, licensed residential facilities, family home agencies, and supported or independent living arrangements, a regional center shall utilize the "Looking at Service Quality–Provider's Handbook" developed by the department or subsequent revisions developed by the department.
- (i) Effective July 1, 2009, a regional center shall not be required to perform triennial evaluations of community care facilities, as described in Sections 56046, 56049, 56050, 56051, and 56052 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.

(Amended by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 11. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4648.11. (a) (1) Except as provided in subdivision (b), a request for proposals that is prepared by a regional center for consumer services and supports shall include a section on issues of equity and diversity.
- (2) The section on equity and diversity shall request, but not be limited to, all of the following information:
- (A) A statement outlining the applicant's plan to serve diverse populations, including, but not limited to, culturally and linguistically diverse populations.
- (B) Examples of the applicant's commitment to addressing the needs of those diverse populations.
- (C) Any additional information that the applicant deems relevant to issues of equity and diversity.
- (b) A request for proposals that applies only to specifically identified consumers is required only to request information on how the applicant plans to provide

culturally and linguistically competent services and supports to those specific consumers.

(c) This section shall not alter contracts entered into before January 1, 2014.

(Added by Stats. 2013, Ch. 656, Sec. 2. (SB 208) Effective January 1, 2014.)

- 4648.12. (a) The Legislature finds and declares that under federal and state law, certain individuals and entities are ineligible to provide Medicaid services.
- (b) An individual, partnership, group association, corporation, institution, or entity, and the officers, directors, owners, managing employees, or agents thereof, that has been convicted of any felony or misdemeanor involving fraud or abuse in any government program, or related to neglect or abuse of an elder or dependent adult or child, or in connection with the interference with, or obstruction of, any investigation into health care related fraud or abuse, or that has been found liable for fraud or abuse in any civil proceeding, or that has entered into a settlement in lieu of conviction for fraud or abuse in any government program, within the previous 10 years, shall be ineligible to be a regional center vendor. The regional center shall not deny vendorization to an otherwise qualified applicant whose felony or misdemeanor charges did not result in a conviction solely on the basis of the prior charges.
- (c) In order to ensure compliance with federal disclosure requirements and to preserve federal funding of consumer services, the department shall do all of the following:
- (1) (A) Adopt emergency regulations to amend provider and vendor eligibility and disclosure criteria to meet federal participation requirements. These emergency regulations shall address, at a minimum, disclosure requirements of current and prospective vendors, including information about entity ownership and control, contracting interests, and criminal convictions or civil proceedings involving fraud or abuse in any government program, or abuse or neglect of an elder, dependent adult, or child.
- (B) Adopt emergency regulations to meet federal requirements applicable to vouchered services.
- (C) The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this paragraph is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.9 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from that requirement. For purposes of subdivision (e) of Section 11346.1 of the Government Code, the 120–day period, as applicable to the effective period of an emergency regulatory action and submission of specified materials to the Office of Administrative Law, is hereby extended to 180 days.
- (2) Adopt nonemergency regulations to implement the terms of paragraph (1) through the regular rulemaking process pursuant to Sections 11346 and 11349.1 of the Government Code within 18 months of the adoption of emergency regulations pursuant to paragraph (1).

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 11. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4648.14. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the State Department of Social Services and the State Department of Public Health shall notify the State

Department of Developmental Services of any administrative action initiated against a licensee serving consumers with developmental disabilities. For the purposes of this section "administrative action" includes, but is not limited to, all of the following:

- (a) The issuance of a citation requiring corrective action for a health and safety violation.
 - (b) The temporary or other suspension or revocation of a license.
 - (c) The issuance of a temporary restraining order.
- (d) The appointment of a temporary receiver pursuant to Section 1327 of the Health and Safety Code.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 12. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4648.2. By September 1, 1986, the State Department of Developmental Services shall promulgate regulations which establish a process for service providers to appeal actions the department takes as a result of its auditing and monitoring activities. To the extent possible, this process shall include procedures contained in fiscal audit appeals regulations established pursuant to Section 4780.5.

(Added by Stats. 1985, Ch. 873, Sec. 2.)

4648.3. A provider of transportation services to regional center clients for the regional center shall maintain protection against liability for damages for bodily injuries or death and for damage to or destruction of property, which may be incurred by the provider in the course of providing those services. The protection shall be maintained at the level established by the regional center to which the transportation services are provided.

(Added by Stats. 1987, Ch. 492, Sec. 3. Effective September 10, 1987.)

- 4648.35. At the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan (IPP) or individualized family service plan (IFSP), all of the following shall apply to a regional center:
- (a) A regional center shall not fund private specialized transportation services for an adult consumer who can safely access and utilize public transportation, when that transportation is available.
- (b) A regional center shall fund the least expensive transportation modality that meets the consumer's needs, as set forth in the consumer's IPP or IFSP.
- (c) A regional center shall fund transportation, when required, from the consumer's residence to the lowest—cost vendor that provides the service that meets the consumer's needs, as set forth in the consumer's IPP or IFSP. For purposes of this subdivision, the cost of a vendor shall be determined by combining the vendor's program costs and the costs to transport a consumer from the consumer's residence to the vendor.
- (d) A regional center shall fund transportation services for a minor child living in the family residence, only if the family of the child provides sufficient written documentation to the regional center to demonstrate that it is unable to provide transportation for the child.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 12. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

4648.4. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2006, rates for services listed in paragraphs (1), (2), with the

exception of travel reimbursement, (3) to (8), inclusive, (10), and (11) of subdivision (b), shall be increased by 3 percent, subject to funds specifically appropriated for this increase in the Budget Act of 2006. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers. Any subsequent change shall be governed by subdivision (b).

- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, except for subdivision (a), no regional center may pay any provider of the following services or supports a rate that is greater than the rate that is in effect on or after June 30, 2008, unless the increase is required by a contract between the regional center and the vendor that is in effect on June 30, 2008, or the regional center demonstrates that the approval is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization:
 - (1) Supported living services.
 - (2) Transportation, including travel reimbursement.
 - (3) Socialization training programs.
 - (4) Behavior intervention training.
 - (5) Community integration training programs.
 - (6) Community activities support services.
 - (7) Mobile day programs.
 - (8) Creative art programs.
 - (9) Supplemental day services program supports.
 - (10) Adaptive skills trainers.
 - (11) Independent living specialists.

(Amended by Stats. 2008, 3rd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 4. Effective February 16, 2008.)

- 4648.5. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulations to the contrary, effective July 1, 2009, a regional centers' authority to purchase the following services shall be suspended pending implementation of the Individual Choice Budget and certification by the Director of Developmental Services that the Individual Choice Budget has been implemented and will result in state budget savings sufficient to offset the costs of providing the following services:
 - (1) Camping services and associated travel expenses.
- (2) Social recreation activities, except for those activities vendored as community-based day programs.
 - (3) Educational services for children three to 17, inclusive, years of age.
- (4) Nonmedical therapies, including, but not limited to, specialized recreation, art, dance, and music.
- (b) For regional center consumers receiving services described in subdivision (a) as part of their individual program plan (IPP) or individualized family service plan (IFSP), the prohibition in subdivision (a) shall take effect on August 1, 2009.
- (c) An exemption may be granted on an individual basis in extraordinary circumstances to permit purchase of a service identified in subdivision (a) when the regional center determines that the service is a primary or critical means for ameliorating the physical, cognitive, or psychosocial effects of the consumer's developmental disability, or the service is necessary to enable the consumer to remain in his or her home and no alternative service is available to meet the consumer's needs.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 13. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4648.55. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (d), a regional center shall not purchase day program, vocational education, work services, independent living program, or mobility training and related transportation services for a consumer who is 18 to 22 years of age, inclusive, if that consumer is eligible for special education and related education services and has not received a diploma or certificate of completion, unless the individual program plan (IPP) planning team determines that the consumer's needs cannot be met in the educational system or grants an exemption pursuant to subdivision (d). If the planning team determines that generic services can meet the consumer's day, vocational education, work services, independent living, or mobility training and related transportation needs, the regional center shall assist the consumer in accessing those services. To ensure that consumers receive appropriate educational services and an effective transition from services provided by educational agencies to services provided by regional centers, the regional center service coordinator, at the request of the consumer or, where appropriate, the consumer's parent, legal guardian, or conservator, may attend the individualized education program (IEP) planning team meeting.
- (b) For consumers who are 18 to 22 years of age, inclusive, who have left the public school system, and who are receiving regional center purchased services identified in subdivision (a) on or before the effective date of this section, a determination shall be made through the IPP as to whether the return to the educational system can be achieved while meeting the consumer's needs. If the planning team determines that the consumer's needs cannot be met in the educational system, the regional center may continue to purchase the services identified in subdivision (a). If the planning team determines that generic services can meet the consumer's day, vocational education, work services, independent living, or mobility training and related transportation needs, the regional center shall assist the consumer in accessing those services.
- (c) For consumers who are 18 to 22 years of age, inclusive, who have left school prior to enactment of this section, but who are not receiving any of the regional center purchased services identified in subdivision (a), the regional center shall use generic education services to meet the consumer's day, vocational education, work services, independent living, or mobility training and related transportation needs if those needs are subsequently identified in the IPP unless the consumer is eligible for an exemption as set forth in subdivision (d). If the planning team determines that generic services can meet the consumer's day, vocational education, work services, independent living, or mobility training and related transportation needs, the regional center shall assist the consumer in accessing those services.
- (d) An exemption to the provisions of this section may be granted in either of the following circumstances:
- (1) For participation in a paid internship or competitive integrated employment that is an outcome of a paid internship described in subdivision (a) of Section 4870 if the IPP planning team determines that the consumer could benefit from participation in a paid internship or competitive integrated employment. Participation in a paid internship or competitive integrated employment that is an outcome of a paid internship does not preclude a consumer from continuing to

receive public education services to the extent those services are determined to continue to meet the consumer's needs.

- (2) On an individual basis in extraordinary circumstances to permit purchase of a service identified in subdivision (a). An exemption shall be granted through the IPP process and shall be based on a determination that the generic service is not appropriate to meet the consumer's need. The consumer shall be informed of the exemption and the process for obtaining an exemption.
- (e) A school district may contract with regional center vendors to meet the needs of consumers pursuant to this section.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 13. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

4648.6. The department, in consultation with stakeholders, shall develop an alternative service delivery model that provides an Individual Choice Budget for obtaining quality services and supports which provides choice and flexibility within a finite budget that in the aggregate reduces regional center purchase of service expenditures, reduces reliance on the state general fund, and maximizes federal financial participation in the delivery of services. The individual budget will be determined using a fair, equitable, transparent standardized process.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 14. Effective July 28, 2009.)

4649. Regional centers shall cooperate with the state council in joint efforts to inform the public of services available to persons with developmental disabilities and of their unmet needs, provide materials and education programs to community groups and agencies with interest in, or responsibility for, persons with developmental disabilities, and develop resource materials, if necessary, containing information about local agencies, facilities, and service providers offering services to persons with developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 47. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4650. Regional centers shall be responsible for developing an annual plan and program budget to be submitted to the director no later than September 1 of each fiscal year. An information copy shall be submitted to the state council by the same date.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 48. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4651. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature that regional centers shall find innovative and economical methods of achieving the objectives contained in individual program plans of persons with developmental disabilities.
- (b) The department shall encourage and assist regional centers to use innovative programs, techniques, and staffing arrangements to carry out their responsibilities.

(Amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 18. Effective January 1, 1993.)

4652. A regional center shall investigate every appropriate and economically feasible alternative for care of a developmentally disabled person available within the region. If suitable care cannot be found within the region, services may be obtained outside of the region.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4652.5. (a) (1) An entity that receives payments from one or more regional centers shall contract with an independent accounting firm to obtain an independent

audit or independent review report of its financial statements relating to payments made by regional centers, subject to both of the following:

- (A) If the amount received from the regional center or regional centers during each state fiscal year is more than or equal to five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000), but less than two million dollars (\$2,000,000), the entity shall obtain an independent review report of its financial statements for the entity's fiscal year that includes the last day of the most recent state fiscal year. Consistent with Subchapter 21 (commencing with Section 58800) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, this subdivision shall also apply to work activity program providers receiving less than five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000).
- (B) If the amount received from the regional center or regional centers during each state fiscal year is equal to or more than two million dollars (\$2,000,000), the entity shall obtain an independent audit of its financial statements for the entity's fiscal year that includes the last day of the most recent state fiscal year.
- (2) This requirement does not apply to payments made using usual and customary rates, as defined by Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, for services provided by regional centers.
- (3) This requirement does not apply to state and local governmental agencies, the University of California, or the California State University.
- (b) An entity subject to subdivision (a) shall provide copies of the independent audit or independent review report required by subdivision (a), and accompanying management letters, to the vendoring regional center within nine months of the end of the entity's fiscal year.
- (c) Regional centers that receive the audit or review reports required by subdivision (b) shall review and require resolution by the entity for issues identified in the report that have an impact on regional center services. Regional centers shall take appropriate action, up to termination of vendorization, for lack of adequate resolution of issues.
- (d) (1) Regional centers shall notify the department of all qualified opinion reports or reports noting significant issues that directly or indirectly impact regional center services within 30 days after receipt. Notification shall include a plan for resolution of issues.
- (2) A regional center shall submit copies of all independent audit reports that it receives to the department for review. The department shall compile data, by regional center, on vendor compliance with audit requirements and opinions resulting from audit reports and shall annually publish the data in the performance dashboard developed pursuant to Section 4572.
- (e) For purposes of this section, an independent review of financial statements shall be performed by an independent accounting firm and shall cover, at a minimum, all of the following:
- (1) An inquiry as to the entity's accounting principles and practices and methods used in applying them.
- (2) An inquiry as to the entity's procedures for recording, classifying, and summarizing transactions and accumulating information.
- (3) Analytical procedures designed to identify relationships or items that appear to be unusual.

- (4) An inquiry about budgetary actions taken at meetings of the board of directors or other comparable meetings.
- (5) An inquiry about whether the financial statements have been properly prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles and whether any events subsequent to the date of the financial statements would have a material effect on the statements under review.
- (6) Working papers prepared in connection with a review of financial statements describing the items covered as well as any unusual items, including their disposition.
- (f) For purposes of this section, an independent review report shall cover, at a minimum, all of the following:
- (1) Certification that the review was performed in accordance with standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.
 - (2) Certification that the statements are the representations of management.
- (3) Certification that the review consisted of inquiries and analytical procedures that are lesser in scope than those of an audit.
- (4) Certification that the accountant is not aware of any material modifications that need to be made to the statements for them to be in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.
- (g) The department shall not consider a request for adjustments to rates submitted in accordance with Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations by an entity receiving payments from one or more regional centers solely to fund either anticipated or unanticipated changes required to comply with this section.
- (h) (1) An entity required to obtain an independent review report of its financial statements pursuant to subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) may apply to the regional center for, and the regional center shall grant, a two-year exemption from the independent review report requirement if the regional center does not find issues in the prior year's independent review report that have an impact on regional center services.
- (2) An entity required to obtain an independent audit of its financial statements pursuant to subparagraph (B) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) may apply to the regional center for an exemption from the independent audit requirement, subject to both of the following conditions:
- (A) If the independent audit for the prior year resulted in an unmodified opinion or an unmodified opinion with additional communication, the regional center shall grant the entity a two-year exemption.
- (B) If the independent audit for the prior year resulted in a qualified opinion and the issues are not material, the regional center shall grant the entity a two-year exemption. The entity and the regional center shall continue to address issues raised in this independent audit, regardless of whether the exemption is granted.
- (3) A regional center shall annually report to the department any exemptions granted pursuant to this subdivision.
 - (i) This section shall become operative on January 1, 2018.
- (Amended (as added by Stats. 2016, Ch. 429, Sec. 2) by Stats. 2017, Ch. 561, Sec. 269. (AB 1516) Effective January 1, 2018.)

4653. Except for those developmentally disabled persons judicially committed to state hospitals, no developmentally disabled person shall be admitted to a state hospital except upon the referral of a regional center. Upon discharge from a state hospital, a developmentally disabled person shall be referred to an appropriate regional center.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4654. Before any person is examined by a regional center pursuant to Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code, the court ordering such medical examination shall transmit to the regional center a copy of the orders made pursuant to proceedings conducted under Sections 1368 and 1369 of the Penal Code. The purpose of the mental examination shall be to determine if developmental disability is the primary diagnosis.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4655. The director of a regional center or his designee may give consent to medical, dental, and surgical treatment of a regional center client and provide for such treatment to be given to the person under the following conditions:
- (a) If the developmentally disabled person's parent, guardian, or conservator legally authorized to consent to such treatment does not respond within a reasonable time to the request of the director or his designee for the granting or denying of consent for such treatment, the director of a regional center or his designee may consent on behalf of the developmentally disabled person to such treatment and provide for such treatment to be given to such person.
- (b) If the developmentally disabled person has no parent, guardian, or conservator legally authorized to consent to medical, dental, or surgical treatment on behalf of the person, the director of the regional center or his designee may consent to such treatment on behalf of the person and provide for such treatment to be given to the person. The director of a regional center or his designee may thereupon also initiate, or cause to be initiated, proceedings for the appointment of a guardian or conservator legally authorized to consent to medical, dental, or surgical services.
- (c) If the developmentally disabled person is an adult and has no conservator, consent to treatment may be given by someone other than the person on the person's behalf only if the developmentally disabled person is mentally incapable of giving his own consent.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 730.)

4656. (a) A qualified physician and surgeon who diagnoses a developmental disability, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 4512, of a patient who is a minor shall attempt to determine from the patient, the parents or guardian of the patient, or the regional center for the area whether the person has been previously referred to the regional center for the area. If the patient has not been previously referred to the regional center, the physician and surgeon shall inform a parent or the guardian of the patient of the existence of the regional center for the area, its address and telephone number, and shall describe to the person the services available through the regional center, and shall, upon request of the parent or guardian of the patient, refer in writing the patient through his or her parent or guardian to the regional

center. Upon obtaining the consent of the patient's parent or guardian, the physician and surgeon shall notify the regional center of the referral.

For the purposes of this section, "qualified physician and surgeon" means those physicians and surgeons who have recognized and accredited training and a specialized pediatric practice in childhood disabilities.

- (b) Each regional center shall maintain a record of every developmentally disabled person under the age of 18 years known by the regional center to have been referred to it for its services, whether or not services are actually provided.
- (c) The state department shall transmit a copy of this section and of subdivision (a) of Section 4512 to every physician and surgeon licensed to practice in this state and every general acute care hospital licensed under Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 1250) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code. A list of the name and address of each regional center and such other pertinent information as the state department deems appropriate shall also be transmitted, both in English and Spanish.
- (d) It is not the intent of the Legislature in enacting this section to prevent any physician and surgeon subject to subdivision (a) from providing care or treatment to a developmentally disabled minor or to deprive developmentally disabled minors of adequate care provided through sources other than a regional center.

(Amended (as added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 429) by Stats. 1982, Ch. 466, Sec. 122.)

4657. The State Department of Developmental Services shall, through the regional center contract, insure that the following information is collected by each regional center for each new case and is also collected at each review of all regional center clients in out–of–home placement.

Information shall include:

- (a) The social security number of the parents of the client.
- (b) The birthday of the parents of the client.
- (c) The disability status of the parents of the client.
- (d) Whether the parents of the client are deceased or not.

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 1137, Sec. 1.)

4658. The State Department of Developmental Services shall insure that all potentially eligible clients are referred to the Social Security Administration for eligibility determination for Old Age Survivors Disability Insurance (OASDI).

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 1137, Sec. 2.)

- 4659. (a) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b) or (e), the regional center shall identify and pursue all possible sources of funding for consumers receiving regional center services. These sources shall include, but not be limited to, both of the following:
- (1) Governmental or other entities or programs required to provide or pay the cost of providing services, including Medi–Cal, Medicare, the Civilian Health and Medical Program for Uniform Services, school districts, and federal supplemental security income and the state supplementary program.
- (2) Private entities, to the maximum extent they are liable for the cost of services, aid, insurance, or medical assistance to the consumer.

- (b) Any revenues collected by a regional center pursuant to this section shall be applied against the cost of services prior to use of regional center funds for those services. This revenue shall not result in a reduction in the regional center's purchase of services budget, except as it relates to federal supplemental security income and the state supplementary program.
- (c) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other law or regulation, regional centers shall not purchase any service that would otherwise be available from Medi–Cal, Medicare, the Civilian Health and Medical Program for Uniform Services, In–Home Support Services, California Children's Services, private insurance, or a health care service plan when a consumer or a family meets the criteria of this coverage but chooses not to pursue that coverage. If, on July 1, 2009, a regional center is purchasing that service as part of a consumer's individual program plan (IPP), the prohibition shall take effect on October 1, 2009.
- (d) (1) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other law or regulation, a regional center shall not purchase medical or dental services for a consumer three years of age or older unless the regional center is provided with documentation of a Medi–Cal, private insurance, or a health care service plan denial and the regional center determines that an appeal by the consumer or family of the denial does not have merit. If, on July 1, 2009, a regional center is purchasing the service as part of a consumer's IPP, this provision shall take effect on August 1, 2009. Regional centers may pay for medical or dental services during the following periods:
 - (A) While coverage is being pursued, but before a denial is made.
- (B) Pending a final administrative decision on the administrative appeal if the family has provided to the regional center a verification that an administrative appeal is being pursued.
- (C) Until the commencement of services by Medi-Cal, private insurance, or a health care service plan.
- (2) When necessary, the consumer or family may receive assistance from the regional center, the Clients' Rights Advocate funded by the department, or the state council in pursuing these appeals.
- (e) This section shall not impose any additional liability on the parents of children with developmental disabilities, or to restrict eligibility for, or deny services to, any individual who qualifies for regional center services but is unable to pay.
- (f) In order to best utilize generic resources, federally funded programs, and private insurance programs for individuals with developmental disabilities, the department and regional centers shall engage in the following activities:
- (1) Within existing resources, the department shall provide training to regional centers, no less than once every two years, in the availability and requirements of generic, federally funded and private programs available to persons with developmental disabilities, including, but not limited to, eligibility requirements, the application process and covered services, and the appeal process.
- (2) Regional centers shall disseminate information and training to all service coordinators regarding the availability and requirements of generic, federally funded, and private insurance programs on the local level.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 49. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4659.1. (a) If a service or support provided pursuant to a consumer's individual program plan under this division is paid for, in whole or in part, by the health care service plan or health insurance policy of the consumer's parent, guardian, or caregiver, the regional center may, when necessary to ensure that the consumer receives the service or support, pay any applicable copayment, coinsurance, or deductible associated with the service or support for which the parent, guardian, or caregiver is responsible if all of the following conditions are met:
- (1) The consumer is covered by their parent's, guardian's, or caregiver's health care service plan or health insurance policy.
- (2) The family has an annual gross income that does not exceed 400 percent of the federal poverty level.
- (3) There is no other third party having liability for the cost of the service or support, as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 4659 and Article 2.6 (commencing with Section 4659.10).
- (b) If a service or support provided to a consumer 18 years of age or older, pursuant to the consumer's individual program plan, is paid for in whole or in part by the consumer's health care service plan or health insurance policy, the regional center may, when necessary to ensure that the consumer receives the service or support, pay any applicable copayment, coinsurance, or deductible associated with the service or support for which the consumer is responsible if both of the following conditions are met:
- (1) The consumer has an annual gross income that does not exceed 400 percent of the federal poverty level.
- (2) There is no other third party having liability for the cost of the service or support, as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 4659 and Article 2.6 (commencing with Section 4659.10).
- (c) If a service or support provided pursuant to a consumer's individualized family service plan pursuant to the California Early Intervention Services Act (Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code) is paid for, in whole or in part, by the health care service plan or health insurance policy of the consumer's parent, guardian, or caregiver, the regional center shall pay any applicable copayment, coinsurance, or deductible associated with the service or support for which the parent, guardian, or caregiver is responsible if both of the following conditions are met:
- (1) The consumer is covered by their parent's, guardian's, or caregiver's health care service plan or health insurance policy.
- (2) There is no other third party having liability for the cost of the service or support, as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 4659 and Article 2.6 (commencing with Section 4659.10).
- (d) Notwithstanding paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) or paragraph (1) of subdivision (b), a regional center may pay a copayment, coinsurance, or deductible associated with the health care service plan or health insurance policy for a service or support provided pursuant to a consumer's individual program plan if the family's or consumer's income exceeds 400 percent of the federal poverty level, the service or support is necessary to successfully maintain the child at home or the

adult consumer in the least-restrictive setting, and the parents or consumer demonstrate one or more of the following:

- (1) The existence of an extraordinary event that impacts the ability of the parent, guardian, or caregiver to meet the care and supervision needs of the child or impacts the ability of the parent, guardian, or caregiver, or adult consumer with a health care service plan or health insurance policy, to pay the copayment, coinsurance, or deductible.
- (2) The existence of catastrophic loss that temporarily limits the ability to pay of the parent, guardian, or caregiver, or adult consumer with a health care service plan or health insurance policy and creates a direct economic impact on the family or adult consumer. For purposes of this paragraph, catastrophic loss may include, but is not limited to, natural disasters and accidents involving major injuries to an immediate family member.
- (3) Significant unreimbursed medical costs associated with the care of the consumer or another child who is also a regional center consumer.
- (e) The parent, guardian, or caregiver of a consumer or an adult consumer with a health care service plan or health insurance policy shall self-certify the family's gross annual income to the regional center by providing copies of W-2 Wage Earners Statements, payroll stubs, a copy of the prior year's state income tax return, or other documents and proof of other income.
- (f) The parent, guardian, or caregiver of a consumer or an adult consumer with a health care service plan or health insurance policy is responsible for notifying the regional center when a change in income occurs that would result in a change in eligibility for coverage of the health care service plan or health insurance policy copayments, coinsurance, or deductibles.
- (g) Documentation submitted pursuant to this section shall be considered records obtained in the course of providing intake, assessment, and services and shall be confidential pursuant to Section 4514.
- (h) This section shall not be implemented in a manner that is inconsistent with the requirements of Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.).

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 24. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4659.2. (a) For the purposes of this section, the following definitions apply:
- (1) "Physical restraint" means any behavioral or mechanical restraint, as defined in Section 1180.1 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (2) "Chemical restraint" means a drug that is used to control behavior and that is used in a manner not required to treat the patient's medical conditions.
- (3) "Seclusion" means involuntary confinement of a person alone in a room or an area as defined in subdivision (e) of Section 1180.1 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (4) "Long-term health care facility" means a facility, as defined in Section 1418 of the Health and Safety Code, that is required to report to a regional center pursuant to Section 54327 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (5) "Acute psychiatric hospital" means a facility, as defined in subdivision (b) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, including an institution for mental disease, that is a regional center vendor.

- (6) "Regional center vendor" means an agency, individual, or service provider that a regional center has approved to provide vendored or contracted services or supports pursuant to paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648.
- (7) "Community crisis home" means a facility, as defined in Section 4698, that is a regional center vendor.
- (8) "Mental health rehabilitation center" means a residential facility that is licensed by the State Department of Health Care Services and is a regional center vendor.
- (b) (1) All regional center vendors that provide crisis or residential services or supported living services, including community crisis homes and mental health rehabilitation centers, long-term health care facilities, and acute psychiatric hospitals shall report to the agency designated pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 4900 all of the following:
- (A) Each death or serious injury of a person occurring during, or related to, the use of seclusion, physical restraint, or chemical restraint, or any combination thereof.
- (B) Any unexpected or suspicious death, regardless of whether the cause is immediately known.
- (C) Any allegation of sexual assault, as defined in Section 15610.63, in which the alleged perpetrator is a staff member, service provider, or facility employee or contractor.
- (D) Any report made to the local law enforcement agency in the jurisdiction in which the facility is located that involves physical abuse, as defined in Section 15610.63, in which a staff member, service provider, or facility employee or contractor is implicated.
- (2) The reports described in paragraph (1) shall be made no later than the close of the business day following the death or serious injury. The report shall include the encrypted identifier of the person involved, and the name, street address, and telephone number of the facility.
- (c) (1) On a monthly basis, all regional center vendors that provide crisis or residential services or supported living services, long—term health care facilities, and acute psychiatric hospitals shall report to the agency designated pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 4900 all of the following:
- (A) The number of incidents of seclusion and the duration of time spent per incident in seclusion.
- (B) The number of incidents of the use of behavioral restraints and the duration of time spent per incident of restraint.
- (C) The number of times an involuntary emergency medication is used to control behavior.
- (2) The reports required pursuant to paragraph (1) shall include the name, street address, and telephone number of the facility.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 14. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

Article 2.5. Interagency Dispute Resolution

(Article 2.5 added by Stats. 2009, Ch. 84, Sec. 1. (AB 140) Effective January 1, 2010.)

- 4659.5. (a) This article shall apply to any dispute over the provision of services where the regional center believes that a generic agency, as defined in subdivision (g), is legally obligated to fund or provide a service or services that are contained in the individualized family service plan or individual program plan for any child under six years of age.
- (b) This article shall apply only to disputes over which entity is to deliver or pay for a specific type, frequency, or duration of services, or any combination thereof, when the services are contained in the individualized family service plan or individual program plan for any child under six years of age. This article shall not apply to the resolution of disputes between a consumer or his or her authorized representative and a regional center over the provision of, or payment for, a service, nor shall this article apply to the determination of eligibility for any service.
- (c) This article does not apply when the dispute has been decided after a due process hearing or resolved by the agreement of all parties, in a proceeding under the California Early Intervention Services Act (Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code) in which the regional center and local educational agency have been joined.
- (d) This article does not apply to a dispute over the type, frequency, and duration of service when a consumer has requested mediation or a due process hearing under the California Early Intervention Services Act (Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code) and the regional center and local educational agency have been joined in the proceeding.
- (e) This article does not modify the mandated responsibility of a regional center or a local educational agency to fund services identified in the individualized family service plan as set forth in subdivisions (b) to (e), inclusive, of Section 95014 of the Government Code and Sections 52106 to 52110, inclusive, of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (f) This article does not modify the responsibilities of regional centers to fund services pursuant to this division.
- (g) For purposes of this article, "generic agency" means a publicly funded agency referred to in paragraph (8) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, except that the term does not apply to Medi–Cal specialty mental health plans that are governed by dispute resolution processes outlined in Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 1810.100) of Division 1 of Title 9 of the California Code of Regulations, an individual, organization, or entity operating under a Medi–Cal managed care plan contract with the State Department of Health Care Services under Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 14000) or Chapter 8 (commencing with Section 14200) of Part 3 of Division 9, the Genetically Handicapped Persons Program, administered by the State Department of Health Care Services pursuant to Article 1 (commencing with Section 125125) of Chapter 2 of Part 5 of Division 106 of the Health and Safety Code, or to the California Children's Services Program administered by the State Department of Health Care Services pursuant to Article 5 (commencing with Section 123800) of Chapter 3 of Part 2 of Division 106 of the Health and Safety Code.

(Added by Stats. 2009, Ch. 84, Sec. 1. (AB 140) Effective January 1, 2010.)

- 4659.7. (a) Whenever a regional center believes that a generic agency is responsible for providing or paying for a service required pursuant to Sections 4646.5 to 4648, inclusive, or Section 95020 of the Government Code and specified in the consumer's individualized family service plan or individual program plan, and the generic agency is not providing or funding the service or services, the regional center may submit a written notification of the failure to provide the service and a request for dispute resolution to the appropriate generic agency. Any regional center that files written notification of the failure to provide a service and a request for dispute resolution with a generic agency as set forth in this section, shall provide written notification of its request for resolution to the consumer's parent, legal guardian, or authorized representative. The regional center may withdraw its request for dispute resolution at any time during this process.
- (b) (1) Upon receipt of the written notification made by the regional center, the generic agency and the regional center shall have 15 calendar days to meet to resolve the dispute unless the generic agency notifies the regional center in writing that it needs additional time, up to 15 days, to make an initial assessment of whether the child meets the basic eligibility requirements for the program or type of service in question.
- (2) The generic agency and the regional center shall prepare a written copy of the meeting resolution which shall be mailed to the parent, guardian, or other authorized representative within 10 calendar days of the meeting. The resolution shall specify the regional center or generic agency responsible for providing the service.
- (c) (1) If the dispute cannot be resolved to the satisfaction of the regional center and the generic agency, within 10 calendar days of the meeting, each party shall submit his or her contentions on the issue in writing to the Director of the Office of Administrative Hearings within 30 calendar days of the meeting. The Director of the Office of Administrative Hearings, or his or her designee, shall review the issue and issue a written decision within 30 calendar days of receipt of the case. The decision shall specify the regional center or generic agency responsible for the service or services. The Office of Administrative Hearings may award reimbursement retroactively to the date the prevailing party initiated the provision of the services that were in dispute. A written copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the parent, guardian, or authorized representative, the Director of Developmental Services, the regional center, and the generic agency involved in the dispute resolution process.
- (2) The decision of the Director of the Office of Administrative Hearings, or his or her designee, shall be the final administrative decision for all agencies that are parties to the dispute.
- (3) Nothing in this article shall be construed to supersede regional center or generic agency procedures for subsequent review and modification, as appropriate, of the type, frequency, or duration of services pursuant to the agency's program or treatment planning process.

- (d) (1) The submission of a notification pursuant to subdivision (a) shall not interfere with a consumer's right to receive the services and supports in his or her individualized family service plan or individual program plan on a timely basis.
- (2) Arrangements for the provision of an interim service or services may be made by written agreement between the regional center and the generic agency, provided the child's individualized family service plan or individual program plan is not altered, except as to which agency delivers or pays for the service if the service or services are included in the individualized family service plan or individual program plan.
- (e) Nothing in this section shall prevent a consumer or his or her authorized representative from pursuing administrative remedies otherwise available, including remedies pursuant to Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700) of Division 4.5, of this code or Sections 52160 to 52174, inclusive, of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations or, after exhaustion of any applicable administrative remedies, pursuing available remedies through a civil action in any court of competent jurisdiction.
- (f) Once the dispute resolution procedures have been completed, the agency determined responsible for the service shall pay for and provide the service, and shall reimburse the other agency that provided the service pursuant to subdivision (d), if applicable.
- (g) The State Department of Developmental Services shall pay for the services provided by the Office of Administrative Hearings pursuant to this section.

(Added by Stats. 2009, Ch. 84, Sec. 1. (AB 140) Effective January 1, 2010.)

4659.8. The resolution under this article of whether a regional center or generic agency is the responsible party for providing the service in a particular matter shall not set a precedent for the resolution of any other matter.

(Added by Stats. 2009, Ch. 84, Sec. 1. (AB 140) Effective January 1, 2010.)

Article 2.6. Third–Party Liability

(Article 2.6 added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.10. It is the intent of the Legislature that this article shall be implemented consistent with the responsibilities of the department and the regional centers to provide services and supports pursuant to the requirements of this division and the California Early Intervention Program. It is further the intent of the Legislature that the department and the regional centers shall continue to be the payers of last resort consistent with the requirements of this division and the California Early Intervention Program.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.11. (a) When services are provided or will be provided to a consumer under this division, or to a child under 36 months of age who is eligible for the California Early Intervention Program pursuant to Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code, as a result of an injury for which another person is liable, or for which an insurance carrier is liable in accordance with the provisions of any policy of insurance issued pursuant to Section 11580.2 of the Insurance Code, the department or the regional center from which the individual

obtained services shall have a right to recover from the person or carrier the reasonable value of services so provided. To enforce that right, the department or the regional center may institute and prosecute legal proceedings against the third person or carrier who may be liable for the injury in an appropriate court, either in the name of the department or regional center or in the name of the child or consumer, his or her guardian, conservator, limited conservator, personal representative, estate, or survivors.

- (b) The department and the regional center may compromise, or settle and release a claim as described in subdivision (a).
- (c) The department may waive a claim as described in subdivision (a), in whole or in part, if the department determines that collection would not be cost efficient, would result in undue hardship upon the consumer or child who suffered the injury, or in a wrongful death action upon the heirs of the deceased.
- (d) No action taken on behalf of the department or the regional center pursuant to this section or any judgment rendered in that action shall be a bar to any action upon the claim or cause of action of the child or consumer, his or her guardian, conservator, personal representative, estate, dependents, or survivors against the third party who may be liable for the injury, or shall operate to deny to the child or consumer the recovery for that portion of any damages not covered hereunder.
- (e) The department, the State Department of Health Care Services, and the Department of Managed Health Care shall work together to ensure that the recovery sought by the department, regional centers, and the State Department of Health Care Services for services for Medi–Cal beneficiaries with developmental disabilities is appropriate.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4659.12. (a) Where an action is brought by the department or a regional center pursuant to Section 4659.11, it shall be commenced within the period prescribed in Section 338 of the Code of Civil Procedure.
- (b) The death of a consumer or child under 36 months of age who is eligible for the California Early Intervention Program does not abate any right of action established by Section 4659.11.
- (c) When an action or claim is brought by a person or persons entitled to bring the action or assert the claim against a third party who may be liable for causing the death of the child or consumer, any settlement, judgment, or award obtained is subject to the right of the department or the regional center to recover from that party the reasonable value of the services provided to the consumer under this division.
- (d) Where the action or claim is brought by the child or consumer alone, and the child or consumer incurs a personal liability to pay attorney's fees and costs of litigation, the claim for reimbursement by the department or the regional center of the services provided to the child or consumer shall be limited to the reasonable value of services less 25 percent, which represents the department's or the regional center's reasonable share of attorney's fees paid by the child or consumer, and that portion of the cost of litigation expenses determined by multiplying by the ratio of the full amount of the reasonable value of services so provided to the full amount of the judgment, award, or settlement.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4659.13. (a) If a consumer or child under 36 months of age who is eligible for the California Early Intervention Program pursuant to Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code, the department, or a regional center brings an action or claim against a third party or carrier, the consumer, child, regional center, or department, within 30 days of filing the action, shall provide the other persons or entities specified in this subdivision with written notice by personal service or registered mail of the action or claim, and of the name of the court or state or local agency in which the action or claim is brought. Proof of the notice shall be filed in the action or claim. If an action or claim is brought by the department, the regional center, the child, or the consumer, any of the other persons or entities described in this subdivision, at any time before trial on the facts, may become a party to, or shall consolidate their action or claim with, another action or claim if brought independently.
- (b) If an action or claim is brought by the department or the regional center pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4659.11, written notice to the child, consumer, guardian, conservator, personal representative, estate, or survivor given pursuant to this section shall advise him or her of his or her right to intervene in the proceeding, his or her right to obtain a private attorney of his or her choice, and the department's right to recover the reasonable value of the services provided.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 162, Sec. 198. (SB 1171) Effective January 1, 2013.)

- 4659.14. In the event of judgment or award in a suit or claim against a third party or carrier:
- (a) If the action or claim is prosecuted by the child or consumer alone, the court or agency shall first order paid from any judgment or award the reasonable litigation expenses incurred in preparation and prosecution of the action or claim, together with reasonable attorney's fees, when an attorney has been retained. After payment of these expenses and attorney's fees the court or agency, on the application of the department or the regional center, shall allow as a lien against the amount of the settlement, judgment, or award, the reasonable value of additional services provided to the child under the California Early Intervention Program or consumer under this division, as provided in subdivision (d) of Section 4659.12.
- (b) If the action or claim is prosecuted both by the consumer or child and the department or regional center, the court or agency shall first order paid from any judgment or award the reasonable litigation expenses incurred in preparation and prosecution of the action or claim, together with reasonable attorney's fees based solely on the services rendered for the benefit of the child or consumer. After payment of these expenses and attorney's fees, the court or agency shall apply out of the balance of the judgment or award an amount sufficient to reimburse the department the full amount of the reasonable value of services provided.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.15. Upon further application at any time before the judgment or award is satisfied, the court shall allow as a further lien the reasonable value of additional services provided arising out of the same cause of action or claim provided on behalf of the consumer under this division, or child under the California Early

Intervention Program, where the services were provided or became payable subsequent to the original order.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4659.16. (a) No settlement, judgment, or award in any action or claim by a consumer or child to recover damages for injuries, where the department or regional center has an interest, shall be deemed final or satisfied without first giving the department notice and a reasonable opportunity to perfect and to satisfy the department's or regional center's lien. Recovery of the lien from an injured consumer's or child's action or claim is limited to that portion of a settlement, judgment, or award that represents payment for services provided on behalf of the consumer under this division or a child under the California Early Intervention Program. All reasonable efforts shall be made to obtain the department's advance agreement to a determination as to what portion of a settlement, judgment, or award represents payment for services provided on behalf of the consumer under this division or the child under the California Early Intervention Program. Absent the department's advance agreement as to what portion of a settlement, judgment, or award represents payment for medical expenses, or medical care, provided to the child or consumer, the matter shall be submitted to a court for decision. The department, the regional center, or the child or consumer may seek resolution of the dispute by filing a motion, which shall be subject to regular law and motion procedures.
- (b) If the child or consumer has filed a third-party action or claim, the court in which the action or claim was filed shall have jurisdiction over a dispute between the department or regional center and the child or consumer regarding the amount of a lien asserted pursuant to this section that is based upon an allocation of damages contained in a settlement or compromise of the third-party action or claim. If no third-party action or claim has been filed, any superior court in California where venue would have been proper, had a claim or action been filed, shall have jurisdiction over the motion. The motion may be filed as a special motion and treated as an ordinary law and motion proceeding subject to regular motion fees. The reimbursement determination motion shall be treated as a special proceeding of a civil nature pursuant to Part 3 (commencing with Section 1063) of the Code of Civil Procedure. When no action is pending, the person making the motion shall be required to pay a first appearance fee. When an action is pending, the person making the motion shall pay a regular law and motion fee. Notwithstanding Section 1064 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the child or consumer, the regional center, or the department may appeal the final findings, decision, or order.
- (c) The court shall issue its findings, decision, or order, which shall be considered the final determination of the parties' rights and obligations with respect to the department's lien, unless the settlement is contingent on an acceptable allocation of the settlement proceeds, in which case, the court's findings, decision, or order shall be considered a tentative determination. If the child or consumer does not serve notice of a rejection of the tentative determination, which shall be based solely upon a rejection of the contingent settlement, within 30 days of the notice of entry of the court's tentative determination, subject to further consideration by the

court pursuant to subdivision (d), the tentative determination shall become final. Notwithstanding Section 1064 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the child, consumer, regional center, or department may appeal the final findings, decision, or order.

(d) If the consumer or child does not accept the tentative determination, which shall be based solely upon a rejection of the contingent settlement, any party may subsequently seek further consideration of the court's findings upon application to modify the prior findings, decision, or order based on new or different facts or circumstances. The application shall include an affidavit showing what application was made before, when, and to what judge, what order or decision was made, and what new or different facts or circumstances, including a different settlement, are claimed to exist. Upon further consideration, the court may modify the allocation in the interest of fairness and for good cause.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.17. When the department or regional center has perfected a lien upon a judgment or award in favor of a child eligible for the California Early Intervention Program or a consumer against any third party for an injury for which the consumer has received services pursuant to this division, the department or the regional center shall be entitled to a writ of execution as lien claimant to enforce payment of the lien against the third party with interest and other accruing costs as in the case of other executions. In the event the amount of the judgment or award so recovered has been paid to the child or consumer, the department or the regional center shall be entitled to a writ of execution against the child or consumer to the extent of the department's or the regional center's lien, with interest and other accruing costs as in the case of other executions.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.18. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, in no event shall the department or the regional center recover an amount greater than the child eligible for the California Early Intervention Program or consumer recovers after deducting from the settlement judgment, or award, attorney's fees and litigation costs paid for by the child or consumer. If the recovery of the department or regional center is determined under this section, the reductions in subdivision (d) of Section 4659.12 shall not apply.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.19. The amount recovered by the department or regional center shall not exceed the amount derived from applying Section 4659.12, 4659.16, or 4659.18, whichever is less.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.20. In the event that the child or consumer, his or her guardian, conservator, limited conservator, personal representative, estate, or survivors, or any of them brings an action against the third party that may be liable for the injury, notice of institution of legal proceedings, notice of settlement, and all other notices required by this article shall be given to the director of the department in Sacramento except in cases where the director specifies that notice shall be given to the Attorney General. All notices shall be given by insurance carriers, as described in Section 14124.70, having liability for the child's or consumer's claim, and by the

attorney retained to assert the claim by the consumer or child, or by the injured child or consumer, his or her guardian, conservator, limited conservator, personal representative, estate, or survivors, if no attorney is retained.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.21. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, all carriers described in Section 14124.70, including automobile, casualty, property, and malpractice insurers, shall enter into agreements with regional centers and the department to permit and assist the matching of the eligibility files of the department and the regional centers against the carrier's claim files, utilizing, if necessary, social security numbers as common identifiers for the purpose of determining whether services were provided to a child eligible for the California Early Intervention Program or consumer because of an injury for which another person is liable, or for which a carrier is liable in accordance with the provisions of any policy of insurance. The carrier shall maintain a centralized file of claimants' names, mailing addresses, and social security numbers or dates of birth. This information shall be made available to the department and the regional center upon a reasonable request by the department or a regional center. The agreement described in this section shall include financial arrangements for reimbursing carriers for necessary costs incurred in furnishing requested information.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

- 4659.22. (a) Every health insurer, self-insured plan, group health plan, as defined in Section 607(1) of the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 1001 et seq.), service benefit plan, managed care organization, including health care service plans as defined in subdivision (f) of Section 1345 of the Health and Safety Code, licensed pursuant to the Knox-Keene Health Care Service Plan Act of 1975 (Chapter 2.2 (commencing with Section 1340) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code), pharmacy benefit manager, or other party that is, by statute, contract, or agreement, legally responsible for payment of a claim for a health care item or service, upon request of the department or a regional center for any records, or any information contained in records pertaining to, an individual or group health insurance policy or plan issued by the insurer or plan against, or pertaining to, the services paid by or claims made against the insurer or plans under a policy or plan, shall make the requested records or information available upon a certification by the department or regional center that the individual is an applicant for or recipient of services under this division, is an applicant for or recipient of services under the California Early Intervention Program, or is a person who is legally responsible for the applicant or recipient, provided that the department and regional center certifies its compliance with all state and federal laws pertaining to the confidentiality of medical information.
- (b) The department or regional center shall enter into a cooperative agreement setting forth mutually agreeable procedures for requesting and furnishing appropriate information, consistent with laws pertaining to the confidentiality and privacy of medical information. These procedures shall include any financial arrangements as may be necessary to reimburse insurers or plans for necessary costs incurred in furnishing requested information, and the time and manner those

procedures are to become effective. The department shall make every effort to coordinate with the State Department of Health Care Services to obtain this information for this purpose, avoid duplication and administrative costs, and to protect privacy of medical information pursuant to state and federal law.

- (c) The information required to be made available pursuant to this section shall be limited to information necessary to determine whether health care services have been or should have been claimed and paid pursuant to an obligation of entities identified in subdivision (a) and the terms and conditions of the enrollee's contract or, in the case of a Medi–Cal beneficiary, pursuant to the scope of the contract between the State Department of Health Care Services and a Medi–Cal managed care health plan, with respect to services received by a particular individual for which services under this division or under the California Early Intervention Program would be available.
- (d) Not later than the date upon which the procedures agreed to pursuant to subdivision (b) become effective, the director shall establish guidelines to ensure that information relating to an individual certified to be an applicant child or consumer, furnished to any insurer or plan pursuant to this section, is used only for the purpose of identifying the records or information requested in the manner so as not to violate the confidentiality of an applicant or recipient.
 - (e) The department shall implement this section no later than July 1, 2011.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

4659.23. In order to assess overlapping or duplicate health coverage, every health insurer, self-insured plan, group health plan, as defined in Section 607(1) of the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 1001 et seq.), service benefit plan, managed care organization, including a health care service plan as defined in subdivision (f) of Section 1345 of the Health and Safety Code, licensed pursuant to the Knox-Keene Health Care Service Plan Act of 1975 (Chapter 2.2 (commencing with Section 1340) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code), pharmacy benefit manager, or other party that is, by statute, contract, or agreement, legally responsible for payment of a claim for a health care item or service shall maintain a centralized file of the subscribers', policyholders', or enrollees' names, mailing addresses, and social security numbers or dates of birth, and where available, for all other covered persons, the names and social security numbers or dates of birth. This information shall be made available to the department or a regional center upon reasonable request. Notwithstanding Section 20230 of the Government Code, the Board of Administration of the Public Employees' Retirement System and affiliated systems or contract agencies shall permit data matches with the state department to identify consumers with third-party health coverage or insurance.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 162, Sec. 199. (SB 1171) Effective January 1, 2013.)

4659.24. (a) When the rights of a consumer or a child receiving services under the California Early Intervention Program to recovery from an insurer have been assigned to the department or a regional center, an insurer shall not impose any requirement on the department or the regional center that is different from any requirement applicable to an agent or assignee of the covered consumer or child.

- (b) The department may garnish the wages, salary, or other employment income of, and withhold amounts from state tax refunds from, any person to whom both of the following apply:
- (1) The person is required by a court or administrative order to provide coverage of the costs of services provided to a child under the California Early Intervention Program or a consumer under this division.
- (2) The person has received payment from a third party for the costs of the services for the child or consumer, but he or she has not used the payments to reimburse, as appropriate, either the other parent or the person having custody of the child or consumer, or the provider of the services, to the extent necessary to reimburse the department for expenditures for those costs under this division. All claims for current or past due child support shall take priority over claims made by the department or the regional center.
- (c) For purposes of this section, "insurer" includes every health insurer, self-insured plan, group health plan, as defined in Section 607(1) of the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 1001 et seq.), service benefit plan, managed care organization, including health care service plans as defined in subdivision (f) of Section 1345 of the Health and Safety Code, licensed pursuant to the Knox-Keene Health Care Service Plan Act of 1975 (Chapter 2.2 (commencing with Section 1340) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code), pharmacy benefit manager, or other party that is, by statute, contract, or agreement, legally responsible for payment of a claim for a health care item or service.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 9, Sec. 14. (SB 74) Effective March 24, 2011.)

Article 3. Regional Center Board Meetings

(Article 3 added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

- 4660. All meetings of the board of directors of each regional center shall be scheduled, open, and public, and all persons shall be permitted to attend any meeting, except as otherwise provided in this section. Regional center board meetings shall be held in accordance with all of the following provisions:
- (a) Each regional center shall provide a copy of this article to each member of the regional center governing board upon his or her assumption of board membership.
- (b) As used in this article, board meetings include meetings conducted by any committee of the governing board which exercises authority delegated to it by that governing board. However, board meetings shall not be deemed to include board retreats planned solely for educational purposes.
- (c) At each regional center board meeting, time shall be allowed for public input on all properly noticed agenda items prior to board action on that item. Time shall be allowed for public input on any issue not included on the agenda.
- (d) Any person attending an open and public meeting of a regional center shall have the right to record the proceedings on a tape recorder, video recorder, or other sound, visual, or written transcription recording device, in the absence of a reasonable finding of the regional center governing board that such recording constitutes, or would constitute, a disruption of the proceedings.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 21. Effective September 22, 1997.)

- 4661. (a) Regional centers shall mail notice of their meetings to any person who requests notice in writing. Notice shall be mailed at least seven days in advance of each meeting. The notice shall include the date, time, and location of, and a specific agenda for, the meeting, which shall include an identification of all substantive topic areas to be discussed, and no item shall be added to the agenda subsequent to the provision of this notice. The notice requirement shall not preclude the regional center board from taking action on any urgent request made by the department, not related to purchase of service reductions, for which the board makes a specific finding that notice could not have been provided at least seven days before the meeting, or on new items brought before the board at meetings by members of the public.
- (b) The regional center shall maintain all recordings and written comments submitted as testimony on agenda items for no less than two years. These materials shall be made available for review by any person, upon request.
- (c) Any action taken by a board that is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to have substantially violated any provision of this article shall be deemed null and void.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 22. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4662. In the case of an emergency situation involving matters upon which prompt action is necessary due to the disruption or threatened disruption of regional center services, an emergency meeting may be called without complying with the advanced notice requirement of Section 4661. For the purposes of this article, "emergency situation" means any activity which severely impairs public health, safety, or both, as determined by a majority of the members of the regional center board. In these situations, advance notice shall be provided if practicable. In addition, the state council shall be notified by telephone of each emergency meeting. The minutes of an emergency meeting, including a description of any actions taken at the meeting, shall be mailed immediately to those persons described in Section 4661.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 50. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4663. (a) The governing board of a regional center may hold a closed meeting to discuss or consider one or more of the following:
 - (1) Real estate negotiations.
- (2) The appointment, employment, evaluation of performance, or dismissal of a regional center employee.
 - (3) Employee salaries and benefits.
 - (4) Labor contract negotiations.
 - (5) Pending litigation.
- (b) Any matter specifically dealing with a particular regional center client must be conducted in a closed session, except where it is requested that the issue be discussed publicly by the client, the client's conservator, or the client's parent or guardian where the client is a minor. Minutes of closed sessions shall be kept by a designated officer or employee of the regional center, but these minutes shall not be considered public records. Prior to and directly after holding any closed session,

the regional center board shall state the specific reason or reasons for the closed session. In the closed session, the board may consider only those matters covered in its statement.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

- 4664. The governing board of a regional center may hold a closed session regarding pending litigation when discussion in open session concerning those matters would prejudice the position of the regional center in the litigation. Litigation shall be considered pending when any of the following circumstances exist:
- (a) An adjudicatory proceeding to which the regional center is a party has been initiated formally.
- (b) A point has been reached where, based upon existing facts and circumstances and the advice of legal counsel, it is determined that there is a significant exposure to litigation against the regional center.
- (c) Based on existing facts and circumstances, the regional center has decided to initiate or is deciding whether to initiate litigation.

Prior to holding a closed session pursuant to this section, the regional center governing board shall state publicly to which subdivision it is pursuant.

(Amended by Stats. 1997, Ch. 414, Sec. 23. Effective September 22, 1997.)

4665. Agendas and other writings or materials distributed prior to or during a regional center board meeting for discussion or action at the meeting shall be considered public records, except those materials distributed during, and directly related to, a closed session authorized under Section 4663. Writings which are distributed prior to commencement of a board meeting shall be made available for public inspection upon request prior to commencement of the meeting. Writings which are distributed during a board meeting shall be made available for public inspection at the time of their discussion at the meeting. A reasonable fee may be charged for a copy of a public record distributed pursuant to this section.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

4666. No regional center shall conduct any meeting, conference, or other function in any facility that prohibits the admittance of any person, or persons, on the basis of ancestry or any characteristic listed or defined in Section 11135 of the Government Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 568, Sec. 48. Effective January 1, 2008.)

4667. All regional center board meetings shall be held in facilities accessible to persons with physical disabilities.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

- 4668. (a) Any action taken by a regional center governing board in violation of this article is null and void. Any interested person may commence an action by mandamus, injunction, or declaratory relief for the purpose of obtaining a judicial declaration that an action taken in violation of this article is null and void.
- (b) A court may award court costs and reasonable attorney's fees to the plaintiff in an action brought pursuant to this section where it is found that a regional center board has violated the provisions of this article.

(c) This section does not prevent a regional center governing board from curing or correcting an action challenged pursuant to this section.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

4669. The provisions of this article shall not apply to the corporate affairs of the governing board of a regional center which have no relationship to the role and responsibility of a regional center set forth in this chapter.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 577, Sec. 2.)

Article 4. Regional Center Alternatives for Service Delivery

(Article 4 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 623, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 1994. Note: Former termination clause was deleted by Stats. 1999, Ch. 369.)

- 4669.2. (a) Notwithstanding any other law, and provided that there shall be no reduction in direct service to persons eligible for services under this article, a regional center, with the approval of the State Department of Developmental Services, and in consultation with the state council, consumer and vendor advisory committees, and local advocacy organizations, may explore and implement any regional center service delivery alternative included in this section for consumers living in the community, as follows:
 - (1) Alternative service coordination for consumers.
- (2) Technical and financial support to consumers, and where appropriate, their families, to provide or secure their own services in lieu of services that regional centers would otherwise provide, purchase, or secure. These programs shall be cost–effective in the aggregate, and shall be limited to consumers who are at imminent risk of moving to a more restrictive setting.
- (3) Procedures whereby regional centers may negotiate levels of payment with providers for delivery of specific services to a group of consumers through a mutually agreed upon contract with a specific term and a guaranteed reimbursement amount. Contracted services may be for any specific service or combination of services across vendor categories.
- (4) Procedures whereby consumers, regional center representatives, the state council, and local service providers may jointly examine and make recommendations to the department for reduced reporting and recording requirements of regional centers. The recommendations shall be made available upon request.
- (5) Proposals to reduce reporting and recordkeeping requirements at a regional center.
- (6) Procedures whereby a regional center may lease a facility and contract for the provision of services in that facility for regional center clients.
- (7) Procedures that encourage innovative approaches to the sharing of administrative resources between regional centers and other public and private agencies serving persons with developmental disabilities.
- (8) Proposals for a regional center to purchase a facility for its own office space if it can be shown to be cost–effective. Funds from a regional center's purchase of services budget shall not be used for this purchase.

- (b) Consultation pursuant to subdivision (a) shall occur during the development of the proposal prior to the public hearing conducted in accordance with Section 4669.75 and after the completion of the public hearing.
- (c) The regional center shall annually submit to the State Department of Developmental Services a report on the implementation of the service delivery options approved by the department under this section. The report shall review the effects of the proposal, if applicable, upon the regional center purchase of service budget and the state budget, the impact on other regional center services, and the impact on consumers served under the proposal. This report shall be completed within 90 days of the end of each fiscal year.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 51. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4669.75. (a) Any proposal approved by the department pursuant to this article may be implemented immediately upon approval. Prior to submitting a proposal to the department, the regional center shall conduct a public hearing to receive comments on the proposal. Notice of the public hearing shall be given at least 10 business days in advance of the hearing. The public hearing shall be conducted in accordance with this section.
- (b) Notice shall include a summary of the proposal, analysis of the effect of the proposal upon the regional center budget and the state budget, the impact on regional center services, and the impact on consumers served under the proposal, and a list of the statutes and regulations that will be waived under the proposal. No proposal approved under this article shall authorize a regional center to implement proposals that have not met all the requirements of this article. The department may not delegate its authority to review and approve proposals in accordance with this article.
- (c) Each written comment submitted prior to the close of the final public hearing, and a summary of verbal testimony received, shall be considered by the regional center, and a summary of the responses to all comments shall be submitted as part of the proposal to the department. These comments and responses shall be made available, along with the proposal, for public review.
- (d) A service delivery alternative shall be required to be implemented within the existing regional center funding allocation and shall be cost—effective to the state. No additional allocation shall be made to permit a regional center to implement a service delivery alternative. No proposal approved under this article shall authorize or give authority to a regional center to go forward with any other specific action or proposal that has not met all of the requirements of this article. The department may not delegate its authority to review and approve proposals in accordance with this article to a regional center or any other entity.
- (e) Proposals approved by the department shall meet freedom of choice requirements pursuant to the assurances required in the home— and community—based services waiver under Section 1396n of Title 42 of the United States Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2001, Ch. 745, Sec. 235. Effective October 12, 2001.)

CHAPTER 6. DEVELOPMENT AND SUPPORT OF COMMUNITY FACILITIES AND PROGRAMS

(Chapter 6 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

Article 1. General

(Article 1 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4670. The Legislature finds that there is a shortage of programs and facilities to provide a comprehensive network of habilitation services to persons with developmental disabilities throughout the state.

In order to assure the development and necessary support for a comprehensive network of programs of good quality, in every area of the state, in an orderly and economic manner, the following procedures are established.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

Article 2. Planning and Developing New and Expanded Programs and Facilities

(Article 2 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4675. On and after January 1, 1978, the state plan established in this division shall be the primary method used for determining, in an orderly way, the programs and facilities that shall be developed, expanded, terminated, or reduced. The state plan shall also state the objectives of such programs, amounts and sources of required funding, priorities for development, timing, agencies responsible for implementation, and procedures for evaluation.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4676. Prior to making an appropriation or allocating any state or federal funds for new or major expansions of programs or facilities for persons with developmental disabilities, the state plan shall be reviewed to determine if the proposed expenditure is consistent with the priorities approved in the plan.

If any expenditure of such funds for new or major expansions of programs or facilities is proposed by any agency that does not conform to the priorities approved in the state plan, the state council shall review and publicly comment on such proposed expenditure.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4677. (a) (1) All parental fees collected by or for regional centers shall be remitted to the State Treasury to be deposited in the Developmental Disabilities Program Development Fund, which is hereby created in the State Treasury and hereinafter called the Program Development Fund. The purpose of the Program Development Fund shall be to provide resources needed to initiate new programs, and to expand or convert existing programs. Within the context of, and consistent with, approved priorities for program development in the state plan, program development funds shall promote integrated residential, work, instructional, social, civic, volunteer, and recreational services and supports that increase opportunities for self-determination and maximize independence of persons with developmental disabilities. Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2009,

parental fees remitted to the State Treasury shall be deposited in accordance with Section 4784.

- (2) An allocation from the Program Development Fund shall not be granted for more than 24 months.
- (b) (1) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall, at least once every five years, request from all regional centers information on the types and amounts of services and supports needed, but currently unavailable.
- (2) The state council shall work collaboratively with the department and the Association of Regional Center Agencies to develop standardized forms and protocols that shall be used by all regional centers and the state council in collecting and reporting this information. In addition to identifying services and supports that are needed, but currently unavailable, the forms and protocols shall also solicit input and suggestions on alternative and innovative service delivery models that would address consumer needs.
- (3) In addition to the information provided pursuant to paragraph (2), the state council may utilize information from other sources, including, but not limited to, public hearings, quality assurance assessments conducted pursuant to Section 4571, regional center reports on alternative service delivery submitted to the department pursuant to Section 4669.2, and the annual report on self-directed services produced pursuant to Section 4685.7.
- (4) The department shall provide additional information, as requested by the state council.
- (5) Based on the information provided by the regional centers and other agencies, the state council shall develop an assessment of the need for new, expanded, or converted community services and supports, and make that assessment available to the public. The assessment shall include a discussion of the type and amount of services and supports necessary but currently unavailable including the impact on consumers with common characteristics, including, but not limited to, disability, specified geographic regions, age, and ethnicity, who face distinct challenges. The assessment shall highlight alternative and innovative service delivery models identified through their assessment process.
- (6) This needs assessment shall be conducted at least once every five years and updated annually. The assessment shall be included in the state plan and shall be provided to the department and to the appropriate committees of the Legislature. The assessment and annual updates shall be made available to the public. The state council, in consultation with the department, shall make a recommendation to the Department of Finance as to the level of funding for program development to be included in the Governor's Budget, based upon this needs assessment.
- (c) In addition to parental fees and General Fund appropriations, the Program Development Fund may be augmented by federal funds available to the state for program development purposes, when these funds are allotted to the Program Development Fund in the state plan. The Program Development Fund is available, upon appropriation by the Legislature, to the department, and subject to allocations that may be made in the annual Budget Act. These funds shall not revert to the General Fund.

- (d) Notwithstanding any other requirement of this section, and to the extent appropriated for this purpose in the annual Budget Act, the department may allocate funds from the Program Development Fund for the purpose of funding projects approved pursuant to Section 4679.
- (e) The deposit of federal moneys into the Program Development Fund shall not be construed as requiring the State Department of Developmental Services to comply with a definition of "developmental disabilities" and "services for persons with developmental disabilities" other than as specified in subdivisions (a) and (b) of Section 4512 for the purposes of determining eligibility for developmental services or for allocating parental fees and state general funds deposited in the Program Development Fund.

(Amended by Stats. 2018, Ch. 92, Sec. 223. (SB 1289) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4678. (a) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities, in implementing subdivision (b) of Section 4677, and with the support of the State Department of Developmental Services, shall convene a stakeholder workgroup on alternative and expanded options for nonresidential services and supports. The workgroup shall include persons with developmental disabilities, family members, providers, and other system stakeholders. The workgroup shall develop recommendations on how to best achieve all of the following:
- (1) The development and expansion of community-based models that provide an array of nonresidential options, including, but not limited to, participation in integrated instructive, social, civic, volunteer, and recreational activities.
- (2) The development and expansion of community-based work activities, including, but not limited to, customized employment development, integrated job training, and employer-provided job coaching.
 - (3) The expansion of work opportunities in the public sector.
- (4) The increased utilization of existing models, including, but not limited to, self-directed services, vouchers, family teaching models, existing habilitation, and supported work vendors to facilitate access to nontraditional community-based nonresidential activities.
- (5) Strategies to promote and duplicate successful and innovative models developed in California and in other states.
- (6) The identification of, and strategies to address, statutory, regulatory, licensing, vendor–related, funding and other types of barriers to achieving the goals identified in this act, including strategies to improve individualization of services and supports by increased flexibility in design, staffing, and compensation.
- (b) By May 1, 2007, the State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall submit recommendations from the workgroup to the Governor and appropriate committees of the Legislature and may, thereafter, incorporate subsequent recommendations into its state plan developed pursuant to Section 4561.

(Added by Stats. 2006, Ch. 397, Sec. 5. Effective January 1, 2007.)

4679. (a) In any year for which funding is available, as provided in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 4418.25, to address the needs for services and supports of consumers living in the community, the department shall issue guidelines, including procedures and timelines, for the use of the available funds.

These community resource development plan guidelines shall include requirements that community resource development plan funds be expended in accord with the principles of person–centered planning and that funded services be culturally and linguistically appropriate to the population served by the regional center.

- (b) By December 31 of each year, the department shall engage stakeholders statewide, including soliciting input from the existing Developmental Services Task Force, to inform the development of the guidelines. Priorities for funding shall include, but need not be limited to, safety net services and supports that reduce reliance on the secure treatment program at Porterville Developmental Center, institutions for mental disease, other restrictive settings in the community for which federal funding is not available, and out–of–state placement.
- (c) The guidelines shall require regional centers to conduct outreach activities and seek input from stakeholders representing the diversity of the regional center's catchment area, including, but not limited to, consumers, family members, providers, and advocates, to determine local needs and priorities for the use of community resource development plan funds. Each regional center shall identify the stakeholders it consulted with and include information on how it incorporated the input of stakeholders into its community resource development plan funding requests. The regional center shall post its priorities for community resource development as informed by the stakeholder process on its Internet Web site at least two weeks prior to submitting its funding request to the department to allow for any final stakeholder input.
- (d) Proposals for the use of community resource development plan funds shall include justification for the funding requests, including quantitative data, and shall also include a description of how the regional center shall monitor resource development and assess outcomes. The department shall review, negotiate, and approve regional center community resource development plans for feasibility.
- (e) Each regional center's approved proposals shall be posted on the regional center's Internet Web site and the department shall post links to each regional center's approved proposals on its Internet Web site. Regional centers shall submit quarterly reports to the department, as specified in the guidelines, on the use of community resource development plan funds and outcomes of resource development. The department shall update legislative staff on the community resource development plan activities pursuant to this section during regularly scheduled quarterly briefings, and shall annually report during the Senate and Assembly budget subcommittee hearing process on community resource development plan implementation.

(Added by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 16. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4679.1. (a) By September 1, 2017, the department shall report to the Senate Committee on Human Services, the Assembly Committee on Human Services, and the appropriate legislative budget subcommittees on the following components of the community placement plan and community resource development plan as described in Sections 4418.25 and 4679:
 - (1) Housing development and funding policies and guidelines.
- (2) How the department and regional centers assess community unmet needs and local priorities.

- (3) How the department monitors housing development.
- (b) Annually, by April 1, the department shall report to the Senate Committee on Human Services, the Assembly Committee on Human Services, and the appropriate legislative budget subcommittees on the following:
- (1) The type and number of housing projects approved, in progress, and occupied, and the total number of allowable beds, by regional center.
 - (2) The total number of new beds by facility type, by regional center.
- (3) To the extent data is available, the degree to which housing development gains have been offset by program closures, by facility type, for each regional center.

(Added by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 17. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

Article 3. Rates of Payment for Community Living Facilities (Article 3 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4680. In order to assure the availability of a continuum of community living facilities of good quality for persons with developmental disabilities, and to ensure that persons placed out of home are in the most appropriate, least restrictive living arrangement, the department shall establish and maintain an equitable system of payment to providers of such services. The system of payment shall include provision for a rate to ensure that the provider can meet the special needs of persons with developmental disabilities and provide quality programs required by this article.

(Amended by Stats. 1984, Ch. 800, Sec. 1. Effective August 29, 1984.)

- 4681.1. (a) The department shall adopt regulations that specify rates for community care facilities serving persons with developmental disabilities. The implementation of the regulations shall be contingent upon an appropriation in the annual Budget Act for this purpose. These rates shall be calculated on the basis of a cost model designed by the department that ensures that aggregate facility payments support the provision of services to each person in accordance with his or her individual program plan and applicable program requirements. The cost model shall reflect cost elements that shall include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) "Basic living needs" include utilities, furnishings, food, supplies, incidental transportation, housekeeping, personal care items, and other items necessary to ensure a quality environment for persons with developmental disabilities. The amount identified for the basic living needs element of the rate shall be calculated as the average projected cost of these items in an economically and efficiently operated community care facility.
- (2) "Direct care" includes salaries, wages, benefits, and other expenses necessary to supervise or support the person's functioning in the areas of self-care and daily living skills, physical coordination mobility, and behavioral self-control, choice making, and integration. The amount identified for direct care shall be calculated as the average projected cost of providing the level of service required to meet each person's functional needs in an economically and efficiently operated community care facility. The direct care portion of the rate shall reflect specific

service levels defined by the department on the basis of relative resident need and the individual program plan.

- (3) "Special services" include specialized training, treatment, supervision, or other services that a person's individual program plan requires to be provided by the residential facility in addition to the direct care provided under paragraph (2). The amount identified for special services shall be calculated for each individual based on the additional services specified in the person's individual program plan and the prevailing rates paid for similar services in the area. The special services portion of the rate shall reflect a negotiated agreement between the facility and the regional center in accordance with Section 4648.
- (4) "Indirect costs" include managerial personnel, facility operation, maintenance and repair, other nondirect care, employee benefits, contracts, training, travel, licenses, taxes, interest, insurance, depreciation, and general administrative expenses. The amount identified for indirect costs shall be calculated as the average projected cost for these expenses in an economically and efficiently operated community care facility.
- (5) "Property costs" include mortgages, leases, rent, taxes, capital or leasehold improvements, depreciation, and other expenses related to the physical structure. The amount identified for property costs shall be based on the fair rental value of a model facility that is adequately designed, constructed, and maintained to meet the needs of persons with developmental disabilities. The amount identified for property costs shall be calculated as the average projected fair rental value of an economically and efficiently operated community care facility.
- (b) The cost model shall take into account factors that include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Facility size, as defined by the department on the basis of the number of facility beds licensed by the State Department of Social Services and vendorized by the regional center.
- (2) Specific geographic areas, as defined by the department on the basis of cost of living and other pertinent economic indicators.
- (3) Common levels of direct care, as defined by the department on the basis of services specific to an identifiable group of persons as determined through the individual program plan.
- (4) Positive outcomes, as defined by the department on the basis of increased integration, independence, and productivity at the aggregate facility and individual consumer level.
- (5) Owner–operated and staff–operated reimbursement, which shall not differ for facilities that are required to comply with the same program requirements.
- (c) The rates established for individual community care facilities serving persons with developmental disabilities shall reflect all of the model cost elements and rate development factors described in this section. The cost model design shall include a process for updating the cost model elements that address variables, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
 - (1) Economic trends in California.
 - (2) New state or federal program requirements.
 - (3) Changes in the state or federal minimum wage.

- (4) Increases in fees, taxes, or other business costs.
- (5) Increases in federal supplemental security income/state supplementary program for the aged, blind, and disabled payments.
- (d) Rates established for persons with developmental disabilities who are also dually diagnosed with a mental health disorder may be fixed at a higher rate. The department shall work with the State Department of Health Care Services to establish criteria upon which higher rates may be fixed pursuant to this subdivision. The higher rate for persons with developmental disabilities who are also dually diagnosed with a mental health disorder may be paid when requested by the director of the regional center and approved by the Director of Developmental Services.
- (e) By January 1, 2001, the department shall prepare proposed regulations to implement the changes outlined in this section. The department may use a private firm to assist in the development of these changes and shall confer with consumers, providers, and other interested parties concerning the proposed regulations. By May 15, 2001, and each year thereafter, the department shall provide the Legislature with annual community care facility rates, including any draft amendments to the regulations as required. By July 1, 2001, and each year thereafter, contingent upon an appropriation in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the department shall adopt emergency regulations that establish the annual rates for community care facilities serving persons with developmental disabilities for each fiscal year.
- (f) During the first year of operation under the revised rate model, individual facilities shall be held harmless for any reduction in aggregate facility payments caused solely by the change in reimbursement methodology.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 144, Sec. 83. (AB 1847) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4681.3. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1996–97 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation June 30, 1996, shall be increased based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1996 for that purpose. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1997–98 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation on June 30, 1997, shall be increased based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1997 for that purpose. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1998–99 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation on June 30, 1998, shall be increased commencing July 1, 1998, based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1998 for that purpose. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1998–99 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation on December 31, 1998, shall be increased January 1, 1999, based upon the cost–of–living adjustments in the Supplemental Security Income/State Supplementary Program for the Aged, Blind, and Disabled appropriated in the Budget Act of 1998 for that

purpose. The increase shall be applied as a percentage and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.

- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1999–2000 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation on June 30, 1999, shall be increased July 1, 1999, based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1999 for that purpose. The increase shall be applied as a percentage and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (f) In addition, commencing January 1, 2000, any funds available from cost—of—living adjustments in the Supplemental Security Income/State Supplementary Payment (SSI/SSP) for the 1999–2000 fiscal year shall be used to further increase the community care facility rate. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (g) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, for the 2006–07 fiscal year, the rate schedule in effect on June 30, 2006, shall be increased on July 1, 2006, by 3 percent, subject to funds specifically appropriated for this increase in the Budget Act of 2006. The increase shall be applied as a percentage and the percentage shall be the same for all providers. Any subsequent increase shall be governed by Sections 4681.5 and 4681.6.

(Amended by Stats. 2008, 3rd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 5. Effective February 16, 2008.)

- 4681.4. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1998–99 fiscal year, the rate schedule increased pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 4681.3 shall be increased by an additional amount on January 1, 1999, based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1998 for that purpose. The rate increase permitted by this section shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, for the 1999–2000 fiscal year, the rate schedule authorized by the department in operation on December 31, 1999, shall be increased on January 1, 2000, based upon the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1999 for that purpose. The rate increase permitted by this section shall be applied as a percentage and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (c) In order to help reduce direct care staff turnover and improve overall quality of care in Alternative Residential Model (ARM) facilities, funds appropriated by the Budget Act of 1998 and the Budget Act of 1999 to increase facility rates effective January 1, 1999, excluding any additional funds appropriated due to increases in benefits under Article 5 (commencing with Section 12200) of Chapter 3 of Part 3 of Division 9, and January 1, 2000, respectively, shall be used only for any of the following:
 - (1) Increasing direct care staff salaries, wages, and benefits.
- (2) Providing coverage while direct care staff are in training classes or taking a training or competency test pursuant to Section 4681.5.
 - (3) Other purposes approved by the director.
- (d) ARM providers shall report to regional centers, in a format and frequency determined by the department, information necessary for the department to determine, through the regional center, compliance with subdivision (c), including, but not limited to, direct care staff salaries, wages, benefits, and staff turnover.

- (e) The department shall adopt emergency regulations in order to implement this section, which shall include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - (1) A process for enforcing the requirements of subdivisions (c) and (d).
- (2) Consequences to an ARM provider for failing to comply with the requirements of subdivisions (c) and (d), including a process for obtaining approval from the director for the expenditure of funds for other purposes, as permitted by paragraph (3) of subdivision (c).
 - (3) A process for adjudicating provider appeals.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 39. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4681.5. (a) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, a regional center shall not approve a service level for a residential service provider, as defined in Section 56002 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, if the approval would result in an increase in state costs or the rate to be paid to the provider that is greater than the rate that is in effect on June 30, 2008, or, for residential service providers subject to subdivision (b), unless the regional center demonstrates to the department that the approval is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a) or any other law or regulation, the department shall, effective July 1, 2016, establish a rate schedule for residential community care facilities vendored to provide services to a maximum of four persons with developmental disabilities.
- (c) Community care facilities with rates established pursuant to subdivision (b) are subject to the regulatory requirements contained in Subchapter 4 (commencing with Section 56001) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (d) Rate changes made as a result of implementing the rate schedule established pursuant to subdivision (b) for community care facilities vendored to provide services to a maximum of four persons with developmental disabilities are not subject to the restrictions of subdivision (a) if the approved service level is not higher than the service level in effect at the time of the change.
- (e) No later than February 1, 2017, regional centers shall report to the department on the number of residential community care facilities with rates established pursuant to subdivision (b). The report shall include, but not be limited to, both of the following:
- (1) The number of facilities vendored since July 1, 2016, by service level and vendored capacity.
- (2) The number of facilities vendored prior to July 1, 2016, that have subsequently been approved for a new rate, by service level, vendored capacity, and prior vendored capacity, if applicable.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 10. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

- 4681.6. (a) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2008:
- (1) A regional center shall not pay an existing residential service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, a rate higher than the rate in effect on June 30, 2008, unless

the increase is required by a contract between the regional center and the vendor that is in effect on June 30, 2008, or the regional center demonstrates that the approval is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.

- (2) A regional center shall not negotiate a rate with a new residential service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, that is higher than the regional center's median rate for the same service code and unit of service, or the statewide median rate for the same service code and unit of service, whichever is lower. The unit of service designation shall conform with an existing regional center designation or, if none exists, a designation used to calculate the statewide median rate for the same service. The regional center shall annually certify to the department its median rate for each negotiated rate service code, by designated unit of service. This certification shall be subject to verification through the department's biennial fiscal audit of the regional center.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), commencing January 1, 2017, regional centers may negotiate a rate adjustment with residential service providers regarding rates that are otherwise restricted pursuant to subdivision (a), if the adjustment is necessary in order to pay employees no less than the minimum wage as established by Section 1182.12 of the Labor Code, as amended by Chapter 4 of the Statutes of 2016, and only for the purpose of adjusting payroll costs associated with the minimum wage increase. The rate adjustment shall be specific to the unit of service designation that is affected by the increased minimum wage, shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to adjust employee pay only to the extent necessary to bring pay into compliance with the increased state minimum wage, and shall not be used as a general wage enhancement for employees paid above the minimum wage. Regional centers shall maintain documentation on the process to determine, and the rationale for granting, any rate adjustment associated with the minimum wage increase.
- (c) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), commencing July 1, 2015, regional centers may negotiate a rate adjustment with residential service providers regarding rates that are otherwise restricted pursuant to subdivision (a), if the adjustment is necessary to implement Article 1.5 (commencing with Section 245) of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, as added by Chapter 317 of the Statutes of 2014. The rate adjustment may be applied only if a minimum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave per year was not a benefit provided to employees as of June 30, 2015, and shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to compensate an employee up to a maximum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave in each year of employment.
- (d) For purposes of this section, "residential service provider" includes Adult Residential Facilities for Persons with Special Health Care Needs, as described in Section 4684.50.
- (e) This section shall not apply to those services for which rates are determined by the State Department of Health Care Services, or the State Department of Developmental Services, or are usual and customary.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 11. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

- 4681.7. (a) Effective July 1, 2011, in order to maintain a consumer's preferred living arrangement and adjust the residential services and supports in accordance with changing service needs identified in the individual program plan (IPP), a regional center may enter into a signed written agreement with a residential service provider for a consumer's supervision, training, and support needs to be provided at a lower level of payment than the facility's designated Alternative Residential Model (ARM) service level. The regional center signed written agreement with the provider shall ensure all of the following:
- (1) Services provided to other facility residents comply with the applicable service requirements for the facility's approved service level pursuant to Section 4681.1 and Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
 - (2) Protection of the health and safety of each facility resident.
- (3) Identification of the revised services and supports to be provided to the consumer within the ARM rate structure as part of the establishment or revision of an IPP.
 - (4) Identification of the rate.
- (b) If the service needs of a consumer referred to in subdivision (a) change such that the consumer requires a higher level of supervision, training, and support, the regional center shall adjust the consumer's service level and rate to meet the consumer's changing needs.
- (c) A regional center is authorized to enter into a signed written agreement with a residential service provider for a consumer's needed services at a lower level of payment and staffing without adjusting the facility's approved service level. A signed written agreement for a lower level of payment and staffing may only be entered into when a regional center, a consumer, and the facility agree that the facility can safely provide the service and supports needed by the consumer, as identified in the IPP, at the lower level of payment.
- (d) Any negotiated lower level of payment pursuant to this section shall be consistent with the payment options within the ARM rate structure and with associated ARM service level requirements.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 14. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

4682. Under no circumstances shall the rate of state payment to any provider of out—of—home care exceed the average amount charged to private clients residing in the same facility, nor shall the monthly rate of state payment to any such facility, with the exception of a licensed acute care or emergency hospital, exceed the average monthly cost of services for all persons with developmental disabilities who reside in state hospitals.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4683. It is the intent of the Legislature that rates of payment for out-of-home care shall be established in such ways as to assure the maximum utilization of all federal and other sources of funding, to which persons with developmental disabilities are legally entitled, prior to the commitment of state funds for such purposes.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4684. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the cost of providing 24–hour out–of–home nonmedical care and supervision in community care facilities licensed or approved pursuant to Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 1500) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code shall be funded by the Aid to Families with Dependent Children–Foster Care (AFDC–FC) program pursuant to Section 11464, for children who are both AFDC–FC recipients and regional center consumers.
- (b) The cost of providing adoption assistance benefits, shall be funded by the Adoption Assistance Program (AAP) under Section 16121, for children who are both AAP recipients and regional center consumers.
- (c) (1) For regional center consumers who are recipients of AFDC–FC benefits, regional centers shall purchase or secure the services that are contained in the child's Individualized Family Service Plan (IFSP) or Individual Program Plan (IPP), but which are not allowable under federal or state AFDC–FC provisions.
- (2) For regional center consumers who are recipients of AAP benefits, regional centers shall purchase or secure the services that are contained in the child's IFSP or IPP.
- (3) For regional center consumers receiving services under paragraph (1) or (2), these services shall be separately purchased or secured by the regional center, pursuant to Sections 4646 to 4648, inclusive, and Section 4685, and pursuant to Sections 95018 and 95020 of the Government Code. AFDC–FC and AAP benefits shall not be counted toward the gross income calculated for the purposes of the Family Cost Participation Program pursuant to Section 4783. Recipients of AFDC–FC benefits shall not be subject to the Family Cost Participation Program requirements.
- (4) Regional centers shall accept referrals for evaluations of AFDC–FC–eligible children and children receiving AAP benefits for the purpose of determining eligibility for regional center services, pursuant to Section 4642. Regional centers shall assist county welfare and probation departments in identifying appropriate placement resources for children who are recipients of AFDC–FC and who are eligible for regional center services.
- (d) (1) For purposes of this section, children who are recipients of AFDC–FC and regional center services who are residing with a relative or nonrelative extended family member pursuant to paragraph (2) of subdivision (f) of Section 319 or Section 362.7, or a facility defined in paragraph (5) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 1502 of the Health and Safety Code that is not vendored by the regional center as a residential facility, shall not be prohibited from receiving services defined in paragraph (38) of subdivision (a) of Section 54302 of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (2) AFDC–FC and AAP benefits shall be for care and supervision, as defined in subdivision (b) of Section 11460, and the regional centers shall separately purchase or secure other services contained in the child's IFSP or IPP pursuant to Section 4646 to 4648, inclusive, Section 4685, and Sections 95018 and 95020 of the Government Code. Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, the receipt of AFDC–FC or AAP benefits shall not be cause to deny any other services

that a child or family for which the child or family is otherwise eligible pursuant to this division.

- (e) This section shall apply to all recipients of AFDC–FC and AAP benefits, including those with rates established prior to the effective date of the act that adds this subdivision, pursuant to Sections 11464 and 16121.
- (f) Regulations adopted by the department pursuant to this section shall be adopted as emergency regulations in accordance with Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, and for the purposes of that chapter, including Section 11349.6 of the Government Code, the adoption of these regulations is an emergency and shall be considered by the Office of Administrative Law as necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, safety, and general welfare.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 177, Sec. 15.5. Effective August 24, 2007.)

Article 3.5. Adult Residential Facilities for Persons with Special Health Care Needs

(Heading of Article 3.5 amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 124. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010. Note: Former termination clause was deleted by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 135.)

- 4684.50. (a) (1) "Adult Residential Facility for Persons with Special Health Care Needs (ARFPSHN)" means any adult residential facility that provides 24—hour health care and intensive support services in a homelike setting that is licensed to serve up to five adults with developmental disabilities as defined in Section 4512.
- (2) For purposes of this article, an ARFPSHN may only be established in a facility approved pursuant to Section 4688.5 or through an approved regional center community placement plan pursuant to Section 4418.25.
- (b) "Consultant" means a person professionally qualified by training and experience to give expert advice, information, training, or to provide health–related assessments and interventions specified in a consumer's individual health care plan.
- (c) "Direct care personnel" means all personnel who directly provide program or nursing services to consumers. Administrative and licensed personnel shall be considered direct care personnel when directly providing program or nursing services to clients. Consultants shall not be considered direct care personnel.
- (d) "Individual health care plan" means the plan that identifies and documents the health care and intensive support service needs of a consumer.
- (e) "Individual health care plan team" means those individuals who develop, monitor, and revise the individual health care plan for consumers residing in an Adult Residential Facility for Persons with Special Health Care Needs. The team shall, at a minimum, be composed of all of the following individuals:
- (1) Regional center service coordinator and other regional center representative, as necessary.
- (2) Consumer, and, where appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative.
- (3) Consumer's primary care physician, or other physician as designated by the regional center.
 - (4) ARFPSHN administrator.

- (5) ARFPSHN registered nurse.
- (6) Others deemed necessary for developing a comprehensive and effective plan.
- (f) "Intensive support needs" means the consumer requires physical assistance in performing four or more of the following activities of daily living:
 - (1) Eating.
 - (2) Dressing.
 - (3) Bathing.
 - (4) Transferring.
 - (5) Toileting.
 - (6) Continence.
- (g) "Special health care needs" means the consumer has health conditions that are predictable and stable, as determined by the individual health care plan team, and for which the individual requires nursing supports for any of the following types of care:
- (1) Nutrition support, including total parenteral feeding and gastrostomy feeding, and hydration.
 - (2) Cardiorespiratory monitoring.
- (3) Oxygen support, including continuous positive airway pressure and bilevel positive airway pressure, and use of other inhalation–assistive devices.
 - (4) Nursing interventions for tracheostomy care and suctioning.
- (5) Nursing interventions for colostomy, ileostomy, or other medical or surgical procedures.
 - (6) Special medication regimes including injection and intravenous medications.
 - (7) Management of insulin–dependent diabetes.
 - (8) Manual fecal impaction, removal, enemas, or suppositories.
 - (9) Indwelling urinary catheter/catheter procedure.
 - (10) Treatment for staphylococcus infection.
 - (11) Treatment for wounds or pressure ulcers (stages 1 and 2).
 - (12) Postoperative care and rehabilitation.
 - (13) Pain management and palliative care.
 - (14) Renal dialysis.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 125. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.53. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Social Services shall jointly implement a licensing program to provide special health care and intensive support services to adults in homelike community settings.
- (b) The program shall be implemented through approved community placement plans, as follows:
- (1) For closure of Agnews Developmental Center, through the following regional centers:
 - (A) The San Andreas Regional Center.
 - (B) The Regional Center of the East Bay.
 - (C) The Golden Gate Regional Center.
- (2) All regional centers involved in the closure of the Lanterman Developmental Center, as determined by the State Department of Developmental Services.

- (3) All regional centers transitioning developmental center residents to placements in the community.
- (c) Each ARFPSHN shall possess a community care facility license issued pursuant to Article 9 (commencing with Section 1567.50) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code. Until the Department of Social Services creates a stand–alone chapter for ARFPSHNs, each ARFPSHN shall be subject to the requirements of Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 80000) of Division 6 of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations, except for Article 8 (commencing with Section 80090).
- (d) For purposes of this article, a health facility licensed pursuant to subdivision (e) or (h) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code may place its licensed bed capacity in voluntary suspension for the purpose of licensing the facility to operate an ARFPSHN if the facility is selected to participate pursuant to Section 4684.58. Consistent with subdivision (a) of Section 4684.50, any facility licensed pursuant to this section shall serve up to five adults. A facility's bed capacity shall not be placed in voluntary suspension until all consumers residing in the facility under the license to be suspended have been relocated. A consumer shall not be relocated unless it is reflected in the consumer's individual program plan developed pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5.
- (e) Each ARFPSHN is subject to the requirements of Subchapters 5 to 9, inclusive, of Chapter 1 of, and Subchapters 2 and 4 of Chapter 3 of, Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (f) Each ARFPSHN shall ensure that an operable automatic fire sprinkler system is installed and maintained.
- (g) Each ARFPSHN shall have an operable automatic fire sprinkler system that is approved by the State Fire Marshal and that meets the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) 13D standard for the installation of sprinkler systems in single— and two–family dwellings and manufactured homes. A local jurisdiction shall not require a sprinkler system exceeding this standard by amending the standard or by applying standards other than NFPA 13D. A public water agency shall not interpret this section as changing the status of a facility from a residence entitled to residential water rates, nor shall a new meter or larger connection pipe be required of the facility.
- (h) Each ARFPSHN shall provide an alternative power source to operate all functions of the facility for a minimum of six hours in the event the primary power source is interrupted. The alternative power source shall comply with the manufacturer's recommendations for installation and operation. The alternative power source shall be maintained in safe operating condition, and shall be tested every 14 days under the full load condition for a minimum of 10 minutes. Written records of inspection, performance, exercising period, and repair of the alternative power source shall be regularly maintained on the premises and available for inspection by the State Department of Developmental Services.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 840, Sec. 15. (SB 172) Effective January 1, 2020.)

4684.55. (a) No regional center may pay a rate to any ARFPSHN for any consumer that exceeds the rate in the State Department of Developmental Services' approved community placement plan for that facility unless the regional center

demonstrates that a higher rate is necessary to protect a consumer's health and safety, and the department has granted prior written authorization.

- (b) The payment rate for ARFPSHN services shall be negotiated between the regional center and the ARFPSHN, and shall be paid by the regional center under the service code "Specialized Residential Facility (Habilitation)."
- (c) The established rate for a full month of service shall be made by the regional center when a consumer is temporarily absent from the ARFPSHN 14 days or less per month. When the consumer's temporary absence is due to the need for inpatient care in a health facility, as defined in subdivision (a), (b), or (c) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, the regional center shall continue to pay the established rate as long as no other consumer occupies the vacancy created by the consumer's temporary absence, or until the individual health care plan team has determined that the consumer will not return to the facility. In all other cases, the established rate shall be prorated for a partial month of service by dividing the established rate by 30.44 then by multiplying the quotient by the number of days the consumer resided in the facility.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 127. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.58. (a) The regional center may recommend for participation, to the State Department of Developmental Services, an applicant to provide services as part of an approved community placement plan when the applicant meets all of the following requirements:
- (1) The applicant employs or contracts with a program administrator who has a successful record of administering residential services for at least two years, as evidenced by substantial compliance with the applicable state licensing requirements.
- (2) The applicant prepares and submits, to the regional center, a complete facility program plan that includes, but is not limited to, all of the following:
 - (A) The total number of the consumers to be served.
- (B) A profile of the consumer population to be served, including their health care and intensive support needs.
- (C) A description of the program components, including a description of the health care and intensive support services to be provided.
- (D) A week's program schedule, including proposed consumer day and community integration activities.
- (E) A week's proposed program staffing pattern, including licensed, unlicensed, and support personnel and the number and distribution of hours for such personnel.
- (F) An organizational chart, including identification of lead and supervisory personnel.
- (G) The consultants to be utilized, including their professional disciplines and hours to be worked per week or month, as appropriate.
- (H) The plan for accessing and retaining consultant and health care services, including assessments, in the areas of physical therapy, occupational therapy, respiratory therapy, speech pathology, audiology, pharmacy, dietary/nutrition, dental, and other areas required for meeting the needs identified in consumers' individual health care plans.

- (I) A description, including the size, layout, location, and condition of the proposed home.
- (J) A description of the equipment and supplies available, or to be obtained, for programming and care.
- (K) The type, location, and response time of emergency medical service personnel.
- (L) The in–service training program plan for at least the next 12 months, which shall include the plan for ensuring that the direct care personnel understands their roles and responsibilities related to implementing individual health care plans, prior to, or within, the first seven days of providing direct care in the home and for ensuring the administrator understands the unique roles, responsibilities, and expectations for administrators of community–based facilities.
- (M) The plan for ensuring that outside services are coordinated, integrated, and consistent with those provided by the ARFPSHN.
- (N) Written certification that an alternative power system required by subdivision (g) of Section 4684.53 meets the manufacturer's recommendations for installation and operation.
- (3) Submits a proposed budget itemizing direct and indirect costs, total costs, and the rate for services.
- (4) The applicant submits written certification that they have the ability to comply with all of the requirements of Section 1520 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (b) The regional center shall provide all documentation specified in paragraphs (2) to (4), inclusive, of subdivision (a) and a letter recommending program certification to the State Department of Developmental Services.
- (c) The State Department of Developmental Services shall either approve or deny the recommendation and transmit its written decision to the regional center and to the State Department of Social Services within 30 days of its decision. The decision of the State Department of Developmental Services not to approve an application for program certification shall be the final administrative decision.
- (d) Any change in the ARFPSHN operation that alters the contents of the approved program plan shall be reported to the State Department of Developmental Services and the contracting regional center, and approved by both agencies, prior to implementation.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 128. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.60. The vendoring regional center shall, before placing any consumer into an ARFPSHN, ensure that the ARFPSHN has a license issued by the State Department of Social Services for not more than five adults and a contract with the regional center that includes, at a minimum, all of the following:
 - (a) The names of the regional center and the licensee.
- (b) A requirement that the contractor shall comply with all applicable statutes and regulations, including Section 4681.1.
 - (c) The effective date and termination date of the contract.
 - (d) The definition of terms.
- (e) A requirement that the execution of any amendment or modification to the contract be in accordance with all applicable federal and state statutes and regulations and be by mutual agreement of both parties.

- (f) A requirement that the licensee and the agents and employees of the licensee, in the performance of the contract, shall act in an independent capacity, and not as officers or employees or agents of the regional center.
- (g) A requirement that the assignment of the contract for consumer services shall not be allowed.
 - (h) The rate of payment per consumer.
 - (i) Incorporation, by reference, of the ARFPSHN's approved program plan.
- (j) A requirement that the contractor verify, and maintain for the duration of the project, possession of commercial general liability insurance in the amount of at least one million dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.
 - (k) Contractor performance criteria.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 129. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.63. (a) Each ARFPSHN shall do all of the following:
- (1) Meet the minimum requirements for a Residential Facility Service Level 4–i pursuant to Sections 56004 and 56013 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, and ensure that all of the following conditions are met:
- (A) That a licensed registered nurse, licensed vocational nurse, or licensed psychiatric technician, is awake and on duty 24-hours per day, seven days per week.
- (B) That a licensed registered nurse is awake and on duty at least eight hours per person, per week.
- (C) That at least two staff on the premises are awake and on duty when providing care to four or more consumers.
- (2) Ensure the consumer remains under the care of a physician at all times and is examined by the primary care physician at least once every 60 days, or more often if required by the consumer's individual health care plan.
- (3) Ensure that an administrator is on duty at least 20 hours per week to ensure the effective operation of the ARFPSHN.
- (4) Ensure that the administrator completes the 35-hour administrator certification program pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (c) of Section 1562.3 of the Health and Safety Code without exception, has at least one year of administrative and supervisory experience in a licensed residential program for persons with developmental disabilities, and is one or more of the following:
 - (A) A licensed registered nurse.
 - (B) A licensed nursing home administrator.
- (C) A licensed psychiatric technician with at least five years of experience serving individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (D) An individual with a bachelors degree or more advanced degree in the health or human services field and two years experience working in a licensed residential program for persons with developmental disabilities and special health care needs.
- (b) The regional center shall require an ARFPSHN to provide additional professional, administrative, or supportive personnel whenever the regional center determines, in consultation with the individual health care plan team, that additional personnel are needed to provide for the health and safety of consumers.
- (c) An ARFPSHN shall ensure that all direct care personnel complete the training requirements specified in Section 4695.2.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 130. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.65. (a) A regional center shall not place, or fund the placement for, any consumer in an ARFPSHN until the individual health care plan team has prepared a written individual health care plan that can be fully and immediately implemented upon the consumer's placement.
- (b) (1) An ARFPSHN shall only accept, for initial admission, consumers who meet both of the following requirements:
 - (A) Reside in a developmental center at the time of the proposed placement.
- (B) Have an individual program plan that specifies special health care and intensive support needs that indicate the appropriateness of placement in an ARFPSHN.
- (2) Except as provided in paragraph (3), when a vacancy in an ARFPSHN occurs due to the permanent relocation or death of a resident, the vacancy may be filled by a consumer who meets the requirements of paragraph (1).
- (3) If there is no resident residing in a developmental center from any regional center who meets the requirements of subparagraph (B) of paragraph (1), a vacancy may be filled by a consumer of any regional center who does not reside in a developmental center if the consumer otherwise meets the requirements of subparagraph (B) of paragraph (1), the regional center demonstrates that the placement is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety, and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (c) The ARFPSHN shall not admit a consumer if the individual health care plan team determines that the consumer is likely to exhibit behaviors posing a threat of substantial harm to others, or has a serious health condition that is unpredictable or unstable. A determination that the individual is a threat to others may only be based on objective evidence or recent behavior and a determination that the threat cannot be mitigated by reasonable interventions.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 13. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4684.68. (a) The individual health care plan shall include, at a minimum, all of the following:
 - (1) An evaluation of the consumer's current health.
- (2) A description of the consumer's ability to perform the activities of daily living.
- (3) A list of all current prescription and nonprescription medications the consumer is using.
- (4) A list of all health care and intensive support services the consumer is currently receiving or may need upon placement in the ARFPSHN.
- (5) A written statement from the consumer's primary care physician familiar with the health care needs of the consumer, or other physician as designated by the regional center, that the consumer's medical condition is predictable and stable, and that the consumer's level of care is appropriate for the ARFPSHN.
- (6) Provision for the consumer to be examined by his or her primary care physician at least once every 60 days, or more frequently if indicated.
- (7) A list of the appropriate professionals assigned to provide the health care as described in the plan.

- (8) A description of, and plan for providing, any training required for all direct care personnel to meet individuals' needs.
- (9) The name of the individual health care plan team member, and an alternate designee, who is responsible for day—to—day monitoring of the consumer's health care plan and ensuring its implementation as written.
- (10) Identification of the legally authorized representative to make health care decisions on the consumer's behalf, if the consumer lacks the capacity to give informed consent.
- (11) The name and telephone number of the person or persons to notify in case of an emergency.
- (12) The next meeting date of the individual health care plan team, which shall be at least every six months, to evaluate and update the individual health care plan.
- (b) In addition to Section 80075 of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations, the ARFPSHN shall comply with all of the following requirements:
- (1) Medications shall be given only on the order of a person lawfully authorized to prescribe.
- (2) Medications shall be administered as prescribed and shall be recorded in the consumer record. The name and title of the person administering the medication or treatment, and the date, time, and dosage of the medication administered shall be recorded. Initials may be used provided the signature of the person administering the medication or treatment is recorded on the medication or treatment record.
- (3) Preparation of dosages for more than one scheduled administration time shall not be permitted.
- (4) Persons administering medications shall confirm each consumer's identity prior to the administration.
- (5) Medications shall be administered within two hours after dosages are prepared and shall be administered by the same person who prepared the dosages. Dosages shall be administered within one hour of the prescribed time unless otherwise indicated by the prescriber.
- (6) All medications shall be administered only by those persons specifically authorized to do so by their respective scope of practice.
- (7) No medication shall be administered to or used by any consumer other than the consumer for whom the medication was prescribed.
- (8) Medication errors and adverse drug reactions shall be recorded and reported immediately to the practitioner who ordered the drug or another practitioner responsible for the medical care of the consumer. Minor adverse reactions which are identified in the literature accompanying the product as a usual or common side effect, need not be reported to the practitioner immediately, but in all cases shall be recorded in the consumer's record. Medication errors include, but are not limited to, the failure to administer a drug ordered by a prescriber within one hour of the time prescribed, administration of any drugs other than prescribed or the administration of a dose not prescribed.

(Added by Stats. 2005, Ch. 558, Sec. 8. Effective January 1, 2006.)

4684.70. (a) The State Department of Social Services, in administering the licensing program, shall not have any responsibility for evaluating consumers' level of care or health care provided by ARFPSHN. Any suspected deficiencies in a

consumer's level of care or health care identified by the State Department of Social Services' personnel shall be reported immediately to the appropriate regional center and the State Department of Developmental Services for investigation.

- (b) The regional center shall have responsibility for monitoring and evaluating the implementation of the consumer's individual plan objectives, including, but not limited to, the health care and intensive support service needs identified in the consumer's individual health care plan and the consumer's integration and participation in community life.
- (c) For each consumer placed in an ARFPSHN, the regional center shall assign a service coordinator pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4647.
- (d) A regional center licensed registered nurse shall visit, with or without prior notice, the consumer, in person, at least monthly in the ARFPSHN, or more frequently if specified in the consumer's individual health care plan. At least four of these visits, annually, shall be unannounced.
- (e) The State Department of Developmental Services shall monitor and ensure the regional centers' compliance with the requirements of this article. The monitoring shall include onsite visits to all the ARFPSHNs at least every six months.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 132. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

- 4684.73. (a) In addition to any other contract termination provisions, a regional center may terminate its contract with an ARFPSHN when the regional center determines that the ARFPSHN is unable to maintain substantial compliance with state laws, regulations, or its contract with the regional center, or the ARFPSHN demonstrates an inability to ensure the health and safety of the consumers.
- (b) The ARFPSHN may appeal a regional center's decision to terminate its contract by sending, to the executive director of the contracting regional center, a detailed statement containing the reasons and facts demonstrating why the termination is inappropriate. The appeal must be received by the regional center within 10 working days from the date of the letter terminating the contract. The executive director shall respond with his or her decision within 10 working days of the date of receipt of the appeal from the ARFPSHN. The executive director shall submit his or her decision to the State Department of Developmental Services on the same date that it is signed. The decision of the executive director shall be the final administrative decision.
- (c) The Director of Developmental Services may rescind an ARFPSHN's program certification when, in his or her sole discretion, an ARFPSHN does not maintain substantial compliance with an applicable statute, regulation, or ordinance, or cannot ensure the health and safety of the consumers. The decision of the Director of Developmental Services shall be the final administrative decision. The Director of Developmental Services shall transmit his or her decision rescinding an ARFPSHN's program certification to the State Department of Social Services and the regional center with his or her recommendation as to whether to revoke the ARFPSHN's license.
- (d) In addition to complying with Section 1524.1 of the Health and Safety Code, any ARFPSHN licensee that is unable to continue to provide services to consumers

in the facility shall, upon the date on which a new ARFPSHN license is issued pursuant to Sections 1520 and 1525 of the Health and Safety Code, arrange with the regional center or department the transfer of all information, property, and documents related to the operation of the facility and the provision of services to the consumers. The department or the regional center shall take all steps permitted by this article to ensure that at all times the consumers who are residing in the facility receive services set forth in their individual health care plans.

(Added by Stats. 2005, Ch. 558, Sec. 8. Effective January 1, 2006.)

4684.74. The State Department of Developmental Services shall only approve the development of Adult Residential Facilities for Persons with Special Health Care Needs (ARFPSHNs) that are directly associated with the community placement of developmental center residents.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 14. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4684.75. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services may adopt emergency regulations to implement this article. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the State Department of Developmental Services is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this section.
- (b) This article shall only be implemented to the extent that funds are made available through an appropriation in the annual Budget Act.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 135. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

Article 3.6. Enhanced Behavioral Supports Homes

(Article 3.6 added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 18. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

- 4684.80. (a) "Enhanced behavioral supports home" means a facility certified by the State Department of Developmental Services and licensed by the State Department of Social Services pursuant to Section 1567.62 of the Health and Safety Code as an adult residential facility or a group home that provides 24–hour nonmedical care to individuals with developmental disabilities who require enhanced behavioral supports, staffing, and supervision in a homelike setting. An enhanced behavioral supports home shall have a maximum capacity of four consumers, and shall conform to Section 441.530(a)(1) of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations. The enhanced behavioral support home shall be eligible for federal Medicaid home— and community—based services funding, unless the State Department of Developmental Services approves the use of delayed egress devices with secured perimeters to be utilized at the enhanced behavioral supports home pursuant to Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (b) "Enhanced behavioral services and supports" means additional staffing supervision, facility characteristics, or other services and supports to address a consumer's challenging behaviors, which are beyond what is typically available in

other community facilities licensed as an adult residential facility or a group home to serve individuals in a community setting rather than an institution.

- (c) "Individual behavior supports plan" means the plan that identifies and documents the behavior and intensive support and service needs of a consumer and details the strategies to be employed and services to be provided to address those needs, and includes the entity responsible for providing those services and timelines for when each identified individual behavior support will commence.
- (d) "Individual behavior supports team" means those individuals who develop, monitor, and revise the individual behavior supports plan for consumers residing in an enhanced behavioral supports home. The team shall, at a minimum, be composed of all of the following individuals:
- (1) Regional center service coordinator and other regional center representatives, as necessary.
- (2) Consumer and, where appropriate, his or her conservator or authorized representative.
- (3) Service provider's board-certified behavior analyst or qualified behavior modification professional.
 - (4) Enhanced behavioral supports home administrator.
- (5) Regional center clients' rights advocate, unless the consumer objects on his or her own behalf to participation by the clients' rights advocate.
- (6) Others deemed necessary by the consumer, or his or her conservator or authorized representative, for developing a comprehensive and effective individual behavior supports plan.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 18. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4684.81. (a) The department shall use community placement plan funds, as appropriated in the State Department of Developmental Services' annual budget, to develop enhanced behavioral supports in homelike community settings. The enhanced behavioral supports homes shall be for purposes of providing intensive behavioral services and supports to adults and children with developmental disabilities who need intensive services and supports due to challenging behaviors that cannot be managed in a community setting without the availability of enhanced behavioral services and supports, and who are at risk of institutionalization or out–of–state placement, or are transitioning to the community from a developmental center, other state–operated residential facility, institution for mental disease, or out–of–state placement.
- (b) An enhanced behavioral supports home may only be established in an adult residential facility or a group home approved through a regional center community placement plan pursuant to Section 4418.25.
- (c) Enhanced behavioral supports homes may be approved by the State Department of Developmental Services each fiscal year to the extent funding is available for this purpose, each for no more than four individuals with developmental disabilities. The homes shall be located throughout the state, as determined by the State Department of Developmental Services, based on regional center requests.
- (d) Each enhanced behavioral supports home shall be licensed as an adult residential facility or a group home pursuant to the California Community Care

Facilities Act (Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 1500) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code) and certified by the State Department of Developmental Services, shall exceed the minimum requirements for a Residential Facility Service Level 4–i pursuant to Sections 56004 and 56013 of Subchapter 4 of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, and shall meet all applicable statutory and regulatory requirements applicable to a facility licensed as an adult residential facility or a group home for facility licensing, seclusion, and restraint, including Division 1.5 (commencing with Section 1180) of the Health and Safety Code, and the use of behavior modification interventions, subject to any additional requirements applicable to enhanced behavioral supports homes established by statute or by regulation promulgated pursuant to this article and Article 9.5 (commencing with Section 1567.61) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code.

- (e) A regional center shall not place a consumer in an enhanced behavioral supports home unless the program is certified by the State Department of Developmental Services and the facility is licensed by the State Department of Social Services.
- (f) The State Department of Developmental Services shall be responsible for granting the certificate of program approval for an enhanced behavioral supports home.
- (g) The State Department of Developmental Services may, pursuant to Section 4684.85, decertify any enhanced behavioral supports home that does not comply with program requirements. Upon decertification of an enhanced behavioral supports home, the State Department of Developmental Services shall report the decertification to the State Department of Social Services. The State Department of Social Services shall revoke the license of the enhanced behavioral supports home that has been decertified pursuant to Section 1550 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (h) If the State Department of Developmental Services determines that urgent action is necessary to protect a consumer residing in an enhanced behavioral supports home from physical or mental abuse, abandonment, or any other substantial threat to the consumer's health and safety, the State Department of Developmental Services may request that the regional center or centers remove the consumer from the enhanced behavioral supports home or direct the regional center or centers to obtain alternative or additional services for the consumers within 24 hours of that determination. When possible, an individual program plan (IPP) meeting shall be convened to determine the appropriate action pursuant to this section. In any case, an IPP meeting shall be convened within 30 days following an action pursuant to this section.
- (i) Enhanced behavioral supports homes shall have a facility program plan approved by the State Department of Developmental Services.
- (1) No later than December 1, 2017, the department shall develop guidelines regarding the use of restraint or containment in enhanced behavioral supports homes, which shall be maintained in the facility program plan and plan of operation. In the development of these guidelines, the department shall consult with both of following:

- (A) The appropriate professionals regarding the use of restraint or containment in enhanced behavioral supports homes.
- (B) The protection and advocacy agency described in subdivision (i) of Section 4900 regarding appropriate safeguards for the protection of clients' rights.
- (2) The requirements of paragraph (1) shall not apply to enhanced behavioral supports homes that are certified and licensed prior to January 1, 2018, or prior to the adoption of the guidelines required in paragraph (1), whichever is sooner. However, these homes shall meet the requirements of paragraph (1) no later than 30 days following adoption of the guidelines.
- (3) An enhanced behavioral supports home shall include in its facility program plan a description of how it will ensure physical restraint or containment will not be used as an extended procedure in accordance with this section, subdivision (h) of Section 1180.4 of the Health and Safety Code, and any other applicable law or regulation.
- (4) The facility program plan approved by the State Department of Developmental Services shall be submitted to the State Department of Social Services for inclusion in the facility plan of operation.
- (5) The vendoring regional center and each consumer's regional center shall have joint responsibility for monitoring and evaluating the services provided in the enhanced behavioral supports home. Monitoring shall include at least quarterly, or more frequently if specified in the consumer's individual program plan, face—to—face, onsite case management visits with each consumer by the consumer's regional center and at least quarterly quality assurance visits by the vendoring regional center. The State Department of Developmental Services shall monitor and ensure the regional centers' compliance with their monitoring responsibilities.
- (j) The State Department of Developmental Services shall establish by regulation a rate methodology for enhanced behavioral supports homes that includes a fixed facility component for residential services and an individualized services and supports component based on each consumer's needs as determined through the individual program plan process, which may include assistance with transitioning to a less restrictive community residential setting.
- (k) (1) The established facility rate for a full month of service, as defined in regulations adopted pursuant to this article, shall be paid based on the licensed capacity of the facility once the facility reaches maximum capacity, despite the temporary absence of one or more consumers from the facility or subsequent temporary vacancies created by consumers moving from the facility. Prior to the facility reaching licensed capacity, the facility rate shall be prorated based on the number of consumers residing in the facility.

When a consumer is temporarily absent from the facility, including when a consumer is in need for inpatient care in a health facility, as defined in subdivision (a), (b), or (c) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, the regional center may, based on consumer need, continue to fund individual services, in addition to paying the facility rate. Individual consumer services funded by the regional center during a consumer's absence from the facility shall be approved by the regional center director and shall only be approved in 14–day increments. The regional

center shall maintain documentation of the need for these services and the regional center director's approval.

(2) An enhanced behavioral supports home using delayed egress devices, in compliance with Section 1531.1 of the Health and Safety Code, may utilize secured perimeters, in compliance with Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code and applicable regulations. No more than 11 enhanced behavioral supports homes that use delayed egress devices in combination with a secured perimeter shall be certified. Enhanced behavioral supports homes shall be counted for purposes of the statewide limit established in regulations on the total number of beds permitted in homes with delayed egress devices in combination with secured perimeters pursuant to subdivision (k) of Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 26. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020.)

4684.82. The vendoring regional center shall, before placing any consumer into an enhanced behavioral supports home, ensure that the home has a license issued by the State Department of Social Services for not more than four individuals with developmental disabilities, is certified by the State Department of Developmental Services, and has a contract with the regional center that meets the contracting requirements established by the State Department of Developmental Services through regulations promulgated pursuant to this article.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 27. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020.)

4684.83. The enhanced behavioral supports home provider shall be responsible for coordinating the development and updating of each consumer's individual behavior supports plan with the consumer's individual behavior supports team. The initial individual behavior supports plan shall be developed within one week of the consumer's admission to the enhanced behavioral supports home.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 18. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

- 4684.84. (a) The regional center shall have responsibility for monitoring and evaluating the implementation of the consumer's individual behavior supports plan objectives.
- (b) A regional center qualified behavior modification professional shall visit, with or without notice, the consumer, in person, at least monthly in the enhanced behavioral supports home, or more frequently if specified in the consumer's individual behavior supports plan. At least four of these visits, annually, shall be unannounced.
- (c) The State Department of Developmental Services shall monitor and ensure the regional centers' compliance with the requirements of this article. The monitoring shall include onsite visits to all the enhanced behavioral supports homes at least every six months for the duration of the pilot project.
- (d) The State Department of Developmental Services shall conduct a review of the pilot project in consultation with stakeholders. The review shall be completed and the results of the review shall be shared in writing with the State Department of Social Services no later than September 1, 2018.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 18. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

4684.85. (a) In addition to any other contract termination provisions, a regional center may terminate its contract with an enhanced behavioral supports

home when the regional center determines that the home is unable to maintain substantial compliance with state laws, regulations, or its contract with the regional center, or the home demonstrates an inability to ensure the health and safety of the consumers.

- (b) The enhanced behavioral supports home may appeal a regional center's decision to terminate its contract by sending to the executive director of the contracting regional center a detailed statement containing the reasons and facts demonstrating why the termination is inappropriate. The appeal shall be received by the regional center within 10 working days from the date of the letter terminating the contract. The executive director shall respond with his or her decision within 10 working days of the date of receipt of the appeal from the enhanced behavioral supports home. The executive director shall submit his or her decision to the State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Social Services on the same date that it is signed. The decision of the executive director shall be the final administrative decision.
- (c) The Director of Developmental Services may rescind an enhanced behavioral supports home program certification when, in his or her sole discretion, an enhanced behavioral supports home does not maintain substantial compliance with an applicable statute, regulation, or ordinance, or cannot ensure the health and safety of the consumers. The decision of the Director of Developmental Services shall be the final administrative decision. The Director of Developmental Services shall transmit his or her decision whether to rescind an enhanced behavioral supports home program certification to the State Department of Social Services and the regional center with his or her recommendation as to whether to revoke the enhanced behavioral supports home's residential care facility license, for which the State Department of Social Services shall revoke the license of the enhanced behavioral supports home pursuant to Section 1550 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (d) The State Department of Developmental Services and regional centers shall, for purposes of assisting in licensing, provide the State Department of Social Services with all available documentation and evidentiary support that was submitted to the State Department of Developmental Services in connection with certification by an applicant for licensure under this article.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 18. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

- 4684.86. (a) A certification for an enhanced behavioral supports home shall not be issued before emergency regulations filed by the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to this article have been published. These regulations shall be developed in consultation with stakeholders, including the State Department of Social Services, consumer advocates, and regional centers. The regulations shall address at least the following:
- (1) Program standards, including program design requirements, staffing structure, staff qualifications, and training. Training requirements shall include:
- (A) A minimum of 16 hours of emergency intervention training, which shall include the techniques the licensee will use to prevent injury and maintain safety regarding consumers who are a danger to self or others and shall emphasize positive behavioral supports and techniques that are alternatives to physical restraints.

- (B) Additional training for direct care staff to address the specialized needs of the consumers, including training in emergency interventions.
- (2) Requirements and timelines for the development and updating of consumers' individual behavior supports plans.
 - (3) Admission and continued stay requirements.
- (4) Requirements for ensuring that appropriate services and supports are provided at the time of admission to meet the consumer's immediate needs pending development of the consumer's individual behavior supports plan.
 - (5) The rate methodology.
 - (6) Consumer rights and protections.
- (b) The adoption, initial amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, safety, or general welfare for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. These regulations shall be developed in consultation with system stakeholders. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this section. The emergency regulations may be readopted and remain in effect until approval of the certificate of compliance.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 18. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

Article 4. Services and Supports for Persons Living in the Community (Heading of Article 4 amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 20. Effective January 1, 1993.)

- 4685. (a) Consistent with state and federal law, the Legislature finds and declares that children with developmental disabilities most often have greater opportunities for educational and social growth when they live with their families. The Legislature further finds and declares that the cost of providing necessary services and supports which enable a child with developmental disabilities to live at home is typically equal to or lower than the cost of providing out—of—home placement. The Legislature places a high priority on providing opportunities for children with developmental disabilities to live with their families, when living at home is the preferred objective in the child's individual program plan.
- (b) It is the intent of the Legislature that regional centers provide or secure family support services that do all of the following:
 - (1) Respect and support the decisionmaking authority of the family.
- (2) Be flexible and creative in meeting the unique and individual needs of families as they evolve over time.
- (3) Recognize and build on family strengths, natural supports, and existing community resources.
- (4) Be designed to meet the cultural preferences, values, and lifestyles of families.
- (5) Focus on the entire family and promote the inclusion of children with disabilities in all aspects of school and community.

- (c) In order to provide opportunities for children to live with their families, the following procedures shall be adopted:
- (1) The department and regional centers shall give a very high priority to the development and expansion of services and supports designed to assist families that are caring for their children at home, when that is the preferred objective in the individual program plan. This assistance may include, but is not limited to specialized medical and dental care, special training for parents, infant stimulation programs, respite for parents, homemaker services, camping, day care, short–term out–of–home care, child care, counseling, mental health services, behavior modification programs, special adaptive equipment such as wheelchairs, hospital beds, communication devices, and other necessary appliances and supplies, and advocacy to assist persons in securing income maintenance, educational services, and other benefits to which they are entitled.
- (2) When children with developmental disabilities live with their families, the individual program plan shall include a family plan component which describes those services and supports necessary to successfully maintain the child at home. Regional centers shall consider every possible way to assist families in maintaining their children at home, when living at home will be in the best interest of the child, before considering out—of—home placement alternatives. When the regional center first becomes aware that a family may consider an out—of—home placement, or is in need of additional specialized services to assist in caring for the child in the home, the regional center shall meet with the family to discuss the situation and the family's current needs, solicit from the family what supports would be necessary to maintain the child in the home, and utilize creative and innovative ways of meeting the family's needs and providing adequate supports to keep the family together, if possible.
- (3) (A) To ensure that these services and supports are provided in the most cost-effective and beneficial manner, regional centers may utilize innovative service-delivery mechanisms, including, but not limited to, vouchers; alternative respite options such as foster families, vacant community facility beds, crisis child care facilities; group training for parents on behavioral intervention techniques in lieu of some or all of the in-home parent training component of the behavioral intervention services; purchase of neighborhood preschool services and needed qualified personnel in lieu of infant development programs; and alternative child care options such as supplemental support to generic child care facilities and parent child care cooperatives.
- (B) Effective July 1, 2009, at the time of development, review, or modification of a child's individualized family service plan or individual program plan, the regional center shall consider both of the following:
- (i) The use of group training for parents on behavioral intervention techniques in lieu of some or all of the in-home parent training component of the behavioral intervention services.
- (ii) The purchase of neighborhood preschool services and needed qualified personnel in lieu of infant development programs.
- (4) If the parent of any child receiving services and supports from a regional center believes that the regional center is not offering adequate assistance to enable

the family to keep the child at home, the parent may initiate a request for fair hearing as established in this division. A family shall not be required to start a placement process or to commit to placing a child in order to receive requested services.

- (5) Nothing in this section shall be construed to encourage the continued residency of adult children in the home of their parents when that residency is not in the best interests of the person.
- (6) When purchasing or providing a voucher for day care services for parents who are caring for children at home, the regional center may pay only the cost of the day care service that exceeds the cost of providing day care services to a child without disabilities. The regional center may pay in excess of this amount when a family can demonstrate a financial need and when doing so will enable the child to remain in the family home.
- (7) A regional center may purchase or provide a voucher for diapers for children three years of age or older. A regional center may purchase or provide vouchers for diapers under three years of age when a family can demonstrate a financial need and when doing so will enable the child to remain in the family home.

(Amended by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 17. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4685.1. (a) When a minor child requires a living arrangement outside of the family home, as determined in the individual program plan developed pursuant to Section 4646 and Section 4648, the regional center shall make every effort to secure a living arrangement, consistent with the individual program plan, in reasonably close proximity to the family home.
- (b) When the parents or guardian of a minor child requests that an out-of-home living arrangement for a minor child be in close proximity to the family home, and when such a living arrangement cannot be secured by the regional center, the regional center shall include with the individual program plan a written statement of its efforts to locate, develop, or adapt appropriate services and supports in a living arrangement within close proximity to the family home and what steps will be taken by the regional center to develop the services and supports necessary to return the child to the family home or within close proximity of the family home. This statement shall be updated every six months, or as agreed to by the parents or guardians, and a copy shall be forwarded to the parents or guardians of the minor and to the director of the department.
- (c) This section shall not be construed to impede the movement of consumers to other geographic areas or the preference of the parent or guardian for the placement of their minor child.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 12. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4685.7. (a) Contingent upon approval of a federal waiver, the Self–Directed Services Program (SDS Program) is hereby established and shall be available in every regional center catchment area to provide participants, within an individual budget, greater control over needed services and supports. The Self–Directed Services Program shall be consistent with the requirements set forth in this section. In order to provide opportunities to participate in the program, the department shall

adopt regulations, consistent with federal law, to implement the procedures set forth in this section.

- (b) For purposes of this section, the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Financial management services" means a service or function that assists the participant to manage and direct the distribution of funds contained in the individual budget. This may include, but is not limited to, bill paying services and activities that facilitate the employment of service workers by the participant, including, but not limited to, federal, state, and local tax withholding payments, unemployment compensation fees, setting of wages and benefits, wage settlements, fiscal accounting, and expenditure reports. The department shall establish specific qualifications which shall be required of a financial management services provider.
- (2) "Supports brokerage" means a service or function that assists participants in making informed decisions about the individual budget, and assists in locating, accessing and coordinating services consistent with and reflecting a participant's needs and preferences. The service is available to assist in identifying immediate and long–term needs, developing options to meet those needs, participating in the person–centered planning process and development of the individual program plan, and obtaining identified supports and services.
- (3) "Supports broker" means a person, selected and directed by the participant, who fulfills the supports brokerage service or function and assists the participant in the SDS Program. Specific qualifications shall be established by the department and required of a supports broker provider.
- (4) "Waiver" means a waiver of federal law pursuant to Section 1396n of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (5) "Independence Plus Self-Directed (IPSD) Waiver Program" or "Self-Directed Waiver Program" means a federal waiver to the state's Medicaid plan to allow a person with developmental disabilities who needs or requires long-term supports and services, and when appropriate, the person's family, greater opportunity to control his or her own health and well-being by utilization of self-directed services.
- (6) "Self-directed services" or "SDS" means a voluntary delivery system consisting of a defined and comprehensive mix of services and supports, selected and directed by a participant, in order to meet all or some of the objectives in his or her individual program plan. Self-directed services are designed to assist the participant to achieve personally defined outcomes in inclusive community settings.

Self-directed services shall include, but are not limited to, all of the following:

- (A) Home health aide services.
- (B) Supported employment and prevocational services.
- (C) Respite services.
- (D) Supports broker functions and services.
- (E) Financial management services and functions.
- (F) Environmental accessibility adaptations.
- (G) Skilled nursing.
- (H) Transportation.
- (I) Specialized medical equipment and supplies.
- (J) Personal emergency response system.

- (K) Integrative therapies.
- (L) Vehicle adaptations.
- (M) Communication support.
- (N) Crises intervention.
- (O) Nutritional consultation.
- (P) Behavior intervention services.
- (Q) Specialized therapeutic services.
- (R) Family assistance and support.
- (S) Housing access supports.
- (T) Community living supports, including, but not limited to, socialization, personal skill development, community participation, recreation, leisure, home and personal care.
 - (U) Advocacy services.
 - (V) Individual training and education.
 - (W) Participant-designated goods and services.
 - (X) Training and education transition services.

The department shall include all of the services and supports listed in this paragraph in the IPSD Waiver Program application. Notwithstanding this paragraph, only services and supports included in an approved IPSD Waiver shall be funded through the SDS Program.

- (7) "Advocacy services" means services and supports that facilitate the participant in exercising his or her legal, civil and service rights to gain access to generic services and benefits that the participant is entitled to receive. Advocacy services shall only be provided when other sources of similar assistance are not available to the participant, and when advocacy is directed towards obtaining generic services.
- (8) "Individual budget" means the amount of funding available to the participant for the purchase of services and supports necessary to implement an individual program plan. The individual budget shall be constructed using a fair, equitable, and transparent methodology.
- (9) "Risk pool" means an account that is available for use in addressing the unanticipated needs of participants in the SDS Program.
- (10) "Participant" means an individual, and when appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, who have been deemed eligible for, and have voluntarily agreed to participate in, the SDS Program.
- (c) Participation in the SDS Program is fully voluntary. A participant may choose to participate in, and may choose to leave, the SDS Program at any time. A regional center may not require participation in the SDS Program as a condition of eligibility for, or the delivery of, services and supports otherwise available under this Division.
- (d) The department shall develop informational materials about the SDS Program. The department shall ensure that regional centers are trained in the principles of SDS, the mechanics of the SDS Program and the rights of consumers and families as candidates for, and participants, in the SDS Program. Regional centers shall conduct local meetings or forums to provide regional center consumers and families with information about the SDS Program. All consumers

and families who express an interest in participating in the SDS program shall receive an in-depth orientation, conducted by the regional center, prior to enrollment in the program.

- (e) Prior to enrollment in the SDS Program, and based on the methodologies described below, an individual, and when appropriate, his or her parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, shall be provided in writing two individual budget amounts. If the individual, and when appropriate his parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, elects to become a participant in the SDS Program, he or she shall choose which of the two budget amounts provided will be used to implement their individual program plan.
- (1) The methodologies and formulae for determining the two individual budget amounts shall be detailed in departmental regulations, as follows:
- (A) One individual budget amount shall equal 90 percent of the annual purchase of services costs for the individual. The annual costs shall reflect the average annual costs for the previous two fiscal years for the individual.
- (B) One individual budget amount shall equal 90 percent of the annual per capita purchase of service costs for the previous two fiscal years for consumers with similar characteristics, who do not receive services through the SDS Program, based on factors including, but not limited to, age, type of residence, type of disability and ability, functional skills, and whether the individual is in transition. This budget methodology shall be constructed using data available on the State Department of Developmental Services information system.
- (2) Once a participant has selected an individual budget amount, that individual budget amount shall be available to the participant each year for the purchase of self-directed services until a new individual budget amount has been determined. An individual budget amount shall be calculated no more than once in a 12-month period.
- (3) As determined by the participant, the individual budget shall be distributed among the following budget categories in order to implement the IPP:
 - (A) Community Living.
 - (B) Health and Clinical Services.
 - (C) Employment.
 - (D) Training and Education.
 - (E) Environment and Medical Supports.
 - (F) Transportation.
- (4) Annually, participants may transfer up to 10 percent of the funds originally distributed to any budget category set forth in paragraph (3), to another budget category or categories. Transfers in excess of 10 percent of the original amount allocated to any budget category may be made upon the approval of the regional center. Regional centers may only deny a transfer if necessary to protect the health and safety of the participant.
- (5) The regional center shall annually ascertain from the participant whether there are any circumstances that require a change to the annual individual budget amount. The department shall detail in regulations the process by which this annual review shall be achieved.

- (6) A regional center's calculation of an individual budget amount may be appealed to the executive director of the regional center, or his or her designee, within 30 days after receipt of the budget amount. The executive director shall issue a written decision within 10 working days. The decision of the executive director may be appealed to the Director of Developmental Services, or his or her designee, within 15 days of receipt of the written decision. The decision of the department is final.
- (f) The department shall establish a risk pool fund to meet the unanticipated needs of participants in the SDS Program. The fund shall be administered by the department. Notwithstanding Section 13340 of the Government Code, all moneys in the fund shall be continuously appropriated to the department, without regard to fiscal years, for the purpose of funding services and supports pursuant to this subdivision.
- (1) The risk pool shall be funded at the equivalent of 5 percent of the historic annual purchase of service costs for consumers participating in the SDS Program.
- (2) The risk pool shall be allocated by the department to regional centers through a process specified by the department.
- (3) The risk pool may be used only in the event of substantial change in a participant's service and support needs that were not known at the time the individual budget was set, including an urgent need to relocate a residence, and catastrophic injury or illness.
 - (4) The risk pool may be accessed by a participant more than once in a lifetime.
- (g) In the first year of the SDS Program, the department shall provide for establishment of savings to the General Fund equivalent to 5 percent of the historic annual purchase of service costs for SDS program participants. In subsequent fiscal years, the department shall annually provide for establishment of savings to the General Fund equivalent to 5 percent of the annual purchase of services costs for SDS Program participants, averaged over the prior two fiscal years.
- (h) A regional center may advance funds to a financial management services entity pursuant to SDS Program regulations to facilitate development of a participant's individual budget and transition into the SDS Program.
- (i) Participation in the SDS Program shall be available to any regional center consumer who meets the following eligibility requirements.
 - (1) The participant is three years of age or older.
 - (2) The participant has a developmental disability, as defined in Section 4512.
- (3) The participant does not live in a licensed long-term health care facility, as defined in paragraph (44) of subdivision (a) of Section 54302 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, or a residential facility, as defined in paragraph (55) of subdivision (a) of Section 54302 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, or receive day program or habilitation services, as defined in paragraph (16) or (34) of subdivision (a) of Section 54302 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, respectively. An individual, and when appropriate, his or her parent, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, who is not eligible to participate in the SDS Program pursuant to this paragraph, may request that the regional center provide person-centered planning services in order

to make arrangements for transition to the SDS Program. In that case, the regional center shall initiate person–centered planning services within 60 days of a request.

- (4) The participant agrees to all of the following terms and conditions:
- (A) The participant shall undergo an in-depth orientation to the SDS Program prior to enrollment.
- (B) The participant shall agree to utilize the services and supports available within the SDS Program only when generic services cannot be accessed, and except for Medi–Cal state plan benefits when applicable.
- (C) The participant shall consent to use only services necessary to implement his or her individual program plan as described in the IPSD Waiver Program, and as defined in paragraph (6) of subdivision (b), as an available service in the SDS Program, and shall agree to comply with any and all other terms and conditions for participation in the SDS Program described in this section.
- (D) The participant shall manage self-directed services within the individual budget amount, chosen pursuant to subdivision (e).
- (E) The participant shall utilize the services of a financial management services entity of his or her own choosing. A financial management services provider may either be hired or designated by the participant. A designated financial management services provider shall perform services on a nonpaid basis. An individual or a parent of an individual in the SDS Program shall provide financial management services only as a designated provider and only if the capacity to fulfill the roles and responsibilities as described in the financial management services provider qualifications can be demonstrated to the regional center.
- (F) The participant shall utilize the services of a supports broker of his or her own choosing for the purpose of providing services and functions as described in paragraphs (2) and (3) of subdivision (b). A supports broker may either be hired or designated by the participant. A designated supports broker shall perform support brokerage services on a nonpaid basis. An individual or a parent of an individual in the SDS Program shall provide supports brokerage services or his or her designated representative shall provide the services only as a designated provider and only if the capacity to fulfill the role and responsibilities as described in the supports broker provider qualifications can be demonstrated to the financial management services entity.
- (j) A participant who is not Medi-Cal eligible may participate in the SDS Program without IPSD Waiver Program enrollment and receive self-directed services if all other IPSD Waiver Program eligibility requirements are met.
- (k) The planning team, established pursuant to subdivision (j) of Section 4512, shall utilize the person–centered planning process to develop the Individual Program Plan (IPP) for an SDS participant. The IPP shall detail the goals and objectives of the participant that are to be met through the purchase of participant selected services and supports.
- (1) The participant shall implement his or her IPP, including choosing the services and supports allowable under this section necessary to implement the plan. A regional center may not prohibit the purchase of any service or support that is otherwise allowable under this section.

- (m) An adult may designate an authorized representative to effect the implementation. The representative shall meet all of the following requirements:
- (1) He or she shall demonstrate knowledge and understanding of the participant's needs and preferences.
- (2) He or she shall be willing and able to comply with SDS Program requirements.
 - (3) He or she shall be at least 18 years of age.
- (4) He or she shall be approved by the participant to act in the capacity of a representative.
- (n) The participant, or his or her authorized representative and the regional center case manager shall receive a monthly budget statement that describes the amount of funds allocated by budget category, the amount spent in the previous 30–day period, and the amount of funding that remains available under the participant's individual budget.
- (o) If at any time during participation in the SDS Program a regional center determines that an individual is no longer eligible to continue based on the criteria described in subdivision (i), or a participant voluntarily chooses to exit the SDS Program, the regional center shall provide for the participant's transition from the SDS Program to other services and supports. This shall include the development of a new individual program plan that reflects the services and supports necessary to meet the individual's needs. The regional center shall ensure that there is no gap in services and supports during the transition period.
- (1) Upon determination of ineligibility pursuant to this subdivision, the regional center shall inform the participant in writing of his or her ineligibility, the reason for the determination of ineligibility and shall provide a written notice of the fair hearing rights, as required by Section 4701.
- (2) An individual determined ineligible, or who voluntarily exits the SDS Program, shall be permitted to return to the SDS Program upon meeting all applicable eligibility criteria and after a minimum of 12 months time has elapsed.
- (p) A participant in the SDS Program shall have all the rights established in Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700), except as provided under paragraph (6) of subdivision (e).
- (q) Only a financial management services provider is required to apply for vendorization in accordance with Subchapter 2 (commencing with Section 54300) of Chapter 3 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, for the SDS Program. All other service providers shall have applicable state licenses, certifications, or other state required documentation, but are exempt from the vendorization requirements set forth in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations. The financial management services entity shall ensure and document that all service providers meet specified requirements for any service that may be delivered to the participant.
- (r) A participant in the SDS Program may request, at no charge to the participant or the regional center, criminal history background checks for persons seeking employment as a service provider and providing direct care services to the participant.

- (1) Criminal history records checks pursuant to this subdivision shall be performed and administered as described in subdivision (b) and subdivisions (d) to (h), inclusive, of Section 4689.2, and Sections 4689.4 to 4689.6, inclusive, and shall apply to vendorization of providers and hiring of employees to provide services for family home agencies and family homes.
- (2) The department may enter into a written agreement with the Department of Justice to implement this subdivision.
- (s) A participant enrolled in the SDS Program pursuant to this section and utilizing an individual budget for services and supports is exempt from Section 4783 and from the Family Cost Participation Program.
- (t) Notwithstanding any provision of law, an individual receiving services and supports under the self-determination projects established pursuant to Section 4685.5 may elect to continue to receive self-determination services within his or her current scope and existing procedures and parameters. Participation in a self-determination project pursuant to Section 4685.5 may only be terminated upon a participant's voluntary election and qualification to receive services under another delivery system.
- (u) Each regional center shall be responsible for implementing an SDS Program as a term of its contract under Section 4629.
- (v) Commencing January 10, 2008, the department shall annually provide the following information to the policy and fiscal committees of the Legislature:
 - (1) Number and characteristics of participants, by regional center.
- (2) Types and ranking of services and supports purchased under the SDS Program, by regional center.
 - (3) Range and average of individual budgets, by regional center.
- (4) Utilization of the risk pool, including range and average individual budget augmentations and type of service, by regional centers.
- (5) Information regarding consumer satisfaction under the SDS Program and, when data is available, the traditional service delivery system, by regional center.
- (6) The proportion of participants who report that their choices and decisions are respected and supported.
- (7) The proportion of participants who report they are able to recruit and hire qualified service providers.
 - (8) The number and outcome of individual budget appeals, by regional center.
 - (9) The number and outcome of fair hearing appeals, by regional center.
- (10) The number of participants who voluntarily withdraw from participation in the SDS Program and a summary of the reasons why, by regional center.
- (11) The number of participants who are subsequently determined to no longer be eligible for the SDS Program and a summary of the reasons why, by regional center.
- (12) Identification of barriers to participation and recommendations for program improvements.
- (13) A comparison of average annual expenditures for individuals with similar characteristics not participating in the SDS Program.

(Added by Stats. 2005, Ch. 80, Sec. 15.5. Effective July 19, 2005.)

- 4685.8. (a) The department shall implement a statewide Self-Determination Program. The Self-Determination Program shall be available in every regional center catchment area to provide participants and their families, within an individual budget, increased flexibility and choice, and greater control over decisions, resources, and needed and desired services and supports to implement their IPP. The statewide Self-Determination Program shall be phased in over three years, and during this phase-in period, shall serve up to 2,500 regional center consumers, inclusive of the remaining participants in the self-determination pilot projects authorized pursuant to Section 13 of Chapter 1043 of the Statutes of 1998, as amended, and Article 4 (commencing with Section 4669.2) of Chapter 5. Following the phase-in period, the program shall be available on a voluntary basis to all regional center consumers, including residents in developmental centers who are moving to the community, who are eligible for the Self-Determination Program. The program shall be available to individuals who reflect the disability, ethnic, and geographic diversity of the state. The Department of Finance may approve, upon a request from the department and no sooner than 30 days following notification to the Joint Legislative Budget Committee, an increase to the number of consumers served by the Self-Determination Program before the end of the three-year phase-in period.
- (b) The department, in establishing the statewide program, shall do both of the following:
- (1) For the first three years of the Self–Determination Program, determine, as part of the contracting process described in Sections 4620 and 4629, the number of participants each regional center shall serve in its Self–Determination Program. To ensure that the program is available on an equitable basis to participants in all regional center catchment areas, the number of Self–Determination Program participants in each regional center shall be based on the relative percentage of total consumers served by the regional centers minus any remaining participants in the self–determination pilot projects authorized pursuant to Section 13 of Chapter 1043 of the Statutes of 1998, as amended, and Article 4 (commencing with Section 4669.2) of Chapter 5 or another equitable basis.
 - (2) Ensure all of the following:
- (A) Oversight of expenditure of self-determined funds and the achievement of participant outcomes over time.
- (B) Increased participant control over which services and supports best meet the participant's needs and the IPP objectives. A participant's unique support system may include the purchase of existing service offerings from service providers or local businesses, hiring their own support workers, or negotiating unique service arrangements with local community resources.
- (C) Comprehensive person-centered planning, including an individual budget and services that are outcome based.
- (D) Consumer and family training to ensure understanding of the principles of self-determination, the planning process, and the management of budgets, services, and staff.
- (E) Choice of independent facilitators who can assist with the person-centered planning process and choice of financial management services providers vendored

by regional centers who can assist with payments and provide employee-related services.

- (F) Innovation that will more effectively allow participants to achieve their goals.
 - (c) For purposes of this section, the following definitions apply:
- (1) "Financial management services" means services or functions that assist the participant to manage and direct the distribution of funds contained in the individual budget, and ensure that the participant has the financial resources to implement their IPP throughout the year. These may include bill paying services and activities that facilitate the employment of service and support workers by the participant, including, but not limited to, fiscal accounting, tax withholding, compliance with relevant state and federal employment laws, assisting the participant in verifying provider qualifications, including criminal background checks, and expenditure reports. The financial management services provider shall meet the requirements of Sections 58884, 58886, and 58887 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations and other specific qualifications established by the department. The costs of financial management services shall be paid by the participant out of the participant's individual budget, except for the cost of obtaining the criminal background check specified in subdivision (w).
- (2) "Independent facilitator" means a person, selected and directed by the participant, who is not otherwise providing services to the participant pursuant to their IPP and is not employed by a person providing services to the participant. The independent facilitator may assist the participant in making informed decisions about the individual budget, and in locating, accessing, and coordinating services and supports consistent with the participant's IPP. The independent facilitator is available to assist in identifying immediate and long–term needs, developing options to meet those needs, leading, participating, or advocating on behalf of the participant in the person–centered planning process and development of the IPP, and obtaining identified services and supports. The cost of the independent facilitator, if any, shall be paid by the participant out of the participant's individual budget. An independent facilitator shall receive training in the principles of self–determination, the person–centered planning process, and the other responsibilities described in this paragraph at the independent facilitator's own cost.
- (3) "Individual budget" means the amount of regional center purchase of service funding available to the participant for the purchase of services and supports necessary to implement the IPP. The individual budget shall be determined using a fair, equitable, and transparent methodology.
 - (4) "IPP" means individual program plan, as described in Section 4646.
- (5) "Participant" means an individual, and when appropriate, the participant's parents, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, who has been deemed eligible for, and has voluntarily agreed to participate in, the Self-Determination Program.
- (6) "Self-determination" means a voluntary delivery system consisting of a defined and comprehensive mix of services and supports, selected and directed by a participant through person-centered planning, in order to meet the objectives in their IPP. Self-determination services and supports are designed to assist the

participant to achieve personally defined outcomes in community settings that promote inclusion. The Self–Determination Program shall only fund services and supports provided pursuant to this division that the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services determines are eligible for federal financial participation.

- (d) Participation in the Self-Determination Program is fully voluntary. A participant may choose to participate in, and may choose to leave, the Self-Determination Program at any time. A regional center shall not require or prohibit participation in the Self-Determination Program as a condition of eligibility for, or the delivery of, services and supports otherwise available under this division. Participation in the Self-Determination Program shall be available to any regional center consumer who meets the following eligibility requirements:
- (1) The participant has a developmental disability, as defined in Section 4512, and is receiving services pursuant to this division.
- (2) The consumer does not live in a licensed long-term health care facility, as defined in paragraph (44) of subdivision (a) of Section 54302 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations. An individual, and when appropriate the individual's parent, legal guardian or conservator, or authorized representative, who is not eligible to participate in the Self-Determination Program pursuant to this paragraph may request that the regional center provide person-centered planning services in order to make arrangements for transition to the Self-Determination Program, provided that the individual is reasonably expected to transition to the community within 90 days. In that case, the regional center shall initiate person-centered planning services within 60 days of that request.
 - (3) The participant agrees to all of the following terms and conditions:
- (A) The participant shall receive an orientation to the Self-Determination Program prior to enrollment, which includes the principles of self-determination, the role of the independent facilitator and the financial management services provider, person-centered planning, and development of a budget.
- (B) The participant shall utilize the services and supports available within the Self-Determination Program only when generic services and supports are not available.
- (C) The participant shall only purchase services and supports necessary to implement their IPP and shall comply with any and all other terms and conditions for participation in the Self–Determination Program described in this section.
- (D) The participant shall manage Self–Determination Program services and supports within the participant's individual budget.
- (E) The participant shall utilize the services of a financial management services provider of their own choosing and who is vendored by a regional center.
- (F) The participant may utilize the services of an independent facilitator of their own choosing for the purpose of providing services and functions as described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (c). If the participant elects not to use an independent facilitator, the participant may use their regional center service coordinator to provide the services and functions described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (c).
- (e) A participant who is not Medi-Cal eligible may participate in the Self-Determination Program and receive self-determination services and supports

if all other program eligibility requirements are met and the services and supports are otherwise eligible for federal financial participation.

- (f) An individual receiving services and supports under a self-determination pilot project authorized pursuant to Section 13 of Chapter 1043 of the Statutes of 1998, as amended, or pursuant to Article 4 (commencing with Section 4669.2) of Chapter 5, may elect to continue to receive self-determination services and supports pursuant to this section or the regional center shall provide for the participant's transition from the self-determination pilot program to other services and supports. This transition shall include the development of a new IPP that reflects the services and supports necessary to meet the individual's needs. The regional center shall ensure that there is no gap in services and supports during the transition period.
- (g) The additional federal financial participation funds generated by the former participants of the self-determination pilot projects authorized pursuant to Section 13 of Chapter 1043 of the Statutes of 1998, as amended, or pursuant to Article 4 (commencing with Section 4669.2) of Chapter 5, shall be used to maximize the ability of Self-Determination Program participants to direct their own lives and to ensure the department and regional centers successfully implement the program as follows:
- (1) First, to offset the cost to the department for the criminal background check conducted pursuant to subdivision (w) and other administrative costs incurred by the department in implementing the Self-Determination Program.
- (2) With the remaining funds, the department, in consultation with stakeholders, including a statewide self-determination advisory workgroup, shall prioritize the use of the funds to meet the needs of participants and to implement the program, including costs associated with all of the following:
- (A) Independent facilitators to assist with a participant's initial person-centered planning meeting.
 - (B) Development of the participant's initial individual budget.
- (C) Joint training of consumers, family members, regional center staff, and members of the local volunteer advisory committee established pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (x).
 - (D) Regional center operations for caseload ratio enhancement.
- (E) To offset the costs to the regional centers in implementing the Self-Determination Program.
- (h) If at any time during participation in the Self-Determination Program a regional center determines that a participant is no longer eligible to continue in, or a participant voluntarily chooses to exit, the Self-Determination Program, the regional center shall provide for the participant's transition from the Self-Determination Program to other services and supports. This transition shall include the development of a new IPP that reflects the services and supports necessary to meet the individual's needs. The regional center shall ensure that there is no gap in services and supports during the transition period.
- (i) An individual determined to be ineligible for or who voluntarily exits the Self-Determination Program shall be permitted to return to the Self-Determination Program upon meeting all applicable eligibility criteria and upon approval of the

participant's planning team, as described in subdivision (j) of Section 4512. An individual who has voluntarily exited the Self-Determination Program shall not return to the program for at least 12 months. During the first three years of the program, the individual's right to return to the program is conditioned on the regional center not having reached the participant cap imposed by paragraph (1) of subdivision (b).

- (j) An individual who participates in the Self-Determination Program may elect to continue to receive self-determination services and supports if the individual transfers to another regional center catchment area, provided that the individual remains eligible for the Self-Determination Program pursuant to subdivision (d). The balance of the participant's individual budget shall be reallocated to the regional center to which the participant transfers.
- (k) The IPP team shall utilize the person-centered planning process to develop the IPP for a participant. The IPP shall detail the goals and objectives of the participant that are to be met through the purchase of participant-selected services and supports. The IPP team shall determine the individual budget to ensure the budget assists the participant to achieve the outcomes set forth in the participant's IPP and ensures their health and safety. The completed individual budget shall be attached to the IPP.
- (1) The participant shall implement their IPP, including choosing and purchasing the services and supports allowable under this section necessary to implement the plan. A participant is exempt from the cost control restrictions regarding the purchases of services and supports pursuant to Section 4648.5. A regional center shall not prohibit the purchase of any service or support that is otherwise allowable under this section.
- (m) A participant shall have all the rights established in Sections 4646 to 4646.6, inclusive, and Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700).
- (n) (1) Except as provided in paragraph (4), the IPP team shall determine the initial and any revised individual budget for the participant using the following methodology:
- (A) (i) Except as specified in clause (ii), for a participant who is a current consumer of the regional center, their individual budget shall be the total amount of the most recently available 12 months of purchase of service expenditures for the participant.
- (ii) An adjustment may be made to the amount specified in clause (i) if both of the following occur:
- (I) The IPP team determines that an adjustment to this amount is necessary due to a change in the participant's circumstances, needs, or resources that would result in an increase or decrease in purchase of service expenditures, or the IPP team identifies prior needs or resources that were unaddressed in the IPP, which would have resulted in an increase or decrease in purchase of service expenditures.
- (II) The regional center certifies on the individual budget document that regional center expenditures for the individual budget, including any adjustment, would have occurred regardless of the individual's participation in the Self–Determination Program.

- (iii) For purposes of clauses (i) and (ii), the amount of the individual budget shall not be increased to cover the cost of the independent facilitator or the financial management services.
- (B) For a participant who is either newly eligible for regional center services or who does not have 12 months of purchase service expenditures, the participant's individual budget shall be calculated as follows:
- (i) The IPP team shall identify the services and supports needed by the participant and available resources, as required by Section 4646.
- (ii) The regional center shall calculate the cost of providing the services and supports to be purchased by the regional center by using the average cost paid by the regional center for each service or support unless the regional center determines that the consumer has a unique need that requires a higher or lower cost. The regional center shall certify on the individual budget document that this amount would have been expended using regional center purchase of service funds regardless of the individual's participation in the Self–Determination Program.
- (iii) For purposes of clauses (i) and (ii), the amount of the individual budget shall not be increased to cover the cost of the independent facilitator or the financial management services.
- (2) The amount of the individual budget shall be available to the participant each year for the purchase of program services and supports. An individual budget shall be calculated no more than once in a 12-month period, unless revised to reflect a change in circumstances, needs, or resources of the participant using the process specified in clause (ii) of subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1).
- (3) The individual budget shall be assigned to uniform budget categories developed by the department in consultation with stakeholders and distributed according to the timing of the anticipated expenditures in the IPP and in a manner that ensures that the participant has the financial resources to implement the IPP throughout the year.
- (4) The department, in consultation with stakeholders, may develop alternative methodologies for individual budgets that are computed in a fair, transparent, and equitable manner and are based on consumer characteristics and needs, and that include a method for adjusting individual budgets to address a participant's change in circumstances or needs.
- (o) Annually, participants may transfer up to 10 percent of the funds originally distributed to any budget category set forth in paragraph (3) of subdivision (n) to another budget category or categories. Transfers in excess of 10 percent of the original amount allocated to any budget category may be made upon the approval of the regional center or the participant's IPP team.
- (p) Consistent with the implementation date of the IPP, the IPP team shall annually ascertain from the participant whether there are any circumstances or needs that require a change to the annual individual budget. Based on that review, the IPP team shall calculate a new individual budget consistent with the methodology identified in subdivision (n).
- (q) (1) On or before December 31, 2014, the department shall apply for federal Medicaid funding for the Self–Determination Program by doing one or more of the following:

- (A) Applying for a state plan amendment.
- (B) Applying for an amendment to a current home- and community-based waiver for individuals with developmental disabilities.
 - (C) Applying for a new waiver.
 - (D) Seeking to maximize federal financial participation through other means.
- (2) To the extent feasible, the state plan amendment, waiver, or other federal request described in paragraph (1) shall incorporate the eligibility requirements, benefits, and operational requirements set forth in this section. Except for the provisions of subdivisions (k), (m), (p), and this subdivision, the department may modify eligibility requirements, benefits, and operational requirements as needed to secure approval of federal funding.
- (3) Contingent upon approval of federal funding, the Self–Determination Program shall be established.
- (r) (1) The department, as it determines necessary, may adopt regulations to implement the procedures set forth in this section. Any regulations shall be adopted in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code.
- (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1) and Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, and only to the extent that all necessary federal approvals are obtained, the department, without taking any further regulatory action, shall implement, interpret, or make specific this section by means of program directives or similar instructions until the time regulations are adopted. It is the intent of the Legislature that the department be allowed this temporary authority as necessary to implement program changes only until completion of the regulatory process.
- (s) The department, in consultation with stakeholders, shall develop informational materials about the Self–Determination Program. The department shall ensure that regional centers are trained in the principles of self–determination, the mechanics of the Self–Determination Program, and the rights of consumers and families as candidates for, and participants in, the Self–Determination Program.
- (t) Each regional center shall be responsible for implementing the Self-Determination Program as a term of its contract under Section 4629. As part of implementing the program, the regional center shall do both of the following:
- (1) Contract with local consumer or family—run organizations and consult with the local volunteer advisory committee established pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (x) to conduct outreach through local meetings or forums to consumers and their families to provide information about the Self—Determination Program and to help ensure that the program is available to a diverse group of participants, with special outreach to underserved communities.
- (2) Collaborate with the local consumer or family—run organizations identified in paragraph (1) to jointly conduct training about the Self–Determination Program. The regional center shall consult with the local volunteer advisory committee established pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (x) in planning for the training, and the local volunteer advisory committee may designate members to represent the advisory committee at the training.

- (u) The financial management services provider shall provide the participant and the regional center service coordinator with a monthly individual budget statement that describes the amount of funds allocated by budget category, the amount spent in the previous 30–day period, and the amount of funding that remains available under the participant's individual budget.
- (v) Only the financial management services provider is required to apply for vendorization in accordance with Subchapter 2 (commencing with Section 54300) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations for the Self–Determination Program. All other service and support providers shall not be on the federal debarment list and shall have applicable state licenses, certifications, or other state required documentation, including documentation of any other qualifications required by the department, but are exempt from the vendorization requirements set forth in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations when serving participants in the Self–Determination Program.
- (w) To protect the health and safety of participants in the Self-Determination Program, the department shall require a criminal background check in accordance with all of the following:
- (1) The department shall issue a program directive that identifies nonvendored providers of services and supports who shall obtain a criminal background check pursuant to this subdivision. At a minimum, these staff shall include both of the following:
 - (A) Individuals who provide direct personal care services to a participant.
- (B) Other nonvendored providers of services and supports for whom a criminal background check is requested by a participant or the participant's financial management service.
- (2) Subject to the procedures and requirements of this subdivision, the department shall administer criminal background checks consistent with the department's authority and the process described in Sections 4689.2 to 4689.6, inclusive.
- (3) The department shall electronically submit to the Department of Justice fingerprint images and related information required by the Department of Justice of nonvendored providers of services and supports, as specified in paragraph (1), for purposes of obtaining information as to the existence and content of a record of state or federal convictions and state or federal arrests and also information as to the existence and content of a record of state or federal arrests for which the Department of Justice establishes that the person is free on bail or on their own recognizance pending trial or appeal.
- (4) When received, the Department of Justice shall forward to the Federal Bureau of Investigation requests for federal summary criminal history information received pursuant to this section. The Department of Justice shall review the information returned from the Federal Bureau of Investigation and compile and disseminate a response to the department.
- (5) The Department of Justice shall provide a state or federal response to the department pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (p) of Section 11105 of the Penal Code.

- (6) The department shall request from the Department of Justice subsequent notification service, as provided pursuant to Section 11105.2 of the Penal Code, for persons described in paragraph (1).
- (7) The Department of Justice shall charge a fee sufficient to cover the cost of processing the request described in this subdivision.
- (8) The fingerprints of any provider of services and supports who is required to obtain a criminal background check shall be submitted to the Department of Justice prior to employment. The costs of the fingerprints and the financial management service's administrative cost authorized by the department shall be paid by the services and supports provider or the provider's employing agency. Any administrative costs incurred by the department pursuant to this subdivision shall be offset by the funds specified in subdivision (g).
- (9) If the criminal record information report shows a criminal history, the department shall take the steps specified in Section 4689.2. The department may prohibit a provider of services and supports from becoming employed, or continuing to be employed, based on the criminal background check, as authorized in Section 4689.6. The provider of services and supports who has been denied employment shall have the rights set forth in Section 4689.6.
- (10) The department may utilize a current department—issued criminal record clearance to enable a provider to serve more than one participant, as long as the criminal record clearance has been processed through the department and no subsequent arrest notifications have been received relative to the cleared applicant.
- (11) Consistent with subdivision (h) of Section 4689.2, the participant or financial management service that denies or terminates employment based on written notification from the department shall not incur civil liability or unemployment insurance liability.
- (x) To ensure the effective implementation of the Self–Determination Program and facilitate the sharing of best practices and training materials commencing with the implementation of the Self–Determination Program, local and statewide advisory committees shall be established as follows:
- (1) Each regional center shall establish a local volunteer advisory committee to provide oversight of the Self–Determination Program. The regional center and the State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall each appoint one–half of the membership of the committee. The committee shall consist of the regional center clients' rights advocate, consumers, family members, and other advocates, and community leaders. A majority of the committee shall be consumers and their family members. The committee shall reflect the multicultural diversity and geographic profile of the catchment area. The committee shall review the development and ongoing progress of the Self–Determination Program, including whether the program advances the principles of self–determination and is operating consistent with the requirements of this section, and may make ongoing recommendations for improvement to the regional center and the department.
- (2) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall form a volunteer committee, to be known as the Statewide Self–Determination Advisory Committee, comprised of the chairs of the 21 local advisory committees or their designees. The council shall convene the Statewide Self–Determination Advisory Committee twice

annually, or more frequently in the sole discretion of the council. The Statewide Self-Determination Advisory Committee shall meet by teleconference or other means established by the council to identify self-determination best practices, effective consumer and family training materials, implementation concerns, systemic issues, ways to enhance the program, and recommendations regarding the most effective method for participants to learn of individuals who are available to provide services and supports. The council shall synthesize information received from the Statewide Self-Determination Advisory Committee, local advisory committees, and other sources, share the information with consumers, families, regional centers, and the department, and make recommendations, as appropriate, to increase the program's effectiveness in furthering the principles self-determination.

- (y) The department shall annually provide the following information to the appropriate policy and fiscal committees of the Legislature:
- (1) Number and characteristics of participants, by regional center, including the number of participants who entered the program upon movement from a developmental center.
- (2) Types and amount of services and supports purchased under the Self-Determination Program, by regional center.
- (3) Range and average of individual budgets, by regional center, including adjustments to the budget to address the adjustments permitted in clause (ii) of subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (n).
- (4) The number and outcome of appeals concerning individual budgets, by regional center.
 - (5) The number and outcome of fair hearing appeals, by regional center.
- (6) The number of participants who voluntarily withdraw from the Self-Determination Program and a summary of the reasons why, by regional center.
- (7) The number of participants who are subsequently determined to no longer be eligible for the Self–Determination Program and a summary of the reasons why, by regional center.
- (z) (1) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall issue an interim report to the Legislature, in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code, no later than June 30, 2021, on the status of the Self–Determination Program authorized by this section, barriers to its implementation, and recommendations to enhance the effectiveness of the program. The interim report shall provide an update to the program's status, each regional center's cap on participation and progress toward that cap, the most recent statewide and per–regional–center participant count, and the historical trend in the statewide participation count since the start of the program. The department shall assist in providing available information to the council in order to facilitate the timely issuance of the report.
- (2) The council, in collaboration with the protection and advocacy agency identified in Section 4900 and the federally funded University Centers for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities Education, Research, and Service, may work with regional centers to survey participants regarding participant satisfaction under the Self-Determination Program and, when data is available, the traditional

service delivery system, including the proportion of participants who report that their choices and decisions are respected and supported and who report that they are able to recruit and hire qualified service providers, and to identify barriers to participation and recommendations for improvement.

- (3) The council, in collaboration with the protection and advocacy agency identified in Section 4900 and the federally funded University Centers for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities Education, Research, and Service, shall issue a report to the Legislature, in compliance with Section 9795 of the Government Code, by December 31, 2022, on the status of the Self–Determination Program authorized by this section, and provide recommendations to enhance the effectiveness of the program. This review shall include the program's effectiveness in furthering the principles of self–determination, including all of the following:
- (A) Freedom, which includes the ability of adults with developmental disabilities to exercise the same rights as all citizens to establish, with freely chosen supporters, family and friends, where they want to live, with whom they want to live, how their time will be occupied, and who supports them; and for families to have the freedom to receive unbiased assistance of their own choosing when developing a plan and to select all personnel and supports to further the life goals of a minor child.
- (B) Authority, which includes the ability of a person with a disability, or family, to control a certain sum of dollars in order to purchase services and supports of their choosing.
- (C) Support, which includes the ability to arrange resources and personnel, both formal and informal, that will assist a person with a disability to live a life in the community that is rich in community participation and contributions.
- (D) Responsibility, which includes the ability of participants to take responsibility for decisions in their own lives and to be accountable for the use of public dollars, and to accept a valued role in their community through, for example, competitive employment, organizational affiliations, spiritual development, and general caring of others in their community.
- (E) Confirmation, which includes confirmation of the critical role of participants and their families in making decisions in their own lives and designing and operating the system that they rely on.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 29. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020.)

- 4686. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, an in-home respite worker who is not a licensed health care professional but who is trained by a licensed health care professional may perform incidental medical services for consumers of regional centers with stable conditions, after successful completion of training as provided in this section. Incidental medical services provided by trained in-home respite workers shall be limited to the following:
 - (1) Colostomy and ileostomy: changing bags and cleaning stoma.
 - (2) Urinary catheter: emptying and changing bags and care of catheter site.
- (3) Gastrostomy: feeding, hydration, cleaning stoma, and adding medication per physician's or nurse practitioner's orders for the routine medication of patients with stable conditions.

- (b) In order to be eligible to receive training for purposes of this section, an in-home respite worker shall submit to the trainer proof of successful completion of a first aid course and successful completion of a cardiopulmonary resuscitation course within the preceding year.
- (c) The training in incidental medical services required under this section shall be provided by physicians or registered nurses. Training in gastrostomy services shall be provided by a physician or registered nurse, or through a gastroenterology or surgical center in an acute care hospital, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, which meets California Children Services' Program standards for centers for children with congenital gastrointestinal disorders, or comparable standards for adults, or by a physician or registered nurse who has been certified to provide training by the center.
- (d) The in-home respite agency providing the training shall develop a training protocol which shall be submitted for approval to the State Department of Developmental Services. The department shall approve those protocols that specifically address both of the following:
- (1) A description of the incidental medical services to be provided by trained in–home respite workers.
- (2) A description of the protocols by which the training will be provided. Protocols shall include a demonstration of the following skills by the trainee:
 - (A) Care of the gastrostomy, colostomy, ileostomy, or urinary catheter site.
- (B) Performance of gastrostomy tube feeding, changing bags and cleaning stoma of colostomy or ileostomy sites, and emptying and changing urinary catheter bags.
- (C) Identification of, and appropriate response to, problems and complications associated with gastrostomy care and feeding, colostomy and ileostomy care, and care of urinary catheter sites.
 - (D) Continuing education requirements.
- (e) Training by the gastroenterology or surgical center, or the certified physician or registered nurse, shall be done in accordance with the approved training protocol. Training of in–home respite workers shall be specific to the individual needs of the regional center consumer receiving the incidental medical service and shall be in accordance with orders from the consumer's treating physician or surgeon.
- (f) The treating physician or surgeon shall give assurances to the regional center that the patient's condition is stable prior to the regional center's purchasing incidental medical services for the consumer through an appropriately trained respite worker.
- (g) Prior to the purchase of incidental medical services through a trained respite worker, the regional center shall do all of the following:
- (1) Ensure that a nursing assessment of the consumer, performed by a registered nurse, is conducted to determine whether an in-home respite worker, licensed vocational nurse, or registered nurse may perform the services.
- (2) Ensure that a nursing assessment of the home has been conducted to determine whether incidental medical services can appropriately be provided in that setting.
 - (h) The agency providing in–home respite services shall do all of the following:
 - (1) Ensure adequate training of the in–home respite worker.

- (2) Ensure that telephone backup and emergency consultation by a registered nurse or physician is available.
- (3) Develop a plan for care specific to the incidental medical services provided to be carried out by the respite worker.
- (4) Ensure that the in-home respite worker and the incidental medical services provided by the respite worker are adequately supervised by a registered nurse.
- (i) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, the hourly rate for an in-home respite agency shall be increased to provide a fifty cent (\$.50) per hour wage increase and an eight-cent (\$.08) per hour benefit increase for the hours the in-home respite agency is providing incidental medical services.
- (j) To expand the availability of trained in-home respite agency staff, a regional center may reimburse the in-home respite agency up to two hundred dollars (\$200) semiannually, for the provision of training pursuant to subdivision (c).
- (k) For purposes of this section, "in-home respite worker" means an individual employed by an agency which is vendored by a regional center to provide in-home respite services. These agencies include, but are not limited to, in-home respite services agencies, home health agencies, or other agencies providing these services.

(Amended by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 18. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4686.2. (a) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, any vendor who provides applied behavioral analysis (ABA) services, or intensive behavioral intervention services or both, as defined in subdivision (d), shall:
- (1) Conduct a behavioral assessment of each consumer to whom the vendor provides these services.
- (2) Design an intervention plan that shall include the service type, number of hours and parent participation needed to achieve the consumer's goals and objectives, as set forth in the consumer's individual program plan (IPP) or individualized family service plan (IFSP). The intervention plan shall also set forth the frequency at which the consumer's progress shall be evaluated and reported.
- (3) Provide a copy of the intervention plan to the regional center for review and consideration by the planning team members.
- (b) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, regional centers shall:
- (1) Only purchase ABA services or intensive behavioral intervention services that reflect evidence–based practices, promote positive social behaviors, and ameliorate behaviors that interfere with learning and social interactions.
- (2) Only purchase ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services when the parent or parents of minor consumers receiving services participate in the intervention plan for the consumers, given the critical nature of parent participation to the success of the intervention plan.
- (3) Not purchase either ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services for purposes of providing respite, day care, or school services.
- (4) Discontinue purchasing ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services for a consumer when the consumer's treatment goals and objectives, as described under subdivision (a), are achieved. ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services shall not be discontinued until the goals and objectives are reviewed and

updated as required in paragraph (5) and shall be discontinued only if those updated treatment goals and objectives do not require ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services.

- (5) For each consumer, evaluate the vendor's intervention plan and number of service hours for ABA or intensive behavioral intervention no less than every six months, consistent with evidence—based practices. If necessary, the intervention plan's treatment goals and objectives shall be updated and revised.
- (6) Not reimburse a parent for participating in a behavioral services treatment program.
- (c) For consumers receiving ABA or behavioral intervention services on July 1, 2009, as part of their IPP or IFSP, subdivision (b) shall apply on August 1, 2009.
 - (d) For purposes of this section the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Applied behavioral analysis" means the design, implementation, and evaluation of systematic instructional and environmental modifications to promote positive social behaviors and reduce or ameliorate behaviors which interfere with learning and social interaction.
- (2) "Intensive behavioral intervention" means any form of applied behavioral analysis that is comprehensive, designed to address all domains of functioning, and provided in multiple settings for no more than 40 hours per week, across all settings, depending on the individual's needs and progress. Interventions can be delivered in a one–to–one ratio or small group format, as appropriate.
- (3) "Evidence-based practice" means a decisionmaking process that integrates the best available scientifically rigorous research, clinical expertise, and individual's characteristics. Evidence-based practice is an approach to treatment rather than a specific treatment. Evidence-based practice promotes the collection, interpretation, integration, and continuous evaluation of valid, important, and applicable individual— or family—reported, clinically—observed, and research—supported evidence. The best available evidence, matched to consumer circumstances and preferences, is applied to ensure the quality of clinical judgments and facilitates the most cost—effective care.
- (4) "Parent participation" shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following meanings:
 - (A) Completion of group instruction on the basics of behavior intervention.
 - (B) Implementation of intervention strategies, according to the intervention plan.
- (C) If needed, collection of data on behavioral strategies and submission of that data to the provider for incorporation into progress reports.
 - (D) Participation in any needed clinical meetings.
- (E) Purchase of suggested behavior modification materials or community involvement if a reward system is used.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 19. Effective July 28, 2009.)

4686.3. The department shall adopt emergency regulations to address the use of paraprofessionals in group practice provider behavioral intervention services and establish a rate. The regulations shall also establish a rate and the educational or experiential qualifications and professional supervision requirements necessary for the paraprofessional to provide behavioral intervention services. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is

deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this section.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 15. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

- 4686.31. (a) Effective July 1, 2011, notwithstanding any other law or regulation to the contrary, any vendor who provides services as specified in paragraph (4) shall submit verification to the regional center for services provided to consumers who are under 18 years of age and residing in the family home as follows:
- (1) The department shall develop and post a standard form for vendors to complete and provide to the family for signature. The form shall include, but not be limited to, the name and title of the vendor, the vendor identification number, the name of the consumer, the unique client identifier, the location of the service, the date and start and end times of the service, and a description of the service provided. The form shall also include instructions for the parents or legally appointed guardians to contact the regional center service coordinator immediately if they are unable to sign the form.
- (2) The vendor shall provide the parents or legally appointed guardians of a minor consumer with the department form to sign. The form shall be signed and dated by the parents or legally appointed guardians of a minor consumer and be submitted to the vendor providing services within 30 days of the month in which the services were provided.
- (3) The vendor shall submit the completed forms to the regional center together with the vendor's invoices for the services provided.
- (4) If the parents or legally appointed guardians of a minor consumer do not submit a form to the vendor, the vendor shall notify the regional center.
- (5) This subdivision shall only apply to the following types of services: Behavior Analyst, Associate Behavior Analyst, Behavior Management Assistant, Behavior Technician (Paraprofessional), Behavior Management Consultant, Counseling Services, Tutor, Crisis Team–Evaluation and Behavioral Intervention, Tutor Services–Group, Client/Parent Support Behavior Intervention Training, and Parent–Coordinated Home Based Behavior Intervention Program for Autistic Children.
- (b) The failure of the parents or legally appointed guardians of a minor consumer to submit a verification of services to the vendor shall not be a basis for terminating or changing behavioral services to the minor consumer. Any changes to behavioral services shall be made by the consumer's planning team pursuant to Section 4512.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 16. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

4687. Consistent with state and federal law, the Legislature recognizes the rights of persons with disabilities to have relationships, marry, be a part of a family,

and to parent if they so choose. The Legislature further recognizes that individuals with developmental disabilities may need support and counseling in order to make informed decisions in these areas. In order to achieve these goals, the following services may be made available to persons with developmental disabilities:

- (a) Sexuality training.
- (b) Parenting skills training.
- (c) Supported living arrangements for parents with developmental disabilities and their children.
- (d) Advocacy assistance to deal with agencies, including, but not limited to, child protective services, and assistance in reunification planning.
 - (e) Family counseling services.
- (f) Other services and supports listed in Section 4685 when needed to maintain and strengthen the family unit, where one or both of the parents is an individual with developmental disabilities.

(Added by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 22. Effective January 1, 1993.)

- 4688. (a) Consistent with state and federal law, the Legislature places a high priority on providing opportunities for individuals with developmental disabilities to be integrated into the mainstream life of their natural communities. In order to ensure that opportunities for integration are maximized, the procedure described in subdivision (b) shall be adopted.
- (b) Regional centers shall be responsible for expanding opportunities for the full and equal participation of persons with developmental disabilities in their local communities through, activities, that may include, but shall not be limited to, the following:
- (1) Outreach to, and training and education of, representatives of community service agencies and programs, businesses, and community activity providers regarding the provision and expansion of opportunities for participation by regional center consumers.
 - (2) Developing a community resources list.
- (3) Providing assistance to case managers and family members on expanding community integration options for consumers in the areas of work, recreation, social, community service, education, and public services.
- (4) Developing and facilitating the use of innovative methods of contracting with community members to provide support in natural environments to regional center consumers.
- (5) Development and facilitating the use of natural supports to enhance community participation.
- (6) Providing technical assistance to, and coordinating with, community support facilitators who will be used to provide supports to individual consumers for community participation, as needed.
- (7) Providing sources of information relevant to individuals in making informed choices about employment options. This information may include, but need not be limited to, work incentive programs for persons with developmental disabilities, access and retention of needed benefits, interactions of earned income, asset building, or other financial changes on benefits, employment programs and protections, taxpayer requirements and responsibilities, training opportunities, and

information and services available through other agencies, organizations, or on the Internet.

(Amended by Stats. 2006, Ch. 397, Sec. 6. Effective January 1, 2007.)

4688.05. Regional centers shall provide independent living skills services to an adult consumer, consistent with his or her individual program plan, that provide the consumer with functional skills training that enables him or her to acquire or maintain skills to live independently in his or her own home, or to achieve greater independence while living in the home of a parent, family member, or other person.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 402, Sec. 3. (SB 1093) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4688.1. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, vendors of behavior management, activity center, and adult development center day programs, social recreation programs, socialization training programs, community integration training programs, community activities support programs, creative art programs, and work activity programs shall offer an alternative senior program component focused on the needs of individuals with developmental disabilities who are over 50 years of age, at a rate not to exceed the lesser of thirty–five dollars (\$35) per day or the vendor's existing daily rate.
- (1) The alternative senior program component shall be provided at a ratio of no more than eight consumers to one staff member.
- (2) Consistent with the intent of the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act, the alternative senior program component shall be offered within the provider's existing vendored capacity as reflected in its program design or licensed capacity.
- (b) Effective July 1, 2009, at the time of development, review, or modification of an eligible consumer's individual program plan, regional centers, as appropriate, shall provide information about and offer an alternative senior program. The alternative senior program shall be offered to eligible consumers who want to transition to a program component focused on the needs and interests of seniors.
- (c) Effective July 1, 2011, a regional center shall not refer any additional consumers to alternative senior programs.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 17. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

- 4688.2. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, vendors of behavior management, activity center, and adult development center adult day programs, community integration training programs, and community activities support services programs shall offer an alternative customized program component with an appropriate staffing component to meet individualized consumer needs.
- (1) The alternative customized program component shall be offered within the provider's existing vendored capacity, as reflected in its program design or licensed capacity.
- (2) The regional center shall fund customized programs based on the vendor's existing rate and only fund those hours provided.
- (b) Effective July 1, 2009, at the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan, regional centers, as appropriate, shall provide information about and make available the customized program option.

- (1) The alternative customized program component shall be offered to individuals with developmental disabilities who want a program focused on their individualized needs and interests to develop or maintain employment or volunteer activities in lieu of their current program.
- (2) Total hours of service for this alternative customized program shall range between 20 and 80 hours per month, per person, depending on the support needs of the individual.
- (c) Effective July 1, 2011, a regional center shall not refer any additional consumers to alternative customized programs.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 18. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

- 4688.21. (a) The Legislature places a high priority on opportunities for adults with developmental disabilities to choose and customize day services to meet their individualized needs; have opportunities to further the development or maintenance of employment and volunteer activities; direct their services; pursue postsecondary education; and increase their ability to lead integrated and inclusive lives. To further these goals, a consumer may choose a tailored day service or vouchered community—based training service, in lieu of any other regional center vendored day program, look—alike day program, supported employment program, or work activity program.
 - (b) (1) A tailored day service shall do both of the following:
- (A) Include an individualized service design, as determined through the individual program plan (IPP) and approved by the regional center, that maximizes the consumer's individualized choices and needs. This service design may include, but may not be limited to, the following:
- (i) Fewer days or hours than in the program's approved day program, look–alike day program, supported employment program, or work activity program design.
- (ii) Flexibility in the duration and intensity of services to meet the consumer's individualized needs.
- (B) Encourage opportunities to further the development or maintenance of employment, volunteer activities, or pursuit of postsecondary education; maximize consumer direction of the service; and increase the consumer's ability to lead an integrated and inclusive life.
- (2) The type and amount of tailored day service shall be determined through the IPP process, pursuant to Section 4646. The IPP shall contain, but not be limited to, the following:
- (A) A detailed description of the consumer's individualized choices and needs and how these choices and needs will be met.
- (B) The type and amount of services and staffing needed to meet the consumer's individualized choices and needs, and unique health and safety and other needs.
- (3) The staffing requirements set forth in Section 55756 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations and subdivision (r) of Section 4851 of this code shall not apply to a tailored day service.
- (4) For currently vendored programs wishing to offer a tailored day service option, the regional center shall vendor a tailored day service option upon negotiating a rate and maximum units of service design that includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- (A) A daily or hourly rate and maximum units of service design that does not exceed the equivalent cost of four days per week of the vendor's current rate, if the vendor has a daily day program rate.
- (B) A rate and maximum units of service design that does not exceed the equivalent cost of four–fifths of the hours of the vendor's current rate, if the vendor has an hourly rate.
- (5) The regional center shall ensure that the vendor is capable of complying with, and will comply with, the consumer's IPP, individual choice, and health and safety needs.
- (6) For new programs wishing to offer a tailored day service option, the regional center shall vendor a tailored day service option upon negotiating a rate and maximum units of service design. The rate paid to the new vendor shall not exceed four–fifths of the temporary payment rate or the median rate, whichever is applicable.
- (7) Effective July 1, 2011, and prior to the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's IPP, regional centers shall provide information about tailored day service to eligible adult consumers. A consumer may request information about tailored day services from the regional center at any time and may request an IPP meeting to secure those services.
- (c) (1) A vouchered community-based training service is defined as a consumer-directed service that assists the consumer in the development of skills required for community integrated employment or participation in volunteer activities, or both, and the assistance necessary for the consumer to secure employment or volunteer positions or pursue secondary education.
- (2) Implementation of vouchered community-based training service is contingent upon the approval of the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.
- (3) Vouchered community—based training service shall be provided in natural environments in the community, separate from the consumer's residence.
- (4) A consumer, parent, or conservator vendored as a vouchered community–based training service shall utilize the services of a financial management services (FMS) entity. The regional center shall provide information about available financial management services and shall assist the consumer in selecting a FMS vendor to act as coemployer.
- (5) A parent or conservator shall not be the direct support worker employed by the vouchered community-based training service vendor.
- (6) If the direct support worker is required to transport the consumer, the vouchered community-based training service vendor shall verify that the direct support worker can transport the consumer safely and has a valid California driver's license and proof of insurance.
- (7) The rate for vouchered community-based training service shall not exceed fourteen dollars and ninety-nine cents (\$14.99) per hour. The rate includes employer-related taxes and all transportation needed to implement the service, except as described in paragraph (8). The rate does not include the cost of the FMS.

- (8) A consumer vendored as a vouchered community-based training service shall also be eligible for a regional center-funded bus pass, if appropriate and needed.
- (9) Vouchered community-based training service shall be limited to a maximum of 150 hours per quarter. The services to be provided and the service hours shall be documented in the consumer's IPP.
- (10) A direct support worker of vouchered community-based training service shall be an adult who possesses the skill, training, and experience necessary to provide services in accordance with the IPP.
- (11) Effective July 1, 2011, and prior to the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's IPP, regional centers shall provide information about vouchered community—based training service to eligible adult consumers. A consumer may request information about vouchered community—based training service from the regional center at any time and may request an IPP meeting to secure those services.
- (12) The type and amount of vouchered community-based training service shall be determined through the IPP process pursuant to Section 4646. The IPP shall contain, but not be limited to, the following:
- (A) A detailed description of the consumer's individualized choices and needs and how these choices and needs will be met.
- (B) The type and amount of services and staffing needed to meet the consumer's individualized choices and unique health and safety and other needs.
- (d) The department may adopt emergency regulations for tailored day service or vouchered community—based training service. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this subdivision is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this subdivision.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 21. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4688.3. (a) The State Department of Health Care Services and the department shall jointly seek a federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services' (CMS) approved 1915(i) state plan amendment to expand federal financial participation for services to persons with developmental disabilities provided by regional centers pursuant to Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500).
- (b) Services provided pursuant to this section shall be rendered under the administrative direction of the department. The department may issue program directives to regional centers for implementing the approved state plan amendment.
- (c) If CMS approves the state plan amendment pursuant to Section 1915(i) of the Social Security Act, the Director of Health Care Services shall execute a declaration stating that this approval has been granted. The director shall retain the declaration and this section shall be implemented commencing on the date that the director executes a declaration pursuant to this subdivision.

- (d) The department may adopt regulations to implement this section and any sections in Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) necessary to implement the terms of the 1915(i) state plan amendment. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.9 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from that requirement. For purposes of subdivision (e) of Section 11346.1 of the Government Code, the 120–day period, as applicable to the effective period of an emergency regulatory action and submission of specified materials to the Office of Administrative Law, is hereby extended to 180 days.
- (e) The department shall adopt regulations to implement the terms of the 1915(i) state plan amendment though the regular rulemaking process pursuant to Sections 11346 and 11349.1 of the Government Code within 18 months of the adoption of emergency regulations pursuant to subdivision (d).
- (f) The department shall consult with stakeholders, as defined in subdivision (k) of Section 4512.
- (g) The State Department of Health Care Services shall post a copy of, or a link to, the approved state plan amendment and any State Department of Developmental Services regulations or program directives, or both, issued pursuant to this section on its Internet Web site.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 23. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4688.5. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, the department may approve a proposal or proposals by Golden Gate Regional Center, Regional Center of the East Bay, and San Andreas Regional Center to provide for, secure, and assure the full payment of a lease or leases on housing, developed pursuant to this section, based on the availability for occupancy in each home, if all of the following conditions are met:
- (1) The acquired or developed real property is available for occupancy by individuals eligible for regional center services and is integrated with housing for people without disabilities.
- (2) The regional center has approved the proposed ownership entity, management entity, and developer or development entity for each project, and, prior to granting the approval, has consulted with the department and has provided to the department a proposal that includes the credentials of the proposed entities.
 - (3) The costs associated with the proposal are reasonable.
- (4) The proposal includes a plan for a transfer at a time certain of the real property's ownership to a nonprofit entity to be approved by the regional center.
- (b) Prior to approving a regional center proposal pursuant to subdivision (a), the department, in consultation with the California Housing Finance Agency and the Department of Housing and Community Development shall review all of the following:
- (1) The terms and conditions of the financing structure for acquisition and/or development of the real property.

- (2) Any and all agreements that govern the real property's ownership, occupancy, maintenance, management, and operation, to ensure that the use of the property is maintained for the benefit of persons with developmental disabilities.
- (c) No sale encumbrance, hypothecation, assignment, refinancing, pledge, conveyance, exchange or transfer in any other form of the real property, or of any of its interest therein, shall occur without the prior written approval of the department and the Health and Human Services Agency.
- (d) Notice of the restrictions pursuant to this section shall be recorded against the acquired or developed real property subject to this section.
- (e) At least 45 days prior to granting approval under subdivision (c), the department shall provide notice to the chairs and vice chairs of the fiscal committees of the Assembly and the Senate, the Secretary of the Health and Human Services Agency, and the Director of Finance.
- (f) The regional center shall not be eligible to acquire or develop real property for the purpose of residential housing.

(Amended by Stats. 2005, Ch. 551, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 2006.)

- 4688.6. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, the department may receive and approve a proposal or proposals by any regional center to provide for, secure, or ensure the full payment of a lease or leases on housing based on the availability for occupancy in each home. These proposals shall not include an adult residential facility for persons with special health care needs, as defined in Section 1567.50 of the Health and Safety Code. Proposals submitted by regional centers shall meet all of the following conditions:
- (1) The acquired or developed real property is available for occupancy by individuals eligible for regional center services and is integrated with other housing in the community for people without disabilities.
- (2) The regional center has submitted documents demonstrating the appropriate credentials and terms of the project and has approved the proposed nonprofit ownership entity, management entity, and developer or development entity for each project.
- (3) The costs associated with the proposal are reasonable and maximize the receipt of federal Medicaid funding. The department shall only approve proposals that include a process for the regional center to review recent sales of comparable properties to ensure the purchase price is within the range of fair market value and, if significant renovations of a home will be undertaken after the home is purchased, competing bids for that renovation work to ensure that the cost of the work is reasonable. For purposes of this subdivision, "significant renovations" means renovations that exceed 5 percent of the purchase price of the home.
- (4) The proposal includes a plan for a transfer at a time certain of the real property's ownership to a nonprofit entity to be approved by the regional center.
- (5) The regional center has submitted, with the proposal, the nonrefundable developer fee established in subdivision (d).
- (b) Prior to approving a regional center proposal pursuant to subdivision (a), the department may contract or consult with a public or private sector entity that has appropriate experience in structuring complex real estate financial transactions, but

is not otherwise involved in any lending related to the project to review any of the following:

- (1) The terms and conditions of the financing structure for acquisition or development of the real property.
- (2) Any and all agreements that govern the real property's ownership, occupancy, maintenance, management, and operation, to ensure that the use of the property is maintained for the benefit of persons with developmental disabilities.
- (c) The department may impose a limit on the number of proposals considered pursuant to subdivision (a). If a limit is imposed, the department shall notify the Association of Regional Center Agencies.
- (d) (1) The department shall charge the developer of the housing described in the regional center proposal a reasonable, nonrefundable fee for each proposal submitted. The fee shall be for the purpose of reimbursing the department's costs associated with conducting the review and approval required by subdivision (b). The fee shall be set by the department within 30 days of the effective date of the act that added this section, and shall be adjusted annually, as necessary, to ensure the payment of the costs incurred by the department.
- (2) Fees collected shall be deposited in the Developmental Disabilities Services Account established pursuant to Section 14672.9 of the Government Code and shall be used solely for the purpose of conducting the review and approval required by subdivision (b), upon appropriation by the Legislature. Interest and dividends on moneys collected pursuant to this section shall, notwithstanding Section 16305.7 of the Government Code, be retained in the account for purposes of this section. Moneys deposited in the Developmental Disabilities Services Account pursuant to this subdivision shall not be subject to the requirements of subdivision (i) of Section 14672.9 of the Government Code.
- (3) Notwithstanding paragraph (2), for the 2008–09 fiscal year, the Director of Finance may approve an expenditure of up to seventy–five thousand dollars (\$75,000) by the department from moneys deposited in the account for the purposes specified in subdivision (b). In the 2009–10 fiscal year and each fiscal year thereafter, moneys shall be available to the department upon appropriation by the Legislature.
- (e) No sale, encumbrance, hypothecation, assignment, refinancing, pledge, conveyance, exchange, or transfer in any other form of the real property, or of any of its interest therein, shall occur without the prior written approval of the department and the regional center.
- (f) Notice of the restrictions pursuant to this section shall be recorded against the acquired or developed real property subject to this section.
- (g) At least 30 days prior to granting approval under subdivision (e), the department shall provide notice to the chairpersons and vice chairpersons of the fiscal committees of the Assembly and the Senate and the Director of Finance.
- (h) The regional center shall not be eligible to acquire or develop real property for the purpose of residential housing.
- (i) Unless otherwise authorized by law, a regional center shall not use purchase of service funds to implement this section.

- (j) With the exception of funds authorized in paragraph (3) of subdivision (d), this section shall be implemented within the department's annual budget. This subdivision shall not preclude the receipt or use of federal, state non–General Fund, or private funds to implement this section.
- (k) The department shall establish guidelines and procedures for the administration of this section.

(Amended by Stats. 2009, Ch. 140, Sec. 190. (AB 1164) Effective January 1, 2010.)

- 4689. Consistent with state and federal law, the Legislature places a high priority on providing opportunities for adults with developmental disabilities, regardless of the degree of disability, to live in homes that they own or lease with support available as often and for as long as it is needed, when that is the preferred objective in the individual program plan. In order to provide opportunities for adults to live in their own homes, the following procedures shall be adopted:
- (a) The department and regional centers shall ensure that supported living arrangements adhere to the following principles:
- (1) Consumers shall be supported in living arrangements which are typical of those in which persons without disabilities reside.
- (2) The services or supports that a consumer receives shall change as his or her needs change without the consumer having to move elsewhere.
- (3) The consumer's preference shall guide decisions concerning where and with whom he or she lives.
 - (4) Consumers shall have control over the environment within their own home.
- (5) The purpose of furnishing services and supports to a consumer shall be to assist that individual to exercise choice in his or her life while building critical and durable relationships with other individuals.
- (6) The services or supports shall be flexible and tailored to a consumer's needs and preferences.
- (7) Services and supports are most effective when furnished where a person lives and within the context of his or her day—to—day activities.
- (8) Consumers shall not be excluded from supported living arrangements based solely on the nature and severity of their disabilities.
- (b) Regional centers may contract with agencies or individuals to assist consumers in securing their own homes and to provide consumers with the supports needed to live in their own homes.
- (c) The range of supported living services and supports available include, but are not limited to, assessment of consumer needs; assistance in finding, modifying and maintaining a home; facilitating circles of support to encourage the development of unpaid and natural supports in the community; advocacy and self–advocacy facilitation; development of employment goals; social, behavioral, and daily living skills training and support; development and provision of 24–hour emergency response systems; securing and maintaining adaptive equipment and supplies; recruiting, training, and hiring individuals to provide personal care and other assistance, including in–home supportive services workers, paid neighbors, and paid roommates; providing respite and emergency relief for personal care attendants; and facilitating community participation. Assessment of consumer

needs may begin before 18 years of age to enable the consumer to move to his or her own home when he or she reaches 18 years of age.

- (d) Regional centers shall provide information and education to consumers and their families about supported living principles and services.
- (e) Regional centers shall monitor and ensure the quality of services and supports provided to individuals living in homes that they own or lease. Monitoring shall take into account all of the following:
 - (1) Adherence to the principles set forth in this section.
- (2) Whether the services and supports outlined in the consumer's individual program plan are congruent with the choices and needs of the individual.
- (3) Whether services and supports described in the consumer's individual program plan are being delivered.
 - (4) Whether services and supports are having the desired effects.
 - (5) Whether the consumer is satisfied with the services and supports.
- (f) The planning team, established pursuant to subdivision (j) of Section 4512, for a consumer receiving supported living services shall confirm that all appropriate and available sources of natural and generic supports have been utilized to the fullest extent possible for that consumer.
- (g) Regional centers shall utilize the same supported living provider for consumers who reside in the same domicile, provided that each individual consumer's particular needs can still be met pursuant to his or her individual program plans.
- (h) Rent, mortgage, and lease payments of a supported living home and household expenses shall be the responsibility of the consumer and any roommate who resides with the consumer.
- (i) A regional center shall not make rent, mortgage, or lease payments on a supported living home, or pay for household expenses of consumers receiving supported living services, except under the following circumstances:
- (1) If all of the following conditions are met, a regional center may make rent, mortgage, or lease payments as follows:
- (A) The regional center executive director verifies in writing that making the rent, mortgage, or lease payments or paying for household expenses is required to meet the specific care needs unique to the individual consumer as set forth in an addendum to the consumer's individual program plan, and is required when a consumer's demonstrated medical, behavioral, or psychiatric condition presents a health and safety risk to himself or herself, or another.
- (B) During the time period that a regional center is making rent, mortgage, or lease payments, or paying for household expenses, the supported living services vendor shall assist the consumer in accessing all sources of generic and natural supports consistent with the needs of the consumer.
- (C) The regional center shall not make rent, mortgage, or lease payments on a supported living home or pay for household expenses for more than six months, unless the regional center finds that it is necessary to meet the individual consumer's particular needs pursuant to the consumer's individual program plan. The regional center shall review a finding of necessity on a quarterly basis and the regional center executive director shall annually verify in an addendum to the

consumer's individual program plan that the requirements set forth in subparagraph (A) continue to be met.

- (2) A regional center that has been contributing to rent, mortgage, or lease payments or paying for household expenses prior to July 1, 2009, shall at the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan determine if the conditions in paragraph (1) are met. If the planning team determines that these contributions are no longer appropriate under this section, a reasonable time for transition, not to exceed six months, shall be permitted.
- (j) All paid roommates and live-in support staff in supported living arrangements in which regional centers have made rent, mortgage, or lease payments, or have paid for household expenses pursuant to subdivision (i) shall pay their share of the rent, mortgage, or lease payments or household expenses for the supported living home, subject to the requirements of Industrial Welfare Commission Order No. 15–2001 and the Housing Choice Voucher Program, as set forth in Section 1437f of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (k) Regional centers shall ensure that the supported living services vendors' administrative costs are necessary and reasonable, given the particular services that they are providing and the number of consumers to whom the vendor provides services. Administrative costs shall be limited to allowable costs for community-based day programs, as defined in Section 57434 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, or its successor.
- (l) Regional centers shall ensure that the most cost effective of the rate methodologies is utilized to determine the negotiated rate for vendors of supported living services, consistent with Section 4689.8 and Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (m) For purposes of this section, "household expenses" means general living expenses and includes, but is not limited to, utilities paid and food consumed within the home.
- (n) A supported living services provider shall provide assistance to a consumer who is a Medi–Cal beneficiary in applying for in–home supportive services, as set forth in Section 12300, within five days of the consumer moving into a supported living services arrangement.
- (o) For consumers receiving supported living services who share a household with one or more adults receiving supported living services, efficiencies in the provision of service may be achieved if some tasks can be shared, meaning the tasks can be provided at the same time while still ensuring that each person's individual needs are met. These tasks shall only be shared to the extent they are permitted under the Labor Code and related regulations, including, but not limited to, Industrial Welfare Commission Minimum Wage Order No. 15. The planning team, as defined in subdivision (j) of Section 4512, at the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's individual program plan (IPP), for housemates currently in a supported living arrangement or planning to move together into a supported living arrangement, or for consumers who live with a housemate not receiving supported living services who is responsible for the task, shall consider, with input from the service provider, whether any tasks, such as meal preparation and cleanup, menu planning, laundry, shopping, general

household tasks, or errands can appropriately be shared. If tasks can be appropriately shared, the regional center shall purchase the prorated share of the activity. Upon a determination of a reduction in services pursuant to this section, the regional center shall inform the consumer of the reason for the determination, and shall provide a written notice of fair hearing rights pursuant to Section 4701.

- (p) (1) To ensure that consumers in or entering into supported living arrangements receive the appropriate amount and type of supports to meet the person's choice and needs as determined by the IPP team, and that generic resources are utilized to the fullest extent possible, the IPP team shall complete a standardized assessment questionnaire at the time of development, review, or modification of a consumer's IPP. The questionnaire shall be used during the individual program plan meetings, in addition to the provider's assessment, to assist in determining whether the services provided or recommended are necessary and sufficient and that the most cost–effective methods of supported living services are utilized. With input from stakeholders, including regional centers, the department shall develop and post the questionnaire on its Internet Web site, and, by June 30, 2012, shall provide it to the regional centers.
- (2) Supported living service providers shall conduct comprehensive assessments for the purpose of getting to know the consumer they will be supporting and developing a support plan congruent with the choices and needs of the individual and consistent with the principles of supported living set forth in this section and in Subchapter 19 (commencing with Section 58600) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations. The independent assessment required by this paragraph is not intended to take the place of or repeat the service provider's comprehensive assessment.
- (3) Upon a determination of a reduction in services pursuant to this section, the regional center shall inform the consumer of the reason for the determination, and shall provide a written notice of fair hearing rights pursuant to Section 4701.
- (4) Nothing in this section precludes the completion of an independent assessment.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 15. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4689.05. (a) A regional center shall not purchase supportive services, as defined in Section 12300, for a consumer who meets the criteria to receive, but declines to apply for, in–home supportive services (IHSS) benefits, as set forth in Section 12300, except as set forth in subdivision (d).
- (b) Consistent with Section 4648, a regional center shall not purchase supported living services for a consumer to supplant IHSS.
- (c) Between the date that a consumer applies for IHSS and the date that a consumer's application for IHSS is approved, a regional center shall not purchase supportive services for the consumer at a rate that exceeds the IHSS hourly rate, which includes the IHSS provider hourly wage, the provider's hourly payroll taxes, and the hourly administrative costs, for the county in which the consumer resides.
- (d) A regional center executive director may waive the requirements set forth in subdivision (a) if the executive director finds that extraordinary circumstances warrant the waiver, and that a finding is documented in an addendum to the consumer's individual program plan.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 25. Effective July 28, 2009.)

- 4689.1. (a) The Legislature declares that it places a high priority on providing opportunities for adults with developmental disabilities to live with families approved by family home agencies and to receive services and supports in those settings as determined by the individual program plan. Family home agencies may offer services and supports in family homes or family teaching homes. All requirements of this section and Sections 4689.2 to 4689.6, inclusive, shall apply to a family home and a family teaching home.
- (b) For purposes of this section, "family home" means a home that is owned, leased, or rented by, and is the family residence of, the family home provider or providers, and in which services and supports are provided to a maximum of two adults with developmental disabilities regardless of their degree of disability, and who do not require continuous skilled nursing care.
- (c) For purposes of this section, "family teaching home" means a home that is owned, leased, or rented by the family home agency wherein the family home provider and the individual have independent residences, either contiguous or attached, and in which services and supports are provided to a maximum of three adults with developmental disabilities regardless of their degree of disability, and who do not require continuous skilled nursing care.
- (d) For purposes of this section, "family home agency" means a private for–profit or not–for–profit agency that is vendored to do all of the following:
 - (1) Recruit, approve, train, and monitor family home providers.
 - (2) Provide social services and in-home support to family home providers.
- (3) Assist adults with developmental disabilities in moving into approved family homes.
- (e) For purposes of ensuring that regional centers may secure high-quality services that provide supports in natural settings and promote inclusion and meaningful participation in community life for adults with developmental disabilities, the department shall promulgate regulations for family home agencies, family teaching homes, and family homes that shall include, but not be limited to, standards and requirements related to all of the following:
- (1) Selection criteria for regional centers to apply in vendoring family home agencies, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
 - (A) The need for service.
- (B) The experience of the agency or key personnel in providing the same or comparable services.
 - (C) The reasonableness of the agency's overhead.
 - (D) The capability of the regional center to monitor and evaluate the vendor.
 - (2) Vendorization.
- (3) Operation of family home agencies, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
 - (A) Recruitment.
 - (B) Approval of family homes.
 - (C) Qualifications, training, and monitoring of family home providers.
 - (D) Assistance to consumers in moving into approved family homes.
 - (E) The range of services and supports to be provided.

- (F) Family home agency staffing levels, qualifications, and training.
- (4) Program design.
- (5) Program and consumer records.
- (6) Family homes.
- (7) (A) Rates of payment for family home agencies and approved family home providers. In developing the rates pursuant to regulation, the department may require family home agencies and family homes to submit program cost or other information, as determined by the department.
- (B) Regional center reimbursement to family home agencies for services in a family home shall not exceed rates for similar individuals when residing in other types of out–of–home care established pursuant to Section 4681.1.
- (8) The department and regional center's monitoring and evaluation of the family home agency and approved homes, which shall be designed to ensure that services do all of the following:
- (A) Conform to applicable laws and regulations and provide for the consumer's health and well-being.
- (B) Assist the consumer in understanding and exercising his or her individual rights.
- (C) Are consistent with the family home agency's program design and the consumer's individual program plan.
- (D) Maximize the consumer's opportunities to have choices in where he or she lives, works, and socializes.
- (E) Provide a supportive family home environment, available to the consumer 24 hours a day, that is clean, comfortable, and accommodating to the consumer's cultural preferences, values, and lifestyle.
- (F) Are satisfactory to the consumer, as indicated by the consumer's quality of life as assessed by the consumer, his or her family, and if appointed, conservator, or significant others, or all of these, as well as by evaluation of outcomes relative to individual program plan objectives.
- (9) Monthly monitoring visits by family home agency social service staff to approved family homes and family teaching homes.
- (10) Procedures whereby the regional center and the department may enforce applicable provisions of law and regulation, investigate allegations of abuse or neglect, and impose sanctions on family home agencies and approved family homes and family teaching homes, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
- (A) Requiring movement of a consumer from a family home under specified circumstances.
 - (B) Termination of approval of a family home or family teaching home.
 - (C) Termination of the family home agency's vendorization.
 - (11) Appeal procedures.
- (f) Each adult with developmental disabilities placed in a family home or family teaching home shall have the rights specified in this division, including, but not limited to, the rights specified in Section 4503.
- (g) Prior to placement in a family home of an adult with developmental disabilities who has a conservator, consent of the conservator shall be obtained.

(h) The adoption of any emergency regulations to implement this section that are filed with the Office of Administrative Law within one year of the date on which the act that added this section took effect shall be deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare.

(Amended by Stats. 2018, Ch. 112, Sec. 1. (SB 1107) Effective January 1, 2019.)

- 4689.2. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this section to require the filing of fingerprints of those individuals whose contact with consumers receiving services and supports from family home agencies, as defined in subdivision (c) of Section 4689.1, and family homes, as defined in subdivision (b) of Section 4689.1, may pose a risk to the consumers' health and safety.
- (b) As part of the vendor approval process for family home agencies and family homes, the State Department of Developmental Services shall secure from the Department of Justice and, if applicable, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, a full criminal history to determine whether the applicant or any other person specified in subdivision (c) has ever been convicted of, or arrested for, a crime other than a minor traffic violation. If it is found that the applicant, or any other person specified in subdivision (c), has been convicted of, or is awaiting trial for, a crime other than a minor traffic violation, the vendor application shall be denied, unless the director grants an exemption pursuant to subdivision (f). If no criminal record information has been recorded, the Department of Justice shall provide the applicant and the State Department of Developmental Services with a statement of that fact.
- (c) In addition to the applicant, this section shall be applicable to criminal convictions of the following persons:
 - (1) Adults responsible for administration or direct supervision of staff.
 - (2) Any adult other than a consumer residing in the family home.
- (3) Any adult who provides assistance to the consumer in dressing, grooming, bathing, or personal hygiene.
- (4) Any staff person, employee, consultant, or volunteer who has frequent and routine contact with the consumer. In determining who has frequent contact, any consultant or volunteer shall be exempt unless the volunteer is used to replace or supplement staff or family home personnel in providing services or supports, or both, to consumers. In determining who has routine contact, staff and employees under direct onsite supervision of the family home agency and who are not providing direct services and supports or who have only occasional or intermittent contact with consumers shall be exempt.
- (5) The executive director of the entity applying for vendorization or other person serving in like capacity.
- (6) Officers of the governing body of the applicant, or other persons with a financial interest in the applicant, as determined necessary by the department by regulation. The criteria used in the development of these regulations shall be based on the person's capability to exercise substantial influence over the operation of the family home agency or family home.
- (d) (1) Subsequent to vendorization, any person specified in subdivision (c) and not exempted from fingerprinting shall, as a condition to employment, residence, or presence in a family home agency or a family home, be fingerprinted and sign a

declaration under penalty of perjury regarding any prior criminal convictions. The vendor shall submit these fingerprints to the Department of Justice not later than four calendar days following employment, residence, or initial presence in the family home agency or family home. These fingerprints shall be on a card provided by the State Department of Developmental Services for the purpose of obtaining a permanent set of fingerprints. If fingerprints are not submitted to the Department of Justice, as required in this section, that failure shall result in a sanction and the fingerprints shall then be submitted to the State Department of Developmental Services for processing. Upon request of the vendor, who shall enclose a self–addressed stamped postcard for this purpose, the Department of Justice shall verify receipt of the fingerprints.

- (2) Within 30 calendar days of the receipt of the fingerprints, the Department of Justice shall notify the State Department of Developmental Services of the criminal record information, as provided in subdivision (b). If no criminal record information has been recorded, the Department of Justice shall provide the vendor and the State Department of Developmental Services with a statement of that fact within 15 calendar days of receipt of the fingerprints. If new fingerprints are required for processing, the Department of Justice shall, within 15 calendar days from the date of receipt of the fingerprints, notify the vendor that the fingerprints were illegible.
- (3) (A) Except for persons specified in paragraph (2) of subdivision (c), the vendor shall endeavor to ascertain the previous employment history of persons required to be fingerprinted under this subdivision. If it is determined by the State Department of Developmental Services, on the basis of the fingerprints submitted to the Department of Justice, that the person has been convicted of, or is awaiting trial for, a sex offense against a minor, or has been convicted for an offense specified in Section 243.4, 273a, 273d, or subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 368 of the Penal Code, or has been convicted of a felony, the State Department of Developmental Services shall notify the vendor to act immediately to terminate the person's employment, remove the person from the family home, or bar the person from entering the family home. The State Department of Developmental Services may subsequently grant an exemption pursuant to subdivision (f).
- (B) If the conviction or arrest was for another crime, except a minor traffic violation, the vendor shall, upon notification by the State Department of Developmental Services, act immediately to do either of the following:
- (i) Terminate the person's employment, remove the person from the family home, or bar the person from entering the family home.
- (ii) Seek an exemption pursuant to subdivision (f). The State Department of Developmental Services shall determine if the person shall be permitted to remain in the family home until a decision on the exemption is rendered.
- (e) For purposes of this section or any other provision of this chapter, a conviction means a plea or verdict of guilty or a conviction following a plea of nolo contendere. Any action that the State Department of Developmental Services is permitted to take following the establishment of a conviction may be taken when the time for appeal has elapsed, or the judgment of conviction has been affirmed on appeal or when an order granting probation is made suspending the imposition of

sentence, notwithstanding a subsequent order pursuant to Sections 1203.4 and 1203.4a of the Penal Code permitting the person to withdraw his or her plea of guilty, or dismissing the accusation, information, or indictment. For purposes of this section or any other provision of this chapter, the record of a conviction, or a copy thereof certified by the clerk of the court or by a judge of the court in which the conviction occurred, shall be conclusive evidence of the conviction. For purposes of this section or any other provision of this chapter, the arrest disposition report certified by the Department of Justice and, if applicable, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or documents admissible in a criminal action pursuant to Section 969b of the Penal Code, shall be prima facie evidence of the conviction, notwithstanding any other provision of law prohibiting the admission of these documents in a civil or administrative action.

- (f) After review of the record, the Director of Developmental Services may grant an exemption from denial of vendor approval pursuant to subdivision (b), or for employment in a family home agency or family home of residence or presence in a family home as specified in subdivision (c), if the director has substantial and convincing evidence to support a reasonable belief that the applicant and the person convicted of the crime, if other than the applicant, are of such good character as to justify vendor approval or granting an exemption for purposes of subdivision (c). Except as otherwise provided in this subdivision, no exemption shall be granted if the conviction was for an offense specified in Section 220, 243.4, 264.1, paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) of Section 273a, Section 273d, 288, 289, or subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 368 of the Penal Code, or for another crime against an individual specified in subdivision (c) of Section 667.5 of the Penal Code. The director may grant an exemption if the employee, prospective employee, or other person identified in subdivision (c) who was convicted of a crime against an individual in paragraph (1), (2), (7), or (8) of subdivision (c) of Section 667.5 of the Penal Code, has been rehabilitated as provided in Section 4852.03 of the Penal Code and has maintained the conduct required in Section 4852.05 of the Penal Code for at least 10 years and has the recommendation of the district attorney representing the employee's county of residence, or if the employee, prospective employee, or other persons identified in subdivision (c) has received a certificate of rehabilitation pursuant to Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 4852.01) of Title 6 of Part 3 of the Penal Code.
- (g) For purposes of compliance with this section, the department may permit an individual to transfer a current criminal record clearance, as described in subdivision (b), from one family home agency or family home to another, as long as the criminal record clearance has been processed through the State Department of Developmental Services.
- (h) If a family home agency or a family home is required by law to deny employment or to terminate employment of any employee based on written notification from the state department pursuant to subdivision (c) the family home agency or the family home shall not incur civil liability or unemployment insurance liability as a result of that denial or termination.

(Amended by Stats. 1995, Ch. 546, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 1996.)

- 4689.3. (a) A family home agency shall not place an adult with developmental disabilities in a family home until the family home agency has received a criminal record clearance from the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to Section 4689.2, except as provided in subdivisions (b) and (c).
- (b) Any peace officer, or other category of person approved by the department subject to criminal record clearance as a condition of employment, and who has submitted fingerprints and executed a declaration regarding criminal convictions, may receive an adult with developmental disabilities in placement pending the receipt of a criminal record clearance when the family home has met all other requirements for vendor approval.
- (c) Any person currently approved as a vendor pursuant to this chapter by the department when the family home has met all other requirements, and who has submitted fingerprints and executed a declaration regarding criminal convictions, may receive, or continue, an adult with developmental disabilities in placement pending the receipt of a criminal record clearance.

(Added by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 9. Effective September 29, 1994.)

4689.4. The State Department of Developmental Services may deny an application for vendorization or terminate vendorization as a family home agency or family home upon the grounds that the applicant for vendorization, the vendor, or any other person mentioned in Section 4689.2 has been convicted at any time of a crime, except a minor traffic violation.

(Added by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 10. Effective September 29, 1994.)

- 4689.5. (a) Proceeding for the termination, or denial of vendorization as a family home agency or family home pursuant to Section 4689.4 shall be conducted in accordance with Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 11500) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, and the State Department of Developmental Services shall have all the powers granted by Chapter 5. In the event of conflict between this section and Chapter 5, Chapter 5 shall prevail.
- (b) In all proceedings conducted in accordance with this section, the standard of proof to be applied shall be a preponderance of the evidence.
- (c) The hearing shall be held within 90 calendar days after receipt of the notice of defense, unless a continuance of the hearing is granted by the department or the administrative law judge. When the matter has been set for hearing, only the administrative law judge may grant a continuance of the hearing. The administrative law judge may grant a continuance of the hearing, but only upon finding the existence of one or more of the following:
- (1) The death or incapacitating illness of a party, a representative or attorney of a party, a witness to an essential fact, or of the parent, child, or member of the household of that person, when it is not feasible to substitute another representative, attorney, or witness because of the proximity of the hearing date.
- (2) Lack of notice of hearing as provided in Section 11509 of the Government Code.
- (3) A material change in the status of the case where a change in the parties or pleadings requires postponement, or an executed settlement or stipulated findings of fact obviate the need for hearing. A partial amendment of the pleadings shall not

be good cause for continuance to the extent that the unamended portion of the pleadings is ready to be heard.

- (4) A stipulation for continuance signed by all parties or their authorized representatives that is communicated with the request for continuance to the administrative law judge no later than 25 business days before the hearing.
- (5) The substitution of the representative or attorney of a party upon showing that the substitution is required.
- (6) The unavailability of a party, representative, or attorney of a party, or witness to an essential fact due to a conflicting and required appearance in a judicial matter if when the hearing date was set, the person did not know and could neither anticipate nor at any time avoid the conflict, and the conflict with request for continuance is immediately communicated to the administrative law judge.
- (7) The unavailability of a party, a representative or attorney of a party, or a material witness due to an unavoidable emergency.
- (8) Failure by a party to comply with a timely discovery request if the continuance request is made by the party who requested the discovery.
- (d) In addition to the witness fees and mileage provided by Section 11450.40 of the Government Code, the department may pay actual, necessary, and reasonable expenses in an amount not to exceed the per diem allowance payable to a nonrepresented state employee on travel status. The department may pay witness expenses in advance of the hearing.

(Amended by Stats. 1995, Ch. 938, Sec. 94. Effective January 1, 1996. Operative July 1, 1997, by Sec. 98 of Ch. 938.)

- 4689.6. (a) The State Department of Developmental Services may prohibit a vendor from employing, or continuing the employment of, or allowing in a family home, or allowing contact with any adult with a developmental disability placed in a family home by, any employee or prospective employee, who has been denied an exemption to work or to be present in a facility, when that person has been convicted of a crime, except a minor traffic violation.
- (b) The employee or prospective employee, and the vendor shall be given written notice of the basis of the department's action and of the employee's or prospective employee's right to a hearing. The notice shall be served either by personal service or by registered mail. Within 15 days after the department serves the notice, the employee or prospective employee may file with the department a written request for a hearing. If the employee or prospective employee fails to file a written request for a hearing within the prescribed time, the department's action shall be final.
- (c) (1) The department may require the immediate exclusion of an employee or prospective employee from a family home agency or family home pending a final decision of the matter, when, in the opinion of the director, the action is necessary to protect any adult with a developmental disability placed in the family home from physical or mental abuse, abandonment, or any other substantial threat to his or her health and safety.
- (2) If the department requires the immediate exclusion of an employee or prospective employee from a family home agency or family home, the department shall serve an order of immediate exclusion upon the employee or prospective

employee that shall notify the employee or prospective employee of the basis of the department's action and of the employee's or prospective employee's right to a hearing.

- (3) Within 15 days after the department serves an order of immediate exclusion, the employee or prospective employee may file a written request for a hearing with the department. The department's action shall be final if the employee or prospective employee does not file a request for a hearing within the prescribed time. The department shall do the following upon receipt of a written request for a hearing:
- (A) Within 80 days of receipt of the request for a hearing, serve an accusation upon the employee or prospective employee.
- (B) Within 60 days of receipt of a notice of defense by the employee or prospective employee pursuant to Section 11506 of the Government Code, conduct a hearing on the statement of issues.
- (4) An order of immediate exclusion of the employee or prospective employee from the family home agency or family home shall remain in effect until the hearing is completed and the director has made a final determination on the merits. However, the order of immediate exclusion shall be deemed vacated if the director fails to make a final determination on the merits within 60 days after the original hearing has been completed.
- (d) An employee or prospective employee who files a written request for a hearing with the department pursuant to this section shall, as part of the written request, provide his or her current mailing address. The employee or prospective employee shall subsequently notify the department in writing of any change in mailing address, until the hearing process has been completed or terminated.
- (e) Hearings held pursuant to this section shall be conducted in accordance with Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 11500) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code. The standard of proof shall be the preponderance of the evidence and the burden of proof shall be on the department.
- (f) The department may institute or continue a disciplinary proceeding against an employee or prospective employee upon any ground provided by this section, or enter an order prohibiting the employee's or prospective employee's employment or presence in the family home agency or family home or otherwise take disciplinary action against the employee or prospective employee, notwithstanding any resignation, withdrawal of employment application, or change of duties by the employee or prospective employee, or any discharge, failure to hire, or reassignment of the employee or prospective employee by the vendor.
- (g) A vendor's failure to comply with the department's prohibition of employment or presence in the family home agency or family home shall be grounds for disciplining the vendor pursuant to Section 4689.4.

(Added by Stats. 1994, Ch. 1095, Sec. 12. Effective September 29, 1994.)

4689.7. (a) For the 1998–99 fiscal year, levels of payment for supported living service providers that are vendored pursuant to Section 4689 shall be increased based on the amount appropriated in this section for the purpose of increasing the salary, wage, and benefits for direct care workers providing supported living services.

- (b) The sum of five million fifty-seven thousand dollars (\$5,057,000) is hereby appropriated in augmentation of the appropriations made in the Budget Act of 1998 to implement this section as follows:
- (1) The sum of two million four hundred five thousand dollars (\$2,405,000) is hereby appropriated from the General Fund to the State Department of Health Services in augmentation of the appropriation made in Item 4260–101–0001.
- (2) The sum of two million five hundred fifty—one thousand dollars (\$2,551,000) is hereby appropriated from the Federal Trust Fund to the State Department of Health Services in augmentation of the appropriation made in Item 4260–101–0890.
- (3) The sum of one hundred one thousand dollars (\$101,000) is hereby appropriated from the General Fund to the Department of Developmental Services in augmentation of the appropriation made in Item 4300–101–0001, scheduled as follows:

10.10—Regional Centers

(b) 10.10.020 Purchase of Services \$5,057,000 (e) Reimbursements -\$4,956,000

(c) By July 1, 2002, in consultation with stakeholder organizations, the department shall establish by regulation, an equitable and cost–effective methodology for the determination of supported living costs and a methodology of payment for providers of supported living services. The methodology shall consider the special needs of persons with developmental disabilities and the quality of services to be provided.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 93, Sec. 48. Effective July 7, 2000.)

4689.8. Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2008:

- (a) No regional center may pay an existing supported living service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, a rate higher than the rate in effect on June 30, 2008, unless the increase is required by a contract between the regional center and the vendor that is in effect on June 30, 2008, or the regional center demonstrates that the approval is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (b) No regional center may negotiate a rate with a new supported living service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, that is higher than the regional center's median rate for the same service code and unit of service, or the statewide median rate for the same service code and unit of service, whichever is lower. The unit of service designation shall conform with an existing regional center designation or, if none exists, a designation used to calculate the statewide median rate for the same service. The regional center shall annually certify to the State Department of Developmental Services its median rate for each negotiated rate service code, by

designated unit of service. This certification shall be subject to verification through the department's biennial fiscal audit of the regional center.

(c) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the rates in effect on June 30, 2016, for supported living services, as defined in Subchapter 19 of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, shall be increased by 5 percent. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, 2nd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 5. (AB 1 2x) Effective June 9, 2016.)

Article 5. Regional Center Rates for Nonresidential Services (Article 5 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4690. The Director of Developmental Services shall establish, maintain, and revise, as necessary, an equitable process for setting rates of state payment for nonresidential services purchased by regional centers, and may promulgate regulations establishing program standards, or the process to be used for setting these rates, or both, in order to assure that regional centers may secure high–quality services for developmentally disabled persons from individuals or agencies vendored to provide these services. In developing the rates pursuant to regulation, the director may require vendors to submit program, cost, or other information, as necessary. The director shall take into account the rates paid by other agencies and jurisdictions for comparable services in order to assure that regional center rates are at competitive levels. In no event shall rates established pursuant to this article be any less than those established for comparable services under the Medi–Cal program.

(Amended by Stats. 1989, Ch. 1396, Sec. 2. Effective October 2, 1989.)

- 4690.1. (a) By March 1, 1986, the department, in consultation with representatives of regional centers and providers of transportation services to regional center clients, shall develop a cost statement to be used in setting rates for providers of transportation services.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), the department may develop alternative procedures for establishing rates for providers of transportation services, including, but not limited to, a noncompetitive process and a competitive process for use by regional centers in which rates of reimbursement are established based on contract bids or proposals.

(Amended by Stats. 1989, Ch. 973, Sec. 1. Effective September 29, 1989.)

4690.2. (a) The Director of Developmental Services shall develop program standards and establish, maintain, and revise, as necessary, an equitable process for setting rates of state payment, based upon those standards, for in-home respite services purchased by regional centers from agencies vendored to provide these services. The Director of Developmental Services may promulgate regulations establishing these standards and the process to be used for setting rates. "In-home respite services" means intermittent or regularly scheduled temporary nonmedical care and supervision provided in the client's own home, for a regional center client

who resides with a family member. These services are designed to do all of the following:

- (1) Assist family members in maintaining the client at home.
- (2) Provide appropriate care and supervision to ensure the client's safety in the absence of family members.
- (3) Relieve family members from the constantly demanding responsibility of caring for the client.
- (4) Attend to the client's basic self-help needs and other activities of daily living including interaction, socialization, and continuation of usual daily routines which would ordinarily be performed by the family members.
- (b) The provisions of subdivisions (b) to (f), inclusive, of Section 4691 and subdivisions (a) to (f), inclusive, and subdivision (h) of Section 4691.5 applicable to community—based day programs, shall also apply to in—home respite service vendors for the purpose of establishing standards and an equitable process for setting rates, except:
- (1) The process specified in paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 4691.5 for increasing rates for fiscal year 1990–91 shall apply only to the administrative portion of the rate for eligible in–home respite service vendors, and the amount of funds available for this increase shall not exceed three hundred thousand dollars (\$300,000) of the total amount appropriated for rate increases. The administrative portion of the rate shall consist of the in–home respite service vendor's allowable costs, other than those for respite worker's salary, wage, benefits, and travel. Vendors eligible for this rate increase shall include only those in–home respite service vendors which received a deficiency adjustment in their permanent or provisional rate for fiscal year 1989–90, as specified in paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 4691.5.
- (2) In addition, a rate increase shall also be provided for fiscal year 1990–91, for the salary, wage, and benefit portion of the rate for in-home respite service vendors eligible for the increase. The amount of funds available for this rate increase is limited to the remaining funds appropriated for this paragraph and paragraph (1) for fiscal year 1990-91. The amount of increase which each eligible in-home respite service vendor shall receive shall be limited to the amount necessary to increase the salary, wage, and benefit portion of the rate for respite workers to five dollars and six cents (\$5.06) per hour in salary and wages plus ninety-five cents (\$0.95) in benefits. Vendors eligible for this increase shall include only those in-home respite service vendors whose salary, wage, and benefit portion of their existing provisional or permanent rate, as established by the department for respite workers is below the amounts specified in this paragraph, and the vendor agrees to reimburse its respite workers at no less than these amounts during fiscal year 1990–91 and thereafter. In order to establish rates pursuant to this paragraph, existing programs receiving a permanent or provisional rate shall submit to the department, the program, cost, and other information specified by the department for either the 1988 calendar year, or for the 1988-89 fiscal year. The specified information shall be submitted on forms developed by the department, not later than 45 days following receipt of the required forms from the department, after the effective date of this section. Programs which fail to submit the required

information within the time specified shall have payment of their permanent or provisional rate suspended until the required information has been submitted.

- (3) Effective July 1, 1990, and pursuant to the rate methodology developed by the department, the administrative portion and the salary, wage, and benefit portion of the rates for in–home respite service vendors currently receiving a provisional or permanent rate shall be combined and paid as a single rate.
- (4) Rate increases for fiscal year 1990–91 shall be limited to those specified in paragraphs (1) and (2). For fiscal year 1991–92 and all succeeding fiscal years, the provisions of subdivision (c) of Section 4691, which specify that any rate increases shall be subject to the appropriation of sufficient funds in the Budget Act, shall also apply to rates for in–home respite service vendors.
- (5) For the 1998–99 fiscal year, an in-home respite service vendor shall receive rate increases pursuant to subdivision (e) of Section 4691.5. Any rate increase shall be subject to the appropriation of funds pursuant to the Budget Act.
- (6) The rate methodology developed by the department may include a supplemental amount of reimbursement for travel costs of respite workers using their private vehicles to and from and between respite sites. The supplemental amount shall be the minimum rate for travel reimbursement for state employees.
- (c) In accordance with paragraph (5) of subdivision (b) of Section 4629.5, each regional center shall include on its Internet Web site the purchase of service policies. For respite services, a regional center shall also include any procedures and assessment tools used by the regional center to determine the level of services needed by each consumer.

(Amended by Stats. 2018, Ch. 50, Sec. 4. (SB 853) Effective June 27, 2018.)

- 4690.3. (a) For the 1998–99 fiscal year, rates for in-home respite services agencies that are vendored pursuant to Section 4690.2 and the department's regulations to provide in-home respite services shall be increased based on the amount appropriated in the Budget Act of 1998 for the purpose of increasing the salary, wage, and benefit portion of the rate for in-home respite services workers. Agencies shall reimburse their respite workers at no less than the increased amount in their rate for the 1998–99 fiscal year and thereafter.
- (b) For the 1998–99 fiscal years an individual who provides in-home respite services, pursuant to vendorization pursuant to the department's regulations, shall also receive a rate increase pursuant to subdivision (a).

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 42. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4690.4. (a) Sections 4690.2, 4691, and 4691.5, which relate to in-home respite service agencies and community-based day programs, shall apply in the 1998–99 fiscal year with the following exceptions:
- (1) The 1997–98 fiscal year allowable costs and consumer attendance data submitted to the department by September 30, 1998, shall not be utilized by the department to determine a new mean rate and allowable range of rates, pursuant to regulations, but may be used only in developing a new rate system.
- (2) The allowable range of rates and mean rate established for the 1997–98 fiscal year shall be continued.

- (3) The rate for new programs shall be the mean rate determined for the same type of program and staff-to-consumer ratio for the 1997–98 fiscal year.
- (b) The department shall, in consultation with stakeholder organizations, develop performance based consumer outcome rate systems for community-based day programs and in-home respite services. If rates for community-based day programs are increased in the 1998–99 fiscal year pursuant to paragraphs (1) to (3), inclusive, of subdivision (e) of Section 4691.5, and rates for in-home respite services are increased in the 1998–99 fiscal year pursuant to paragraph (5) of subdivision (b) of Section 4690.2, as added by the act adding this section to the Welfare and Institutions Code, then effective September 1, 1998, and until such time as the new rate systems are implemented, or unless funds are otherwise appropriated for rate adjustments, rates shall be frozen.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 43. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4690.5. Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the rate for family member–provided respite services authorized by the department and in effect on June 30, 2016, and the rates for out–of–home respite services in effect on June 30, 2016, shall be increased by 5 percent. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 13. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

- 4690.6. (a) Activity centers, adult development centers, behavior management programs, and other look-alike day programs with a daily rate shall bill regional centers for services provided to consumers in terms of half days of service and full days of service.
 - (b) For purposes of this section, the following definitions apply:
- (1) "Full day of service" means a day in which the consumer's attendance is at least 65 percent of the declared and approved program day.
- (2) "Half day of service" means any day in which the consumer's attendance does not meet the criteria for billing for a full day of service.
- (c) A regional center may change the length of the declared and approved program day for a specific consumer in order to meet the needs of that consumer, upon the recommendation of the individual program planning team. The regional center shall set forth in the individual program plan the length of the consumer's program day and the reasons for the change in the length of the declared and approved program day.
- (d) The definitions set forth in this section shall not apply to vendors of tailored day program service.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 21. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011.)

4691. (a) The Legislature reaffirms its intent that community-based day programs be planned and provided as part of a continuum of services to enable persons with developmental disabilities to approximate the pattern of everyday living available to people of the same age without disabilities. The Legislature further intends that standards be developed to ensure high-quality services, and that equitable ratesetting procedures based upon those standards be established,

maintained, and revised, as necessary. The Legislature intends that ratesetting procedures be developed for all community-based day programs, which include adult development centers, activity centers, infant day programs, behavior management programs, social recreational programs, and independent living programs.

- (b) For the purpose of ensuring that regional centers may secure high-quality services for persons with developmental disabilities, the State Department of Developmental Services shall promulgate regulations establishing program standards and an equitable process for setting rates of state payment for community-based day programs. These regulations shall include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) The standards and requirements related to the operation of the program including, but not limited to, staff qualifications, staff-to-client ratios, client entrance and exit criteria, program design, program evaluation, program and client records and documentation, client placement, and personnel requirements and functions.
- (2) The allowable cost components of the program including salary and wages, staff benefits, operating expenses, and management organization costs where two or more programs are operated by a separate and distinct corporation or entity.
- (3) The rate determination processes for establishing rates, based on the allowable costs of the allowable cost components. Different rate determination processes may be developed for establishing rates for new and existing programs, and for the initial and subsequent years of implementation of the regulations. The processes shall include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (A) The procedure for identification and grouping of programs by type of day program and approved staff-to-client ratio.
- (B) The requirements for an identification of the program, cost, and other information, if any, which the program is required to submit to the department or the regional center, the consequences, if any, for failure to do so, and the timeframes and format for submission and review.
 - (C) The ratesetting methodology.
- (D) A procedure for adjusting rates as a result of anticipated and unanticipated program changes and fiscal audits of the program and a procedure for appealing rates, including the timeframes for the program to request an adjustment or appeal, and for the department to respond.
- (E) A procedure for increasing established rates and the allowable range of rates due to cost–of–living adjustments.
- (F) A procedure for increasing established rates as a result of Budget Act appropriations made pursuant to the ratesetting methodology established pursuant to Section 4691.5 and subdivision (c) of this section.

The department shall develop these regulations in consultation with representatives from organizations representing the developmental services system as determined by the department. The State Council on Developmental Disabilities, and other organizations representing regional centers, providers, and clients shall have an opportunity to review and comment upon the proposed regulations prior to

their promulgation. The department shall promulgate these regulations for all community-based day programs by July 1, 1990.

- (c) Upon the promulgation of regulations pursuant to subdivision (b), and pursuant to Section 4691.5, and by September 1 of each year thereafter, the department shall establish rates pursuant to the regulations. Rate increases during the 1990-91 and 1991-92 fiscal years shall be limited to those specified in subdivision (b). For the 1992–93 fiscal year and all succeeding fiscal years, any increases proposed during those years in the rates of reimbursement established pursuant to the regulations, except for rate increases due to rate appeals and rate adjustments based on unanticipated program changes, shall be subject to the appropriation of sufficient funds in the Budget Act, for those purposes, to fully provide the proposed increase to all eligible programs for the entire fiscal year. If the funds appropriated in the Budget Act are not sufficient to fully provide for the proposed increase in the rates of reimbursement for all eligible programs for the entire fiscal year, the proposed increase shall be limited to the level of funds appropriated. The increases proposed in the rates of reimbursement shall be reduced equitably among all eligible providers in accordance with funds appropriated and the eligible programs shall be reimbursed at the reduced amount for the entire fiscal vear.
- (d) Using the reported costs of day programs reimbursed at a permanent rate and the standards and ratesetting processes promulgated pursuant to subdivision (b) as a basis, the department shall report to the Legislature as follows:
- (1) By April 15, 1993, and every odd year thereafter, the difference between permanent rates for existing programs and the rates of those programs based upon their allowable costs and client attendance, submitted pursuant to the regulations specified in subdivision (b). In reporting the difference, the department shall also identify the amount of the difference associated with programs whose rates are above the allowable range of rates, which is available for increasing the rates of programs whose rates are below the allowable range, to within the allowable range, and any other pertinent cost or rate information which the department deems necessary.
- (2) By April 15, 1994, and every even year thereafter, the level of funding, if any, which was not appropriated to reimburse providers at the proposed rates reported the prior fiscal year pursuant to paragraph (1), and any other pertinent cost or rate information which the department deems necessary.
- (3) The April 15, 1996, report pursuant to paragraph (2) shall be prepared jointly by the department and organizations representing community—based day program providers, as determined by the department. That report shall also include a review of the ratesetting process and recommendations, if any, for its modification.
- (e) Rates established by the department pursuant to subdivision (b) are exempt from the provisions of Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code.
- (f) The department shall ensure that the regional centers monitor compliance with program standards.

(Amended by Stats. 2010, Ch. 328, Sec. 241. (SB 1330) Effective January 1, 2011.)

- 4691.5. The ratesetting methodology, to be established pursuant to subparagraph (C) of paragraph (3) of subdivision (b) of Section 4691 shall include, but need not be limited to, all of the following:
- (a) A process for establishing rates during fiscal year 1990–91 for new programs and existing programs receiving a provisional or permanent rate.
- (1) The rate for new programs shall be the mean rate determined for the same type of day program and staff-to-client ratio. This rate shall be a temporary rate. Determination of the mean rate for new programs shall be based on the program, cost, and other information of existing programs receiving a permanent rate, using allowable costs and client attendance information of those existing programs. In order to establish rates pursuant to this paragraph existing programs receiving a permanent rate shall submit to the department, the program, cost, and other information specified by the department for either calendar year 1988 or fiscal year 1988–89. The specified information shall be submitted on forms developed by the department, not later than 45 days following receipt of the required forms from the department, after the effective date of this section. Programs which fail to submit the required information within the time specified shall have payment of their permanent rate suspended until the required information has been submitted.
- (2) Except as provided in paragraph (4) the rate for existing programs receiving a provisional rate, whose rate would otherwise expire during fiscal year 1990–91, shall be extended at the provisional rate until September 1, 1991.
- (3) Except as provided in paragraph (4) below, the rate for existing programs receiving a permanent rate shall be reestablished at the permanent rate until June 30, 1991.
- (4) The rate for existing programs receiving a provisional or permanent rate as specified in paragraph (2) and paragraph (3) shall be increased for all programs eligible for the increase. Eligible programs shall include only those programs which received a deficiency adjustment in their permanent or provisional rate for fiscal year 1989-90, based on calendar year 1988 program and cost information submitted to the department, pursuant to the stipulated order in the case of California Association of Rehabilitation Facilities et al. v. State of California, Sacramento County Superior Court Case No. 355326, and the adjustment was insufficient to fund the entire deficiency. The amount of funds available for the increase is limited to the one million dollars (\$1,000,000) appropriated for that purpose for fiscal year 1990-91, and it shall be distributed proportionately among all eligible programs. The amount of increase which each eligible program shall receive toward its remaining deficiency, based on calendar year 1988 program and cost information, shall be equal to the percentage that one million dollars (\$1,000,000) represents of the total deficiency, based on calendar year 1988 program and cost information, for all eligible programs.
- (b) A process for establishing rates during fiscal year 1991–92 for new programs and existing programs receiving a temporary, provisional, or permanent rate.
- (1) The rate for existing programs receiving a permanent rate, shall be determined based on fiscal year 1989–90 program, cost, and other information submitted to the department and regional center. The ratesetting process shall include, but shall not be limited to, all of the following:

- (A) A process for determination of a mean rate and an allowable range of rates for the same type of day program and staff-to-client ratio. The mean rate shall be determined using those programs' allowable costs and client attendance and the allowable range of rates shall be defined as the rates of those programs included between the 10th and 90th percentiles.
- (B) The rates for existing programs receiving a permanent rate shall be increased or decreased to their allowable costs for fiscal year 1991–92, as follows:
- (i) The rate shall be decreased if the program's allowable costs and client attendance, for fiscal year 1989–90, determined pursuant to the regulations, would result in a rate that is lower than its existing permanent rate.
- (ii) The rate shall be increased if the program's allowable costs and client attendance for fiscal year 1989–90, determined pursuant to the regulations, would result in a rate that is higher than its existing permanent rate and its existing permanent rate is below or within the allowable range of rates.
- (iii) No rate increase shall be provided that would result in the rate exceeding the allowable range of rates. No increase shall be provided for programs whose existing permanent rate is above the allowable range of rates. The amount of funds appropriated for that purpose for fiscal year 1991–92 shall be distributed only to those programs eligible for the increase.
- (C) A process for the reduction or increase in the rate of any program whose existing permanent rate is not within the allowable range of rates. This process shall be based upon all of the following:
- (i) For programs whose existing permanent rates are above the allowable range of rates, their existing permanent rate shall be reduced by 5 percent or to the allowable range, whichever is less.
- (ii) For programs whose existing permanent rates are below the allowable range of rates, after the increase specified in clause (ii) of subparagraph (B) their rate shall be increased, up to the allowable range, in proportion to the amount of funds obtained from reducing the rate of programs whose rates are above the range.
- (2) The rate for new programs shall be the mean rate determined pursuant to the process in paragraph (1) for the same type of day program and staff-to-client ratio using the program, cost, and other information submitted by providers receiving a permanent rate.
- (3) The rate for existing programs receiving a provisional rate, whose rate expired during fiscal year 1990–91 and was extended until September 1, 1991, shall be determined pursuant to the process specified in paragraph (1) for permanent rates, except that the determination shall be based upon 12 consecutive months of representative costs incurred by the program during the period it was receiving its provisional rate. The program shall submit these costs and other program information, designated by the department, to the department within the time frames specified in the regulations. If the program has not incurred or cannot provide 12 consecutive months of representative costs, the department may determine the rate based on less than 12 consecutive months of representative costs.
- (4) The rate for existing programs receiving a provisional rate, whose rate will expire in July or August of 1991, shall be extended until September 1, 1991, and then determined pursuant to the process specified in paragraph (3).

- (c) A process for establishing rates during fiscal year 1992–93 for new programs and existing programs receiving a temporary or permanent rate:
- (1) The rate for new programs shall be the mean rate, determined pursuant to the process in paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) for fiscal year 1991–92, for the same type of day program and staff–to–client ratio.
- (2) The rate for existing programs receiving a temporary rate shall be continued at the rate established for fiscal year 1991–92, until the rate expires or a permanent rate is established pursuant to the process in paragraph (4) of subdivision (b) for fiscal year 1991–92.
- (3) The rate for existing programs receiving a permanent rate shall be reestablished at the rate established for fiscal year 1991–92, except for programs whose rates are not within the allowable range of rates. For those programs whose rates are not within the allowable range, their rates shall be reduced or increased pursuant to the process in subparagraph (C) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) for fiscal year 1991–92.
- (d) A process for establishing rates during fiscal year 1993–94 for new programs and existing programs receiving a temporary or permanent rate:
- (1) The rate for existing programs receiving a permanent rate shall be determined based on fiscal year 1991–92 program, cost, and other information submitted to the department and regional center. The ratesetting process shall include the process specified in paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) for fiscal year 1991–92, except that the allowable range of rates shall be determined by computing 50 percent of the mean rate for fiscal year 1993–94 and converting that amount into a range of rates, distributed equally above and below the mean. This process shall compare the range of rates computed for fiscal year 1993–94 with the range of rates calculated for fiscal year 1991–92 based on 80 percent of the programs, and shall use the lesser of the two ranges in the comparison as the allowable range of rates. Once established, this range shall be permanent.
- (2) The rate for new programs shall be the mean rate determined pursuant to the process in paragraph (1) for the same type of day program and staff-to-client ratio using the program, cost, and other information submitted by providers receiving a permanent rate.
- (3) The rate for existing programs receiving a temporary rate shall be continued at the established rate until the program has incurred 12 consecutive months of representative costs within the timeframes specified in the regulations. Once the representative costs have been incurred, the rate shall be determined pursuant to the process specified in paragraph (1) for permanent rates.
- (e) A process for establishing rates, during fiscal year 1994–95 and each alternative fiscal year thereafter, for new programs and existing programs receiving a temporary or permanent rate. The process shall be the same as that specified in subdivision (c) for determining, continuing, and reestablishing rates, but shall be based on the program, cost, and other information submitted to the department and regional center for establishment of rates for fiscal year 1993–94 and each alternative fiscal year thereafter, except for the following:
- (1) For the 1998–99 fiscal year, the rates for existing community-based day programs receiving a permanent rate shall be increased if the program's allowable

costs and client attendance, for the 1995–96 fiscal year, determined pursuant to the regulations, would result in a rate that is higher than its existing permanent rate and its existing permanent rate is below or within the allowable range of rates. The rate shall not be decreased if the program's allowable costs and client attendance for the 1995–96 fiscal year, determined pursuant to the regulations, would result in a rate that is lower than its existing permanent rate.

- (2) For the 1998–99 fiscal year, existing community-based day programs receiving a permanent rate, and whose permanent rate is still below the lower limit of the allowable range of rates for like programs after receiving an increase pursuant to paragraph (1), shall receive an increase in their permanent rate up to the lower limit of the allowable range of rates.
- (3) The requirements of subdivision (c) of Section 4691, which specify that any rate increases shall be subject to the appropriation of sufficient funds in the Budget Act, shall also apply to rates governed by paragraphs (1) and (2).
- (f) A process for establishing rates, during fiscal year 1995–96 and each alternative fiscal year thereafter, for new programs and existing programs receiving a temporary or permanent rate. The process shall be the same as that specified in subdivision (d) except for the following:
- (1) The rate for programs receiving a permanent rate shall be based on program, cost, and other information submitted to the department and regional center for fiscal year 1993–94 and each alternative fiscal year thereafter.
- (2) The allowable range of rates, permanently established during fiscal year 1993–94, shall be applied to the mean rate determined for fiscal year 1995–96 and each alternative fiscal year thereafter.
- (3) Existing programs receiving a permanent rate whose rates are not within the allowable range of rates shall, by September 1, 1995, have their rates reduced or increased as follows:
- (A) For programs whose existing permanent rates are above the allowable range of rates, their rate shall be reduced to the allowable range.
- (B) For programs whose existing rates are below the allowable range of rates, their rate shall be increased up to the allowable range in proportion to the amount of funds obtained from reducing the rate of programs whose rates are above the range.
- (g) A process for establishing a uniform supplemental rate of reimbursement for programs serving nonambulatory clients, as determined by the department.
 - (h) A process for notifying the program of the established rate.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 44. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4691.6. (a) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2006, the community-based day program, work activity program, and in-home respite service agency rate schedules authorized by the department and in operation June 30, 2006, shall be increased by 3 percent, subject to funds specifically appropriated for this increase in the Budget Act of 2006. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers. Any subsequent increase shall be governed by subdivisions (b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h), (i), (j), (k), and (l), and Section 4691.9.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, the department shall not establish any permanent payment rate for a community-based day program or

in-home respite service agency provider that has a temporary payment rate in effect on June 30, 2008, if the permanent payment rate would be greater than the temporary payment rate in effect on or after June 30, 2008, unless the regional center demonstrates to the department that the permanent payment rate is necessary to protect the consumers' health or safety.

- (c) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, neither the department nor any regional center shall approve any program design modification or revendorization for a community–based day program or in–home respite service agency provider that would result in an increase in the rate to be paid to the vendor from the rate that is in effect on or after June 30, 2008, unless the regional center demonstrates that the program design modification or revendorization is necessary to protect the consumers' health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, the department shall not approve an anticipated rate adjustment for a community-based day program or in-home respite service agency provider that would result in an increase in the rate to be paid to the vendor from the rate that is in effect on or after June 30, 2008, unless the regional center demonstrates that the anticipated rate adjustment is necessary to protect the consumers' health or safety.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, except as set forth in subdivisions (f) and (i), the department shall not approve any rate adjustment for a work activity program that would result in an increase in the rate to be paid to the vendor from the rate that is in effect on or after June 30, 2008, unless the regional center demonstrates that the rate adjustment is necessary to protect the consumers' health and safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (f) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing January 1, 2017, the department may approve rate adjustments for a work activity program that demonstrates to the department that the rate adjustment is necessary in order to pay employees who, prior to January 1, 2017, were being compensated at a wage that is less than the minimum wage established on and after January 1, 2017, by Section 1182.12 of the Labor Code, as amended by Chapter 4 of the Statutes of 2016. The rate adjustment pursuant to this subdivision shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to adjust employee pay only to the extent necessary to bring pay into compliance with the increased state minimum wage, and shall not constitute a general wage enhancement for employees paid above the increased minimum wage.
- (g) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing January 1, 2017, community-based day program and in-home respite services agency providers with temporary payment rates set by the department may seek unanticipated rate adjustments from the department due to the impacts of the increased minimum wage as established by Section 1182.12 of the Labor Code, as amended by Chapter 4 of the Statutes of 2016. The rate adjustment shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to adjust employee pay only to the extent necessary to bring pay into compliance with the increased state minimum wage, and shall not constitute a general wage enhancement for employees paid above the increased minimum wage.

- (h) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing January 1, 2015, the in-home respite service agency rate schedule authorized by the department and in operation December 31, 2014, shall be increased by 5.82 percent, subject to funds specifically appropriated for this increase for costs due to changes in federal regulations implementing the federal Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 201 et seq.). The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all applicable providers.
- (i) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2015, the department may approve rate adjustments for a work activity program that demonstrates to the department that the rate adjustment is necessary to implement Article 1.5 (commencing with Section 245) of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, as added by Chapter 317 of the Statutes of 2014. The rate adjustment may be applied only if a minimum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave per year was not a benefit provided to employees as of June 30, 2015, and shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to compensate an employee up to a maximum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave in each year of employment.
- (j) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2015, community—based day program and in—home respite services agency providers with temporary payment rates set by the department may seek unanticipated rate adjustments from the department if the adjustment is necessary to implement Article 1.5 (commencing with Section 245) of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, as added by Chapter 317 of the Statutes of 2014. The rate adjustment may be applied only if a minimum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave per year was not a benefit provided to employees as of June 30, 2015, and shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to compensate an employee up to a maximum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave in each year of employment.
- (k) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the in-home respite service agency rate schedule authorized by the department and in operation June 30, 2016, shall be increased by 5 percent. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.
- (1) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the independent living service rate schedule authorized by the department and in operation June 30, 2016, shall be increased by 5 percent. The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all providers.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 14. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

4691.8. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the department may provide a rate increase for the purpose of enhancing wages for direct care staff in day programs and in work activity programs, as defined in subdivision (e) of Section 4851, and in look–alike programs, that meet any of the following criteria:

- (1) Provide a majority of their services and supports in integrated community settings.
 - (2) Are day programs that are converting to integrated community settings.
 - (3) Are work activity programs that are converting to supported work programs.
- (b) The department may approve a temporary rate increase for a program that is converting pursuant to paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision (a). A program shall not be eligible for a permanent rate increase pursuant to this section unless it meets the criteria established in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a).
- (c) A rate increase provided pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) to existing programs shall be effective not more than 60 days following the adoption of the Budget Act that appropriates the necessary funding.
- (d) Prior to implementation of this section, the department shall consult with stakeholders, including various provider organizations, the regional centers, and all other interested parties.
- (e) The department shall provide the Legislature, by April 1, 2007, with a description of how this section has been implemented, along with the following information:
- (1) The number of day programs and work activity centers receiving an enhanced rate, by regional center.
 - (2) The number of program conversions, by regional center.
 - (3) The percentage of rate increase provided to programs.
 - (4) The effect of the rate increase on direct care staff wages.

(Added by Stats. 2006, Ch. 74, Sec. 55. Effective July 12, 2006.)

- 4691.9. (a) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2008:
- (1) A regional center shall not pay an existing service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, a rate higher than the rate in effect on June 30, 2008, unless the increase is required by a contract between the regional center and the vendor that is in effect on June 30, 2008, or the regional center demonstrates that the approval is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety and the department has granted prior written authorization.
- (2) A regional center shall not negotiate a rate with a new service provider, for services where rates are determined through a negotiation between the regional center and the provider, that is higher than the regional center's median rate for the same service code and unit of service, or the statewide median rate for the same service code and unit of service, whichever is lower. The unit of service designation shall conform with an existing regional center designation or, if none exists, a designation used to calculate the statewide median rate for the same service. The regional center shall annually certify to the State Department of Developmental Services its median rate for each negotiated rate service code, by designated unit of service. This certification shall be subject to verification through the department's biennial fiscal audit of the regional center.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), commencing January 1, 2017, regional centers may negotiate a rate adjustment with providers regarding rates if the adjustment is necessary in order to pay employees no less than the minimum wage

as established by Section 1182.12 of the Labor Code, as amended by Chapter 4 of the Statutes of 2016, and only for the purpose of adjusting payroll costs associated with the minimum wage increase. The rate adjustment shall be specific to the unit of service designation that is affected by the increased minimum wage, shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to adjust employee pay only to the extent necessary to bring pay into compliance with the increased state minimum wage, and shall not be used as a general wage enhancement for employees paid above the increased minimum wage. Regional centers shall maintain documentation on the process to determine, and the rationale for granting, any rate adjustment associated with the minimum wage increase.

- (c) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing January 1, 2015, rates for personal assistance and supported living services in effect on December 31, 2014, shall be increased by 5.82 percent, subject to funds specifically appropriated for this increase for costs due to changes in federal regulations implementing the federal Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (29 U.S.C. Sec. 201 et seq.). The increase shall be applied as a percentage, and the percentage shall be the same for all applicable providers. As used in this subdivision, both of the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Personal assistance" is limited only to those services provided by vendors classified by the regional center as personal assistance providers, pursuant to the miscellaneous services provisions contained in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (2) "Supported living services" are limited only to those services defined as supported living services in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (d) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), commencing July 1, 2015, regional centers may negotiate a rate adjustment with existing service providers for services for which rates are determined through negotiation between the regional center and the provider, if the adjustment is necessary to implement Article 1.5 (commencing with Section 245) of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, as added by Chapter 317 of the Statutes of 2014. The rate adjustment may be applied only if a minimum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave per year was not a benefit provided to employees as of June 30, 2015, and shall be specific to payroll costs associated with any increase necessary to compensate an employee up to a maximum of 24 hours or three days of paid sick leave in each year of employment.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, commencing July 1, 2016, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, rates for transportation services in effect on June 30, 2016, shall be increased by 5 percent. The increase shall be applied as a percentage to existing rates, and the percentage shall be the same for all applicable providers.
- (f) This section shall not apply to those services for which rates are determined by the State Department of Health Care Services, or the State Department of Developmental Services, or are usual and customary.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 15. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

4691.10. (a) (1) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the department shall provide a rate increase for the purpose of enhancing wages and benefits for

staff who spend a minimum of 75 percent of their time providing direct services to consumers. The department shall not allocate more than one hundred sixty–nine million five hundred thousand dollars (\$169,500,000) of the amount appropriated in the act that added this section for this purpose, plus any associated matching funds. The rate increase shall only apply to services for which rates are set by the department or through negotiations between the regional centers and service providers, and to the rates paid for supported employment services, as specified in subdivisions (a) and (b) of Section 4860, and vouchered community–based services, as specified in paragraph (7) of subdivision (c) of Section 4688.21. This section shall not apply to those services for which rates are determined by other entities, including, but not limited to, the State Department of Health Care Services or the State Department of Social Services, or are usual and customary.

- (2) For the purposes of this subdivision, "direct services" are services, supports, care, supervision, or assistance provided by staff directly to a consumer to address the consumer's needs, as identified in the individual program plan, and include staff's participation in training and other activities directly related to providing services to consumers, as well as program preparation functions as defined in Section 54302 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations. State employees participating in the Community State Staff Program are ineligible for the wage increase described in this section.
- (b) The rate increase specified in subdivision (a) shall be implemented in the following manner:
- (1) With regional center participation, the department shall conduct a survey of a random sample of service providers in each service category eligible for the rate increase. The survey shall request information regarding all of the following and shall be returned to the regional center and department by April 15, 2016:
- (A) Number of employees who spend a minimum of 75 percent of their time providing direct services to consumers and their total salary, wage, and benefit costs.
- (B) Administrative costs as specified in subdivision (b) of Section 4629.7, including the number of employees and total salary, wage, and benefit costs associated with those administrative costs.
- (C) Any other staff and their total salary, wage, and benefit costs that are not included in either subparagraph (A) or (B).
- (D) Any other costs to the provider, other than the costs described in subparagraphs (A) to (C), inclusive.
- (E) Any additional information, as requested by the department, to assist in the determination of rate increases.
- (2) The vendoring regional center shall certify that, to the best of its knowledge, the survey results accurately reflect the services provided by each surveyed service provider. The results from the survey shall be used by the department to determine the rate increase to be applied, by service category. The rate increase shall be the same for all eligible providers in each service category and is intended to provide comparable increases across service categories for staff providing direct services as described in subdivision (a).

- (3) By July 1, 2016, utilizing the data derived from paragraph (1), the department shall do both of the following:
- (A) For those service providers whose rates are set by the department, notify those providers and the associated regional centers of the amount by which the rates are to be increased.
- (B) For those service providers whose rates are set by negotiation with the regional center, notify the regional center of the amount by which the rates are to be increased.
- (4) With regional center participation, the department shall conduct a survey, in a format determined by the department, of all providers who received the rate increase described in subdivision (a). Providers shall submit the completed survey to the department by October 1, 2017. The survey shall request information on how the rate increase was used by providers and shall include, but is not limited to, the following:
- (A) Number of employees and their salary, wage, and benefit costs, and increases provided as a result of this subdivision.
 - (B) Percentage of time each employee spends providing direct services.
 - (C) Administrative expenses, consistent with subdivision (b) of Section 4629.7.
 - (D) Any additional information as determined by the department.
- (c) Providers granted a rate increase pursuant to this section shall maintain documentation, subject to audit by the department or regional center, that the rate increase was used solely to increase wages, salaries, and benefits of eligible staff members spending a minimum of 75 percent of their time providing direct services to consumers.
- (d) The rate increases calculated by the department pursuant to this section shall be effective July 1, 2016, and implemented as described in subdivision (b).
- (e) Any provider that fails to report the information required by paragraph (4) of subdivision (b) to the department by October 1, 2017, shall forfeit the increases described in subdivision (a).
- (f) In its 2017–18 May Revision fiscal estimate, the department shall describe the implementation of the increases provided pursuant to this section.

(Added by Stats. 2016, 2nd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 9. (AB 1 2x) Effective June 9, 2016.)

4691.11. Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, and to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, the department shall allocate no more than nine million nine hundred thousand dollars (\$9,900,000) plus any associated matching funds for the purpose of administrative expenses for service providers. The department shall provide a rate increase for the purpose of administrative expenses that shall apply only to providers for which rates are set by the department or through negotiations between the regional centers and service providers, and to the rates paid for supported employment services, as specified in subdivisions (a) and (b) of Section 4860, and vouchered community–based services, as specified in paragraph (7) of subdivision (c) of Section 4688.21. This increase shall be determined using the information collected pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4691.10. This increase shall be consistent for providers within each service category and is intended to provide comparable increases for administrative expenses across service categories. This section shall not apply to those services for

which rates are determined by other entities, including, but not limited to, the State Department of Health Care Services or the State Department of Social Services, or are usual and customary.

(Added by Stats. 2016, 2nd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 10. (AB 1 2x) Effective June 9, 2016.)

- 4691.12. (a) (1) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, and contingent upon the approval of federal funding, the department shall provide a rate increase effective January 1, 2020, for all of the following services:
- (A) Specified services for which rates are set by the department or through negotiations between the regional centers and service providers.
- (B) Rates paid for supported employment services, as specified in subdivisions (a) and (b) of Section 4860.
- (C) Vouchered community-based services, as specified in paragraph (7) of subdivision (c) of Section 4688.21.
- (2) The rate increase shall be applied to rates in effect on December 31, 2019, less the amount of any one–time rate increases for developmental services, as authorized in the Budget Act of 2018 (Chapter 29 of the Statutes of 2018). The rate increase shall be applied as a percentage, and this percentage shall be the same for all providers within each service category, as established by the department and set forth in the supplemental rate increase schedule posted on the department's internet website.
- (3) The rate increase provided in this subdivision shall not apply to those services for which rates are determined by other entities, including, but not limited to, the State Department of Health Care Services or the State Department of Social Services, or are usual and customary.
- (b) (1) Notwithstanding any other law or regulation, to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, and contingent upon the approval of federal funding, the department shall provide a rate increase effective January 1, 2021, for all of the following services:
- (A) Independent living programs that use the service code identified in paragraph (35) of subdivision (a) of Section 54342 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (B) Infant development programs that use the service code identified in paragraph (37) of subdivision (a) of Section 54342 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (C) Early start specialized therapeutic services provided by vendors classified by a regional center as early start specialized therapeutic services providers pursuant to Section 54356 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (2) The rate increase shall be applied to rates in effect on December 31, 2020. The rate increase shall be applied as a percentage, and this percentage shall be the same for all providers within each service category, as established by the department and set forth in the rate increase schedule posted on the department's internet website.
- (c) (1) The implementation of the increases authorized in subdivisions (a) and (b) shall be suspended on December 31, 2021, unless paragraph (2) applies.

- (2) If, in the determination of the Department of Finance, the estimates of General Fund revenues and expenditures determined pursuant to Section 12.5 of Article IV of the California Constitution that accompany the May Revision, which is required to be released by May 14, 2021, pursuant to Section 13308 of the Government Code, contain projected annual General Fund revenues that exceed projected annual General Fund expenditures in the 2021–22 and 2022–23 fiscal years by the sum total of General Fund moneys appropriated for all programs subject to suspension on December 31, 2021, pursuant to the Budget Act of 2019 and the bills providing for appropriations related to the Budget Act of 2019 within the meaning of subdivision (e) of Section 12 of Article IV of the California Constitution, then the implementation of this section shall not be suspended pursuant to paragraph (1).
- (3) If paragraph (1) applies, it is the intent of the Legislature to consider alternative solutions to restore the rate increases described in subdivisions (a) and (b).

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 11, Sec. 30. (AB 79) Effective June 29, 2020. Note: If and when this section ceases to be implemented (pursuant to subd. (b)), see Section 4692.)

- 4692. (a) Effective August 1, 2009, subject to subdivisions (c) and (e), regional centers shall not compensate a work activity program, activity center, adult development center, behavior management program, social recreation program, adaptive skills trainer, infant development program, program support group (day service), socialization training program, client/parent support behavior intervention training program, community integration training program, community activities support service, or creative arts program, as defined in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, for providing any service to a consumer on any of the following holidays:
 - (1) January 1.
 - (2) The third Monday in January.
 - (3) The third Monday in February.
 - (4) March 31.
 - (5) The last Monday in May.
 - (6) July 4.
 - (7) The first Monday in September.
 - (8) November 11.
 - (9) Thanksgiving Day.
 - (10) December 25.
 - (11) The four business days between December 25 and January 1.
- (b) Effective August 1, 2009, subject to subdivisions (c) and (e), regional centers shall not compensate a transportation vendor/family member, transportation company, transportation/additional component vendor, transportation broker, transportation assistant/vendor, transportation vendor/auto driver, or transportation vendor/public or rental car agency or taxi, in accordance with Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, for transporting any consumer to receive services from any of the vendors specified in subdivision (a) for any of the holidays set forth in paragraphs (1) to (11), inclusive, of subdivision (a).

- (c) If a holiday listed in this section falls on a Saturday or a Sunday, the following Monday shall be deemed to be the holiday in lieu of the day observed.
- (d) Contracts between the vendors described in this section and regional centers shall reflect the holiday closures set forth in this section and shall be renegotiated accordingly, as necessary.
- (e) The department may adjust the holidays set forth in subdivision (a) through a program directive. This directive shall be provided to the regional centers and posted on the department's internet website at least 60 days prior to the effective date of the change in holiday.
- (f) (1) This section shall be suspended until December 31, 2021, unless paragraph (2) applies.
- (2) If, in the determination of the Department of Finance, the estimates of General Fund revenues and expenditures determined pursuant to Section 12.5 of Article IV of the California Constitution that accompany the May Revision required to be released by May 14, 2021, pursuant to Section 13308 of the Government Code contain projected annual General Fund revenues that exceed projected annual General Fund expenditures in the 2021–22 and 2022–23 fiscal years by the sum total of General Fund moneys appropriated for all programs subject to suspension on December 31, 2021, pursuant to the Budget Act of 2019 and the bills providing for appropriations related to the Budget Act of 2019 within the meaning of subdivision (e) of Section 12 of Article IV of the California Constitution, then the suspension of this section shall continue beyond December 31, 2021.
- (3) It is the intent of the Legislature to consider alternative solutions to facilitate the continued suspension of this section if paragraph (2) does not apply.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 28. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019. Inoperative until December 31, 2021, or later date, as prescribed by its own provisions. Note: During suspension of this section, see Section 4691.12.)

4693. For the purposes of this article, "infant day program" means a day training and activity program where infants and their families are provided training individually and in groups for a day or less, and are provided an organized program of activity. These programs are designed to encourage the development and adjustment of the infants in the community and their homes, and to prepare the infants for entrance into classes of local schools or other appropriate facilities.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 168, Sec. 3. Effective April 24, 1982.)

4694. Commencing July 1, 2006, all regional center vendors who are qualified providers under Title XIX of the federal Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. Sec. 1396 et seq.) and are serving individuals enrolled under the Home— and Community—based Services Waiver program for persons with developmental disabilities, shall ensure that billing information provided to regional centers identifies each individual consumer and, for each consumer, the specific dates of service, location of service, service unit, unit costs, and other information necessary to support billing under the home— and community—based services waiver. Regional centers shall also ensure that their contractual and other billing and payment arrangements with providers require the provision of any information necessary to support billing under the Home— and Community—based Services Waiver program. Resources provided to regional centers, pursuant to the Budget

Act of 2006 and following budgets, to implement this provision shall be allocated to the regional centers only until implementation of a statewide electronic data system that collects the billing information necessary to support billing under the Home– and Community–based Services Waiver program.

(Added by Stats. 2006, Ch. 74, Sec. 56. Effective July 12, 2006.)

Article 6. Residential Facility Staff Training

(Article 6 added by Stats. 1983, Ch. 735, Sec. 1.)

4695. The State Department of Developmental Services shall offer, through the regional centers, in conjunction with community colleges which elect to participate, a uniform statewide training program for directors or licensees of residential facilities serving persons with developmental disabilities. The training program shall be at the college level, and shall be given for college credits.

(Added by Stats. 1983, Ch. 735, Sec. 1.)

- 4695.2. (a) Each direct care staff person employed in a licensed community care facility that receives regional center funding shall be required to satisfactorily complete two 35-hour competency-based training courses approved, after consultation with the Community Care Facility Direct Care Training Work Group, by the department or pass a department-approved competency test for each of the 35-hour training segments. Each direct care staff person to whom this subdivision applies shall demonstrate satisfactory completion of the competency-based training by passing a competency test applicable to that training segment.
- (b) Each direct care staff person employed prior to January 1, 2001, in a licensed community care facility that receives regional center funding shall satisfactorily complete the first required competency-based training course or pass a department-approved competency test applicable to that training segment by January 1, 2002, and satisfactorily complete the second competency-based training course or pass a department-approved competency test applicable to that training segment by January 1, 2003.
- (c) Each direct care staff person whose employment in a licensed community care facility that receives regional center funding commences on or after January 1, 2001, shall satisfactorily complete the first required competency-based training course or pass a department-approved competency test applicable to that training segment within one year from the date the staff person was hired, and satisfactorily complete the second competency-based training course or pass a department-approved competency test applicable to that training segment within two years from the date the person was hired.
- (d) A direct care staff person who does not comply with this section may not continue to provide direct care to consumers in a licensed community care facility that receives regional center funding, unless otherwise approved by the department pursuant to conditions for a waiver specified in regulations adopted pursuant to subdivision (e).
- (e) The department shall adopt emergency regulations in order to implement this section. These regulations may include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Requirements for satisfactory completion of the 70 hours of direct care staff training.

- (2) Provisions for enforcement of training requirements.
- (3) Continuing education requirements beyond the initial 70 hours of required training.
- (4) Provisions for waiving staff training and competency testing requirements, provided that waivers shall not adversely impact the health and safety of consumers living in licensed community care facilities that receive regional center funding.
- (f) The emergency regulations adopted by the department pursuant to subdivision (e) shall be in accordance with the Administrative Procedure Act (Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code). The initial adoption of emergency regulations and one readoption of the initial regulations shall be deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare. Initial emergency regulations and the first readoption of those regulations shall be exempt from review by the Office of Administrative Law. The emergency regulations authorized by this section shall be submitted to the Office of Administrative Law for filing with the Secretary of State and publication in the California Code of Regulations and shall remain in effect for no more than 180 days.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 296, Sec. 320. (AB 1023) Effective January 1, 2012.)

Article 7. Regional Center Clients Requiring Mental Health Services (Article 7 added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 36, Sec. 1. Effective March 31, 1986.)

4696. The Legislature places a high priority on ensuring that regional center clients and their families can avail themselves of mental health services which are appropriate to meet their needs. The purpose of this article is to determine methods of identifying these clients as well as the type and extent of services which should be available.

(Added by Stats. 1986, Ch. 36, Sec. 1. Effective March 31, 1986.)

- 4696.1. (a) The Legislature finds and declares that improved cooperative efforts between regional centers and county mental health agencies are necessary in order to achieve each of the following:
- (1) Increased leadership, communication, and organizational effectiveness between regional centers and county mental health agencies.
- (2) Decreased costs and minimized fiscal risk in serving persons who are dually diagnosed with mental illness and developmental disabilities.
 - (3) Continuity of services.
- (4) Improved quality of mental health outcomes for persons who are dually diagnosed.
- (5) Optimized utilization of agency resources by building on the strengths of each organization.
 - (6) Timely resolution of conflicts.
- (b) In order to achieve the outcomes specified in subdivision (a), by July 1, 1999, each regional center and county mental health agency shall develop a memorandum of understanding to do all of the following:
 - (1) Identify staff who will be responsible for all of the following:
 - (A) Coordinate service activity between the two agencies.

- (B) Identify dually diagnosed consumers of mutual concern.
- (C) Conduct problem resolution for those consumers serviced by both systems.
- (2) Develop a general plan for crisis intervention for persons served by both systems. The plan shall include after–hours emergency response systems, interagency notification guidelines, and followup protocols.
- (3) Develop a procedure by which each dually diagnosed consumer shall be the subject of a case conference conducted jointly by both regional center staff and county mental health as soon as possible after admission into a county operated or contracted acute, inpatient mental health facility. The case conference shall confirm the diagnosis and the treatment plan.
- (4) Develop a procedure by which planning for dually diagnosed consumers admitted to a mental health inpatient facility shall be conducted collaboratively by both the regional center and the local mental health agency and shall commence as soon as possible or as deemed appropriate by the treatment staff. The discharge plan shall include subsequent treatment needs and the agency responsible for those services.
- (5) Develop a procedure by which regional center staff and county mental health staff shall collaborate to plan and provide training to community service providers, including day programs, residential facilities, and intermediate care facilities, regarding effective services to persons who are dually diagnosed. This training shall include crisis prevention with a focus on proactively recognizing crisis and intervening effectively with consumers who are dually diagnosed.
- (6) Develop a procedure by which the regional center and the county mental health agency shall work toward agreement on a consumer–by–consumer basis on the presenting diagnosis and medical necessity, as defined by regulations of the State Department of Health Care Services.
- (c) The department and the State Department of Health Care Services shall collaborate to provide a statewide perspective and technical assistance to local service regions when local problem resolution mechanisms have been exhausted and state level participation has been requested by both local agencies.
- (d) The director of the local regional center and the director of the county mental health agency or their designees shall meet as needed but no less than annually to do all of the following:
 - (1) Review the effectiveness of the interagency collaboration.
 - (2) Address any outstanding policy issues between the two agencies.
- (3) Establish the direction and priorities for ongoing collaboration efforts between the two agencies.
- (e) Copies of each memorandum of understanding shall be forwarded to the State Department of Developmental Services upon completion or whenever amended. The department shall make copies of the memorandum of understanding available to the public upon request.
- (f) By May 15 of each year, the department shall provide all of the following information to the Legislature:
- (1) The status of the memorandums of understanding developed jointly by each regional center and the county mental health agency and identify any barriers to meeting the outcomes specified in this section.

- (2) The availability of mobile crisis intervention services, including generic services, by regional center catchment area, including the names of vendors and rates paid.
- (3) A description of each regional center's funded emergency housing options, including the names and types of vendors, the number of beds and rates, including, but not limited to, crisis emergency group homes, crisis beds in a regular group home, crisis foster homes, motel or hotel or psychiatric facility beds, and whether each emergency housing option serves minors or adults and whether it is physically accessible.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 34, Sec. 76. (SB 1009) Effective June 27, 2012.)

4696.3. A regional center shall notify the clients' rights advocate, as described in Section 4433, of all consumers placed on an involuntary psychiatric hold or in a Lanterman–Petris–Short conservatorship pursuant to Section 5250, 5260, 5270.10, 5300, or 5350.

(Added by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 29. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4697. (a) The Legislature finds and declares all of the following:
- (1) The methods of establishing rates of payment for providers of services and supports to persons with developmental disabilities in the community should reflect the actual costs of ensuring high quality and stable services.
- (2) State law and regulations should reflect the type and design of community-based services and supports necessary to best meet the needs and choices of individuals with developmental disabilities and their families.
- (3) The licensing, vendoring, and monitoring of service and support providers is necessary to ensure the safety and satisfaction of consumers and should be achieved in a manner that is respectful of consumer privacy and choices, responsive to consumers and families, minimizes complexity and duplication, fosters partnership between state agencies and regional centers and provider in the delivery of high–quality services and supports, and respond swiftly to protect the rights and health of consumers.
- (4) System stakeholders must work collaboratively and continuously to ensure that the design, funding methodology, and monitoring of the service and support delivery system reflects the values and goals of those served.
- (b) It is the intent of the Legislature that the State Department of Developmental Services facilitate joint meetings between system stakeholders, as appropriate, to review the service delivery system and make recommendations for change when desirable. The efforts may include, but are not limited to:
- (1) The process by which regional centers vendor providers of services and supports and make recommendations for changes to improve the quality of services and supports and choices of consumers and families in selecting providers.
- (2) Ratesetting methodologies and recommendations to maximize cost-effectiveness while emphasizing quality, variety, and flexibility in the delivery of services and supports.
- (3) The various monitoring and oversight functions of state and local agencies and recommendations for improving effectiveness and minimizing duplication.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 18. Effective January 1, 1999.)

Article 8. Community Crisis Home Certification

(Article 8 added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 21. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

- 4698. (a) (1) "Community crisis home" means a facility certified by the State Department of Developmental Services pursuant to this article, and licensed by the State Department of Social Services, pursuant to Article 9.7 (commencing with Section 1567.80) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code, as an adult residential facility or a group home providing 24–hour nonmedical care to individuals with developmental disabilities receiving regional center services and in need of crisis intervention services who would otherwise be at risk of admission to the acute crisis center at Fairview Developmental Center or Sonoma Developmental Center, a State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility, an out—of—state placement, a general acute hospital, an acute psychiatric hospital, or an institution for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5. A community crisis home shall have a maximum capacity of eight consumers. No more than one—third of community crisis homes may exceed a capacity of six consumers.
- (2) "Consumer" or "client" means an individual who has been determined by a regional center to meet the eligibility criteria of Section 4512 and applicable regulations and for whom the regional center has accepted responsibility.
- (b) (1) The State Department of Developmental Services, using community placement plan funds, shall establish community—based residential options consisting of community crisis homes for adults and community crisis homes for children. The community crisis homes shall serve individuals who meet all of the following criteria:
 - (A) The child or adult has one or more developmental disabilities.
 - (B) The child or adult receives regional center services.
 - (C) The child or adult requires crisis intervention services.
- (D) The child or adult would otherwise be at risk of admission to the acute crisis center at Fairview Developmental Center or Sonoma Developmental Center, a State Department of Developmental Services—operated facility, an out—of—state placement, a general acute hospital, an acute psychiatric hospital, or an institution for mental disease, as described in Part 5 (commencing with Section 5900) of Division 5.
- (2) The State Department of Developmental Services may issue a certificate of program approval to a community crisis home qualified pursuant to this article.
- (3) A community crisis home using delayed egress devices may utilize secured perimeters in compliance with Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code and applicable regulations. The total number of community crisis beds using delayed egress devices in combination with secured perimeters shall not exceed 20 percent of the statewide limit established in subdivision (k) of Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code. A community crisis home that uses delayed egress devices in combination with secured perimeters shall not have more than six beds.
- (c) A community crisis home shall not be licensed by the State Department of Social Services until the certificate of program approval, issued pursuant to this article by the State Department of Developmental Services, has been received.

- (1) A community crisis home shall be certified only if approved through a regional center community placement plan pursuant to Section 4418.25. Each home shall conform to Section 441.530(a)(1) of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations. The home shall be eligible for federal Medicaid home— and community—based services funding, unless the State Department of Developmental Services approves the use of delayed egress devices with secured perimeters to be utilized at the community crisis home pursuant to Section 1531.15 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (2) A consumer shall not be placed in a community crisis home unless the program is certified by the State Department of Developmental Services, pursuant to this article, and the facility is licensed by the State Department of Social Services, pursuant to Article 9.7 (commencing with Section 1567.80) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (3) A certificate of program approval, issued pursuant to this article by the State Department of Developmental Services, shall be a condition of licensure for the community crisis home by the State Department of Social Services, pursuant to Article 9.7 (commencing with Section 1567.80) of Chapter 3 of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (4) Community crisis homes shall exceed the minimum requirements for a Residential Facility Service Level 4I pursuant to Sections 56004 and 56013 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, and shall meet all applicable statutory and regulatory requirements for facility licensing, the use of behavior modification interventions, and seclusion and restraint, including Division 1.5 (commencing with Section 1180) of the Health and Safety Code, and that are applicable to facilities licensed as adult residential facilities.
- (d) Community crisis homes shall have a facility program plan approved by the State Department of Developmental Services. The facility program plan approved by the State Department of Developmental Services shall be submitted to the State Department of Social Services for inclusion in the facility plan of operation, pursuant to Section 1567.84 of the Health and Safety Code.
- (1) No later than March 1, 2020, the department shall develop guidelines regarding the use of restraint or containment in community crisis homes, which shall be maintained in the facility program plan and plan of operation. In the development of these guidelines, the department shall consult with both of the following:
- (A) The appropriate professionals regarding the use of restraint or containment in community crisis homes.
- (B) The protection and advocacy agency described in subdivision (i) of Section 4900 regarding appropriate safeguards for the protection of clients' rights.
- (2) The requirements of paragraph (1) shall not apply to community crisis homes that are certified and licensed prior to March 1, 2020, or prior to the adoption of the guidelines required in paragraph (1), whichever is sooner. However, these homes shall meet the requirements of paragraph (1) no later than 30 days following adoption of the guidelines.
- (3) A community crisis home shall include in its facility program plan a description of how it will ensure physical restraint or containment will not be used

as an extended procedure in accordance with this section, subdivision (h) of Section 1180.4 of the Health and Safety Code, and any other applicable law or regulation.

- (e) The local regional center and each consumer's regional center shall have joint responsibility for monitoring and evaluating the provision of services in the community crisis home. Monitoring shall include at least monthly face—to—face, onsite case management visits with each consumer by the consumer's regional center and at least quarterly quality assurance visits by the vendoring regional center. The State Department of Developmental Services shall monitor and ensure the regional centers' compliance with their monitoring responsibilities.
- (f) A consumer's regional center shall also notify the clients' rights advocate of each community crisis home admission. Unless the consumer objects on the consumer's own behalf, the clients' rights advocate may participate in developing the plan to transition the consumer to the consumer's prior residence or an alternative community—based residential setting with needed services and supports.
- (g) The State Department of Developmental Services shall establish by regulation a rate methodology for community crisis homes that includes a fixed facility component for residential services and an individualized services and supports component based on each consumer's needs as determined through the individual program plan process, which may include assistance with returning to the consumer's prior living arrangement or transitioning to an alternative community residential setting, including, when appropriate for the individual, wraparound services through intensive individualized support services.
- (h) If the State Department of Developmental Services determines that urgent action is necessary to protect a consumer residing in a community crisis home from physical or mental abuse, abandonment, or any other substantial threat to the consumer's health and safety, the State Department of Developmental Services may request that the regional center or centers remove the consumer from the community crisis home or direct the regional center or centers to obtain alternative or additional services for the consumer within 24 hours of that determination. When possible, an individual program plan (IPP) meeting shall be convened to determine the appropriate action pursuant to this section. In any case, an IPP meeting shall be convened within 30 days following an action pursuant to this section. The regional center shall notify the clients' rights advocate of any removal from the community crisis home.
- (i) The Director of Developmental Services shall rescind a community crisis home's certificate of program approval when, in the director's sole discretion, a community crisis home does not maintain substantial compliance with an applicable statute, regulation, or ordinance, or cannot ensure the health and safety of consumers. The decision of the Director of Developmental Services shall be the final administrative decision. The Director of Developmental Services shall transmit a decision rescinding a community crisis home's certificate of program approval to the State Department of Social Services and the regional center with a recommendation as to whether to revoke the community crisis home license, and the State Department of Social Services shall revoke the license of the community crisis home pursuant to Section 1550 of the Health and Safety Code.

(j) The State Department of Developmental Services and regional centers shall provide to the State Department of Social Services all available documentation and evidentiary support necessary for the licensing and administration of community crisis homes and enforcement of Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 1500) of Division 2 of the Health and Safety Code, and the applicable regulations.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 28, Sec. 30. (SB 81) Effective June 27, 2019.)

- 4698.1. (a) A certificate of program approval shall not be issued pursuant to this article until the publication in Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations of emergency regulations filed by the State Department of Developmental Services. These regulations shall be developed in consultation with stakeholders, including the State Department of Social Services, consumer advocates, and regional centers. The regulations shall address at least all of the following:
- (1) Program standards, including program design requirements, staffing structure, staff qualifications, and training. Training requirements shall include all of the following:
- (A) A minimum of 16 hours of emergency intervention training, which shall include the techniques the facility will use to prevent injury and maintain safety regarding consumers who are a danger to self or others and shall emphasize positive behavioral supports and techniques that are alternatives to physical restraint.
- (B) Additional training for direct care staff to address the specialized needs of the consumers, including training in emergency interventions.
- (2) Requirements and timelines for the development and updating of each consumer's individual program plan, including time-limited objectives and a plan to transition the consumer to his or her prior residence or an alternative community-based residential setting with needed services and supports. In developing these regulations, the department shall place a high priority on transitioning the consumer to his or her prior residence, when that is the preferred objective in the consumer's individual program plan.
- (3) Procedures and requirements for identifying and providing supplemental and ancillary staffing and supports, including therapeutic, behavioral, and clinical services and supports, based on individual consumer need.
 - (4) The rate methodology.
 - (5) Consumer rights and protections.
- (b) The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the State Department of Developmental Services is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. These emergency regulations shall be developed in consultation with system stakeholders. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this section. The emergency regulations may be readopted and remain in effect until approval of the certificate of compliance.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 30, Sec. 21. (SB 856) Effective June 20, 2014.)

CHAPTER 7. APPEAL PROCEDURE

(Chapter 7 repealed and added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

Article 1. Definitions

(Article 1 added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4700. Unless the context otherwise requires, the definitions set forth in this article govern the construction of this chapter.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4701. "Adequate notice" means a written notice informing the applicant, recipient, and authorized representative of at least all of the following:
- (a) The action that the service agency proposes to take, including a statement of the basic facts upon which the service agency is relying.
 - (b) The reason or reasons for that action.
 - (c) The effective date of that action.
 - (d) The specific law, regulation, or policy supporting the action.
- (e) The responsible state agency with whom a state appeal may be filed, including the address of the state agency director.
 - (f) That if a fair hearing is requested, the claimant has the following rights:
- (1) The opportunity to be present in all proceedings and to present written and oral evidence.
 - (2) The opportunity to confront and cross–examine witnesses.
- (3) The right to appear in person with counsel or other representatives of his or her own choosing.
- (4) The right to access to records pursuant to Article 5 (commencing with Section 4725).
 - (5) The right to an interpreter.
- (g) Information on availability of advocacy assistance, including referral to the developmental center or regional center clients' rights advocate, the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, publicly funded legal services corporations, and other publicly or privately funded advocacy organizations, including the protection and advocacy system required under federal Public Law 95–602, the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act (42 U.S.C.A. Sec. 6000 et seq.).
- (h) The fair hearing procedure, including deadlines, access to service agency records under Article 5 (commencing with Section 4725), the opportunity to request an informal meeting to resolve the issue or issues, and the opportunity to request mediation which shall be voluntary for both the claimant and the service agency.
- (i) If the claimant has requested an informal meeting, information that it shall be held within 10 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the service agency.
- (j) The option of requesting mediation prior to a fair hearing, as provided in Section 4711.5. This section shall not preclude the claimant or his or her authorized representative from proceeding directly to a fair hearing in the event that mediation is unsuccessful.
- (k) The fair hearing shall be completed and a final administrative decision rendered within 90 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the

service agency, unless the fair hearing request has been withdrawn or the time period has been extended in accordance with this chapter.

- (l) Prior to a voluntary informal meeting, voluntary mediation or a fair hearing, the claimant or his or her authorized representative shall have the right to examine any or all documents contained in the individual's service agency file. Access to records shall be provided pursuant to Article 5 (commencing with Section 4725).
- (m) An explanation that a request for mediation may constitute a waiver of the rights of a medicaid home and community—based waiver participant to receive a fair hearing decision within 90 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the service agency, as specified in subdivision (c) of Section 4711.5.
- (n) That if a request for a fair hearing by a recipient is postmarked or received by a service agency no later than 10 days after receipt of the notice of the proposed action mailed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4710, current services shall continue as provided in Section 4715. The notice shall be in clear, nontechnical English. If the claimant or authorized representative does not comprehend English, the notice shall be provided in any other language as the claimant or authorized representative comprehends.
- (o) A statement indicating whether the recipient is a participant in the home and community-based services waiver.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 54. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4701.1. Adequate notice, as defined by Section 4701, shall inform the recipient and authorized representative of both of the following:
- (a) Whether or not the individual is eligible for an exemption or exception to the action the service agency proposes to take as specified in subparagraph (D) of paragraph (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, subdivision (d) of Section 4648.35, subdivision (c) of Section 4648.5, subdivision (d) of Section 4659, subparagraph (A) of paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 4686.5, subdivision (i) of Section 4689, and subdivisions (a) and (d) of Section 4689.05, subdivision (b) of Section 95004 of the Government Code, and paragraph (3) of subdivision (e) of Section 95020 of the Government Code.
- (b) The specific law supporting any of the above–specified exemptions or exceptions.

(Added by Stats. 2010, Ch. 717, Sec. 136. (SB 853) Effective October 19, 2010.)

4701.5. "Applicant" means a person who has applied for services from a service agency, or on whose behalf services have been applied for.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4701.6. (a) "Authorized representative" means the conservator of an adult, the guardian, conservator, or parent or person having legal custody of a minor claimant, or a person or agency appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541 and authorized in writing by the claimant or by the legal guardian, conservator, or parent or person having legal custody of a minor claimant to act for or represent the claimant under this chapter.
- (b) "Authorized representative" also means a responsible adult appointed by a court order made pursuant to subdivision (j) of Section 319, subdivision (a) of Section 361, or subdivision (b) of Section 726, who the court determines is an

appropriate representative for the minor, and who does not have a conflict of interest, as defined in subdivision (i) of Section 7579.5 of the Government Code, including, but not limited to, a foster parent, caregiver, or court appointed special advocate.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 367, Sec. 16. (SB 1264) Effective January 1, 2021.)

4702. "Claimant" means an applicant for or recipient of services who has filed for a fair hearing.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4702.5. "Days" means calendar days unless otherwise noted.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4702.6. "Hearing request form" means a document that shall include the name, address, and birth date of the claimant, date of request, reason for the request, and name, address, and relationship to the claimant of the authorized representative, if any, and whether the claimant is a participant in the medicaid home and community—based waiver. The hearing request form shall also indicate whether the claimant or his or her authorized representative is requesting mediation. A copy of the appointment of the authorized representative, by the claimant or the State Council on Developmental Disabilities if any, shall also be included.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 55. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4702.7. For purposes of this section, "medicaid home and community-based waiver participant" means an individual deemed eligible and receiving services through the Medicaid Home and Community-based waiver program.

(Added by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2001.)

4703. "Persons who have the right to request a fair hearing" means applicant, recipient, applicant or recipient's legal guardian or conservator, applicant or recipient's parent, if a minor, and applicant or recipient's authorized representative.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4703.5. "Recipient" means a person with a developmental disability who is eligible for and receives services from a service agency.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4703.6. "Responsible state agency" means the state agency with which a state appeal is required to be filed.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4703.7. "Services" means the type and amount of services and service components set forth in the recipient's individual program plan pursuant to Section 4646.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4704. "Service agency" means any developmental center or regional center that receives state funds to provide services to persons with developmental disabilities.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 47. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4704.5. For purposes of Sections 4710.9, 4711, 4711.5, 4711.7, 4712, and 4712.5, the director of the responsible state agency includes a designee thereof,

which may, but need not, be a public or private agency that contracts with the State Department of Developmental Services for the provision of hearing officers or mediators.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 48. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4704.6. Each regional center and each vendor that contracts with a regional center to provide services to consumers shall conspicuously post on its Internet Web site, if any, a link to the department's Internet Web site page that provides a description of the appeals procedure set forth in this chapter and a department telephone number available for answering consumer and applicant appeals procedure questions.

(Added by Stats. 2007, Ch. 512, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2008.)

Article 2. General Provisions

(Article 2 added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4705. (a) (1) Every service agency shall, as a condition of continued receipt of state funds, have an agency fair hearing procedure for resolving conflicts between the service agency and recipients of, or applicants for, service. The State Department of Developmental Services shall promulgate regulations to implement this chapter by July 1, 1999, which shall be binding on every service agency.
- (2) Any public or private agency receiving state funds for the purpose of serving persons with developmental disabilities not otherwise subject to the provisions of this chapter shall, as a condition of continued receipt of state funds, adopt and periodically review a written internal grievance procedure.
- (b) An agency that employs a fair hearing procedure mandated by any other statute shall be considered to have an approved procedure for purposes of this chapter.
- (c) The service agency's mediation and fair hearing procedure shall be stated in writing, in English and any other language that may be appropriate to the needs of the consumers of the agency's service. A copy of the procedure and a copy of the provisions of this chapter shall be prominently displayed on the premises of the service agency.
- (d) All recipients and applicants, and persons having legal responsibility for recipients or applicants, shall be informed verbally of, and shall be notified in writing in a language that they comprehend of, the service agency's mediation and fair hearing procedure when they apply for service, when they are denied service, when notice of service modification is given pursuant to Section 4710, and upon request.
- (e) If, in the opinion of any person, the rights or interests of a claimant who has not personally authorized a representative will not be properly protected or advocated, the State Council on Developmental Disabilities and the clients' right advocate assigned to the regional center or developmental center shall be notified, and the State Council on Developmental Disabilities may appoint a person or agency as representative, pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, to assist the claimant in the mediation and fair hearing procedure. The appointment shall be in writing to the authorized representative and a copy of the appointment shall be immediately mailed to the service agency director.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 367, Sec. 17. (SB 1264) Effective January 1, 2021.)

- 4706. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b) to the extent permitted by federal law, all issues concerning the rights of persons with developmental disabilities to receive services under this division shall be decided under this chapter, including those issues related to fair hearings, provided under the medicaid home— and community—services waiver granted to the State Department of Health Services.
- (b) Whenever a fair hearing under this chapter involves services provided under the medicaid home— and community—based services waiver, the State Department of Health Services shall retain the right, as provided in Section 4712.5, to review and modify any decision reached under this chapter.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 50. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4707. By July 1, 1999, the State Department of Developmental Services shall implement a mediation process for resolving conflicts between regional centers and recipients of services specified in this chapter. Regulations implementing the mediation process shall be adopted by July 1, 2000.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 51. Effective August 19, 1998.)

Article 3. Fair Hearing Procedure

(Article 3 added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4710. (a) Adequate notice shall be sent to the applicant or recipient and the authorized representative, if any, by certified mail at least 30 days prior to any of the following actions:
- (1) The agency makes a decision without the mutual consent of the service recipient or authorized representative to reduce, terminate, or change services set forth in an individual program plan.
 - (2) A recipient is determined to be no longer eligible for agency services.
- (b) Adequate notice shall be sent to the recipient and the authorized representative, if any, by certified mail no more than five working days after the agency makes a decision without the mutual consent of the recipient or authorized representative, if any, to deny the initiation of a service or support requested for inclusion in the individual program plan.
- (c) If the reason for denial of services or modification of services in a recipient's individual program plan is a lack of funds in the regional center budget, the regional center shall be the service agency responsible for giving adequate notice and participating in the fair hearing procedure under this chapter.
- (d) The regional center shall, within 30 days after written notice is mailed to the applicant or client, notify the department in writing of the denial if a lack of funds in the regional center budget is the reason for one of the following:
 - (1) The denial of services to an applicant.
- (2) The denial of services to a current regional center client requesting services not included in the client's individual program plan but determined to be necessary by the interdisciplinary team.
- (3) Denial, cutback, or termination of current services to a recipient set forth in the individual program plan.

The notification to the department shall include the nature of the service requested, a request that the department allocate sufficient funds to the regional center within 30 days to provide the service, the projected cost for the service for the balance of the fiscal year, and information substantiating the reason for the lack of funds to purchase the service.

- (e) If a person requests regional center services and is found to be ineligible for these services, the regional center shall give adequate notice pursuant to Section 4701. Notice shall be sent within five working days of the time limits set forth in Sections 4642 and 4643.
- (f) The advance notice specified in subdivision (a) shall not be required when a reduction, termination, or change in services is determined to be necessary for the health and safety of the recipient. However, adequate notice shall be given within 10 days after the service agency action.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 4. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4710.5. (a) Any applicant for or recipient of services, or authorized representative of the applicant or recipient, who is dissatisfied with any decision or action of the service agency which he or she believes to be illegal, discriminatory, or not in the recipient's or applicant's best interests, shall, upon filing a request within 30 days after notification of the decision or action complained of, be afforded an opportunity for a fair hearing. The opportunity to request a voluntary informal meeting and an opportunity for mutually agreed upon voluntary mediation shall also be offered at this time.
- (b) The request for a fair hearing and for mediation, or for a voluntary informal meeting, or any combination thereof, shall be stated in writing on a hearing request form provided by the service agency.
- (c) If any person makes a request for mediation or a fair hearing other than on the hearing forms, the employee of the service agency who hears or receives the request shall provide the person with a hearing request form and shall assist the person in filling out the form if the person requires or requests assistance. Any employee who willfully fails to comply with this requirement shall be guilty of a misdemeanor.
- (d) The hearing request form shall be directed to the director of the service agency responsible for the action complained of under subdivision (a). The service agency director shall simultaneously facsimile (FAX) a copy of the hearing request form to the department and the director of the responsible state agency or his or her designee pursuant to Section 4704.5 within five working days of the service agency director's receipt of the request. The department shall keep a file of all hearing request forms.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 5. Effective January 1, 2001.)

4710.6. (a) Upon receipt by the service agency director of the hearing request form requesting a fair hearing, mediation, or a voluntary informal meeting, the service agency director shall immediately provide adequate notice pursuant to Section 4701 to the claimant, the claimant's guardian or conservator, parent of a minor, and authorized representative of the claimant's rights in connection with the fair hearing, mediation, or informal meeting. If an informal meeting is requested

by the claimant, the service agency and the claimant shall determine a mutually agreed upon time for the meeting. The service agency shall notify the claimant of the date upon which his or her hearing request form was received by the service agency.

- (b) The written notice shall also confirm the mutually agreed upon date, time, and place for a voluntary informal meeting, if desired by the claimant or his or her authorized representative, with the service agency director or the director's designee. The written notice shall also state that the claimant or his or her authorized representative may decline an informal meeting.
- (c) The written notification of rights required pursuant to subdivision (a) shall not be required if the service agency includes written notification of those rights with the notice required by Section 4710.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 6. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4710.7. (a) Upon requesting a fair hearing, the claimant has the right to request a voluntary informal meeting with the service agency director or his or her designee. The purpose of the meeting is to attempt to resolve the issue or issues that are the subject of the fair hearing appeal informally prior to the scheduled fair hearing.
- (b) If an informal meeting is held, it shall be conducted by the service agency director or his or her designee. The service agency director or his or her designee shall notify the applicant or recipient and his or her authorized representative of the decision of the informal meeting in writing within five working days of the meeting.
- (c) The written decision of the service agency director or his or her designee shall:
 - (1) Identify the issues presented by the appeal.
 - (2) Rule on each issue identified.
 - (3) State the facts supporting each ruling.
 - (4) Identify the laws, regulations, and policies upon which each ruling is based.
- (d) Prior to the meeting, the claimant or his or her authorized representative shall have the right to examine any documents contained in the individual's service agency file. Access to records shall be provided pursuant to Article 5 (commencing with Section 4725).

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 7. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4710.8. (a) At an informal meeting, the claimant shall have the rights stated pursuant to Section 4701.
- (b) An informal meeting shall be held at a time and place reasonably convenient to the claimant and the authorized representative.
- (c) An informal meeting shall be conducted in the English language. However, if the claimant, the claimant's guardian or conservator, the parent of a minor claimant, or the authorized representative does not understand English, an interpreter shall be provided who is competent and acceptable to both the person requiring the interpreter and the service agency director or the director's designee. Any cost of an interpreter shall be borne by the service agency.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 8. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4710.9. (a) If the claimant or his or her authorized representative is satisfied with the decision of the service agency following an informal meeting, he or she shall withdraw the request for a hearing on the matter decided. The decision of the service agency shall go into effect 10 days after the receipt of the withdrawal of the request for a fair hearing by the service agency. The service agency shall immediately forward a copy of the withdrawal to the department and to the director of the responsible state agency or his or her designee pursuant to Section 4704.5.
- (b) If the claimant or his or her authorized representative has declined an informal meeting or is dissatisfied with the decision of the service agency and does not request mediation, the matter shall proceed to a fair hearing. The service agency shall immediately notify the director of the responsible state agency that the fair hearing request has not been withdrawn. A recommendation for consolidation pursuant to Section 4712.2 to the director of the responsible state agency may be made at this time.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 57. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4711. Upon receipt of the hearing request form, where a fair hearing has been requested but mediation has not, the responsible state agency director shall immediately notify the claimant, the claimant's legal guardian or conservator, the parent of a minor claimant, the claimant's authorized representative, and the service agency director in writing of all the following information applicable to fair hearings. Where the hearing request form contains a request for a fair hearing and mediation, the notifications shall be made separately, and each notice shall contain only the information applicable to the particular type of proceeding.
- (a) The time, place, and date of the fair hearing or mediation, as applicable, if agreed to by the service agency.
- (b) The rights of the parties at the fair hearing pursuant to Section 4701 or mediation, as applicable, pursuant to Section 4711.5.
- (c) The availability of advocacy assistance pursuant to subdivision (g) of Section 4701 for both mediation and fair hearings.
- (d) The name, address, and telephone number of the persons or offices designated by the director of the responsible state agency, as applicable, to conduct fair hearings, mediate disputes, and to receive requests for continuance or consolidation.
- (e) The rights and responsibilities of the parties established pursuant to subdivisions (d) to (m), inclusive, of Section 4712.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 9. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4711.5. (a) Upon receipt of the written request for mediation, the service agency shall be given five working days to accept or decline mediation.
- (b) If the service agency declines mediation, the notice of that decision shall be sent immediately to the claimant, his or her authorized representative, and the director of the responsible state agency.
- (c) (1) If the service agency accepts mediation, the service agency shall immediately send notice of that decision to the claimant, his or her authorized representative, and the director of the responsible state agency.

- (2) Within five calendar days after the receipt of the notice of the service agency's decision regarding mediation, the responsible state agency or the designee of the responsible state agency shall notify the claimant, his or her authorized representative, and the service agency of the information applicable to voluntary mediation specified in Section 4711. The mediation shall be held within 30 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the service agency, unless a continuance is granted to the claimant at the discretion of the mediator.
- (3) A continuance granted pursuant to paragraph (2) shall constitute a waiver of medicaid home and community—based services of the participant's right to a decision within 90 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the service agency. The extension of time for the final decision resulting from the continuance shall only be as long as the time period of the continuance.
- (d) Mediation shall be conducted in an informal, nonadversarial manner, and shall incorporate the rights of the claimant contained in paragraphs (1), (3), (4), and (5) of subdivision (f) of Section 4701.
- (e) The State Department of Developmental Services shall contract with the mediators that meet the following requirements:
- (1) Familiarity with the provisions of this division and implementing regulations, familiarity with the process of reconciling differences in a nonadversarial, informal manner.
- (2) The person is not in the business of providing or supervising services provided to regional centers or to regional center consumers.
- (f) During the course of the mediation, the mediator may meet separately with the participants to the mediation, and may speak with any party or parties confidentially in an attempt to assist the parties to reach a resolution that is acceptable to all parties.
- (g) The mediator shall voluntarily disqualify himself or herself and withdraw from any case in which he or she cannot be fair and impartial. Any party may request the disqualification of the mediator by filing an affidavit, prior to the voluntary mediation, stating with particularity the grounds upon which it is claimed that a fair and impartial mediation cannot be accorded. The issue shall be decided by the mediator.
- (h) Either the service agency or the claimant or his or her authorized representative may withdraw at any time from the mediation and proceed to a fair hearing.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 10. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4711.7. (a) If the issue or issues involved in the mediation are resolved to the satisfaction of both parties, the mediator shall prepare a written resolution. Agreement of the claimant or his or her authorized representative to the final solution shall be accompanied by a withdrawal, in writing, of the fair hearing request. The final resolution shall go into effect 10 days after receipt of the withdrawal of the request for a fair hearing by the service agency. The mediator shall immediately forward a copy of the withdrawal to the director of the responsible state agency.
- (b) If the mediation fails to resolve an issue or issues to the satisfaction of the claimant, or his or her authorized representative, the matter shall proceed to fair

hearing with respect to the unresolved issue or issues as provided under this chapter, and the mediator shall immediately notify the director of the responsible state agency of the outcome of the mediation.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 60. Effective August 19, 1998.)

- 4712. (a) The fair hearing shall be held within 50 days of the date the hearing request form is received by the service agency, unless a continuance based upon a showing of good cause has been granted to the claimant. The service agency may also request a continuance based upon a showing of good cause, provided that the granting of the continuance does not extend the time period for rendering a final administrative decision beyond the 90–day period provided for in this chapter. For purposes of this section, good cause includes, but is not limited to, the following circumstances:
- (1) Death of a spouse, parent, child, brother, sister, grandparent of the claimant or authorized representative, or legal guardian or conservator of the claimant.
 - (2) Personal illness or injury of the claimant or authorized representative.
- (3) Sudden and unexpected emergencies, including, but not limited to, court appearances of the claimant or authorized representative, conflicting schedules of the authorized representative if the conflict is beyond the control of the authorized representative.
- (4) Unavailability of a witness or evidence, the absence of which would result in serious prejudice to the claimant.
- (5) An intervening request by the claimant or his or her authorized representative for mediation.
- (b) Notwithstanding Sections 19130, 19131, and 19132 of the Government Code, the department shall contract for the provision of independent hearing officers. Hearing officers shall have had at least two years of full-time legal training at a California or American Bar Association accredited law school or the equivalent in training and experience as established by regulations to be adopted by the department pursuant to Section 4705. These hearing officers shall receive training in the law and regulations governing services to developmentally disabled individuals and administrative hearings. Training shall include, but not be limited to, the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act and regulations adopted thereunder, relevant case law, information about services and supports available to persons with developmental disabilities, including innovative services and supports, the standard agreement contract between the department and regional centers and regional center purchase-of-service policies, and information and training on protecting the rights of consumers at administrative hearings, with emphasis on assisting, where appropriate, those consumers represented by themselves or an advocate inexperienced in administrative hearings in fully developing the administrative record. The State Department of Developmental Services shall seek the advice of the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, the protection and advocacy agency designated by the Governor in this state to fulfill the requirements and assurances of the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, contained in Chapter 144 (commencing with Section 15001) of Title 42 of the United States Code, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, and other state agencies or organizations and consumers and family members as

designated by the department in the development of standardized hearing procedures for hearing officers and training materials and the implementation of training procedures by the department. The department shall provide formal training for hearing officers on at least an annual basis. The training shall be developed and presented by the department, however, the department shall invite those agencies and organizations listed in this subdivision to participate.

- (c) The hearing officer shall not be an employee, agent, board member, or contractor of the service agency against whose action the appeal has been filed, or a spouse, parent, child, brother, sister, grandparent, legal guardian, or conservator of the claimant, or any person who has a direct financial interest in the outcome of the fair hearing, or any other interest which would preclude a fair and impartial hearing.
- (d) The claimant and the service agency shall exchange a list of potential witnesses, the general subject of the testimony of each witness, and copies of all potential documentary evidence at least five calendar days prior to the hearing. The hearing officer may prohibit testimony of a witness that is not disclosed and may prohibit the introduction of documents that have not been disclosed. However, the hearing officer may allow introduction of the testimony or witness in the interest of justice.
- (e) The fair hearing shall be held at a time and place reasonably convenient to the claimant and the authorized representative. The claimant or the authorized representative of the claimant and the regional center shall agree on the location of the fair hearing.
- (f) Merits of a pending fair hearing shall not be discussed between the hearing officer and a party outside the presence of the other party.
- (g) The hearing officer shall voluntarily disqualify himself or herself and withdraw from any case in which he or she cannot accord a fair and impartial hearing or consideration. Any party may request the disqualification of the hearing officer by filing an affidavit, prior to the taking of evidence at a hearing, stating with particularity the grounds upon which it is claimed that a fair and impartial hearing cannot be accorded. The issue shall be decided by the hearing officer.
- (h) Both parties to the fair hearing shall have the rights specified in subdivision (f) of Section 4701.
- (i) The fair hearing need not be conducted according to the technical rules of evidence and those related to witnesses. Any relevant evidence shall be admitted. Both parties shall be allowed to submit documents into evidence at the beginning of the hearing. No party shall be required to formally authenticate any document unless the hearing officer determines the necessity to do so in the interest of justice. All testimony shall be under oath or affirmation which the hearing officer is empowered to administer.
- (j) A service agency shall present its witnesses and all other evidence before the claimant presents his or her case unless the parties agree otherwise or the hearing officer determines that there exists good cause for a witness to be heard out of order. This section does not alter the burden of proof.
- (k) A recording shall be made of the proceedings before the hearing officer. Any cost of recording shall be borne by the responsible state agency.

- (1) The fair hearing shall be conducted in the English language. However, if the claimant, the claimant's guardian or conservator, parent of a minor claimant, or authorized representative does not understand English, an interpreter shall be provided by the responsible state agency.
- (m) The fair hearing shall be open to the public except at the request of the claimant or authorized representative or when personnel matters are being reviewed.
- (n) The agency awarded the contract for independent hearing officers shall biennially conduct, or cause to be conducted, an evaluation of the hearing officers who conduct hearings under this part. The department shall approve the methodology used to conduct the evaluation. Information and data for this evaluation shall be solicited from consumers who were claimants in an administrative hearing over the past two years, their family members or authorized representative if involved in the hearing, regional centers, and nonattorney advocates, attorneys who represented either party in an administrative hearing over the past two years, and the organizations identified in subdivision (b). Regional centers shall forward copies of administrative decisions reviewed by the superior court to the department. The areas of evaluation shall include, but not be limited to, the hearing officers' demeanor toward parties and witnesses, conduct of the hearing in accord with fairness and standards of due process, ability to fairly develop the record in cases where consumers represent themselves or are represented by an advocate that does not have significant experience in administrative hearings, use of legal authority, clarity of written decisions, and adherence to the requirements of subdivision (b) of Section 4712.5. The department shall be provided with a copy of the evaluation and shall use the evaluation in partial fulfillment of its evaluation of the contract for the provision of independent hearing officers. A summary of the data collected shall be made available to the public upon request, provided that the names of individual hearing officers and consumers shall not be disclosed.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 676, Sec. 37. Effective January 1, 2003.)

- 4712.2. (a) Two or more claimants with a common complaint, or their authorized representatives, or a service agency may request the consolidation of appeals involving a common question of law or fact. The hearing officer may grant the request for consolidation if the hearing officer finds that consolidation would not result in prejudice or undue inconvenience to any party, undue delay, or a violation of any claimant's right to confidentiality unless the claimant agrees to have otherwise confidential information revealed to other claimants. Requests for consolidation shall be forwarded to the hearing officer, and postmarked within five working days of the receipt of the notice sent pursuant to Section 4711. The hearing officer shall notify the parties and authorized representatives, if any, of a request for consolidation and shall afford an opportunity for any written objections to be submitted.
- (b) In all consolidated hearings, each individual claimant shall have all the rights specified in subdivision (f) of Section 4701. A separate written decision shall be issued to each claimant and respective authorized representatives.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 12. Effective January 1, 2001.)

- 4712.5. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (c), within 10 working days of the concluding day of the state hearing, but not later than 80 days following the date the hearing request form was received, the hearing officer shall render a written decision and shall transmit the decision to each party and to the director of the responsible state agency, along with notification that this is the final administrative decision, that each party shall be bound thereby, and that either party may appeal the decision to a court of competent jurisdiction within 90 days of the receiving notice of the final decision.
- (b) The hearing officer's decision shall be in ordinary and concise language and shall contain a summary of the facts, a statement of the evidence from the proceedings that was relied upon, a decision on each of the issues presented, and an identification of the statutes, regulations, and policies supporting the decision.
- (c) Where the decision involves an issue arising from the federal home— and community—based service waiver program, the hearing officer's decision shall be a proposed decision submitted to the Director of Health Services as the single state agency for the medicaid program. Within 90 days following the date the hearing request form is postmarked or received, whichever is earlier, the director may adopt the decision as written or decide the matter on the record. If the Director of Health Services does not act on the proposed decision within 90 days, the decision shall be deemed to be adopted by the Director of Health Services. The final decision shall be immediately transmitted to each party, along with the notice described in subdivision (a). If the decision of the Director of Health Services differs from the proposed decision of the hearing officer, a copy of that proposed decision shall also be served upon each party.
- (d) The department shall collect and maintain, or cause to be collected and maintained, redacted copies of all administrative hearing decisions issued under this division. Hearing decisions shall be categorized by the type of service or support that was the subject of the hearing and by the year of issuance. The department shall make copies of the decisions available to the public upon request at a cost per page not greater than that which it charges for document requests submitted pursuant to Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 6250) of Division 7 of Title 1 of the Government Code. The department shall use this information in partial fulfillment of its obligation to monitor regional centers and in its evaluation of the contract for the provision of independent hearing officers.

(Amended by Stats. 2000, Ch. 416, Sec. 13. Effective January 1, 2001.)

4712.7. In addition to any other delegation of authority granted to the Director of Health Services, the director may delegate his or her authority to adopt final decisions under this chapter to hearing officers described in subdivision (b) of Section 4712 to the extent deemed appropriate by the director. The delegation shall be in writing.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 63. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4713. (a) If the hearing officer's decision is unfavorable to the claimant, and the claimant has been receiving the services which have been the subject of the appeal, the hearing officer's decision shall not be implemented until 10 days after receipt of certified mailing to the claimant and the authorized representative.

(b) If the claimant, the claimant's guardian or conservator, parent of a minor claimant, or authorized representative cannot understand English, the written decision shall be provided by the responsible state agency to that person in English and in such language which such person comprehends.

(Added by Stats. 1983, 1st Ex. Sess., Ch. 16, Sec. 20. Effective May 12, 1983. Operative October 1, 1983, by Sec. 28 of Ch. 16.)

- 4714. (a) Commencing July 1, 1999, for each appeal request submitted pursuant to Section 4710.5, regional centers and developmental centers shall submit information to the department including, but not limited to, all of the following:
 - (1) Whether the case was resolved through an informal meeting or mediation.
- (2) Whether an informal meeting or mediation was declined, and if so, by which party.
 - (3) The issue or issues involved in the case.
 - (4) The outcome of the case if a fair hearing was held.
- (b) The information collected pursuant to this section shall be compiled by the department and made available to the public upon request.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 859, Sec. 4. Effective January 1, 1999.)

Article 4. Services Pending Final Administrative Decision

(Article 4 added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4715. (a) Except as otherwise provided in this section, if a request for a hearing is postmarked or received by the service agency no later than 10 days after receipt of the notice of the proposed action mailed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4710, services that are being provided pursuant to a recipient's individual program plan shall be continued during the appeal procedure up to and including the 10th day after receipt of any of the following:
- (1) Receipt by the service agency, following an informal meeting, of the withdrawal of the fair hearing request pursuant to Section 4710.9.
- (2) Receipt by the service agency, following mediation, of the withdrawal of the fair hearing request pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4711.4.
- (3) Receipt by the recipient of the final decision of the hearing officer or single stage agency pursuant to subdivisions (a) and (c) of Section 4712.5.
- (b) Services continued pursuant to subdivision (a) may be modified by agreement of the parties in accordance with the decision of the interdisciplinary team and the individual program plan.
- (c) Any appeal to a court by either party shall not operate as a stay of enforcement of the final administrative decision, provided that either party may seek a stay of enforcement from any court of competent jurisdiction.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 310, Sec. 64. Effective August 19, 1998.)

4716. Nothing in this chapter shall presume the incompetence of any person with a developmental disability to participate in any of the appeals procedures established herein.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

Article 5. Access to Records

(Article 5 added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4725. For the purposes of this article:
- (a) "Access" means the right to inspect, review, and obtain an accurate copy of any record obtained in the course of providing services under this division. A service agency may make a reasonable charge in an amount not to exceed the actual cost of reproducing the record, unless the imposition of the cost would prohibit the exercise of the right to obtain a copy. No charge may be made to search for or retrieve any record.
- (b) "Record" means any item of information directly relating to a person with developmental disabilities or to one who is believed to have a developmental disability which is maintained by a service agency, whether recorded by handwriting, print, tapes, film, microfilm, or other means.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4726. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 5328, access to records shall be provided to an applicant for, or recipient of, services or to his or her authorized representative, including the person appointed as a developmental services decisionmaker pursuant to Section 319, 361, or 726, for purposes of the appeal procedure under this chapter.

(Amended by Stats. 2011, Ch. 471, Sec. 12. (SB 368) Effective January 1, 2012.)

4727. Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to compel a physician, psychologist, social worker, nurse, attorney, or other professional person to reveal information which has been given to him or her in confidence by members of a recipient's or applicant's family.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4728. Each service agency shall adopt procedures for granting of requests by persons authorized under Section 4726 for access to records during regular business hours, provided that access shall be granted no later than three business days following the date of receipt of the oral or written request for access. Procedures shall include notice of the location of all records and the provision of qualified personnel to interpret records if requested.

(Amended by Stats. 1983, 1st Ex. Sess., Ch. 16, Sec. 23. Effective May 12, 1983. Operative October 1, 1983, by Sec. 28 of Ch. 16.)

- 4729. Whenever access to service agency records is requested, the service agency shall provide at least the following information:
 - (a) The types of records maintained by the service agency.
 - (b) The position of the official responsible for the maintenance of records.
- (c) The right of access to the records, and the policies of the service agency for obtaining access, including the cost, if any, consistent with subdivision (a) of Section 4725, to be charged for reproducing copies of records.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

4730. Any person who willfully and knowingly violates the provisions of this article is guilty of a misdemeanor.

(Added by Stats. 1982, Ch. 506, Sec. 2.)

- 4731. (a) Each consumer or any representative acting on behalf of any consumer or consumers, who believes that any right to which a consumer is entitled has been abused, punitively withheld, or improperly or unreasonably denied by a regional center, developmental center, or service provider, may pursue a complaint as provided in this section.
- (b) Initial referral of any complaint taken pursuant to this section shall be to the director of the regional center from which the consumer receives case management services. If the consumer resides in a state developmental center, the complaint shall be made to the director of that state developmental center. The director shall, within 20 working days of receiving a complaint, investigate the complaint and send a written proposed resolution to the complainant and, if applicable, to the service provider. The written proposed resolution shall include a telephone number and mailing address for referring the proposed resolution in accordance with subdivision (c).
- (c) If the complainant is not satisfied with the proposed resolution, the complainant may refer the complaint, in writing, to the Director of Developmental Services within 15 working days of receipt of the proposed resolution. The director shall, within 45 days of receiving a complaint, issue a written administrative decision and send a copy of the decision to the complainant, the director of the regional center or state developmental center, and the service provider, if applicable. If there is no referral to the department, the proposed resolution shall become effective on the 20th working day following receipt by the complainant.
- (d) The department shall annually compile the number of complaints filed, by each regional center and state developmental center catchment area, the subject matter of each complaint, and a summary of each decision. Copies shall be made available to any person upon request.
- (e) This section shall not be used to resolve disputes concerning the nature, scope, or amount of services and supports that should be included in an individual program plan, for which there is an appeal procedure established in this division, or disputes regarding rates or audit appeals for which there is an appeal procedure established in regulations. Those disputes shall be resolved through the appeals procedure established by this division or in regulations.
- (f) All consumers or, where appropriate, their parents, legal guardian, conservator, or authorized representative, shall be notified in writing in a language which they comprehend, of the right to file a complaint pursuant to this section when they apply for services from a regional center or are admitted to a developmental center, and at each regularly scheduled planning meeting.

(Amended by Stats. 2001, Ch. 171, Sec. 28. Effective August 10, 2001.)

CHAPTER 7.5. RESIDENTIAL CARE FACILITY APPEALS PROCEDURES

(Chapter 7.5 repealed and added by Stats. 1981, Ch. 714, Sec. 470.)

- 4740. The Legislature finds the following:
- (a) The quality of care provided to persons with developmental disabilities by residential facilities is contingent upon a closely coordinated "team" effort by the regional center or its designee, the person with developmental disabilities, the

parent or representative if appropriate, the residential facility administrator, and the licensing agency. The rights and responsibilities of each must be identified in order to assure clear direction and accountability for each.

(b) The quality of care is impaired when inordinate numbers of staff from placement and licensing agencies give direction to the facility administrator regarding care and service requirements.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 23. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4741. An adult person with a developmental disability has the legal right to determine where his or her residence will be. Except in a situation which presents immediate danger to the health and well-being of the individual, the regional center or its designee shall not remove a consumer from a residential care facility against the client's wishes unless there has been specific court action to abridge such right with respect to an adult or unless the parent, guardian or conservator consents with respect to a child.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 24. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4742. The regional center or its designated representative shall (a) guide and counsel facility staff regarding the care and services and supports required by each consumer served by the regional center; and (b) monitor the care and services and supports provided the individual to ensure that care and services and supports are provided in accordance with the individual program plan.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 25. Effective January 1, 1999.)

- 4742.1. (a) A statement made by a regional center representative when discharging his or her obligation to monitor the provision of services and supports pursuant to this division shall be a privileged communication, subject to subdivision (b).
- (b) A statement shall not be privileged pursuant to subdivision (a) if a party to a judicial action demonstrates that the regional center representative made the disputed statement with knowledge of its falsity or with reckless disregard for the truth.

(Added by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 26. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4743. It is the intent of the Legislature that to the greatest extent possible, the staff of the regional center or its designee are assigned so as to minimize the number of persons responsible for programs provided in a given facility.

The regional center or its designee shall designate the staff person responsible for assuring that each individual consumer's program plan is carried out. One person shall be assigned by the regional center as the principal liaison to a facility and to monitor the provision of care and the services provided by that facility in accordance with the individual program plans. If, due to the number of regional center consumers in the facility, additional staff of a regional center or its designee serve consumers in the facility, one person shall be assigned as having primary responsibility for, and assure consistency and continuity of, directions to the administrator and for the monitoring of care and services.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 27. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4744. The regional center or its designee shall provide to the residential facility administrator all information in its possession concerning any history of dangerous propensity of the consumer prior to the placement in that facility. However, no confidential consumer information shall be released pursuant to this section without the consent of the consumer or authorized representative.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 28. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4745. During each visit to the facility, the designated staff person shall inform the administrator orally of any substantial inadequacies in the care and services provided, the specific corrective action necessary and the date by which corrective action must be completed. The designated staff person shall confirm this information in writing to the administrator within 48 hours after the oral notice and inform the administrator in writing of the right to appeal the findings.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 1043, Sec. 29. Effective January 1, 1999.)

4746. The severity of the deficiencies and the quality of care provided shall determine how long the regional center or its designee will work with the facility administrator to resolve inadequacies. After a reasonable period of time, if the care continues to be unacceptable, the designated staff person shall submit to his or her supervisor and to the licensing agency and administrator a recommended disposition with supporting documents attached. The placement agency shall develop sufficient documentation of inadequacies and care provided to sustain corrective action.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1981, Ch. 714, Sec. 470.)

4747. If a consumer or, when appropriate, the parent, guardian, or conservator or authorized representative, including those appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, requests a relocation, the regional center shall schedule an individual program plan meeting, as soon as possible to assist in locating and moving to another residence.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 367, Sec. 18. (SB 1264) Effective January 1, 2021.)

4748. Within nine months of the effective date of this section, the State Department of Developmental Services shall develop and implement regulations for use by the regional center or its designee to assure uniformity of the care and services to be provided to persons registered with the regional centers who reside in residential facilities.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1981, Ch. 714, Sec. 470.)

CHAPTER 8. EVALUATION

(Chapter 8 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4750. The Legislature intends that expenditures on state programs for persons with developmental disabilities shall have measurable and desirable results. The results shall reflect the degree to which persons with developmental disabilities are empowered to make choices and are leading more independent, productive, and normal lives.

(Amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 1011, Sec. 26. Effective January 1, 1993.)

4750.5. In order to gather data that is relevant to ensuring the safety and well-being of persons with developmental disabilities, the department shall ensure that the client master file entry for any person with developmental disabilities placed by a regional center will be updated within 30 days after the change of residence.

(Added by Stats. 1996, Ch. 434, Sec. 3. Effective January 1, 1997.)

4752. The department shall prepare by July 1, 1978, a plan for using the method to obtain and report statewide information on program effectiveness.

The plan shall include:

- (a) A description of any sampling procedures to be used.
- (b) Methods for obtaining and analyzing information about the type and amount of service provided to obtain program results.
- (c) Methods for determining the state expenditures associated with varying levels of measured program effectiveness.
- (d) Specification of procedures and format for future reports to the Legislature on program costs and effectiveness.
 - (e) The projected costs of implementation.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4753. By January 1, 1979, the department shall implement the evaluation system for all programs under its jurisdiction.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4754. Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to prohibit any agency providing services to persons with developmental disabilities from utilizing additional evaluation mechanisms for the agency's own program purposes.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

CHAPTER 9. BUDGETARY PROCESS AND FINANCIAL PROVISIONS (Chapter 9 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4775. The Legislature finds that the method of appropriating funds for numerous programs for the developmentally disabled affects the availability and distribution of services and must be related to statewide planning. Therefore, the process for determining levels of funding of programs must involve consideration of the state plan established pursuant to Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 4561) of this division and the participation of citizens who may be directly affected by funding decisions.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 57. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4776. On or before August 1 of each year, each regional center shall submit to the department and the state council a program budget plan for the subsequent budget year. The budget plan shall include all of the following:
- (a) An estimate of all developmentally disabled persons to be served by the regional center.
 - (b) An estimate of services to be provided by the regional center.
 - (c) An estimate of cost, by type of service.
- (d) Estimated sources and amounts of all revenue, including funds which are not administered by regional centers.

(e) A detailed report of the resources required to implement Section 4509.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 1140.)

- 4776.5. (a) Regional centers shall not be subject to any provision of law, regulation, or policy required of state agencies pertaining to the planning and acquisition of information technology, including personal computers, local area networks, information technology consultation, and software.
- (b) The State Department of Developmental Services and the Association of Regional Center Agencies shall jointly develop guidelines for use by regional centers in the expenditure of funds for those information system activities, including consultation and software development, involving interface with the data bases of the State Department of Developmental Services, including the Uniform Fiscal System.

(Added by Stats. 1996, Ch. 197, Sec. 17. Effective July 22, 1996.)

- 4777. On or before September 1 of each year, the Superintendent of Public Instruction shall submit to the state council:
- (a) An estimate of all developmentally disabled persons to be served throughout the state.
 - (b) Estimated total cost, by service or educational category.
 - (c) Estimated sources of revenue.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4778. To the extent feasible, all funds appropriated for developmental disabilities programs under this part shall be allocated to those programs by August 1 of each year.

(Amended by Stats. 1992, Ch. 713, Sec. 38. Effective September 15, 1992.)

4780. When appropriated by the Legislature, the department may receive and expend all funds made available by the federal government, the state, its political subdivisions, and other sources, and, within the limitation of the funds made available, shall act as an agent for the transmittal of the funds for services through the regional centers. The department may use any funds received under Article 5 (commencing with Section 123800) of Chapter 3 of Part 2 of Division 106 of the Health and Safety Code for the purposes of this division.

(Amended by Stats. 1996, Ch. 1023, Sec. 463. Effective September 29, 1996.)

4780.5. The State Department of Developmental Services is responsible for the processing, audit, and payment of funds made available to regional centers under this division. The department shall establish procedures for hearing objections to audit findings and exceptions by regional centers.

(Added by Stats. 1979, Ch. 1142.)

4781. The department may accept and expend grants, gifts, and legacies of money and, with the consent of the Department of Finance, may accept, manage, and expend grants, gifts and legacies of other property, in furtherance of the purposes of this division.

The secretary may enter into agreements with any person, agency, corporation, foundation, or other legal entity to carry out the purposes of this division.

(Added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4781.5. (a) For the 2006–07 fiscal year only, a regional center may not expend any purchase of service funds for the startup of any new program unless one of the following criteria is met:
- (1) The expenditure is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety or because of other extraordinary circumstances.
- (2) The program to be developed promotes and provides integrated supported work options for individuals or groups of no more than three consumers.
- (3) The program to be developed promotes and provides integrated social, civic, volunteer, or recreational activities.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), a regional center may approve grants for the 2006–07 fiscal year only to current providers to engage in new or expanded employment activities that result in greater integration, conversion from sheltered to supported work environments, self–employment, and increased consumer participation in the federal Ticket to Work program.
- (c) Startup contracts for programs funded under this section shall be outcome-based.
- (d) The department shall develop criteria by which regional centers shall approve grants, and shall provide prior written authorization for the expenditures under this section.
 - (e) This section shall not apply to any of the following:
- (1) The purchase of services funds allocated as part of the department's community placement plan process.
- (2) Expenditures for the startup of new programs made pursuant to a contract entered into before July 1, 2002.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 188, Sec. 29. Effective August 24, 2007.)

- 4781.6. (a) A regional center shall not expend any purchase of service funds for the startup of any new program unless the expenditure is necessary to protect the consumer's health or safety or because of extraordinary circumstances, and the department has granted prior written authorization for the expenditures.
- (b) This section does not apply to the purchase of services funds allocated as part of the department's community placement plan process.

(Amended by Stats. 2008, 3rd Ex. Sess., Ch. 3, Sec. 11. Effective February 16, 2008.)

- 4783. (a) (1) The Family Cost Participation Program is hereby created in the State Department of Developmental Services for the purpose of assessing a cost participation to parents, as defined in Section 50215 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations, who have a child to whom all of the following applies:
- (A) The child has a developmental disability or is eligible for services under the California Early Intervention Services Act (Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code).
 - (B) The child is zero years of age through 17 years of age.
 - (C) The child lives in the parents' home.
- (D) The child receives services and supports purchased through the regional center.
 - (E) The child is not eligible for Medi–Cal.

- (2) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, a parent described in subdivision (a) shall participate in the Family Cost Participation Program established pursuant to this section.
- (3) Application of this section to children zero through two years of age, inclusive, shall be contingent upon approval by the United States Department of Education.
- (b) (1) The department shall develop and establish a Family Cost Participation Schedule that shall be used by regional centers to assess the parents' cost participation. The schedule shall consist of a sliding scale for families with an annual gross income not less than 400 percent of the federal poverty guideline, and be adjusted for the level of annual gross income and the number of persons living in the family home.
- (2) The schedule established pursuant to this section shall be exempt from the rulemaking provisions of the Administrative Procedure Act (Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code).
- (c) Family cost participation assessments shall only be applied to respite, day care, and camping services that are included in the child's individual program plan or individualized family service plan for children zero through two years of age.
- (d) If there is more than one minor child living in the parents' home and receiving services or supports paid for by the regional center, or living in a 24-hour out-of-home facility, including a developmental center, the assessed amount shall be adjusted as follows:
- (1) A parent that meets the criteria specified in subdivision (b) with two children shall be assessed at 75 percent of the respite, day care, and camping services in each child's individual program plan or individualized family service plan for each child living at home.
- (2) A parent that meets the criteria specified in subdivision (b) with three children shall be assessed at 50 percent of the respite, day care, and camping services included in each child's individual program plan or individualized family service plan for each child living at home.
- (3) A parent that meets the criteria specified in subdivision (b) with four children shall be assessed 25 percent of the respite, day care, and camping services included in each child's individual program plan or individualized family service plan for each child living at home.
- (4) A parent that meets the criteria specified in subdivision (b) with more than four children shall be exempt from participation in the Family Cost Participation Program.
- (e) For each child, the amount of cost participation shall be less than the amount of the parental fee that the parent would pay if the child lived in a 24-hour, out-of-home facility.
- (f) Commencing January 1, 2005, each regional center shall be responsible for administering the Family Cost Participation Program.
- (g) Family cost participation assessments or reassessments shall be conducted as follows:

- (1) (A) A regional center shall assess the cost participation for all parents of current consumers who meet the criteria specified in this section. A regional center shall use the most recent individual program plan or individualized family service plan for this purpose.
- (B) A regional center shall assess the cost participation for parents of newly identified consumers at the time of the initial individual program plan or the individualized family service plan.
- (C) Reassessments for cost participation shall be conducted as part of the individual program plan or individual family service plan review pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4646 of this code or subdivision (f) of Section 95020 of the Government Code.
- (D) The parents are responsible for notifying the regional center when a change in family income occurs that would result in a change in the assessed amount of cost participation.
- (2) Parents shall self-certify their gross annual income to the regional center by providing copies of W-2 Wage Earners Statements, payroll stubs, a copy of the prior year's state income tax return, or other documents and proof of other income.
- (3) A regional center shall notify parents of the parents' assessed cost participation within 10 working days of receipt of the parents' complete income documentation.
- (4) Parents who have not provided copies of income documentation pursuant to paragraph (2) shall be assessed the maximum cost participation based on the highest income level adjusted for family size until such time as the appropriate income documentation is provided. Parents who subsequently provide income documentation that results in a reduction in their cost participation shall be reimbursed for the actual cost difference incurred for services identified in the individual program plan or individualized family service plan for respite, day care, and camping services, for 90 calendar days preceding the reassessment. The actual cost difference is the difference between the maximum cost participation originally assessed and the reassessed amount using the parents' complete income documentation, that is substantiated with receipts showing that the services have been purchased by the parents.
- (5) The executive director of the regional center may grant a cost participation adjustment for parents who incur an unavoidable and uninsured catastrophic loss with direct economic impact on the family or who substantiate, with receipts, significant unreimbursed medical costs associated with care for a child who is a regional center consumer. A redetermination of the cost participation adjustment shall be made at least annually.
- (h) A provider of respite, day care, or camping services shall not charge a rate for the parents' share of cost that is higher than the rate paid by the regional center for its share of cost.
- (i) The department shall develop, and regional centers shall use, all forms and documents necessary to administer the program established pursuant to this section. The forms and documents shall be posted on the department's Internet Web site. A regional center shall provide appropriate materials to parents at the initial individual program plan or individualized family service plan meeting and subsequent

individual program plan or individualized family service plan review meetings. These materials shall include a description of the Family Cost Participation Program.

- (j) The department shall include an audit of the Family Cost Participation Program during its audit of a regional center.
- (k) (1) Parents of children ages three through 17 years of age may appeal an error in the amount of the parents' cost participation to the executive director of the regional center within 30 days of notification of the amount of the assessed cost participation. The parents may appeal to the Director of Developmental Services, or his or her designee, any decision by the executive director made pursuant to this subdivision within 15 days of receipt of the written decision of the executive director.
- (2) Parents of children ages three through 17 years of age who dispute the decision of the executive director pursuant to paragraph (5) of subdivision (g) shall have a right to a fair hearing as described in, and the regional center shall provide notice pursuant to, Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700). This paragraph shall become inoperative on July 1, 2006.
- (3) On and after July 1, 2006, a parent described in paragraph (2) shall have the right to appeal the decision of the executive director to the Director of Developmental Services, or his or her designee, within 15 days of receipt of the written decision of the executive director.
- (1) For parents of children ages zero through two years of age, inclusive, the complaint, mediation, and due process procedures set forth in Sections 52170 to 52174, inclusive, of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations shall be used to resolve disputes regarding this section.
- (m) The department may adopt emergency regulations to implement this section. The adoption, amendment, repeal, or readoption of a regulation authorized by this section is deemed to be necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare, for purposes of Sections 11346.1 and 11349.6 of the Government Code, and the department is hereby exempted from the requirement that it describe specific facts showing the need for immediate action. A certificate of compliance for these implementing regulations shall be filed within 24 months following the adoption of the first emergency regulations filed pursuant to this subdivision.
- (n) By April 1, 2005, and annually thereafter, the department shall report to the appropriate fiscal and policy committees of the Legislature on the status of the implementation of the Family Cost Participation Program established under this section. On and after April 1, 2006, the report shall contain all of the following:
- (1) The annual total purchase of services savings attributable to the program per regional center.
- (2) The annual costs to the department and each regional center to administer the program.
 - (3) The number of families assessed a cost participation per regional center.
- (4) The number of cost participation adjustments granted pursuant to paragraph (5) of subdivision (g) per regional center.

(5) The number of appeals filed pursuant to subdivision (k) and the number of those appeals granted, modified, or denied.

(Amended by Stats. 2009, Ch. 140, Sec. 192. (AB 1164) Effective January 1, 2010.)

- 4784. (a) The department shall assess a monthly fee to parents of children under 18 years of age who are receiving 24–hour out–of–home care services through a regional center or as a resident of a state hospital when the family's gross income is above 200 percent of the federal poverty level.
- (b) The monthly parental fees and credits established pursuant to this section shall be exempt from Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code.
- (c) A monthly parental fee described in this section shall be assessed beginning 60 days from the date of the child's placement in 24-hour out-of-home care.
- (d) For the purpose of assessing the fee, parents shall provide income documentation to the department within 30 days of the date the department requested the documentation. Income documentation shall include a copy of a parent's most recent federal tax return or a copy of each parent's most recent paystub or employer–provided earnings statement, issued within 60 days of the date the department requested the documentation. A self–employed parent shall document his or her income by providing a copy of his or her most recent federal tax return. A parent without income documentation shall report and certify his or her income on a form provided by the department.
- (e) (1) The monthly parental fee for parents who timely submit income documentation or from whom the department does not request income documentation shall be as follows:
- (A) Parents who have a family income of 201 percent to 300 percent, inclusive, of the current federal poverty level shall be assessed a monthly fee of 3 percent of their annual gross income, divided by 12.
- (B) Parents who have a family income of 301 percent to 400 percent, inclusive, of the current federal poverty level shall be assessed a monthly fee of 4 percent of their annual gross income, divided by 12.
- (C) Parents who have a family income of 401 percent to 500 percent, inclusive, of the current federal poverty level shall be assessed a monthly fee of 5 percent of their annual gross income, divided by 12.
- (D) Parents who have a family income of 501 percent or more of the current federal poverty level shall be assessed a monthly fee of 6 percent of their annual gross income, divided by 12.
- (2) The monthly parental fee for parents who fail to provide income documentation to the department within 30 days of the date the department requested the documentation shall be equivalent to the maximum monthly cost of caring for a child, as determined by the most recent data available from the United States Department of Agriculture's survey on the cost of raising a child in the west region. However, if parents whose monthly parental fee is calculated pursuant to this paragraph later provide the required income documentation, their monthly parental fee shall be recalculated pursuant to paragraph (1) and retroactively adjusted based on the income information provided.

- (3) A monthly parental fee assessed pursuant to this section shall not exceed the maximum monthly cost of caring for a child, as determined by the most recent data available from the United States Department of Agriculture's survey on the cost of raising a child in the west region, or the cost of the services provided, whichever is less.
- (4) A monthly parental fee assessed pursuant to this section shall be recalculated every 12 months, on the date of the original fee assessment, and within 60 days of the date a parent notifies the department of a change in family income or family size and provides updated income documentation, as described in subdivision (d).
- (5) Parents of children placed in 24-hour out-of-home care prior to July 1, 2016, shall have their initial monthly parental fee calculated, pursuant to the provisions of this section, at the time of their annual fee recalculation, or within 60 days of a parental request for review by the department and receipt of the family's completed family financial statement.
- (6) The department may grant a temporary waiver from paying the monthly parental fee for parents who substantiate, with receipts, an unavoidable and uninsured catastrophic loss with direct economic impact on the family or significant unreimbursed medical costs associated with care for a child who is a regional center consumer.
- (f) Parents who remove their child from 24-hour out-of-home care for a home visit for six or more consecutive hours during a 24-hour period shall be entitled to a credit equal to one day of the monthly parental fee. A credit shall be calculated by multiplying the parents' monthly parental fee by 12 and dividing that number by the number of days in the year. In order to receive a credit pursuant to this subdivision, parents shall submit a request to the department that is postmarked no later than 60 days after the day for which the credit was earned. Failure to comply with this requirement will result in a denial of the credit by the department.
- (g) All fees collected shall be remitted to the State Treasury to be deposited into the Program Development Fund established in Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 4670) to provide resources needed to initiate new programs, consistent with approved priorities for the program development in the state plan, or to be used by the department to offset General Fund costs.
- (h) Parents may appeal a determination of the amount of a monthly parental fee or the denial or amount of a credit requested pursuant to subdivision (f) by submitting a written appeal request to the director within 30 days of the date of the monthly parental fee confirmation letter or credit confirmation or denial letter. An appeal pursuant to this subdivision may consider only disputes concerning the family income used to set the monthly parental fee and the denial or amount of credit. The director, or his or her designee shall, within 30 days after receipt of the appeal, review the assessed monthly parental fee or credit denial or amount for accuracy and provide written notice of the decision to the appellant. The director or his or her designee shall, when deciding an appeal of a monthly parental fee, consider the income documentation and the calculation of the monthly parental fee described in subdivision (e). All decisions regarding monthly parental fee appeals shall be retroactive to the date the appealed monthly parental fee was assessed.
 - (i) This section shall become operative on July 1, 2016.

(Repealed (in Sec. 3) and added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 500, Sec. 4. (AB 564) Effective January 1, 2016. Section operative July 1, 2016, by its own provisions.)

- 4785. (a) (1) Effective July 1, 2011, a regional center shall assess an annual family program fee, as described in subdivision (b), from parents whose adjusted gross family income is at or above 400 percent of the federal poverty level based upon family size and who have a child to whom all of the following apply:
- (A) The child has a developmental disability or is eligible for services under the California Early Intervention Services Act (Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) of the Government Code).
 - (B) The child is less than 18 years of age.
 - (C) The child lives with his or her parent.
- (D) The child or family receives services beyond eligibility determination, needs assessment, and service coordination.
 - (E) The child does not receive services through the Medi–Cal program.
- (2) An annual family program fee shall not be assessed or collected pursuant to this section if the child receives only respite, day care, or camping services from the regional center, and a cost for participation is assessed to the parents under the Family Cost Participation Program.
- (3) The annual family program fee shall be initially assessed by a regional center at the time of the development, scheduled review, or modification of the individual program plan (IPP) pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5, or the individualized family services plan (IFSP) pursuant to Section 95020 of the Government Code, but no later than June 30, 2012, and annually thereafter.
- (4) Application of this section to children zero through two years of age, inclusive, shall be contingent upon necessary approval by the United States Department of Education.
- (b) (1) The annual family program fee for parents described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) shall be two hundred dollars (\$200) per family, regardless of the number of children in the family with developmental disabilities or who are eligible for services under the California Early Intervention Services Act.
- (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1), parents described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) who demonstrate to the regional center that their adjusted gross family income is less than 800 percent of the federal poverty level shall be required to pay an annual family program fee of one hundred fifty dollars (\$150) per family, regardless of the number of children in the family with developmental disabilities or who are eligible for services under the California Early Intervention Services Act.
- (c) At the time of intake or at the time of development, scheduled review, or modification of a consumer's IPP or IFSP, but no later than June 30, 2012, the regional center shall provide to parents described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) a form and an envelope for the mailing of the annual family program fee to the department. The form, which shall include the name of the children in the family currently being served by a regional center and their unique client identifiers, shall be sent, with the family's annual program fee, to the department.
- (d) The department shall notify each regional center at least quarterly of the annual family program fees collected.

- (e) The regional center shall, within 30 days after notification from the department pursuant to subdivision (d), provide a written notification to the parents from whom the department has not received the annual family program fees. Regional centers shall notify the department if a family receiving notification pursuant to this section has failed to pay its annual family program fees based on the subsequent notice pursuant to subdivision (d). For these families, the department shall pursue collection pursuant to the Accounts Receivable Management Act (Chapter 4.3 (commencing with Section 16580) of Part 2 of Division 4 of Title 2 of the Government Code).
- (f) A regional center may grant an exemption to the assessment of an annual family program fee if the parents demonstrate any of the following:
 - (1) That the exemption is necessary to maintain the child in the family home.
- (2) The existence of an extraordinary event that impacts the parents' ability to pay the fee or the parents' ability to meet the care and supervision needs of the child.
- (3) The existence of a catastrophic loss that temporarily limits the ability of the parents to pay and creates a direct economic impact on the family. For purposes of this paragraph, catastrophic loss may include, but is not limited to, natural disasters, accidents involving, or major injuries to, an immediate family member, and extraordinary medical expenses.
- (g) Services shall not be delayed or denied for a consumer or child based upon the lack of payment of the annual family program fee.
- (h) For purposes of this section, "parents" means the parents, whether natural, adoptive, or both, of a child with developmental disabilities under 18 years of age.
- (i) Parents described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) shall be jointly and severally responsible for the annual family program fee, unless a court order directs otherwise.
- (j) (1) "Total adjusted gross family income" means income acquired, earned, or received by parents as payment for labor or services, support, gift, or inheritance, or parents' return on investments. It also includes the community property interest of a parent in the gross adjusted income of a stepparent.
- (2) The total adjusted gross family income shall be determined by adding the gross income of both parents, regardless of whether they are divorced or legally separated, unless a court order directs otherwise, or unless the custodial parent certifies in writing that income information from the noncustodial parent cannot be obtained from the noncustodial parent and in this circumstance only the income of the custodial parent shall be used to determine the annual family program fee.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 25, Sec. 8. (AB 89) Effective June 27, 2013.)

4786. The director shall develop, establish, and maintain an equitable system of rates of state payment for care and services purchased by the department from community care facilities. Such rate system shall be flexible and reflect the differing costs associated with the differing types and levels of care and services provided.

(Added by Stats. 1980, Ch. 1285, Sec. 17.)

- 4787. (a) The department shall, in developing the annual budget for regional center–funded services and supports for residents of developmental centers who are projected to move into the community in the budget year, estimate the costs of these services and supports. Budgeted funding shall be allocated to each regional center based on each regional center's share of the projected placements to be made within the budget year.
- (b) When a resident of a developmental center moves into a community placement outside of their regional catchment area, the department shall transfer from the regional center an appropriate amount of the funding allocated for that consumer to the regional center that will provide services.
- (c) A regional center able to exceed its projected placements within the fiscal year shall be allocated additional funding for that purpose in that fiscal year, if sufficient funding is available, and to the extent that additional funding is necessary to make those placements.
- (d) If the department determines that a regional center will not make all of the projected placements during the fiscal year for which it has received funding, those funds shall be made available to regional centers who have exceeded their projected placements, to the extent that additional funding is necessary to make those placements.
- (e) With the approval of the Department of Finance, savings that result from population reductions in the developmental centers may be transferred to regional centers for the purpose of providing services and supports to residents of developmental centers who have moved into a community placement pursuant to their individual program plan.
- (f) This section shall not expand or limit the entitlement to services for a person with developmental disabilities set forth in this division.

(Added by Stats. 1995, Ch. 513, Sec. 4. Effective January 1, 1996.)

- 4790. (a) It is the intent of the Legislature to provide an incentive for regional centers to select out—of—home placements that are most appropriate for each person with a developmental disability requiring out—of—home care and to provide a disincentive for inappropriate placement in or delayed discharge from state hospitals.
- (b) By March 1, 1982, the Health and Welfare Agency shall submit to the Legislature a detailed implementation plan for a pilot project involving four regional centers. These regional centers shall receive allocations of funds equivalent to the cost of state hospital care for the clients of the individual regional center from which they shall purchase services from state hospitals or other providers.
- (c) Funds so allocated shall cover costs of care of all clients of the pilot project regional centers in state hospitals and, in addition, shall be used to pay costs of (1) community care, including but not limited to, out–of–home care for clients currently residing in state hospitals who have been deemed more appropriately served in the community, and (2) out–of–home costs for persons placed after receipt of the allocation.
- (d) Regional centers shall be selected on the basis of their willingness to participate in the project, their demonstrated ability to provide necessary

community care resources, and their relative standing in the provision of high quality programmatic and administrative services in accordance with the systems evaluation package review of regional centers by the State Department of Developmental Services. In order to ensure the most efficient use of these provisions, one of the four selected regional centers shall have the highest ratio of nonstate hospital out–of–home residential placements in its total active caseload.

(Added by Stats. 1981, Ch. 821, Sec. 1.)

- 4791. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, from July 1, 2010, until June 30, 2013, regional centers may temporarily modify personnel requirements, functions, or qualifications, or staff training requirements for providers, except for licensed or certified residential providers, whose payments are reduced by 1.25 percent pursuant to the amendments to Section 10 of Chapter 13 of the Third Extraordinary Session of the Statutes of 2009, as amended by the act amending this section.
- (b) A temporary modification pursuant to subdivision (a), effective during any agreed upon period of time from July 1, 2010, until June 30, 2013, may only be approved when the regional center determines that the change will not do any of the following:
- (1) Adversely affect the health and safety of a consumer receiving services or supports from the provider.
 - (2) Result in a consumer receiving services in a more restrictive environment.
 - (3) Negatively impact the availability of federal financial participation.
- (4) Violate any state licensing or labor laws or other provisions of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations not eligible for modification pursuant to this section.
- (c) A temporary modification pursuant to subdivision (a) shall be described in a written services contract between the regional center purchasing the services and the provider, and a copy of the written services contract and any related documentation shall be retained by the provider and the regional center purchasing the services from the provider.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, the department shall suspend, from July 1, 2010, until June 30, 2013, the requirements described in Sections 56732 and 56800 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations requiring community-based day programs and in-home respite agencies to conduct annual reviews and to submit written reports to vendoring regional centers, user regional centers, and the department.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation, from July 1, 2010, until June 30, 2013, a residential service provider, vendored by a regional center and whose payment is reduced by 1.25 percent pursuant to the amendments to Section 10 of Chapter 13 of the Third Extraordinary Session of the Statutes of 2009, as amended by the act amending this section, shall not be required to complete quarterly and semiannual progress reports required in subdivisions (b) and (c) of Section 56026 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations. During program review, the provider shall inform the regional center case manager of the consumer's progress and any barrier to the implementation of the individual program plan for each consumer residing in the residence.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 16. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4792. (a) This section of law shall only be operative if subdivision (b) of Section 3.94 of the Budget Act of 2011 is operative. It is the intent of the Legislature for the department to identify up to one hundred million dollars (\$100,000,000) in General Fund savings from within the overall developmental services system, including any savings or reductions within state administrative support, operation of the developmental centers, and operation of the regional centers, including administration and the purchase of services where applicable if subdivision (b) of Section 3.94 of the Budget Act of 2011 is operative. A variety of strategies, including, but not limited to, savings attributable to caseload adjustments, changes in expenditure trends, unexpended contract funds, or other administrative savings or restructuring can be applied to this reduction with the intent of keeping reductions as far away as feasible from consumer's direct needs, services, and supports, including health, safety, and quality of life.
- (b) The department may utilize input from workgroups comprised of consumers and family members, consumer–focused advocacy groups, service provider representatives, regional center representatives, developmental center representatives, other stakeholders, and staff of the Legislature, to develop General Fund savings proposals as necessary.
- (c) If subdivision (b) of Section 3.94 of the Budget Act of 2011 is operative, and the department is directed to identify up to one hundred million dollars (\$100,000,000) in General Fund savings from within the developmental services system, any savings or reductions identified shall be reported to the Joint Legislative Budget Committee within 10 days of the reduction as directed within Section 3.94 of the Budget Act of 2011.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 34, Sec. 1. (SB 73) Effective June 30, 2011. Section became operative on December 13, 2011, when condition in subd. (a) was satisfied.)

CHAPTER 10. JUDICIAL REVIEW

(Chapter 10 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

- 4800. (a) Every adult who is or has been admitted or committed to a state hospital, developmental center, community care facility, as defined in Section 1502 of the Health and Safety Code, health facility, as defined in Section 1250 of the Health and Safety Code, or any other appropriate placement permitted by law, as a developmentally disabled patient shall have a right to a hearing by writ of habeas corpus for his or her release from the hospital, developmental center, community care facility, or health facility after he or she or any person acting on his or her behalf makes a request for release to any member of the staff of the state hospital, developmental center, community care facility, or health facility or to any employee of a regional center.
- (b) The member of the staff or regional center employee to whom a request for release is made shall promptly provide the person making the request for his or her signature or mark a copy of the form set forth below. The member of the staff, or regional center employee, as the case may be, shall fill in his or her own name and the date, and, if the person signs by mark, shall fill in the person's name, and shall then deliver the completed copy to the medical director of the state hospital or

developmental center, the administrator or director of the community care facility, or the administrator or director of the health facility, as the case may be, or his or her designee, notifying him or her of the request. As soon as possible, the person notified shall inform the superior court for the appropriate county, as indicated in Section 4801, of the request for release and shall transmit a copy of the request for release to the person's parent or conservator together with a statement that notice of judicial proceedings taken pursuant to that request will be forwarded by the court. The copy of the request for release and the notice shall be sent by the person notified by registered or certified mail with proper postage prepaid, addressed to the addressee's last known address, and with a return receipt requested. The person notified shall also transmit a copy of the request for release and the name and address of the person's parent or conservator to the court.

- (c) Any person who intentionally violates this section is guilty of a misdemeanor.
 - (d) The form for a request for release shall be substantially as follows:

(Name of the state ho health facility or regional				e facility, or
		-		. 1
I, (member				
community care facility,	or health facilit	y or employe	e of the regional	center), have
today received a request	for the release	e from	(name of st	tate hospital,
developmental center, or center, community care from the undersigned pa person on behalf of the pa	facility, or heal tient on his or	lth facility of	(nam	e of patient)
-	Signature or	mark of patie	nt making reques	
	Digitation of	-	0 1	·
		for releas	e	

Signature or mark of person making request on behalf of patient

(Amended by Stats. 1996, Ch. 1076, Sec. 3. Effective January 1, 1997.)

4801. (a) Judicial review shall be in the superior court for the county in which the state hospital, developmental center, community care facility, or health facility is located, except that, if the adult has been found incompetent to stand trial and has been committed pursuant to Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 1367) of Title 10 of Part 2 of the Penal Code, judicial review shall be in the superior court of the county that determined the question of the mental competence of the defendant. The adult requesting to be released shall be informed of his or her right to counsel by a member of the staff of the state hospital, developmental center, community care facility, or health facility and by the court; and if he or she does not have an attorney for the proceedings, the court shall immediately appoint the public defender or other attorney to assist him or her in the preparation of a petition for the

writ of habeas corpus and to represent him or her in the proceedings. The person shall pay the costs of those legal services if he or she is able.

- (b) At the time the petition for the writ of habeas corpus is filed with the court, the clerk of the court shall transmit a copy of the petition, together with notification as to the time and place of an evidentiary hearing in the matter, to the parent or conservator of the person seeking release or for whom release is sought and to the director and clients' rights advocate of the appropriate regional center. Notice shall also be provided to the director of the appropriate developmental center if the person seeking release or for whom release is sought resides in a developmental center. The notice shall be sent by registered or certified mail with proper postage prepaid, addressed to the addressee's last known address, and with a return receipt requested. The clients' rights advocate of the appropriate regional center may attend any hearing pursuant to this section to assist in protecting the person's rights.
- (c) The court shall either release the adult or order an evidentiary hearing to be held not sooner than five judicial days nor more than 10 judicial days after the petition and notice described in subdivision (b) are deposited in the United States mail pursuant to this section.
- (1) If the person seeking release or for whom release is sought resides in a developmental center or institution for mental disease, the regional center director or designee shall submit to the court, the person's attorney, and all parties required to be noticed pursuant to subdivision (b) a copy of the most recent completed assessment required by subdivision (c) of Section 4418.25, subdivision (e) of Section 4418.7, or paragraph (9) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648. The regional center shall submit copies of these assessments within two working days of receiving the notice required pursuant to subdivision (b).
- (2) Except as provided in paragraph (3), if the court finds (A) that the adult requesting release or for whom release is requested is not developmentally disabled, or (B) that he or she is developmentally disabled and that he or she is able to provide safely for his or her basic personal needs for food, shelter, and clothing, he or she shall be released within 72 hours. If the court finds that he or she is developmentally disabled and that he or she is unable to provide safely for his or her basic personal needs for food, shelter, or clothing, but that a regional center or a willing responsible person or other public or private agency is able to provide for him or her, the court shall release the developmentally disabled adult to the responsible person, regional center, or other public or private agency, as the case may be, subject to any conditions that the court deems proper for the welfare of the developmentally disabled adult and that are consistent with the purposes of this division.
- (3) If the person is charged with a violent felony and has been committed to his or her current placement pursuant to Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code or Section 6500, and the court finds (A) that the adult requesting release or for whom release is requested is not a person with a developmental or intellectual disability, or (B) that he or she is able to provide safely for his or her basic personal needs for food, shelter, and clothing, the court shall, before releasing the person, determine that the release will not pose a danger to the health or safety of others due to the person's known behavior. If the court finds there is no danger pursuant to the finding

required by subparagraph (D) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) of Section 1370.1 of the Penal Code, the person shall be released within 72 hours. If the person's release poses a danger to the health or safety of others, the court may grant or deny the request, taking into account the danger to the health or safety of others posed by the person. If the court finds that release of the person can be made subject to conditions that the court deems proper for the preservation of public health and safety and the welfare of the person, the person shall be released subject to those conditions.

- (d) If in a proceeding under this section, the court finds that the adult is developmentally disabled and has no parent or conservator, and is in need of a conservator, the court shall order the appropriate regional center or the state department to initiate, or cause to be initiated, proceedings for the appointment of a conservator for the developmentally disabled adult.
 - (e) This section shall become operative January 1, 1988.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 25, Sec. 9. (AB 89) Effective June 27, 2013.)

4802. This chapter shall not be construed to impair the right of a conservator of an adult developmentally disabled patient to remove the patient from the state hospital at any time pursuant to Section 4825.

(Amended by Stats. 1979, Ch. 730.)

- 4803. (a) If a regional center recommends that a person be admitted to a community care facility or health facility as a developmentally disabled resident, the employee or designee of the regional center responsible for making the recommendations shall certify in writing that neither the person recommended for admission to a community care facility or health facility, nor the parent of a minor or conservator of an adult, if appropriate, nor the person or agency appointed pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4541, has made an objection to the admission to the person making the recommendation. The regional center shall transmit the certificate, or a copy thereof, to the community care facility or health facility.
- (b) A community care facility or health facility shall not admit any adult as a developmentally disabled patient on recommendation of a regional center unless a copy of the certificate has been transmitted pursuant to this section.
- (c) A person who, knowing that objection to a community care facility or health facility admission has been made, certifies that no objection has been made, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor.
- (d) Objections to proposed placements shall be resolved by a fair hearing procedure pursuant to Section 4700.

(Amended by Stats. 2020, Ch. 367, Sec. 19. (SB 1264) Effective January 1, 2021.)

4804. Whenever a proceeding is held in a superior court under the provisions of this chapter, involving a person who has been placed in a state hospital located outside the county of residence of the person, the provisions of this section shall apply. The appropriate financial officer or other designated official of the county in which the proceeding is held may make out a statement of all of the costs incurred by the county for the investigation, preparation, and conduct of the proceedings, and the costs of appeal, if any. The statement may be certified by a judge of the superior court of the county. The statement may then be sent to the county of

residence of the person, which shall reimburse the county providing the services. If it is not possible to determine the actual county of residence of the person, the statement may be sent to the county in which the person was originally detained, which shall reimburse the county providing the services.

(Amended by Stats. 2002, Ch. 221, Sec. 207. Effective January 1, 2003.)

4805. Objections to proposed transfers between state hospitals shall be resolved pursuant to Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 4700).

(Added by Stats. 1981, Ch. 990, Sec. 4.)

4806. This chapter shall be construed in a manner that affords the adult requesting release all rights under Section 4502, including the right to treatment and habilitation services and supports in the least restrictive environment, and the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 12101 et seq.), including the right to receive services in the most integrated setting appropriate.

(Added by Stats. 2013, Ch. 25, Sec. 10. (AB 89) Effective June 27, 2013.)

CHAPTER 11. GUARDIANSHIP AND CONSERVATORSHIP

(Chapter 11 added by Stats. 1977, Ch. 1252.)

4825. The provisions of this division shall not be construed to terminate any appointment of the State Department of Mental Health as guardian of the estate of a developmentally disabled person prior to July 1, 1971.

It is the intent of this section that the Director of Developmental Services be appointed as guardian or conservator of a developmentally disabled person as provided pursuant to the provisions of Article 7.5 (commencing with Section 416) of Chapter 2 of Part 1 of Division 1 of the Health and Safety Code.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 6000, the admission of an adult developmentally disabled person to a state hospital or private institution shall be upon the application of the person's parent or conservator in accordance with the provisions of Sections 4653 and 4803. Any person so admitted to a state hospital may leave the state hospital at any time, if such parent or conservator gives notice of his or her desire for the departure of the developmentally disabled person to any member of the hospital staff and completes normal hospitalization departure procedures.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 4655, any adult developmentally disabled person who is competent to do so may apply for and receive any services provided by a regional center.

(Amended by Stats. 1980, Ch. 246, Sec. 8.)

CHAPTER 12. COMMUNITY LIVING CONTINUUMS

(Chapter 12 added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

4830. As used in this chapter:

(a) "Continuum" means a coordinated multicomponent services system within geographic regions of the state whose design shall support the sequential developmental needs of persons so that the pattern of these services provides an unbroken chain of experience, maximum personal growth, and liberty.

- (b) "Normalization" means making available programs, methods, and titles that are culturally normative, and patterns and conditions of everyday life that are as close as possible to the norms and patterns of the mainstream of society.
- (c) "Designated agency" means the legal entity selected by the State Department of Developmental Services to be responsible for organizing or providing services within each continuum or both.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 58. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4831. The State Department of Developmental Services may develop the design and phase–in plan for continuums and may designate one or more designated agencies to implement community living continuums throughout the state, after consideration of a recommendation from the State Council on Developmental Disabilities in conjunction with recommendations from the appropriate regional center.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 59. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4832. (a) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities may review and evaluate existing and proposed community living arrangement programs within the various regions of the state and may make a recommendation to the Director of Developmental Services concerning programs that should be considered as the most appropriate agency to be designated as responsible for the implementation of the community living continuum within their area. These programs shall include, but not be limited to, those that have been funded through the issuance of Mental Retardation Private Institutions' Fund grants, state council program development grants, and model state hospital programs. Consideration shall be given to all of the following:
 - (1) Private nonprofit corporations.
 - (2) Public agencies.
 - (3) A joint powers agreement agency.
- (b) At least one-third of the board of directors, public or private, or an advisory committee in the event a public agency is selected, shall be composed of consumer representatives, including members of the immediate family of the consumer.
- (c) A person shall not serve as a director or advisory committee member who has a financial interest, as defined in Section 87103 of the Government Code, in designated agency operations, except with respect to any interest as a consumer of a designated agency or regional center services.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 60. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

- 4833. Upon designation by the Department of Developmental Services pursuant to Section 4831, the designated agency established pursuant to Section 4832 shall:
 - (a) Design, organize and/or provide services for persons in local communities.
 - (b) Seek and utilize funds from all available resources.
- (c) Assure that all programs within the community living continuum shall provide all employees with competency-based, pre- and in-service training, which is coordinated with appropriate, public education agencies.
- (d) Establish public support and acceptance for community development with full integration of individuals with developmental special needs.

The community living continuums shall be based upon the principle of normalization and shall include provisions for, but not be limited to, individual choice of living in home, in various types of apartments, small group dwellings, or condominiums. The department and these programs shall assure that services are provided in, or as close to, a person's home community as feasible.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

4834. The Director of the Department of Developmental Services may contract with a designated agency, pursuant to this chapter.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

- 4835. (a) The Director of Developmental Services may establish uniform operational procedures, performance and evaluation standards, and utilization criteria for designated agencies pursuant to this chapter.
- (b) These standards and criteria shall be developed with participation by consumer organizations, the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, the State Department of Social Services, the State Department of Health Care Services, the State Department of Education, and the Department of Rehabilitation, and consultations with individuals with experience in developmental services programming.

(Amended by Stats. 2014, Ch. 409, Sec. 61. (AB 1595) Effective January 1, 2015.)

4836. The director shall prepare a yearly report to the Legislature on the progress and effectiveness of the system using the state evaluation model in accordance with this division.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

4837. The Director of Developmental Services may provide 90-day advance funding to the designated agency or community-based programs for the development or provision of continuum services under the jurisdiction of the department.

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any contract entered into by the department with a designated agency pursuant to this chapter may provide for periodic advance payments for services to be performed under such contract. No advance payment made pursuant to this section shall exceed 25 percent of the total annual contract amount.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

- 4839. The State Department of Developmental Services may study and prepare a plan in cooperation with the State Council on Developmental Disabilities. The plan should consider the following:
- (a) Necessary technical assistance, training, and evaluation to assure standards of quality and program success.
- (b) Maximization of existing state and federal resources available to assist persons with developmental special needs to live in the least restrictive environment possible, including the following:
 - (1) Federal housing subsidy and assistance.
 - (2) Supplemental security income.
 - (3) Local social services.

- (4) Local and state health services and related resources.
- (c) Procedural standards for designated agencies, including the following:
- (1) Program development process.
- (2) Training for workers in the developmental services field.
- (3) Management information system.
- (4) Fiscal accountability and cost benefit control.
- (5) Establishment of contractual relationships.
- (6) Evaluation.

(Amended by Stats. 2006, Ch. 538, Sec. 696. Effective January 1, 2007.)

4841. Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 4675, 4676 and 4677, the Director of Developmental Services, when reviewing, approving, and allocating money from the Program Development Fund for community living arrangements, shall give high priority to programs which may be included in a continuum.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

- 4843. To accomplish the goals enumerated in Section 4833, the director may:
- (a) Develop a continuum training model and provide technical assistance to providers of community living arrangements through state and county agencies and regional center professional collaboration.
 - (b) Establish competency-based training programs.
- (c) Centralize and increase the availability and dissemination of information regarding community living arrangements.
- (d) Assist the agencies in community living continuums and regional centers in the recruitment of qualified care providers and staff in order to fulfill the increasing need for quality living arrangements and support services.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

4844. The Director of Developmental Services shall initiate and monitor interagency performance agreements between the Department of Rehabilitation, the State Department of Health Care Services, the State Department of Social Services, and the Department of Housing and Community Development to ensure planning, coordination, and resource sharing.

(Amended by Stats. 2012, Ch. 34, Sec. 78. (SB 1009) Effective June 27, 2012.)

- 4845. If authorized by regulations adopted by the department and if not available through other state or local programs, the continuum services may with respect to the designated agency, include, but shall not be limited to:
 - (a) Family subsidy programs.
 - (b) In-home support services.
 - (c) Subsidized adoptive and quasi-adoptive foster care services.
 - (d) Alternative respite services.
 - (e) Crisis assistance.
 - (f) Independent and semi-independent living.
 - (g) Group living for six or fewer persons.
 - (h) Programs to meet the special needs of individuals who are medically fragile.
- (i) Services to persons requiring maximum supervision due to intensive behavioral and severe developmental special needs.

It is not the intent of this section to release any other state or local agency of its program responsibilities.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

4846. Interagency agreements shall be established between the regional centers and the community living continuums to assure clear roles and responsibilities for delivery of services; and may include the Department of Rehabilitation Independent Living Programs where applicable.

(Added by Stats. 1978, Ch. 1232.)

CHAPTER 13. HABILITATION SERVICES FOR PERSONS WITH DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES

(Chapter 13 repealed (by Sec. 1) and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4850. (a) The Legislature reaffirms its intent that habilitation services for adults with developmental disabilities should be planned and provided as a part of a continuum and that habilitation services should be available to enable persons with developmental disabilities to approximate the pattern of everyday living available to nondisabled people of the same age.
- (b) The Legislature further intends that habilitation services shall be provided to adults with developmental disabilities as specified in this chapter in order to guarantee the rights stated in Section 4502.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4850.1. Notwithstanding Section 19050.9 of the Government Code, beginning July 1, 2004, the State Department of Developmental Services shall succeed to all functions and responsibilities of the Department of Rehabilitation with respect to the administration of the Habilitation Services Program established pursuant to former Chapter 4.5 (commencing with Section 19350) of Part 2 of Division 10.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4850.2. (a) Except as otherwise specifically provided, this chapter shall only apply to those habilitation services purchased by the regional centers.
- (b) Nothing in this section shall be construed to abridge the rights stated in Section 4502.

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4850.3. (a) The Legislature intends that in order to increase effectiveness and opportunity to gain meaningful integrated competitive employment opportunities, pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) of Section 4869, habilitation services shall also provide community–based vocational development services to enhance community employment readiness, develop social skills necessary for successful community employment, and build a network of community and employment opportunities for individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (b) The department shall conduct a four-year demonstration project, pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) of Section 4869, to determine whether

community-based vocational development services increase integrated competitive employment outcomes and reduce purchase of service costs for working age adults.

- (1) For purposes of this section, "community-based vocational development services" means (A) services provided to enhance community employment readiness, which may include the use of discovery and job exploration opportunities, (B) social skill development services necessary to obtain and maintain community employment, (C) services to use internship, apprenticeship, and volunteer opportunities to provide community-based vocational development skills development opportunities, (D) services to access and participate in postsecondary education or career technical education, and (E) building a network of community and employment opportunities.
- (2) If community-based vocational development services are determined to be a necessary step to achieve a supported employment outcome, a plan shall be developed and may include, but is not limited to, all of the following:
 - (A) An inventory of potential employment interests.
 - (B) Preferences for types of work environments or situations.
- (C) Identification of any training or education needed for the consumer's desired job.
- (D) Opportunities to explore jobs or self-employment as a means to meet the consumer's desired employment outcome.
- (E) Identification of any personal or family networks the consumer may use to achieve his or her desired employment outcomes.
- (3) The habilitation service provider and the regional center shall review the plan developed pursuant to paragraph (2) semiannually to document progress towards objectives, additional barriers, and other changes that impact the consumer's desired employment outcome.
- (4) The hourly rate for community-based vocational development services, for the purposes of this section, shall be forty dollars (\$40) per hour for a maximum of 75 hours per calendar quarter for all services identified and provided in the community-based vocational development plan as developed pursuant to paragraphs (2) and (3). Prior to the implementation of community-based vocational development services, the department shall secure federal Medicaid funding for this service.
- (5) Hours of participation in community-based vocational development services may be provided in lieu of hours of participation in other community-based day program services, as determined by the consumer's individual program planning team, for up to two years. Community-based vocational development services may be authorized for an additional two years, if the consumer's individual program planning team determines and documents at each semiannual review that the consumer is making significant progress toward the habilitation services objectives. A consumer's participation in community-based vocational development services shall not exceed a total of four years.
- (c) The department shall select up to five volunteer regional centers that reflect the geographic diversity of California to participate in the demonstration project.
- (d) The department shall publish a notice on the department's Internet Web site when the demonstration project has been implemented.

- (e) (1) After conclusion of the demonstration project, the department shall review the effectiveness of the demonstration project and make determinations whether community-based vocational development services (A) increase employment outcomes, (B) reduce purchase of service costs, and (C) may be implemented on a statewide basis.
- (2) The department shall notify the appropriate fiscal and policy committees of both houses of the Legislature of the determinations made pursuant to this subdivision.
- (f) This section shall be implemented only to the extent that federal financial participation is available and any necessary federal approvals have been obtained.
- (g) This section shall remain in effect only until January 1, 2025, and as of that date is repealed, unless a later enacted statute, that is enacted before January 1, 2025, deletes or extends that date.

(Added by Stats. 2014, Ch. 431, Sec. 2. (SB 577) Effective January 1, 2015. Repealed as of January 1, 2025, by its own provisions.)

- 4851. The definitions contained in this chapter shall govern the construction of this chapter, with respect to habilitation services provided through the regional center, and unless the context requires otherwise, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
- (a) "Habilitation services" means community-based services purchased or provided for adults with developmental disabilities, including services provided under the Work Activity Program and the Supported Employment Program, to prepare and maintain them at their highest level of vocational functioning, or to prepare them for referral to vocational rehabilitation services.
- (b) "Individual program plan" means the overall plan developed by a regional center pursuant to Section 4646.
- (c) "Individual habilitation service plan" means the service plan developed by the habilitation service vendor to meet employment goals in the individual program plan.
 - (d) "Department" means the State Department of Developmental Services.
- (e) "Work activity program" includes, but is not limited to, sheltered workshops or work activity centers, or community-based work activity programs certified pursuant to subdivision (f) or accredited by CARF, the Rehabilitation Accreditation Commission.
- (f) "Certification" means certification procedures developed by the Department of Rehabilitation.
- (g) "Work activity program day" means the period of time during which a Work Activity Program provides services to consumers.
- (h) "Full day of service" means, for purposes of billing, a day in which the consumer attends a minimum of the declared and approved work activity program day, less 30 minutes, excluding the lunch period.
- (i) "Half day of service" means, for purposes of billing, any day in which the consumer's attendance does not meet the criteria for billing for a full day of service as defined in subdivision (g), and the consumer attends the work activity program not less than two hours, excluding the lunch period.

- (j) "Supported employment program" means a program that meets the requirements of subdivisions (n) to (s), inclusive.
- (k) "Consumer" means any adult who receives services purchased under this chapter.
- (1) "Accreditation" means a determination of compliance with the set of standards appropriate to the delivery of services by a work activity program or supported employment program, developed by CARF, the Rehabilitation Accreditation Commission, and applied by the commission or the department.
 - (m) "CARF" means CARF the Rehabilitation Accreditation Commission.
- (n) "Supported employment" means paid work that is integrated in the community for individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (o) "Integrated work" means the engagement of an employee with a disability in work in a setting typically found in the community in which individuals interact with individuals without disabilities other than those who are providing services to those individuals, to the same extent that individuals without disabilities in comparable positions interact with other persons.
- (p) "Supported employment placement" means the employment of an individual with a developmental disability by an employer in the community, directly or through contract with a supported employment program. This includes provision of ongoing support services necessary for the individual to retain employment.
- (q) "Allowable supported employment services" means the services approved in the individual program plan and specified in the individual habilitation service plan for the purpose of achieving supported employment as an outcome, and may include any of the following:
 - (1) Job development, to the extent authorized by the regional center.
- (2) Program staff time for conducting job analysis of supported employment opportunities for a specific consumer.
- (3) Program staff time for the direct supervision or training of a consumer or consumers while they engage in integrated work unless other arrangements for consumer supervision, including, but not limited to, employer supervision reimbursed by the supported employment program, are approved by the regional center.
- (4) Community-based training in adaptive functional and social skills necessary to ensure job adjustment and retention.
- (5) Counseling with a consumer's significant other to ensure support of a consumer in job adjustment.
- (6) Advocacy or intervention on behalf of a consumer to resolve problems affecting the consumer's work adjustment or retention.
- (7) Ongoing support services needed to ensure the consumer's retention of the job.
- (r) "Group services" means job coaching in a group supported employment placement at a job coach-to-consumer ratio of not less than one-to-three nor more than one-to-eight where services to a minimum of three consumers are funded by the regional center or the Department of Rehabilitation. For consumers receiving group services, ongoing support services shall be limited to job coaching and shall be provided at the worksite.

(s) "Individualized services" means job coaching and other supported employment services for regional center–funded consumers in a supported employment placement at a job coach–to–consumer ratio of one–to–one, and that decrease over time until stabilization is achieved. Individualized services may be provided on or off the jobsite.

(Amended by Stats. 2005, Ch. 80, Sec. 18. Effective July 19, 2005.)

- 4852. A consumer shall be referred to a provider of habilitation services under this chapter when all of the following apply:
- (a) The individual is an adult who has been diagnosed as having a developmental disability.
- (b) The individual is determined to be in need of and has chosen habilitation services through the individual program planning process pursuant to Section 4646.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4853. (a) When a referral for habilitation services pursuant to Section 4852 has been made and if the individual is placed in a work activity program, he or she shall be deemed presumptively eligible for a period not to exceed 90 days.
- (b) During the period of presumptive eligibility, the work activity program shall submit a work skills evaluation report to the regional center. The work skills evaluation report shall reflect the performance of the consumer in all of the following areas:
 - (1) Appropriate behavior to safely conduct himself or herself in a work setting.
 - (2) Adequate attention span to reach a productivity level in paid work.
- (3) Ability to understand and act on simple instructions within a reasonable length of time.
 - (4) Ability to communicate basic needs and understand basic receptive language.
 - (5) Attendance level.
- (c) During the period of presumptive eligibility, the individual program plan planning team shall, pursuant to Section 4646, utilize the work skills evaluation report to determine the appropriateness of the referral.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4854. In developing the individual habilitation service plan pursuant to Section 4853, the habilitation service provider shall develop specific and measurable objectives to determine whether the consumer demonstrates ability to reach or maintain individual employment goals in all of the following areas:
 - (a) Participation in paid work for a specified period of time.
 - (b) Obtaining or sustaining a specified productivity rate.
 - (c) Obtaining or sustaining a specified attendance level.
 - (d) Demonstration of appropriate behavior for a work setting.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4854.1. The individual program plan planning team, shall, pursuant to Section 4646, meet, when it is necessary to review any of the following:
 - (a) The appropriateness of job placement.

- (b) The appropriateness of the services available at the Work Activity Program or Supported Employment Program.
 - (c) The individual habilitation service plan.

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4855. When an individual who is eligible for habilitation services under this chapter is referred to the Department of Rehabilitation for vocational rehabilitation services, including supported employment services, and is placed on a Department of Rehabilitation waiting list for vocational rehabilitation as a result of the Department of Rehabilitation's order of selection regulations, the regional center shall authorize appropriate services for the individual pursuant to this chapter as needed until services can be provided by the vocational rehabilitation program.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4856. (a) The regional center shall monitor, evaluate, and audit habilitation services providers for program effectiveness, using performance criteria that include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
 - (1) Service quality.
 - (2) Protections for individuals receiving services.
 - (3) Compliance with applicable CARF standards.
- (b) (1) The regional center may impose immediate sanctions on providers of work activity programs and supported employment programs for noncompliance with accreditation or services standards contained in regulations adopted by the department, and for safety violations which pose a threat to consumers of habilitation services.
 - (2) Sanctions include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - (A) A moratorium on new referrals.
 - (B) Imposition of a corrective plan as specified in regulations.
- (C) Removal of consumers from a service area where dangerous conditions or abusive conditions exist.
 - (D) Termination of vendorization.
- (c) A moratorium on new referrals may be the first formal sanction to be taken except in instances where consumers are at imminent risk of abuse or other harm. When the regional center determines a moratorium on new referrals to be the first formal sanction, a corrective action plan shall be developed. The moratorium shall be lifted only when the conditions cited are corrected per a corrective action plan.
- (d) A corrective action plan is a formal sanction, that may be imposed either simultaneously with a moratorium on new referrals, or as a single sanction in circumstances that do not require a moratorium, as determined by the regional center. Noncompliance with the conditions and timelines of the corrective action plan shall result in termination of vendorization.
- (e) Removal of consumers from a program shall only take place where dangerous or abusive conditions are present, or upon termination of vendorization. In instances of removal for health and safety reasons, when the corrections are made by the program, as determined by the regional center, consumers may return, at their option.

- (f) Any provider sanctioned under subparagraph (B) or (C) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) may request an administrative review as specified in Section 4648.1.
- (g) Any provider sanctioned under subparagraph (D) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) shall have a right to a formal review by the Office of Administrative Hearings under Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 11370) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code.
- (h) Effective July 1, 2004, if a habilitation services provider is under sanction under former Section 19354.5, the provider shall complete the requirements of the corrective action plan or any other terms or conditions imposed upon it as part of the sanctions. At the end of the term of the corrective action plan or other compliance requirements, the services provider shall be evaluated by the regional center based upon the requirements in this section.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4857. The regional center shall purchase habilitation services pursuant to the individual program plan. Habilitation services shall continue as long as satisfactory progress is being made toward achieving the objectives of the individual habilitation service plan or as long as these services are determined by the regional center to be necessary to maintain the individual at their highest level of vocational functioning, or to prepare the individual for referral to vocational rehabilitation services.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4857.1. Regional centers may purchase habilitation services only from providers who are accredited community nonprofit agencies that provide work activity services or supported employment services, or both, and that have been vendored as described in Section 4861 and regulations promulgated pursuant thereto. Habilitation services providers who, on July 1, 2004, are providing services to consumers shall be deemed to be an approved vendor.

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4858. (a) Each work activity program vendor shall, at a minimum, annually review the status of consumers participating in their program to determine whether these individuals would benefit from vocational rehabilitation services, including supported employment.
- (b) If it is determined that the consumer would benefit from vocational rehabilitation services, the work activity program vendor shall, in conjunction with the regional center and in accordance with the individual program plan process, refer the consumer to the Department of Rehabilitation.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4859. (a) The department shall adopt regulations to establish rates for work activity program services subject to the approval of the Department of Finance. The regulations shall provide for an equitable and cost–effective ratesetting procedure in

which each specific allowable service, activity, and provider administrative cost comprising an overall habilitation service, as determined by the department, reflects the reasonable cost of service. Reasonable costs shall be determined biennially by the department, subject to audit at the discretion of the department.

- (b) The department shall adopt the existing work activity program rates as of July 1, 2004, that shall remain in effect until the next ratesetting year.
- (c) Notwithstanding paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, the regional center shall pay the work activity program rates established by the department.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4860. (a) (1) The hourly rate for supported employment services provided to consumers receiving individualized services is thirty–six dollars and fifty–seven cents (\$36.57).
- (2) Job coach hours spent in travel to consumer worksites may be reimbursable for individualized services only when the job coach travels from the vendor's headquarters to the consumer's worksite or from one consumer's worksite to another, and only when the travel is one way.
- (b) The hourly rate for group services is thirty–six dollars and fifty–seven cents (\$36.57), regardless of the number of consumers served in the group. Consumers in a group shall be scheduled to start and end work at the same time, unless an exception that takes into consideration the consumer's compensated work schedule is approved in advance by the regional center. The department, in consultation with stakeholders, shall adopt regulations to define the appropriate grounds for granting these exceptions. When the number of consumers in a supported employment placement group drops to fewer than the minimum required in subdivision (r) of Section 4851, the regional center may terminate funding for the group services in that group, unless, within 90 days, the program provider adds one or more regional centers, or Department of Rehabilitation–funded supported employment consumers to the group.
- (c) Job coaching hours for group services shall be allocated on a prorated basis between a regional center and the Department of Rehabilitation when regional center and Department of Rehabilitation consumers are served in the same group.
 - (d) When Section 4855 applies, fees shall be authorized for the following:
- (1) A three-hundred-sixty-dollar (\$360) fee shall be paid to the program provider upon intake of a consumer into a supported employment program. No fee shall be paid if that consumer completed a supported employment intake process with that same supported employment program within the previous 12 months.
- (2) A seven-hundred-twenty-dollar (\$720) fee shall be paid upon placement of a consumer in an integrated job, except that no fee shall be paid if that consumer is placed with another consumer or consumers assigned to the same job coach during the same hours of employment.
- (3) A seven-hundred-twenty-dollar (\$720) fee shall be paid after a 90-day retention of a consumer in a job, except that no fee shall be paid if that consumer has been placed with another consumer or consumers, assigned to the same job coach during the same hours of employment.

- (e) Notwithstanding paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 4648, the regional center shall pay the supported employment program rates established by this section.
- (f) The department, with regional center participation, shall conduct an annual survey of providers, in a format determined by the department, to collect the following information:
 - (1) The number of employment placements in the previous 12 months.
 - (2) Types of employment in which consumers are placed.
- (3) The cost components of the rates in subdivisions (a) and (b), including, but not limited to, the amount used for hourly wages of job coaches, administration, and placement search costs.
 - (4) The number of hours each consumer works and the consumer's hourly wage.
 - (5) Any other information determined by the department.
- (g) In its 2017–18 May Revision fiscal estimate, the department shall describe the results of the survey described in subdivision (f).

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 23. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4861. The regional center may vendor new work activity or supported employment programs, after determining the capacity of the program to deliver effective services, and assessing the ability of the program to comply with CARF requirements.
- (a) Programs that receive the regional center's approval to provide supported employment services shall receive rates in accordance with Section 4860.
- (b) A new work activity program shall receive the statewide average rate, as determined by the department. As soon as the new work activity program has a historical period of not less than three months that is representative of the cost per consumer, as determined by the department, the department shall set the rate in accordance with Section 4859.
- (c) The regional center may purchase services from new work activity programs and supported employment programs, even though the program in not yet accredited by CARF, if all of the following apply:
- (1) The vendor can demonstrate that the program is in compliance with certification standards established by the Department of Rehabilitation, to allow a period for becoming CARF accredited.
- (2) (A) The program commits, in writing, to apply for accreditation by CARF within three years of the approval to purchase services by the regional center.
- (B) CARF shall accredit a program within four years after the program has been vendored.
- (d) The regional center may approve or disapprove proposals submitted by new or existing vendors based on all of the following criteria to the extent that it is federally permissible:
 - (1) The need for a work activity or supported employment program.
- (2) The capacity of the vendor to deliver work activity or supported employment services effectively.
 - (3) The ability of the vendor to comply with the requirements of this section.
- (4) The ability of the vendor to achieve integrated paid work for consumers served in supported employment.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4862. (a) The length of a work activity program day shall not be less than five hours, excluding the lunch period.
- (b) (1) Except as provided in paragraph (2), the length of a work activity program day shall not be reduced from the length of the work activity program day in the historical period that was the basis for the approved habilitation services rate.
- (2) (A) A work activity program may, upon consultation with, and prior written approval from, the regional center, change the length of a work activity program day.
- (B) If the regional center approves a reduction in the work activity program day pursuant to subparagraph (A), the department may change the work activity program rate.
- (c) (1) A work activity program may change the length of a work activity program day for a specific consumer in order to meet the needs of that consumer, if the regional center, upon the recommendation of the individual program planning team, approves the change.
- (2) The work activity program shall specify in writing to the regional center the reasons for any proposed change in a work activity program day on an individual basis.

(Amended (as being added July 1, 2004, by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226) by Stats. 2003, Ch. 886, Sec. 3. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 4 of Ch. 886.)

- 4863. (a) In accordance with regulations adopted by the department, and if agreed upon by the work activity program and the regional center, hourly billing shall be permitted, provided that it does not increase the regional center's costs when used in lieu of full–day or half–day billing. A work activity program shall be required to submit a request for the hourly billing option to the regional center not less than 60 days prior to the program's proposed implementation of this billing option.
- (b) If a work activity program and the regional center elect to utilize hourly billing, the hourly billing process shall be required to be used for a minimum of one year.
- (c) When the hourly billing process is being used, the definitions contained in subdivisions (h) and (i) of Section 4851 shall not apply.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4864. The department shall authorize payment for absences in work activity programs and supported employment programs that are directly consequent to a declaration of a State of Emergency by the Governor. If the department authorizes payment for absences due to a state of emergency, the vendor shall bill only for absences in excess of the average number of absences experienced by the vendor during the 12–month period prior to the month in which the disaster occurred.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4865. At the request of the Department of Rehabilitation, a work activity or supported employment program or both shall release accreditation and state

licensing reports and consumer special incident reports as required by law or regulations in instances of suspected abuse.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

- 4865.1. (a) A regional center shall continue to pay the rate in effect as of June 30, 2004, for a supported employment placement group composed of a coach–to–client ratio of 1:3 when the provider submits to the State Department of Developmental Services and the regional center, by July 30, 2004, documentation that all of the following conditions apply:
 - (1) The group was established prior to July 1, 2002.
 - (2) The group was at the 1:3 ratio on May 1, 2004.
 - (3) The employer will only accommodate a group of three.
- (b) In consultation with the regional center, the State Department of Developmental Services shall determine whether the requirements of this section have been met. The department's decision shall be final.
- (c) Groups paid under this section shall meet the requirements of subdivision (r) of Section 4851 by July 1, 2005, or be subject to termination of funding pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 4860.

(Added by Stats. 2004, Ch. 228, Sec. 9.4. Effective August 16, 2004.)

4866. The department may promulgate emergency regulations to carry out the provisions of this chapter. If the Department of Developmental Services promulgates emergency regulations, the adoption of the regulations shall be deemed necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare for purposes of subdivision (b) of Section 11346.1 of the Government Code.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

4867. Nothing in this chapter shall be interpreted to mean that work activity programs or supported employment programs cannot serve consumers who are funded by agencies other than regional centers, including, but not limited to, the Department of Rehabilitation.

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 226, Sec. 2. Effective January 1, 2004. Operative July 1, 2004, by Sec. 3 of Ch. 226.)

CHAPTER 14. EMPLOYMENT

(Chapter 14 added by Stats. 2009, Ch. 231, Sec. 2. (AB 287) Effective January 1, 2010.)

- 4868. (a) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall form a standing Employment First Committee consisting of the following members:
- (1) One designee of each of the members of the state council specified in subparagraphs (B), (C), (D), (F), and (H) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 4521.
 - (2) A member of the consumer advisory committee of the state council.
- (b) In carrying out the requirements of this section, the committee shall meet and consult, as appropriate, with other state and local agencies and organizations, including, but not limited to, the Employment Development Department, the Association of Regional Center Agencies, one or more supported employment

provider organizations, an organized labor organization representing service coordination staff, and one or more consumer family member organizations.

- (c) The responsibilities of the committee shall include, but need not be limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Identifying the respective roles and responsibilities of state and local agencies in enhancing integrated and gainful employment opportunities for people with developmental disabilities.
- (2) Identifying strategies, best practices, and incentives for increasing integrated employment and gainful employment opportunities for people with developmental disabilities, including, but not limited to, ways to improve the transition planning process for students 14 years of age or older, and to develop partnerships with, and increase participation by, public and private employers and job developers.
- (3) Identifying existing sources of employment data and recommending goals for, and approaches to measuring progress in, increasing integrated employment and gainful employment of people with developmental disabilities.
- (4) Identifying existing sources of consumer data that can be used to provide demographic information for individuals, including, but not limited to, age, gender, ethnicity, types of disability, and geographic location of consumers, and that can be matched with employment data to identify outcomes and trends of the Employment First Policy.
- (5) Recommending goals for measuring employment participation and outcomes for various consumers within the developmental services system.
- (6) Recommending legislative, regulatory, and policy changes for increasing the number of individuals with developmental disabilities in integrated employment, self-employment, and microenterprises, and who earn wages at or above minimum wage, including, but not limited to, recommendations for improving transition planning and services for students with developmental disabilities who are 14 years of age or older. This shall include, but shall not be limited to, the development of a policy with the intended outcome of significantly increasing the number of individuals with developmental disabilities who engage in integrated employment, self-employment, and microenterprises, and in the number of individuals who earn wages at or above minimum wage. This proposed policy shall be in furtherance of the intent of this division that services and supports be available to enable persons with developmental disabilities to approximate the pattern of everyday living available to people without disabilities of the same age and that support their integration into the mainstream life of the community, and that those services and supports result in more independent, productive, and normal lives for the persons served. The proposed policy shall not limit service and support options otherwise available to consumers, or the rights of consumers, or, where appropriate, parents, legal guardians, or conservators to make choices in their own lives.
 - (d) For purposes of this chapter, the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Competitive employment" means work in the competitive labor market that is performed on a full-time or part-time basis in an integrated setting and for which an individual is compensated at or above the minimum wage, but not less than the customary wage and level of benefits paid by the employer for the same or similar work performed by individuals who are not disabled.

- (2) "Integrated employment" means "integrated work" as defined in subdivision (o) of Section 4851.
- (3) "Microenterprises" means small businesses owned by individuals with developmental disabilities who have control and responsibility for decisionmaking and overseeing the business, with accompanying business licenses, taxpayer identification numbers other than social security numbers, and separate business bank accounts. Microenterprises may be considered integrated competitive employment.
- (4) "Self-employment" means an employment setting in which an individual works in a chosen occupation, for profit or fee, in his or her own small business, with control and responsibility for decisions affecting the conduct of the business.
- (e) The committee, by July 1, 2011, and annually thereafter, shall provide a report to the appropriate policy committees of the Legislature and to the Governor describing its work and recommendations. The report due by July 1, 2011, shall include the proposed policy described in paragraph (4) of subdivision (c).

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 677, Sec. 3. (AB 1041) Effective January 1, 2014.)

- 4869. (a) (1) In furtherance of the purposes of this division to make services and supports available to enable persons with developmental disabilities to approximate the pattern of everyday living available to people without disabilities of the same age, to support the integration of persons with developmental disabilities into the mainstream life of the community, and to bring about more independent, productive, and normal lives for the persons served, it is the policy of the state that opportunities for integrated, competitive employment shall be given the highest priority for working age individuals with developmental disabilities, regardless of the severity of their disabilities. This policy shall be known as the Employment First Policy.
- (2) Implementation of the policy shall be consistent with, and shall not infringe upon, the rights established pursuant to this division, including the right of people with developmental disabilities to make informed choices with respect to services and supports through the individual program planning process.
- (3) Integrated competitive employment is intended to be the first option considered by planning teams for working age individuals, but individuals may choose goals other than integrated competitive employment.
- (4) Postsecondary education, technical or vocational training, and internship programs may be considered as a means to achieve integrated competitive employment or career advancement.
- (5) This chapter shall not be construed to expand the existing entitlement to services for persons with developmental disabilities described in this division.
- (6) This chapter shall not alleviate schools of their responsibility to provide transition services to individuals with developmental disabilities.
- (b) The State Council on Developmental Disabilities shall develop an informational brochure about the Employment First Policy, translate the brochure into various languages, and post the brochure on its Internet Web site.
- (c) Regional centers shall provide consumers 16 years of age or older, and, when appropriate, their parents, legal guardians, conservators, or authorized representative with information, in an understandable form, about the Employment

First Policy, options for integrated competitive employment, and services and supports, including postsecondary education, that are available to enable the consumer to transition from school to work, and to achieve the outcomes of obtaining and maintaining integrated competitive employment.

(d) The department may request information from regional centers on current and planned activities related to the Employment First Policy. A contract between the department and a regional center shall include performance objectives relating to implementation of the Employment First Policy, as described in subdivision (c) of Section 4629.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 18, Sec. 24. (AB 107) Effective June 27, 2017.)

- 4870. (a) To encourage competitive integrated employment opportunities statewide for individuals with developmental disabilities, the department shall establish guidelines and oversee a program, to the extent funds are appropriated in the annual Budget Act for this purpose, to increase paid internship opportunities for individuals with developmental disabilities that produce outcomes consistent with the individual program plan. The department shall consult with the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, regional centers, employers, supported employment provider organizations, and clients' rights advocates, to establish a program that shall be administered by community service providers and that meets all of the following criteria:
- (1) Payments for internships shall not exceed ten thousand four hundred dollars (\$10,400) per year for each individual placed in an internship.
 - (2) Placements shall be made into competitive, integrated work environments.
- (3) Placements shall be made into internships that develop skills that will facilitate paid employment opportunities in the future.
- (4) Regional centers shall increase awareness of these internships to consumers outside of current employment programs through outreach to consumers once the program is implemented, as well as during the individual program plan process.
- (b) The department shall require annual reporting by regional centers and vendors that ensures program accountability and achievement of program goals. This shall include, but is not limited to, all of the following:
- (1) The number of interns placed who might not otherwise have achieved the placement absent this internship program.
 - (2) Types of employment in which interns are placed.
 - (3) Length of internships.
 - (4) Demographic information of interns.
 - (5) Amount of each intern placement payment.
- (6) Employment-related supports provided by another agency or individual to the intern.
- (7) Number of interns who subsequently entered paid employment, including salary and benefit information.
 - (8) Any additional information, as determined by the department.
- (c) The department shall include in its annual May Revision fiscal estimate a description of the implementation of the program, including, but not limited to, a description of the stakeholder consultation, the data described in subdivision (b), aggregated by regional center and statewide, and any recommendations for program

changes that may be necessary or desirable to maximize program effectiveness and accountability.

- (d) Consistent with the individual program plan, the program shall increase sustained and appropriate competitive integrated employment placements by regional center service providers, as follows:
- (1) A payment of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) shall be made to the regional center service provider that, on or after July 1, 2016, places an individual into competitive integrated employment, and the individual is still competitively employed after 30 consecutive days, as described in subdivision (o) of Section 4851 and subdivision (d) of Section 4868.
- (2) An additional payment of one thousand two hundred fifty dollars (\$1,250) shall be made to the regional center service provider for an individual described in paragraph (1) who remains in competitive integrated employment for six consecutive months.
- (3) An additional payment of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500) shall be made to the regional center service provider for an individual described in paragraphs (1) and (2) who remains in competitive integrated employment for 12 consecutive months.
- (e) Regional centers shall annually report to the department the payments for placements pursuant to subdivision (d). The information shall be reported in a format determined by the department, and shall include the number of individuals placed in internships or other employment as described in this section each year.
- (f) The payments made pursuant to this section shall not be in addition to the placement payments made pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 4860.
- (g) Regional center service providers that place individuals into internships under subdivision (a) are not eligible for the employment placement incentives under this section, until the individual is transitioned into a competitive integrated employment placement that is not funded as an internship.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 26, Sec. 16. (AB 1606) Effective June 27, 2016.)

CHAPTER 15. QUALIFIED ABLE PROGRAM

(Chapter 15 added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 796, Sec. 2. (SB 324) Effective January 1, 2016.)

4875. For purposes of this chapter:

- (a) "ABLE account" or "account" means the account established and owned by a designated beneficiary pursuant to this chapter for the purpose of meeting the qualified disability expenses of the designated beneficiary of the account.
 - (b) "Administrative fund" means the fund used to administer this chapter.
- (c) "Board" means the California ABLE Act Board established under this chapter.
- (d) "California ABLE Program Trust" or "ABLE program trust" means the trust created pursuant to this chapter.
- (e) "Designated beneficiary" means the eligible individual who established an ABLE account and is the owner of the account.
- (f) "Eligible individual" means an individual who is eligible under the program for a taxable year if blindness or disability occurred before the date on which the

individual attained 26 years of age, and during that taxable year either of the following criteria are satisfied:

- (1) The individual is entitled to benefits based on blindness or disability under Title II or XVI of the federal Social Security Act, and that blindness or disability occurred before the date on which the individual attained 26 years of age.
- (2) A disability certification, as defined in the federal ABLE Act, with respect to the individual is filed pursuant to the requirements set forth in the federal ABLE Act.
- (g) "Federal ABLE Act" means the federal Stephen Beck, Jr., Achieving a Better Life Experience Act of 2014.
- (h) "Investment management" means the functions performed by a manager contracted to perform functions delegated by the board.
- (i) "Investment manager" means a manager contracted to perform functions delegated by the board.
- (j) "Program fund" means the program fund established by this chapter, which shall be held as a separate fund within the California ABLE Program Trust.
- (k) "Qualified ABLE Program" or "program" means the program established by this chapter to implement the federal ABLE Act pursuant to Section 529A of the Internal Revenue Code.
- (1) "Qualified disability expenses" means any expenses related to the eligible individual's blindness or disability that are made for the benefit of an eligible individual who is the designated beneficiary, including the following expenses: education, housing, transportation, employment training and support, assistive technology and personal support services, health, prevention and wellness, financial management and administrative services, legal fees, expenses for oversight and monitoring, funeral and burial expenses, and other expenses, which are approved by the Secretary of the Treasury under regulations and consistent with the purposes of the federal ABLE Act.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 317, Sec. 1. (AB 1553) Effective September 13, 2016.)

4876. There is hereby created the California ABLE Act Board that consists of the Treasurer, the Director of Finance, the Controller, the Director of Developmental Services, the Chairperson of the State Council on Developmental Disabilities, the Director of Rehabilitation, and the Chair of the State Independent Living Council, or their designees. The Treasurer shall serve as chair of the board.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 796, Sec. 2. (SB 324) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4877. (a) There is hereby created an instrumentality of the State of California to be known as the California ABLE Program Trust.
- (b) The purposes, powers, and duties of the California ABLE Program Trust are vested in, and shall be exercised by, the board.
- (c) The board, in the capacity of trustee, shall have the power and authority to do all of the following:
 - (1) Sue and be sued.
- (2) (A) Make and enter into contracts necessary for the administration of the ABLE program trust, and engage personnel, including consultants, actuaries,

managers, counsel, and auditors, as necessary for the purpose of rendering professional, managerial, and technical assistance and advice.

- (B) Subdivision (a) of Section 10365.5 of the Public Contract Code shall not apply to a contract with a program consultant for the qualified ABLE program. Any contract with a program consultant for the qualified ABLE program that would have been prohibited by that subdivision shall be publicly disclosed in a manner specified by the board prior to entering into the contract.
 - (3) Adopt a corporate seal and change and amend it from time to time.
 - (4) Cause moneys in the program fund to be held and invested and reinvested.
- (5) Accept any grants, gifts, appropriations, and other moneys from any unit of federal, state, or local government or any other person, firm, partnership, or corporation for deposit to the administrative fund or the program fund.
- (6) Enter into agreements with designated beneficiaries or eligible individuals to establish and maintain an ABLE account.
- (7) Make provisions for the payment of costs of administration and operation of the ABLE program trust.
- (8) Carry out the duties and obligations of the ABLE program trust pursuant to this chapter and the federal ABLE Act pursuant to Section 529A of the Internal Revenue Code and federal regulations issued pursuant to that code, and have any other powers as may be reasonably necessary for the effectuation of the purposes, objectives, and provisions of this chapter.
- (9) Carry out studies and projections in order to advise designated beneficiaries or eligible individuals regarding present and estimated future qualified disability expenses and the levels of financial participation in the ABLE program trust required in order to assist designated beneficiaries or eligible individuals.
- (10) Participate in any other way in any federal, state, or local governmental program for the benefit of the ABLE program trust.
- (11) Promulgate, impose, and collect administrative fees and charges in connection with transactions of the ABLE program trust, and provide for reasonable service charges, including penalties for cancellations.
 - (12) Set minimum and maximum investment levels.
 - (13) Administer the funds of the ABLE program trust.
- (14) Procure insurance against any loss in connection with the property, assets, or activities of the ABLE program trust.
- (15) Procure insurance indemnifying any member of the board from personal loss or liability resulting from a member's action or inaction as a member of the board.
- (d) The Treasurer shall, on behalf of the board, appoint an executive director, who shall not be a member of the board and who shall serve at the pleasure of the board. The Treasurer shall determine the duties of the executive director and other staff as necessary and set his or her compensation. The board may authorize the executive director to enter into contracts on behalf of the board or conduct any business necessary for the efficient operation of the board.

(Amended by Stats. 2016, Ch. 317, Sec. 2. (AB 1553) Effective September 13, 2016.)

- 4878. (a) The board shall segregate moneys received by the ABLE program trust into two funds, which shall be identified as the program fund and the administrative fund.
- (1) Notwithstanding Section 13340 of the Government Code, the program fund is hereby continuously appropriated, without regard to fiscal years, to the ABLE Act Board for the purposes specified in this act.
- (2) The moneys in the administrative fund shall be available for the ABLE Act Board, upon appropriation, for administration of the act. Administrative costs shall not exceed 3 percent of the incoming funds for each fiscal year for the first five fiscal years following the opening of the first ABLE Act account. After the five—year period, administrative costs shall not exceed 1 percent of the incoming funds for each fiscal year.
- (3) Funding for startup and administrative costs for the board shall be provided in the form of a loan from the General Fund sufficient to cover the board's projected administrative costs for its first two years of implementing the program. Once the loan has been expended and revenues from the program are sufficient to cover the board's ongoing costs, the board shall repay, within five years, the amount loaned, plus interest calculated at the rate earned by the Pooled Money Investment Account.
- (b) Not later than 30 days after the close of each month, the investment manager shall place on file for public inspection during business hours a report with respect to investment performance. The investment manager shall report the following information, to the extent applicable, to the board within 30 days following the end of each month:
- (1) The type of investment, name of the issuer, date of maturity, and the par and dollar amount invested in each security, investment, and money within the program fund.
 - (2) The weighted average maturity of the investments within the program fund.
- (3) Any amounts in the program fund that are under the management of an investment manager.
- (4) The market value as of the date of the report and the source of this valuation for any security within the program fund.
 - (5) A description of the compliance with the statement of investment policy.
- (c) Moneys in the program fund may be invested or reinvested by the Treasurer or may be invested in whole or in part under contract with an investment manager, as determined by the board.
- (d) The board shall annually prepare and adopt a written statement of investment policy. The board shall consider the statement of investment policy and any changes in the investment policy at a public hearing. The board shall approve the investment management entity or entities consistent with subdivision (c).
- (e) Transfers may be made from the program fund to the administrative fund for the purpose of paying operating costs associated with administering the ABLE program trust and as required by this chapter. All costs of administration of the ABLE program trust shall be paid out of the administrative fund.
- (f) All moneys paid by designated beneficiaries or eligible individuals in connection with ABLE accounts shall be deposited as received into the program

fund, and shall be promptly invested and accounted for separately. Deposits and interest thereon accumulated on behalf of designated beneficiaries in the program fund of the ABLE program trust may be used for qualified disability expenses.

- (g) The board shall maintain separate accounting for each designated beneficiary.
- (h) Any designated beneficiary may, directly or indirectly, direct the investment of any contributions to his or her ABLE account, or any earnings thereon, no more than two times in any calendar year.
- (i) The assets of the trust, including the program fund, shall at all times be preserved, invested, and expended solely and only for the purposes of the trust and shall be held in trust for the designated beneficiaries and no property rights therein shall exist in favor of the state. The assets shall not be transferred or used by the state for any purposes other than the purposes of the trust and consistent with the provisions of the federal ABLE Act.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 774, Sec. 5. (AB 449) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4879. (a) Under the program, a person may make contributions for a taxable year, for the benefit of an individual who is an eligible individual for that taxable year, to an ABLE account that is established for the purpose of meeting the qualified disability expenses of the designated beneficiary of the account if both of the following criteria are met:
- (1) The designated beneficiary is limited to one ABLE account for purposes of this chapter.
- (2) The ABLE account is established only for a designated beneficiary who is a resident of the United States.
 - (b) A contribution shall not be accepted if either of the following occurs:
 - (1) The contribution is not in cash.
- (2) Except in the case of contributions under Section 529A(c)(1)(C) of the Internal Revenue Code, relating to change in designated beneficiaries or programs, the contribution to an ABLE account would result in aggregate contributions from all contributors to the ABLE account for the taxable year exceeding the amount in effect under Section 2503(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, relating to exclusion from gifts, for the calendar year in which the taxable year begins.
- (c) The designated beneficiary shall retain ownership of all contributions made to the designated beneficiary's ABLE account to the date of utilization for qualified disability expenses, and all interest derived from the investment of the contributions to the designated beneficiary's ABLE account shall be deemed to be held in the ABLE program trust for the benefit of the designated beneficiary. Neither the contributions, nor any interest derived therefrom, may be pledged as collateral for any loan.
- (d) The board shall develop adequate safeguards to prevent aggregate contributions on behalf of a designated beneficiary in excess of the maximum contribution limits necessary to provide for the qualified disability expenses of the designated beneficiary. For purposes of this subdivision, aggregate contributions include contributions under any prior qualified ABLE program of any state or agency or instrumentality thereof.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 470, Sec. 1. (AB 384) Effective January 1, 2018.)

- 4880. (a) Notwithstanding any other law, moneys in, contributions to, and any distribution for qualified disability expenses from, an ABLE account, not to exceed one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000), shall not count toward determining eligibility for a state or local means—tested program.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), Section 103 of Division B of Public Law 113–295 and Sections 17140.4 and 23711.4 of the Revenue and Taxation Code shall apply.
- (c) (1) Notwithstanding any other law, moneys in an ABLE account, not to exceed one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000), shall be exempt from enforcement of a money judgment without making a claim.
- (2) A money judgment in favor of the State Department of Health Care Services shall not be subject to the exemption provided in paragraph (1) during any period of time in which federal law or guidance issued by the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services requires the department to recover funds from ABLE accounts for reimbursement of qualifying Medi–Cal expenditures.
 - (d) This section shall become operative on September 1, 2018.

(Repealed (in Sec. 1.5) and added by Stats. 2017, Ch. 529, Sec. 2.5. (AB 688) Effective January 1, 2018. Section operative September 1, 2018, by its own provisions.)

- 4881. (a) The board shall provide an annual listing of distributions to individuals with respect to an interest in an ABLE account to the Franchise Tax Board at a time and in a manner and form as specified by the Franchise Tax Board. The taxpayers' identification numbers obtained in connection with an ABLE account shall be used exclusively for state and federal tax administration purposes.
- (b) The board shall make a report to the appropriate individual of any distribution to any individual with respect to an interest in an ABLE account, at a time and in a form and manner as required by the Franchise Tax Board.
- (c) The board shall report annually to each designated beneficiary all of the following:
 - (1) The value of the designated beneficiary's account.
 - (2) The interest earned thereon.
- (3) The rate of return of the investments in the designated beneficiary's account for that reporting period.
- (4) Information on investments and qualified disability expenses that designated beneficiaries can use to set savings goals and contribution amounts.
- (d) The board shall provide a means for designated beneficiaries to express concerns or comments regarding the ABLE program trust and any information required to be reported by this section.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 796, Sec. 2. (SB 324) Effective January 1, 2016.)

- 4882. (a) The board shall adopt regulations as it deems necessary to implement this chapter consistent with the federal Internal Revenue Code and regulations issued pursuant to that code to ensure that this program meets all criteria for federal tax–exempt benefits.
- (b) The board may adopt regulations to implement this chapter as emergency regulations in accordance with the rulemaking provisions of the Administrative Procedure Act (Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code). The adoption of the regulations shall be

deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 774, Sec. 7. (AB 449) Effective January 1, 2016.)

4883. This act shall be construed liberally in order to effectuate its legislative intent. The purposes of this act and all of its provisions with respect to powers granted shall be broadly interpreted to effectuate the intent and purposes of the federal ABLE Act and not as a limitation of those powers.

(Added by Stats. 2015, Ch. 796, Sec. 2. (SB 324) Effective January 1, 2016.)

4884. The board shall market this program to residents of the United States to the extent funds are available to do so.

(Amended by Stats. 2017, Ch. 470, Sec. 3. (AB 384) Effective January 1, 2018.)

- 4885. (a) (1) Notwithstanding any other state law, and only to the extent permitted under federal law, all amounts in the designated beneficiary's ABLE account, upon the death of the designated beneficiary, may be transferred to an ABLE account for another eligible individual specified by either the designated beneficiary or the estate of the designated beneficiary.
- (2) Upon establishing a CalABLE account and prior to any transfer of funds from one ABLE account to another pursuant to paragraph (1), the board shall notify all designated beneficiaries or the estates of the designated beneficiaries, as applicable, of the potential tax consequences of transferring funds from one ABLE account to another pursuant to paragraph (1).
- (b) Following the death of a designated beneficiary, and only after the State Department of Health Care Services has received approval by the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, both of the following shall apply:
- (1) The state shall not seek recovery pursuant to Section 14009.5 of any amount remaining in the designated beneficiary's ABLE account for any amount of medical assistance paid for the designated beneficiary after the establishment of the account under the state's Medicaid plan established under Title XIX of the federal Social Security Act.
- (2) The state shall not file a claim for the payment under subdivision (f) of Section 529A of the Internal Revenue Code.

(Added by Stats. 2017, Ch. 482, Sec. 1. (SB 218) Effective January 1, 2018.)

DIVISION 4.7. PROTECTION AND ADVOCACY AGENCY

(Division 4.7 added by Stats. 1991, Ch. 534, Sec. 7.)

CHAPTER 1. DEFINITIONS

(Chapter 1 added by Stats. 1991, Ch. 534, Sec. 7.)

- 4900. (a) The definitions contained in this section govern the construction of this division, unless the context requires otherwise. These definitions do not alter or impact the definitions or other provisions of the Elder Abuse and Dependent Adult Civil Protection Act (Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 15600)), or Chapter 13 (commencing with Section 15750), of Part 3 of Division 9.
 - (b) "Abuse" means any of the following:
- (1) An act, or failure to act, that would constitute abuse as that term is defined in federal regulations pertaining to the authority of protection and advocacy agencies, including Section 51.2 of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations or Section 1326.19 of Title 45 of the Code of Federal Regulations.
- (2) An act, or failure to act, that would constitute abuse as that term is defined in Section 15610.07 of this code or Section 11165.6 of the Penal Code.
- (3) An act, or failure to act, that was performed, or not performed, knowingly, recklessly, or intentionally, and that caused, or may have caused, injury or death to an individual with disabilities, which includes, but is not limited to, verbal, nonverbal, mental, and emotional harassment; rape or sexual assault; striking; the use of excessive force when placing the individual in bodily restraints; the use of bodily or chemical restraints that is not in compliance with federal and state laws and regulations, or any other practice that is likely to cause immediate physical or psychological harm or result in long—term harm if the practice continues.
- (4) Any other violation of an individual's legal rights determined, in its discretion, by the protection and advocacy agency to be abuse, including, but not limited to, subjecting an individual to significant financial exploitation.
- (c) "Complaint" has the same meaning as "complaint" as defined in federal statutes and regulations pertaining to the authority of protection and advocacy agencies, including Section 10802(1) of Title 42 of the United States Code, Section 51.2 of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations, or Section 1386.19 of Title 45 of the Code of Federal Regulations. A "complaint" includes, but is not limited to, any report or communication, whether formal or informal, or written or oral, received by the protection and advocacy agency, including, but not limited to, media accounts, newspaper articles, electronic communications, and telephone calls, including anonymous telephone calls, from any source alleging abuse or neglect of an individual with a disability.
- (d) "Disability" means a developmental disability, as defined in Section 15002(8) of Title 42 of the United States Code, a mental illness, as defined in Section 10802(4) of Title 42 of the United States Code, a disability within the meaning of the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 12101 et seq.), as defined in Section 12102(2) of Title 42 of the United States Code, or a disability within the meaning of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Part 2.8 (commencing with Section 12900) of Division 3 of Title 2 of the

Government Code), as defined in subdivision (j) or (l) of Section 12926 of the Government Code.

- (e) "Facility" or "program" means a public or private facility, program, or service provider providing services, support, care, or treatment to persons with disabilities, even if only on an as-needed basis or under contractual arrangement. "Facility," "program," or "service provider" includes, but is not limited to, a hospital, a long-term health care facility, a community living arrangement for people with disabilities, including a group home, a board and care home, an individual residence or apartment of a person with a disability where services are provided, a day program, a juvenile detention facility, a homeless shelter, a facility used to house or detain persons for the purpose of civil immigration proceedings, a jail, or a prison, including all general areas, as well as special, mental health, or forensic units. The term includes any facility licensed under Division 2 (commencing with Section 1200) of the Health and Safety Code and any facility that is unlicensed but is not exempt from licensure as provided in subdivision (a) of Section 1503.5 of the Health and Safety Code. The term also includes, but is not limited to, a public or private school or other institution or program providing education, training, habilitation, recreation, therapeutic, or residential services to persons with disabilities.
- (f) (1) (A) "Guardian," "conservator," "limited conservator," or "legal representative" means a person, including the parent of a disabled minor who has legal custody of the minor, appointed by a state court or an authorized agency, as appropriate, or otherwise authorized by law, and regularly reviewed by the appointing court or agency, if required by law, to represent and advocate for the legal rights and interests of a person with a disability.
- (B) These terms do not include a person acting solely as a representative payee, a person acting solely to handle financial matters, an executor or administrator of an estate, an attorney or other person acting on behalf of an individual with a disability solely in individual legal matters, or an official or the official's designee who is responsible for the provision of treatment, services, supports, or other assistance to an individual with a disability.
- (2) With respect to an individual described under paragraph (2) of subdivision (i), the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or legal representative is the person with the legal authority to consent to health or mental health care or treatment on behalf of the individual.
- (3) With respect to an individual described under paragraph (1) or (3) of subdivision (i), the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or legal representative is the person with the legal authority to make all decisions on behalf of the individual.
 - (g) "Neglect" means any of the following:
- (1) A negligent act, or omission to act, that would constitute neglect as that term is defined in federal statutes and regulations pertaining to the authority of protection and advocacy agencies, including Section 10802(5) of Title 42 of the United States Code, Section 51.2 of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations, or Section 1326.19 of Title 45 of the Code of Federal Regulations.

- (2) A negligent act, or omission to act, that would constitute neglect as that term is defined in subdivision (b) of Section 15610.07 of this code or Section 11165.2 of the Penal Code.
- (3) A negligent act, or omission to act, by an individual responsible for providing services, supports, or other assistance that caused, or may have caused, injury or death to an individual with a disability or that placed an individual with a disability at risk of injury or death, and includes, but is not limited to, the failure to establish or carry out an appropriate individual program plan or treatment plan, which includes a discharge plan; provide adequate nutrition, clothing, or health care to an individual with a disability; or provide a safe environment, which may include failing to maintain an adequate number of trained staff or failing to take appropriate steps to prevent self–abuse, harassment, or assault by a peer.
- (h) "Probable cause" to believe that an individual has been or may be subject to abuse or neglect or that the health or safety of the individual is in serious and immediate jeopardy, exists when the protection and advocacy agency determines that it is objectively reasonable for a person to entertain that belief. The individual making a probable cause determination may base the decision on reasonable inferences drawn from their experience or training regarding similar incidents, conditions, or problems that are usually associated with abuse or neglect. Information supporting a probable cause determination may result from monitoring or other activities, including, but not limited to, media reports and newspaper articles.
- (i) "Protection and advocacy agency" means the private nonprofit corporation designated by the Governor in this state pursuant to federal law for the protection and advocacy of the rights of persons with disabilities, including the following:
- (1) People with developmental disabilities, as authorized under the federal Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000, contained in Chapter 144 (commencing with Section 15001) of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (2) People with mental illness, as authorized under the federal Protection and Advocacy for Mentally Ill Individuals Amendments Act of 1991, contained in Chapter 114 (commencing with Section 10801) of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (3) People with disabilities within the meaning of the federal Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. Sec. 12101 et seq.) as defined in Section 12102(2) of Title 42 of the United States Code, who do not have a developmental disability as defined in Section 15002(8) of Title 42 of the United States Code, people with a mental illness as defined in Section 10802(4) of Title 42 of the United States Code, and who are receiving services under the federal Protection and Advocacy of Individual Rights Act as defined in Section 794e of Title 29 of the United States Code, or people with a disability within the meaning of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Part 2.8 (commencing with Section 12900) of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code), as defined in subdivision (j) or (l) of Section 12926 of the Government Code.
- (j) "Reasonable unaccompanied access" means access that permits the protection and advocacy agency, without undue interference, to monitor, inspect, and observe

conditions in facilities and programs, to meet and communicate with residents and service recipients privately and confidentially on a regular basis, formally or informally, including, but not limited to, by telephone, mail, electronic mail, and in person, and to review records privately and confidentially, in a manner that minimizes interference with the activities of the facility, program, or service provider that respects privacy interests and honors requests to terminate an interview, and that does not jeopardize the physical health or safety of facility, program, or service provider staff, individuals with disabilities, service recipients, or protection and advocacy agency staff. Except as otherwise required by law, the protection and advocacy agency shall not be required to provide the name or other identifying information regarding the individual with a disability or staff with whom it plans to meet or justify or explain its interactions with those persons. Upon request of facility staff, the protection and advocacy agency shall provide the specific location or locations at a facility where it intends to monitor, inspect, or observe conditions and meet and communicate with residents or staff.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 548, Sec. 1. (SB 398) Effective January 1, 2020.)

- 4901. (a) The protection and advocacy agency, for purposes of this division, shall be a private nonprofit corporation and shall meet all of the requirements of federal law applicable to protection and advocacy systems, including, but not limited to, the requirement that it establish a grievance procedure for clients or prospective clients of the system to ensure that people with disabilities have full access to services of the system.
- (b) State officers and employees, in taking any action relating to the protection and advocacy agency, shall meet the requirements of federal law applicable to protection and advocacy systems.
- (c) The authority of the protection and advocacy agency set forth in this division shall not diminish the authority of the protection and advocacy agency under federal statutes pertaining to the authority of protection and advocacy systems, or under federal rules and regulations adopted in implementation of those statutes.
- (d) Nothing in this division shall be construed to supplant the jurisdiction or the responsibilities of adult protective services programs pursuant to Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 15600), or Chapter 13 (commencing with Section 15750), of Part 3 of Division 9.
- (e) (1) Nothing in this division shall be construed to supplant the duties or authority of the State Long–Term Care Ombudsman Program pursuant to Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 9700) of Division 8.5.
- (2) The protection and advocacy agency shall cooperate with the Office of the State Long–Term Care Ombudsman when appropriate, as provided in Section 9717.
- (f) (1) Nothing in this division shall be construed to alter or impact the Elder and Dependent Adult Civil Protection Act (Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 15600), or Chapter 13 (commencing with Section 15750), of Part 3 of Division 9, including the confidentiality requirements of Section 15633 and the legal responsibility of the protection and advocacy agency to report elder or dependent adult abuse or neglect as required by paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of Section 15630.

(2) The adult protective services agency shall retain the responsibility to investigate any report of abuse or neglect in accordance with Chapter 13 (commencing with Section 15750) of Part 3 of Division 9 when the reported abuse or neglect is within the jurisdiction of the adult protective services agency.

(Amended by Stats. 2003, Ch. 878, Sec. 5. Effective January 1, 2004.)

- 4902. (a) The protection and advocacy agency, in protecting and advocating for the rights of people with disabilities, pursuant to the federal mandate, may exercise any authority specified in this section when one or more of the following occurs:
- (1) The agency receives a complaint or report of alleged abuse or neglect, or of an incident in which an individual is in serious and immediate jeopardy.
- (2) The agency determines that probable cause exists that an individual has been or may be subject to abuse or neglect.
- (3) The agency determines that the health or safety of an individual is in serious and immediate jeopardy.
- (b) If subdivision (a) applies, the protections and advocacy agency may exercise the authority granted pursuant to subdivision (a) to do all of the following:
- (1) Investigate any incident of alleged abuse or neglect of any person with a disability. This authority includes reasonable unaccompanied access to a facility, program, or service provider, and authority to examine all relevant records and interview any facility, program, or service provider recipient, employee, or other person who may have knowledge of the alleged abuse or neglect.
- (2) Pursue administrative, legal, and other appropriate remedies or approaches to ensure the protection of the rights of people with disabilities.
- (3) Provide information and training on, and referral to, programs and services addressing the needs of people with disabilities, including information and training regarding individual rights and the services available from the protection and advocacy agency.
- (4) Monitor a facility's, program's, or service provider's compliance with respect to the rights and safety of individuals with disabilities.
- (c) The protection and advocacy agency and its authorized agents shall, in addition, have reasonable unaccompanied access to public or private facilities, programs, and service providers, including all areas of the facility, program, or service providers' premises that are used by, or accessible to, individuals with disabilities and reasonable unaccompanied access to those persons.
- (1) (A) The protection and advocacy agency shall have reasonable unaccompanied access to all public or private facilities, programs, or service providers, including to users of those facilities, programs, and services, at all times as are necessary, and without advance notice, to investigate incidents of alleged abuse and neglect in accord with paragraph (1) of subdivision (b).
- (B) Access pursuant to this paragraph includes the opportunity to interview any individual with a disability, employee, or other person, including a person alleged to be the victim of abuse, who might be reasonably believed by the protection and advocacy agency to have knowledge of an incident under investigation. Except as otherwise required by law, the protection and advocacy agency shall not be required to provide the name or other identifying information regarding any

individual with a disability or staff with whom it plans to meet or to justify or explain its interactions with those persons.

- (C) Access to an individual pursuant to this paragraph shall be afforded immediately, except as otherwise provided in paragraph (3), upon request.
- (2) The protection and advocacy agency shall have reasonable unaccompanied access during reasonable times, which, at a minimum, includes normal working hours and visiting hours, for other advocacy services. Protection and advocacy agency activities shall be conducted so as to minimize interference with service provider programs, respect individuals with disabilities' privacy interests, and honor a recipient's request to terminate an interview. This access includes, but is not limited to, all of the following:
- (A) Providing information and training on, and referral to programs addressing the needs of, individuals with disabilities, and information and training on individual rights and the protection and advocacy services available from the agency, including, but not limited to, the name, address, and telephone number of the protection and advocacy agency. The protection and advocacy agency shall be permitted to post, in an area in which individuals with disabilities receive services, a poster that identifies the services available from the protection and advocacy agency and the name, address, and telephone number of the protection and advocacy agency.
- (B) Monitoring compliance with respect to the rights and safety of residents or service recipients.
- (C) Inspecting, viewing, and photographing all areas of the facility, program, or service provider's premises that are used by individuals with disabilities, or that are accessible to them, but does not include photographing or video recording individuals with disabilities without their consent.
- (3) (A) If the protection and advocacy agency's access to facilities, programs, service providers, service recipients, or individual with a disability is delayed or denied by a facility, program, or service provider, the facility, program, or service provider shall promptly provide the agency with a written statement of reasons. In the case of denial of access for alleged lack of authorization, the facility, program, or service provider shall promptly provide to the agency the name, address, and telephone number of the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative of the individual with a disability for whom authorization is required. Access to a facility, program, service provider, service recipient, or individual with a disability shall not be delayed or denied without the prompt provision of a written statement of the reasons for the denial.
- (B) A facility, program, or service provider shall not be required to afford immediate access if complying with the request would interfere with treatment or therapy to be provided to an individual with a disability. If access to an individual must be delayed beyond 24 hours to allow for the provision of treatment or therapy, the protection and advocacy agency shall receive access as soon as possible thereafter.
- (C) If a facility, program, or service provider denies the protection and advocacy agency's access to an individual with a disability on the grounds specified in subparagraph (B), the facility, program, or service provider shall, within 24 hours

of the request, provide the protection and advocacy agency with a written statement from a physician, or, in the case of a state-operated mental health facility, a member of the treatment team, stating that access to the individual will interfere with the individual's treatment or therapy, and the time and circumstances under which the protection and advocacy agency can interview the individual. If the physician, or, in the case of a state-operated mental health facility, a member of the treatment team, states that the individual cannot be interviewed within 24 hours of the protection and advocacy agency being provided the written statement, the protection and advocacy agency and the facility, program, or service provider shall engage in a good faith interactive process to determine when, and under what circumstances, the individual may be interviewed. If the protection and advocacy agency and the facility, program, or service provider are unable to agree upon the time and circumstance, they shall select a mutually agreeable independent physician, or, in the case of a state-operated mental health facility, a mutually agreeable physician employed by a state-operated mental health facility who does not have a history of treating the patient, who will determine when, and under what circumstances, the individual may be interviewed. The expense of the independent physician's services shall be paid for by the facility, program, or service provider. Individuals with disabilities subject to the requirements in this paragraph include adults and minors who have guardians, limited conservators, conservators, or other legal representatives.

- (d) The protection and advocacy agency shall be permitted to attend treatment planning meetings concerning individuals with disabilities, with the consent of the individual or the individual's guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative, except that consent is not required if the individual, due to their mental or physical condition, is unable to authorize the protection and advocacy agency to have access to a treatment planning meeting and either the individual does not have a guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative, or the individual's guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative is the state or one of its political subdivisions. The protection and advocacy agency shall not attend treatment planning meetings if the individual objects on the individual's own behalf to the protection and advocacy agency's attendance at the treatment planning meetings.
- (e) The protection and advocacy agency shall not enter an individual residence or apartment of a client or the client's family without the consent of an adult occupant. In the absence of this consent, the protection and advocacy agency may enter only if it has obtained the legal authority to enforce its access authority pursuant to legal remedies available under this division or applicable federal law.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 548, Sec. 2. (SB 398) Effective January 1, 2020.)

- 4903. (a) The protection and advocacy agency shall have access to the records of any of the following people with disabilities:
- (1) Any person who is a client of the agency, or any person who has requested assistance from the agency, if that person or the agent designated by that person, or the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative of that person, has authorized the protection and advocacy agency to have access to the records and information. If a person with a disability who is able to authorize the

protection and advocacy agency to access their records expressly denies this access after being informed by the protection and advocacy agency of their right to authorize or deny access, the protection and advocacy agency shall not have access to that person's records.

- (2) Any person, including any individual who cannot be located, to whom all of the following conditions apply:
- (A) The individual, due to their mental or physical condition, is unable to authorize the protection and advocacy agency to have access to their records.
- (B) The individual does not have a guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative, or the individual's representative is a public entity, including the state or one of its political subdivisions.
- (C) The protection and advocacy agency is authorized pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4902 to exercise the authority specified in that section.
- (3) Any person who is deceased. Probable cause to believe that the death of an individual with a disability resulted from abuse or neglect or any other specific cause is not required for the protection and advocacy agency to obtain access to the records. For the purposes of access pursuant to this paragraph, "person with a disability" includes a person who died in a situation in which services, supports, or other assistance is, or has, customarily been provided to people with disabilities.
- (4) Any person who has a guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative with respect to whom a complaint has been received by the protection and advocacy agency, or with respect to whom the protection and advocacy agency has determined that probable cause exists to believe that the person has been or may be subjected to abuse or neglect, whenever all of the following conditions exist:
- (A) The protection and advocacy agency made a good faith effort to contact the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative upon prompt receipt of the representative's contact information, which shall include, but not be limited to, the representative's name, address, telephone number, and email address.
- (B) The protection and advocacy agency has offered assistance to the representatives to resolve the situation.
 - (C) The representative has failed or refused to consent on behalf of the person.
- (5) Any other person with a disability under the circumstances described in subdivision (a) of Section 4902.
- (b) Individual records that shall be available to the protection and advocacy agency under this division, whether written or in another medium, draft, preliminary, or final, including, but not limited to, handwritten notes, electronic files, photographs, videotapes, or audiotapes, shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Information and records prepared or received in the course of providing intake, assessment, evaluation, education, training, or other services, supports, or assistance, including, but not limited to, medical records, financial records, monitoring reports, or other reports, prepared or received by a member of the staff of a facility, program, or service provider. This includes records stored or maintained at sites other than that of the facility, program, or service provider and

records that were not prepared by the facility, program, or service provider, but received by the facility, program, or service provider.

- (2) Reports prepared by a federal, state, or local governmental agency or a private organization charged with investigating reports of incidents of abuse, neglect, injury, or death. The organizations whose reports are subject to this requirement include, but are not limited to, agencies in the foster care system, disabilities systems, prison and jail systems, facilities used to house or detain persons for purposes of civil immigration proceedings, public and private educational systems, emergency shelters, criminal and civil law enforcement agencies such as police departments, agencies overseeing juvenile justice facilities, juvenile detention facilities, all preadjudication and postadjudication juvenile facilities, state and federal licensing and certification agencies, and private accreditation organizations such as the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations or by medical care evaluation or peer review committees, regardless of whether they are protected by state law. The reports subject to this requirement describe any or all of the following:
 - (A) Abuse, neglect, injury, or death.
 - (B) The steps taken to investigate the incidents.
- (C) Reports and records, including, but not limited to, personnel records prepared or maintained by the facility, program, or service provider in connection with reports of incidents, subject to the following:
- (i) If a state statute specifies procedures with respect to personnel records, the protection and advocacy agency shall follow those procedures.
- (ii) Personnel records shall be protected from disclosure in compliance with the fundamental right of privacy established pursuant to Section 1 of Article I of the California Constitution. The custodian of personnel records shall have a right and a duty to resist attempts to allow the unauthorized disclosure of personnel records, and may not waive the privacy rights that are guaranteed pursuant to Section 1 of Article I of the California Constitution.
- (D) Supporting information that was relied upon in creating a report, including, but not limited to, all information and records that document interviews with persons who were interviewed, physical and documentary evidence that was reviewed, or related investigative findings.
 - (3) Discharge planning records.
- (c) Information in the possession of a program, facility, or service provider that must be available to the agency investigating instances of abuse or neglect pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 4902, whether written or in another medium, draft, preliminary, or final, including, but not limited to, handwritten notes, electronic files, photographs, videotapes, audiotapes, or records, shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following:
- (1) Information in reports prepared by individuals and entities performing certification or licensure reviews, or by professional accreditation organizations, as well as related assessments prepared for a program, facility, or service provider by its staff, contractors, or related entities, including peer review committees.

- (2) Information in professional, performance, building, or other safety standards, or demographic and statistical information, relating to the facility, program, or service provider.
- (d) The authority of the protection and advocacy agency to have access to records does not supersede any prohibition on discovery specified in Sections 1157 and 1157.6 of the Evidence Code, nor does it supersede any prohibition on disclosure subject to the physician–patient privilege or the psychotherapist–patient privilege.
- (e) An educational agency, including, but not limited to, public, private, and charter schools and public and private residential and nonresidential schools, shall provide the protection and advocacy agency with the name and contact information for the parent or guardian of a student for whom the protection and advocacy agency has authority to access, inspect, and copy records.
- (f) (1) The protection and advocacy agency shall have access to records of individuals described in subdivision (a) of Section 4902 and in subdivision (a), and other records that are relevant to conducting an investigation, under the circumstances described in those subdivisions, not later than three business days after the agency makes a written request for the records involved.
- (2) The protection and advocacy agency shall have immediate access to the records, including the right to inspect and copy the records, as described in subdivision (g), not later than 24 hours after the agency makes a request, without consent from another party, in a situation in which treatment, services, supports, or other assistance is provided to an individual with a disability, if the agency determines that the health or safety of the individual is in serious and immediate jeopardy, or in a case of the death of an individual with a disability.
- (3) If the protection and advocacy agency's access to records is denied or delayed beyond the deadlines specified in paragraphs (1) and (2), the protection and advocacy agency shall, within two business days after the expiration of the deadline, be provided with a written statement of reasons for the denial or delay. In the case of a denial for alleged lack of authorization, the name, address, and telephone number of the guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative of the individual with a disability shall be included in the statement.
- (g) A protection and advocacy agency shall be permitted to inspect and copy information and records, subject to a reasonable charge to offset duplicating costs. If the facility, program, or service provider or its agents copy the records for the protection and advocacy agency, it shall not charge the protection and advocacy agency an amount that would exceed the amount authorized by the California Public Records Act (Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 6250) of Division 7 of Title 1 of the Government Code) for reproducing documents. The protection and advocacy agency may make written notes when inspecting information and records, and may use its own photocopying equipment to obtain copies. For state—operated mental health facilities, the protection and advocacy agency may not use equipment or devices otherwise restricted in the facilities when copying records in a portion of the facility where the restriction applies. If a party other than the protection and advocacy agency performs the photocopying or other reproduction of records, it shall provide the photocopies or reproductions to the protection and advocacy

agency within the timeframes specified in subdivision (f). In addition, if records are kept or maintained electronically, they shall be provided to the protection and advocacy agency electronically.

- (h) (1) Confidential information kept or obtained by the protection and advocacy agency shall remain confidential and is not subject to disclosure.
- (2) The protection and advocacy agency shall obtain written consent from the following individuals, as applicable, before releasing information concerning them to a person not otherwise authorized to receive it:
- (A) An individual with a disability, a client, or the individual's or client's guardian, conservator, limited conservator, or other legal representative.
- (B) An individual who has been provided general information or technical assistance on a particular matter.
- (C) An individual who furnishes reports or information that form the basis for a determination of probable cause that an individual has been or may be subject to abuse or neglect, or is in serious and immediate jeopardy.
- (3) This subdivision shall not, however, prevent the protection and advocacy agency from doing any of the following:
- (A) Sharing the information with the individual client who is the subject of the record or report or other document, or with the client's legally authorized representative, subject to any limitation on disclosure to recipients of mental health services as provided in subsection (b) of Section 10806 of Title 42 of the United States Code.
- (B) Issuing a public report of the results of an investigation that maintains the confidentiality of individual service recipients.
- (C) Reporting the results of an investigation to responsible investigative or enforcement agencies in a manner that maintains the confidentiality of the individuals should an investigation reveal information concerning the facility, program, or service provider, or their staff or employees warranting possible sanctions or corrective action. The information may be reported to agencies that are responsible for facility, program, or service provider licensing or accreditation, employee discipline, employee licensing or certification suspension or revocation, or criminal investigation or prosecution.
 - (D) Pursuing alternative remedies, including the initiation of legal action.
- (E) Reporting suspected elder or dependent adult abuse pursuant to the Elder Abuse and Dependent Adult Civil Protection Act (Chapter 11 (commencing with Section 15600) of Part 3 of Division 9).
- (4) Notwithstanding the confidentiality requirements of this section, the protection and advocacy agency may make a report to investigative or enforcement agencies that reveals the identity of an individual with a disability, and information relating to their status or treatment in any of the following situations:
- (A) When the agency has received a complaint that the individual has been or may be subject to abuse and neglect, or has probable cause to believe that the individual has been or may be subject to abuse or neglect.
- (B) When the protection and advocacy agency determines that the health or safety of the individual is in serious and immediate jeopardy.

- (C) In the case of the death of an individual whom the protection and advocacy agency believes may have had a disability.
- (i) The protection and advocacy agency shall inform and train employees as appropriate regarding the confidentiality of client records.
- (j) The authority provided pursuant to subdivision (b) shall include access to all of the following:
- (1) An unredacted facility evaluation report form or an unredacted complaint investigation report form of the State Department of Social Services. This information shall remain confidential and subject to the confidentiality requirements of subdivision (h).
- (2) An unredacted citation report, unredacted licensing report, unredacted survey report, unredacted plan of correction, or unredacted statement of deficiency of the State Department of Public Health, prepared by authorized licensing personnel or authorized representatives as described in subdivision (a) of Section 5328.15. The information shall remain confidential and subject to the confidentiality requirements of subdivision (h).
- (k) Notwithstanding any other state law governing patient privacy, the sharing of health information and records with a protection and advocacy agency is permitted to the extent that the sharing is required by law and complies with the requirements of that law. The Legislature finds and declares that the federal Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 privacy rule permits the disclosure of protected health information to a protection and advocacy agency, without the authorization of the individual who is the subject of the protected health information, to the extent that the disclosure is required by law and the disclosure complies with the requirements of that law.

(Amended by Stats. 2019, Ch. 548, Sec. 3. (SB 398) Effective January 1, 2020.)

- 4904. (a) The protection and advocacy agency, its employees, and designated agents, shall not be liable for an injury resulting from an employee's or agent's act or omission where the act or omission was the result of the exercise, in good faith, of the discretion vested in him or her.
- (b) The protection and advocacy agency, its employees, and designated agents, shall not be liable for damages awarded under Section 3294 of the Civil Code or other damages imposed primarily for the sake of example and by way of punishing the defendant.
- (c) The protection and advocacy agency, its employees, and designated agents, when participating in filing a complaint or providing information pursuant to this division or participating in a judicial proceeding resulting therefrom shall be presumed to be acting in good faith and unless the presumption is rebutted, shall be immune from any liability, civil or criminal, and shall be immune from any penalty, sanction, or restriction that might be incurred or imposed.

(Added by Stats. 1991, Ch. 534, Sec. 7.)

4905. (a) No employee or agent of a facility, program, or service shall subject a person with a disability to reprisal or harassment or directly or indirectly take or threaten to take any action that would prevent the person, his or her legally authorized representative, or family member from reporting or otherwise bringing

to the attention of the protection and advocacy agency any facts or information relative to suspected abuse, neglect, or other violations of the person's rights.

(b) Any attempt to involuntarily remove from a facility, program, or service, or to deny privileges or rights without good cause to a person with a disability by whom or for whom a complaint has been made to the protection and advocacy agency, within 60 days after the date the complaint is made or within 60 days after the conclusion of any proceeding resulting from the complaint, shall raise a presumption that the action was taken in retaliation for the filing of the complaint.

(Amended by Stats. 2003, Ch. 878, Sec. 8. Effective January 1, 2004.)

- 4906. (a) The protection and advocacy agency may not obtain access through the use of physical force to facilities, programs, service recipients, residents, or records required by the division if this access is delayed or denied.
- (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), nothing in this division is intended to preclude the protection and advocacy agency from pursuing appropriate legal remedies to enforce its access authority under this division or applicable federal law.

(Added by Stats. 2003, Ch. 878, Sec. 9. Effective January 1, 2004.)

EXCERPTS FROM GOVERNMENT CODE

TITLE 14. CALIFORNIA EARLY INTERVENTION SERVICES ACT

(Title 14 repealed and added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003. See the later operative Title 14 added by Sec. 4 of Ch. 945.)

CHAPTER 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

(Chapter 1 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95000. This title may be cited as the California Early Intervention Services Act.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003. See same-numbered section in the later operative Title 14 that was added by Sec. 4 of Ch. 945.)

- 95001. (a) The Legislature hereby finds and declares all of the following:
- (1) There is a need to provide appropriate early intervention services individually designed for infants and toddlers from birth to two years of age, inclusive, who have disabilities or are at risk of having disabilities, to enhance their development and to minimize the potential for developmental delays.
- (2) Early intervention services for infants and toddlers with disabilities or who are at risk of having disabilities represent an investment of resources, in that these services reduce the ultimate costs to our society, by minimizing the need for special education and related services in later school years and by minimizing the likelihood of institutionalization. These services also maximize the ability of families to better provide for the special needs of their children. Early intervention services for infants and toddlers with disabilities maximize the potential of the individuals to be effective in the context of daily life and activities, including the potential to live independently, and exercise the full rights of citizenship. The earlier intervention is started, the greater is the ultimate cost–effectiveness and the higher is the educational attainment and quality of life achieved by children with disabilities.
- (3) The family is the constant in the child's life, while the service system and personnel within those systems fluctuate. Because the primary responsibility of an infant's or toddler's well-being rests with the family, services should support and enhance the family's capability to meet the special developmental needs of their infant or toddler with disabilities.
- (4) Family-to-family support strengthens families' ability to fully participate in services planning and their capacity to care for their infants or toddlers with disabilities.
- (5) Meeting the complex needs of infants with disabilities and their families requires active state and local coordinated, collaborative, and accessible service delivery systems that are flexible, culturally competent, and responsive to family-identified needs. When health, developmental, educational, and social

programs are coordinated, they are proven to be cost effective, not only for systems, but for families as well.

- (6) Family–professional collaboration contributes to changing the ways that early intervention services are provided and to enhancing their effectiveness.
- (7) Infants and toddlers with disabilities are a part of their communities, and as citizens make valuable contributions to society as a whole.
 - (b) Therefore, it is the intent of the Legislature that:
- (1) Funding provided under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) be used to improve and enhance early intervention services as defined in this title by developing innovative ways of providing family focused, coordinated services, which are built upon existing systems.
- (2) The State Department of Developmental Services, the State Department of Education, the State Department of Health Care Services, and the State Department of Social Services coordinate services to infants and toddlers with disabilities and their families. These agencies need to collaborate with families and communities to provide a family–centered, comprehensive, multidisciplinary, interagency, community–based, early intervention system for infants and toddlers with disabilities.
- (3) Families be well informed, supported, and respected as capable and collaborative decisionmakers regarding services for their child.
- (4) Professionals be supported to enhance their training and maintain a high level of expertise in their field, as well as knowledge of what constitutes most effective early intervention practices.
- (5) Families and professionals join in collaborative partnerships to develop early intervention services that meet the needs of infants and toddlers with disabilities, and that those partnerships be the basis for the development of services that meet the needs of the culturally and linguistically diverse population of California.
- (6) To the maximum extent possible, infants and toddlers with disabilities and their families be provided services in the most natural environment, and include the use of natural supports and existing community resources.
- (7) The services delivery system be responsive to the families and children it serves within the context of cooperation and coordination among the various agencies.
- (8) Early intervention program quality be ensured and maintained through established early intervention program and personnel standards.
- (9) The early intervention system be responsive to public input and participation in the development of implementation policies and procedures for early intervention services through the forum of an interagency coordinating council established pursuant to federal regulations under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.
- (c) It is not the intent of the Legislature to require the State Department of Education to implement this title unless adequate reimbursement, as specified and agreed to by the department, is provided to the department from federal funds from Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 22, Sec. 10. (AB 75) Effective June 27, 2013. Operative July 1, 2013, by Sec. 110 of Ch. 22. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95001.5. In order to prevent any potential conflict of interest and pursuant to Section 303.604 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations, no member of the interagency coordinating council may cast a vote on any matter that would provide direct financial benefit to that member or otherwise give the appearance of a conflict of interest.

(Added by Stats. 1997, Ch. 294, Sec. 2. Effective August 18, 1997. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95002. The purpose of this title is to provide a statewide system of coordinated, comprehensive, family-centered, multidisciplinary, interagency programs, responsible for providing appropriate early intervention services and support to all eligible infants and toddlers and their families.

(Repealed and added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003. See same-numbered section in the later operative Title 14 that was added by Sec. 4 of Ch. 945.)

- 95003. (a) The state's participation in Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) shall be contingent on the receipt of federal funds to cover the costs of complying with the federal statutes and regulations that impose new requirements on the state. The State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Education annually shall report to the Department of Finance during preparation of the Governor's Budget, and the May Revision, the budget year costs and federal funds projected to be available.
- (b) If the amount of funding provided by the federal government pursuant to Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act for the 1993–94 fiscal year, or any fiscal year thereafter, is not sufficient to fund the full increased costs of participation in this federal program by the local educational agencies, as required pursuant to this title, for infants and toddlers from birth to two years of age, inclusive, identified pursuant to Section 95014, and that lack of federal funding would require an increased contribution from the General Fund or a contribution from a local educational agency in order to fund those required and supplemental costs, the state shall terminate its participation in the program. Termination of the program shall occur on July 1 if local educational agencies have been notified of the termination prior to March 10 of that calendar year. If this notification is provided after March 10 of a calendar year, then termination shall not occur earlier than July 1 of the subsequent calendar year. The voluntary contribution by a state or local agency of funding for any of the programs or services required pursuant to this title shall not constitute grounds for terminating the state's participation in that federal program. It is the intent of the Legislature that if the program terminates, the termination shall be carried out in an orderly manner with notification of parents and certificated personnel.
- (c) This title shall remain in effect only until the state terminates its participation in Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act for individuals from birth to two years of age, inclusive, and notifies the Secretary of the Senate of the termination, and as of that later date is repealed. As the lead agency, the State

Department of Developmental Services, upon notification by the Department of Finance or the State Department of Education as to the insufficiency of federal funds and the termination of this program, shall be responsible for the payment of services pursuant to this title when no other agency or department is required to make these payments.

(Amended (as amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 106) by Stats. 2008, Ch. 179, Sec. 133. Effective January 1, 2009. Repealed conditionally by its own provisions. See same-numbered section in the later operative Title 14 that was added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4.)

- 95004. The early intervention services specified in this title shall be provided as follows:
- (a) Direct services for eligible infants and toddlers and their families shall be provided pursuant to the existing regional center system under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) of the Welfare and Institutions Code) and the existing local education agency system under appropriate sections of Part 30 (commencing with Section 56000) of the Education Code and regulations adopted pursuant thereto, and Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.).
- (b) (1) In providing services under this title, regional centers shall comply with the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) of the Welfare and Institutions Code, and its implementing regulations (Division 2 (commencing with Section 50201) of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations) including, but not limited to, those provisions relating to vendorization and ratesetting, and the Family Cost Participation Program, except where compliance with those provisions would result in any delays in, the provision of early intervention, or otherwise conflict with this title and the regulations implementing this title (Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 52000) of Division 2 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations), or Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.), and applicable federal regulations contained in Part 303 (commencing with Section 303.1) of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations. Notwithstanding any other law or regulation to the contrary, private health insurance for medical services or a health care service plan identified in the individualized family service plan, other than for evaluation and assessment, shall be used in compliance with applicable federal and state law and regulation.
- (2) When compliance with this subdivision would result in any delays in the provision of early intervention services for the provision of any of these services, the department may authorize a regional center to use a special service code that allows immediate procurement of the service.
- (c) The use of private health insurance or a health care service plan to pay for early intervention services under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) shall not:
- (1) Count towards or result in a loss of benefits due to the annual or lifetime health insurance or health care service plan coverage caps for the infant or toddler with a disability, the parent, or the child's family members who are covered under that health insurance policy or health care service plan contract.

- (2) Negatively affect the availability of health coverage for the infant or toddler with a disability, the parent, or the child's family members who are covered under that health insurance policy or health care service plan contract, or result in a discontinuance of the health insurance policy or the health care service plan contract or coverage under the health insurance policy or health care service plan contract for these individuals.
- (3) Be the basis for increasing the health insurance or health care service plan premium of the infant or toddler with a disability, the parent, or the child's family members covered under that health insurance policy or health care service plan contract.
- (d) Services shall be provided by family resource centers that provide, but are not limited to, parent-to-parent support, information dissemination and referral, public awareness, family professional collaboration activities, and transition assistance for families.
- (e) Existing obligations of the state to provide these services at state expense shall not be expanded.
- (f) It is the intent of the Legislature that services be provided in accordance with Sections 303.124, 303.126, and 303.527 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations.

(Amended (as amended by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 1) by Stats. 2012, Ch. 25, Sec. 1. (AB 1472) Effective June 27, 2012. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003. See same–numbered section in the later operative Title 14 that was added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4.)

CHAPTER 2. ADMINISTRATION

(Chapter 2 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95006. This title shall be administered under the shared direction of the Secretary of the Health and Human Services Agency and the Superintendent of Public Instruction. The planning, development, implementation, and monitoring of the statewide system of early intervention services shall be conducted by the State Department of Developmental Services in collaboration with the State Department of Education with the advice and assistance of an interagency coordinating council established pursuant to federal regulations.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 107. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95007. The State Department of Developmental Services shall serve as the lead agency responsible for administration and coordination of the statewide system. The specific duties and responsibilities of the State Department of Developmental Services shall include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
- (a) Establishing a single point of contact with the federal Office of Special Education Programs for the administration of Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.
- (b) Administering the state early intervention system in accordance with Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.), applicable regulations, and an approved state application.

- (c) Administering mandatory and discretionary components as specified in Sections 95022 and 95024.
- (d) Administering fiscal arrangements and interagency agreements with participating agencies and community-based organizations to implement this title.
- (e) Establishing interagency procedures, including the designation of local coordinating structures, as are necessary to share agency information and to coordinate policymaking activities.
- (f) Adopting written procedures for receiving and resolving complaints regarding violations of Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act by public agencies covered under this title, as specified in Section 1435(a)(10) of Title 20 of the United States Code and appropriate federal regulations.
- (g) Establishing, adopting, and implementing procedural safeguards that comply with the requirements of Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, as specified in Section 1439 of Title 20 of the United States Code and appropriate federal regulations.
- (h) (1) Monitoring of agencies, institutions, and organizations receiving assistance under this title.
- (2) Monitoring shall be conducted by interagency teams that are sufficiently trained to ensure compliance. Interagency teams shall consist of, but not be limited to, representatives from the State Department of Developmental Services, the State Department of Education, the interagency coordinating council, or a local family resource center or network, parent, direct service provider, or any other agency responsible for providing early intervention services.
- (3) All members of an interagency team shall have access to all information that is subject to review. Members of each interagency team shall maintain the confidentiality of the information, and each member of the interagency team shall sign a written agreement of confidentiality.
- (4) A summary of monitoring issues and findings shall be forwarded biannually to the interagency coordinating council for review.
- (i) Establishing innovative approaches to information distribution, family support services, and interagency coordination at the local level.
- (j) Ensuring the provision of appropriate early intervention services to all infants eligible under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) and under Section 95014, except for those infants who have solely a low incidence disability as defined in Section 56026.5 of the Education Code and who are not eligible for services under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) of the Welfare and Institutions Code).

The development and implementation of subdivisions (e) to (h), inclusive, shall be a collaborative effort between the State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Education. In establishing the written procedures for receiving and resolving complaints as specified in subdivision (f) and in establishing and implementing procedural safeguards as specified in subdivision (g), it is the intent of the Legislature that these procedures be identical for all infants served under this act and shall be in accordance with Sections 303.400 and 303.420(b) of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations. The procedural

safeguards and due process requirements established under this title shall replace and be used in lieu of due process procedures contained in Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 4500) of Division 4.5 of the Welfare and Institutions Code and Part 30 (commencing with Section 56500) of the Education Code for infants and their families eligible under this title.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 108. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95008. The State Department of Education shall be responsible for administering services and programs for infants with solely visual, hearing, and severe orthopedic impairments, and any combination thereof, who meet the criteria in Sections 56026 and 56026.5 of the Education Code, and in Section 3030(a), (b), (d), or (e) of, and Section 3031 of, Title 5 of the California Code of Regulations and Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) and who are not eligible for services under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) of the Welfare and Institutions Code).

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 109. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95009. The development of joint regulations for meeting the requirements of this title shall be the shared responsibility of the State Department of Developmental Services on behalf of the Secretary of the Health and Welfare Agency, and the State Department of Education on behalf of the Superintendent of Public Instruction. The joint regulations shall be agreed upon by both departments. These regulations shall be developed and approved by October 1, 1995. The Department of Finance shall review and comment upon the joint regulations prior to any public hearing on them.

(Added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 3. STATE INTERAGENCY COORDINATION

(Chapter 3 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95012. (a) The following departments shall cooperate and coordinate their early intervention services for eligible infants and their families under this title, and need to collaborate with families and communities, to provide a family–centered, comprehensive, multidisciplinary, interagency, community–based early intervention system:
 - (1) State Department of Developmental Services.
 - (2) State Department of Education.
 - (3) State Department of Health Care Services.
 - (4) State Department of Social Services.
- (b) Each participating department shall enter into an interagency agreement with the State Department of Developmental Services. Each interagency agreement shall specify, at a minimum, the agency's current and continuing level of financial participation in providing services to infants and toddlers with disabilities and their families. Each interagency agreement shall also specify procedures for resolving

disputes in a timely manner. Interagency agreements shall also contain provisions for ensuring effective cooperation and coordination among agencies concerning policymaking activities associated with the implementation of this title, including legislative proposals, regulation development, and fiscal planning. All interagency agreements shall be reviewed annually and revised as necessary.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 22, Sec. 11. (AB 75) Effective June 27, 2013. Operative July 1, 2013, by Sec. 110 of Ch. 22. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 4. ELIGIBILITY

(Chapter 4 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95014. (a) The term "eligible infant or toddler" for the purposes of this title means infants and toddlers from birth through two years of age, for whom a need for early intervention services, as specified in the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) and applicable regulations, is documented by means of assessment and evaluation as required in Sections 95016 and 95018 and who meet one of the following criteria:
- (1) Infants and toddlers with a developmental delay in one or more of the following five areas: cognitive development; physical and motor development, including vision and hearing; communication development; social or emotional development; or adaptive development. Developmentally delayed infants and toddlers are those who are determined to have a significant difference between the expected level of development for their age and their current level of functioning. This determination shall be made by qualified personnel who are recognized by, or part of, a multidisciplinary team, including the parents. A significant difference is defined as a 33–percent delay in one or more developmental areas.
- (2) Infants and toddlers with established risk conditions, who are infants and toddlers with conditions of known etiology or conditions with established harmful developmental consequences. The conditions shall be diagnosed by qualified personnel recognized by, or part of, a multidisciplinary team, including the parents. The condition shall be certified as having a high probability of leading to developmental delay if the delay is not evident at the time of diagnosis.
- (3) Infants and toddlers who are at high risk of having substantial developmental disability due to a combination of biomedical risk factors, the presence of which are diagnosed by qualified personnel recognized by, or part of, a multidisciplinary team, including the parents.
- (b) Regional centers and local educational agencies shall be responsible for ensuring that eligible infants and toddlers are served as follows:
- (1) The State Department of Developmental Services and regional centers shall be responsible for the provision of appropriate early intervention services that are required for California's participation in Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) for all infants eligible under this section, except for those infants with solely a visual, hearing, or severe orthopedic impairment, or any combination of those impairments, who meet the criteria in Sections 56026 and 56026.5 of the Education Code, and in Section 3030(a) or (b) of, and Section 3031 of, Title 5 of the California Code of Regulations.

- (2) The State Department of Education and local educational agencies shall be responsible for the provision of appropriate early intervention services in accordance with Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.) for infants with solely a visual, hearing, or severe orthopedic impairment, or any combination of those impairments, who meet the criteria in Sections 56026 and 56026.5 of the Education Code, and in Section 3030(a) or (b) of, and Section 3031 of, Title 5 of the California Code of Regulations, and who are not eligible for services under the Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services Act (Division 4.5 (commencing with Section 4500) of the Welfare and Institutions Code).
- (3) The transfer procedures and timelines, as provided under subdivision (d) of Section 4643.5 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, shall apply if the circumstances pertaining to an eligible infant or toddler are that the child (A) has an order for foster care placement, is awaiting foster care placement, or is placed in out–of–home care through voluntary placement as defined in subdivision (o) of Section 11400 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, and (B) transfers between regional centers.
- (c) For infants and toddlers and their families who are eligible to receive services from both a regional center and a local educational agency, the regional center shall be the agency responsible for providing or purchasing appropriate early intervention services that are beyond the mandated responsibilities of local educational agencies and that are required for California's participation in Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.). The local educational agency shall provide special education services up to its funded program capacity as established annually by the State Department of Education in consultation with the State Department of Developmental Services and the Department of Finance.
- (d) An agency or multidisciplinary team, including any agency listed in Section 95012, shall not presume or determine eligibility, including eligibility for medical services, for any other agency. However, regional centers and local educational agencies shall coordinate intake, evaluation, assessment, and individualized family service plans for infants and toddlers and their families who are served by an agency.
- (e) Upon termination of the program pursuant to Section 95003, the State Department of Developmental Services shall be responsible for the payment of services pursuant to this title.
 - (f) This section shall become operative on January 1, 2015.

(Amended by Stats. 2015, Ch. 303, Sec. 239. (AB 731) Effective January 1, 2016. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 5. SERVICES

(Chapter 5 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95016. (a) Each infant or toddler referred for evaluation for early intervention services shall have a timely, comprehensive, multidisciplinary evaluation of his or her needs and level of functioning in order to determine eligibility. In the process of determining eligibility of an infant or toddler, an assessment shall be conducted by

qualified personnel, and shall include a family interview, to identify the child's unique strengths and needs and the services appropriate to meet those needs; and the resources, priorities, and concerns of the family and the supports and services necessary to enhance the family's capacity to meet the developmental needs of their infant or toddler. Evaluations and assessments shall be shared and utilized between the regional center and the local educational agency, and any other agency providing services for the eligible infant or toddler, as appropriate. Family assessments shall be family directed and voluntary on the part of the family. Families shall be afforded the opportunity to participate in all decisions regarding eligibility and services.

(b) Regional centers and local educational agencies or their designees shall be responsible for ensuring that the requirements of this section are implemented. The procedures, requirements, and timelines for evaluation and assessment shall be consistent with the statutes and regulations under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1431 et seq.), applicable regulations, and this title, and shall be specified in regulations adopted pursuant to Section 95028.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 111. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95018. Each eligible infant or toddler and family shall be provided a service coordinator who will be responsible for facilitating the implementation of the individualized family service plan and for coordinating with other agencies and persons providing services to the family. The qualifications, responsibilities, and functions of service coordinators shall be consistent with the statutes and regulations under Part C and this title, and shall be specified in regulations adopted pursuant to Section 95028. The State Department of Developmental Services shall ensure that service coordinators, as defined in federal law, meet federal and state regulation requirements, are trained to work with infants and their families, and meet competency requirements set forth in Section 303.22(d) of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations. Service coordinator caseloads shall be an overall average of 62 consumers to each staff member. Pursuant to Section 303.521 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations, service coordination is not subject to any fees that might be established for any other federal or state program.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 112. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95020. (a) An eligible infant or toddler shall have an individualized family service plan. The individualized family service plan shall be used in place of an individualized education program required pursuant to Sections 4646 and 4646.5 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, the individualized program plan required pursuant to Section 56340 of the Education Code, or any other applicable service plan.
- (b) For an infant or toddler who has been evaluated for the first time, a meeting to share the results of the evaluation, to determine eligibility and, for children who are eligible, to develop the initial individualized family service plan shall be conducted within 45 calendar days of receipt of the written referral. Evaluation results and determination of eligibility may be shared in a meeting with the family

prior to the individualized family service plan. Written parent consent to evaluate and assess shall be obtained within the 45–day timeline. A regional center, local educational agency, or the designee of one of those entities shall initiate and conduct this meeting. Families shall be afforded the opportunity to participate in all decisions regarding eligibility and services. During intake and assessment, but no later than the individualized family service plan meeting, the parents, legal guardian, or conservator shall provide copies of any health benefit cards under which the consumer is eligible to receive health benefits, including, but not limited to, private health insurance, a health care service plan, Medi–Cal, Medicare, and TRICARE. If the individual, or, where appropriate, the parents, legal guardians, or conservators, have no such benefits, the regional center shall not use that fact to negatively impact the services that the individual may or may not receive from the regional center.

- (c) Parents shall be fully informed of their rights, including the right to invite another person, including a family member or an advocate or peer parent, or any or all of them, to accompany them to any or all individualized family service plan meetings. With parental consent, a referral shall be made to the local family resource center or network.
- (d) The individualized family service plan shall be in writing and shall address all of the following:
- (1) A statement of the infant's or toddler's present levels of physical development including vision, hearing, and health status, cognitive development, communication development, social and emotional development, and adaptive developments.
- (2) With the concurrence of the family, a statement of the family's concerns, priorities, and resources related to meeting the special developmental needs of the eligible infant or toddler.
- (3) A statement of the major outcomes expected to be achieved for the infant or toddler and family where services for the family are related to meeting the special developmental needs of the eligible infant or toddler.
- (4) The criteria, procedures, and timelines used to determine the degree to which progress toward achieving the outcomes is being made and whether modifications or revisions are necessary.
- (5) (A) A statement of the specific early intervention services necessary to meet the unique needs of the infant or toddler as identified in paragraph (3), including, but not limited to, the frequency, intensity, location, duration, and method of delivering the services, and ways of providing services in natural generic environments, including group training for parents on behavioral intervention techniques in lieu of some or all of the in–home parent training component of the behavior intervention services, and purchase of neighborhood preschool services and needed qualified personnel in lieu of infant development programs.
- (B) Effective July 1, 2009, at the time of development, review, or modification of an infant's or toddler's individualized family service plan, the regional center shall consider both of the following:

- (i) The use of group training for parents on behavior intervention techniques, in lieu of some or all of the in-home parent training component of the behavior intervention services.
- (ii) The purchase of neighborhood preschool services and needed qualified personnel, in lieu of infant development programs.
 - (6) A statement of the agency responsible for providing the identified services.
- (7) The name of the service coordinator who shall be responsible for facilitating implementation of the plan and coordinating with other agencies and persons.
- (8) The steps to be taken to ensure transition of the infant or toddler upon reaching three years of age to other appropriate services. These may include, as appropriate, special education or other services offered in natural environments.
- (9) The projected dates for the initiation of services in paragraph (5) and the anticipated duration of those services.
- (e) Each service identified on the individualized family service plan shall be designated as one of three types:
- (1) An early intervention service, as defined in subsection (4) of Section 1432 of Title 20 of the United States Code, and applicable regulations, that is provided or purchased through the regional center, local educational agency, or other participating agency. The State Department of Health Care Services and the State Department of Social Services shall provide services in accordance with state and federal law and applicable regulations, and up to the level of funding as appropriated by the Legislature. Early intervention services identified on an individualized family service plan that exceed the funding, statutory, and regulatory requirements of these departments shall be provided or purchased by regional centers or local educational agencies under subdivisions (b) and (c) of Section 95014. The State Department of Health Care Services and the State Department of Social Services shall not be required to provide early intervention services over their existing funding, statutory, and regulatory requirements.
- (2) Another service, other than those specified in paragraph (1), which the eligible infant or toddler or his or her family may receive from other state programs, subject to the eligibility standards of those programs.
- (3) A referral to a nonrequired service that may be provided to an eligible infant or toddler or his or her family. Nonrequired services are those services that are not defined as early intervention services or do not relate to meeting the special developmental needs of an eligible infant or toddler related to the disability, but that may be helpful to the family. The granting or denial of nonrequired services by a public or private agency is not subject to appeal under this title. Notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, effective July 1, 2009, with the exception of durable medical equipment, regional centers shall not purchase nonrequired services, but may refer a family to a nonrequired service that may be available to an eligible infant or toddler or his or her family.
- (f) An annual review, and other periodic reviews, of the individualized family service plan for an infant or toddler and the infant's or toddler's family shall be conducted to determine the degree of progress that is being made in achieving the outcomes specified in the plan and whether modification or revision of the outcomes or services is necessary. The frequency, participants, purpose, and

required processes for annual and periodic reviews shall be consistent with the statutes and regulations under Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1400 et seq.) and this title, and shall be specified in regulations adopted pursuant to Section 95028. At the time of the review, the parents, legal guardian, or conservator shall provide copies of any health benefit cards under which the consumer is eligible to receive health benefits, including, but not limited to, private health insurance, a health care service plan, Medi–Cal, Medicare, and TRICARE. If the parents, legal guardian, or conservator have no such benefit cards, the regional center shall not use that fact to negatively impact the services that the individual may or may not receive from the regional center.

- (g) (1) A regional center shall communicate and provide written materials in the family's native language during the assessment, evaluation, and planning process for the individualized family service plan, as required by Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (20 U.S.C. Sec. 1400 et seq.) and implementing regulations, and as required by Sections 11135 to 11139.7, inclusive, and implementing regulations, including providing alternative communication services pursuant to Sections 98210 to 98211, inclusive, of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (2) The family's native language shall be documented in the individualized family service plan.

(Amended by Stats. 2013, Ch. 685, Sec. 2. (SB 555) Effective January 1, 2014. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95020.5. (a) Effective July 1, 2011, regional centers shall begin transitioning providers of early intervention services purchased through a regional center to electronic billing. All providers of early intervention services provided or purchased through a regional center shall submit all billings electronically for services provided on or after July 1, 2012, with the exception of the following:
- (1) A provider whose services are paid for by vouchers, as that term is defined in subdivision (i) of Section 4512 of the Welfare and Institutions Code.
- (2) A provider who demonstrates that submitting billings electronically for services presents a substantial financial hardship.
- (b) For purposes of this section, "electronic billing" is defined as the Regional Center e-Billing System web application provided by the State Department of Developmental Services.

(Added by Stats. 2011, Ch. 37, Sec. 2. (AB 104) Effective June 30, 2011. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95021. (a) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, any vendor who provides applied behavioral analysis (ABA) services or intensive behavioral intervention services, or both, as defined in subdivision (d), shall:
- (1) Conduct a behavioral assessment of each infant or toddler to whom the vendor provides these services.
- (2) Design an intervention plan that shall include the service type, number of hours, and parent participation needed to achieve the goals and objectives of the infant or toddler, as set forth in his or her individualized family service plan (IFSP).

The intervention plan shall also set forth the frequency at which the progress of the infant or toddler shall be evaluated and reported.

- (3) Provide a copy of the intervention plan to the regional center for review and consideration by the planning team members.
- (b) Effective July 1, 2009, notwithstanding any other provision of law or regulation to the contrary, regional centers shall:
- (1) Only purchase ABA services or intensive behavioral intervention services that reflect evidence–based practices, promote positive social behaviors, and ameliorate behaviors that interfere with learning and social interactions.
- (2) Only purchase ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services when the parent or parents of an infant or toddler receiving services participate in the intervention plan for the infant or toddler, given the critical nature of parent participation to the success of the intervention plan.
- (3) Not purchase either ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services for purposes of providing respite, day care, or school services.
- (4) Discontinue purchasing ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services for an infant or toddler when his or her treatment goals and objectives, as described under subdivision (a), are achieved. ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services shall not be discontinued until the goals and objectives are reviewed and updated as required in paragraph (5) and shall be discontinued only if those updated treatment goals and objectives do not require ABA or intensive behavioral intervention services.
- (5) For each infant or toddler, evaluate the vendor's intervention plan and number of service hours for ABA or intensive behavioral intervention no less than every six months, consistent with evidence–based practices. If necessary, the intervention plan's treatment goals and objectives shall be updated and revised.
- (6) Not reimburse a parent for participating in a behavioral services treatment program.
- (c) For infants and toddlers receiving ABA or behavioral intervention services on July 1, 2009, as part of their IFSP, subdivision (b) shall apply on August 1, 2009.
 - (d) For purposes of this section the following definitions shall apply:
- (1) "Applied behavioral analysis" means the design, implementation, and evaluation of systematic instructional and environmental modifications to promote positive social behaviors and reduce or ameliorate behaviors which interfere with learning and social interaction.
- (2) "Intensive behavioral intervention" means any form of applied behavioral analysis that is comprehensive, designed to address all domains of functioning, and provided in multiple settings for no more than 40 hours per week, across all settings, depending on the individual's needs and progress. Interventions can be delivered in a one–to–one ratio or small group format, as appropriate.
- (3) "Evidence-based practice" means a decisionmaking process which integrates the best available scientifically rigorous research, clinical expertise, and individual's characteristics. Evidence-based practice is an approach to treatment rather than a specific treatment. Evidence-based practice promotes the collection, interpretation, integration, and continuous evaluation of valid, important, and

applicable individual— or family—reported, clinically—observed, and research—supported evidence. The best available evidence, matched to infant or toddler circumstances and preferences, is applied to ensure the quality of clinical judgments and facilitates the most cost—effective care.

- (4) "Parent" has the same meaning as defined in paragraph (15) of subdivision (b) of Section 52000 of Title 17 of the California Code of Regulations.
- (5) "Parent participation" shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following meanings:
 - (A) Completion of group instruction on the basics of behavior intervention.
 - (B) Implementation of intervention strategies according to the intervention plan.
- (C) If needed, collection of data on behavioral strategies and submission of that data to the provider for incorporation into progress reports.
 - (D) Participation in any needed clinical meetings.
- (E) Purchase of suggested behavior modification materials or community involvement if a reward system is used.

(Added by Stats. 2009, 4th Ex. Sess., Ch. 9, Sec. 4. Effective July 28, 2009. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95022. The statewide system of early intervention shall be administered by the State Department of Developmental Services in collaboration with the State Department of Education and with the advice and assistance of an interagency coordinating council established pursuant to federal regulations and shall include all of the following mandatory components:
- (a) A central directory that includes information about early intervention services, resources, and experts available in the state, professionals and other groups providing services to eligible infants and toddlers, and research and demonstration projects being conducted in the state. The central directory shall specify the nature and scope of the services available and the telephone number and address for each of the sources listed in the directory.
- (b) A public awareness program focusing on early identification of eligible infants and toddlers and the dissemination of information about the purpose and scope of the system of early intervention services and how to access evaluation and other early intervention services.
- (c) Personnel standards that ensure that personnel are appropriately and adequately prepared and trained.
- (d) A comprehensive system of personnel development that provides training for personnel including, but not limited to, public and private providers, primary referral sources, paraprofessionals, and persons who will serve as service coordinators. The training shall specifically address at least all of the following:
- (1) Understanding the early intervention services system, including the family service plan process.
- (2) Meeting the interrelated social, emotional, and health needs of eligible infants and toddlers.
- (3) Assisting families in meeting the special developmental needs of the infant or toddler, assisting professionals to utilize best practices in family focused early intervention services and promoting family professional collaboration.

- (4) Reflecting the unique needs of local communities and promoting culturally competent service delivery.
- (e) A comprehensive child-find system, including policies and procedures that ensure that all infants and toddlers who may be eligible for services under this title are identified, located, and evaluated, that services are coordinated between participating agencies, and that infants and toddlers are referred to the appropriate agency.
- (f) A surrogate parent program established pursuant to Section 303.406 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations to be used by regional centers and local education agencies.

(Amended by Stats. 1998, Ch. 485, Sec. 103. Effective January 1, 1999. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 6. FUNDING

(Chapter 6 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95024. (a) Any increased cost to local educational agencies due to the implementation of this title shall be funded from the Part C federal funds provided for the purposes of this title.
- (b) Any increased costs to regional centers due to the implementation of this title shall be funded from the Part C federal funds provided for the purposes of this title.
- (c) The annual Budget Act shall specify the amount of federal Part C funds allocated for local assistance and for state operations individually, for the State Department of Developmental Services, and for the State Department of Education.
- (d) If federal funds are available after mandatory components and increased costs in subdivisions (a) and (b), if any, are funded, the lead agency, in consultation with the State Department of Education, may do the following:
- (1) Designate local interagency coordination areas throughout the state and allocate available Part C federal funds to fund interagency coordination activities, including, but not limited to, outreach and public awareness, and interagency approaches to service planning and delivery. If the lead agency chooses to designate and fund local interagency coordination areas, the lead agency shall first offer to enter into a contract with the regional center or a local educational agency. If the regional center or any of the local educational agencies do not accept the offer, the lead agency, in consultation with the State Department of Education and the approval of the regional center and local educational agencies in the area, directly may enter into a contract with a private, nonprofit organization. Nothing in this section shall preclude a regional center or local educational agency that enters into a contract with the lead agency from subcontracting with a private, nonprofit organization.
- (2) Allocate funds to support family resource services, including, but not limited to, parent-to-parent support, information dissemination and referral, public awareness, family-professional collaboration activities, and transition assistance for families.
- (e) If an expenditure plan is developed under subdivision (d), the lead agency, in consultation with the State Department of Education, shall give high priority to funding family resource services.

(f) Nothing in this section shall be construed to limit the lead agency's authority, in consultation with the State Department of Education, to allocate discretionary Part C federal funds for any legitimate purpose consistent with the statutes and regulations under Part C (20 U.S.C. Secs. 1431 to 1444, inclusive) and this title.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 114. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 7. DATA COLLECTION

(Chapter 7 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

95026. The lead agency shall maintain a system for compiling data required by the federal Office of Special Education Programs, through Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, including the number of eligible infants and toddlers and their families in need of appropriate early intervention services, the number of eligible infants and toddlers and their families served, the types of services provided, and other information required by the federal Office of Special Education Programs. All participating agencies listed in Section 95012 shall assist in the development of the system and shall cooperate with the lead agency in meeting federal data requirements. The feasibility of using existing systems and including social security numbers shall be explored to facilitate data collection.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 115. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 8. REGULATIONS

(Chapter 8 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95028. (a) On or before October 1, 1995, the State Department of Developmental Services, on behalf of the Secretary of the Health and Human Services Agency, and the State Department of Education, on behalf of the Superintendent of Public Instruction, jointly shall develop, approve, and implement regulations, as necessary, to comply with the requirements of this title and Part C, as specified in federal statutes and regulations.
- (b) The regulations developed pursuant to this section shall include, but are not limited to, the following requirements:
- (1) The administrative structure for planning and implementation of the requirements of this title and Part C.
 - (2) Eligibility for Part C services.
 - (3) Evaluation and assessment.
 - (4) Individualized family service plans.
 - (5) Service coordination.
- (6) The program and service components of the statewide system for early intervention services.
- (7) The duties and responsibilities of the lead agency as specified in Section 95006, including procedural safeguards and the process for resolving complaints against a public agency for violation of the requirements of Part C.

(c) The State Department of Developmental Services shall adopt regulations to implement this title in accordance with Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2. Initial regulations to implement this title shall be adopted as emergency regulations. The adoption of these initial emergency regulations shall be considered by the Office of Administrative Law to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health and safety, or general welfare. The initial emergency regulations shall remain in effect for no more than 180 days. These regulations shall be jointly developed by the State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Education by July 1, 1994. The Department of Finance shall review and comment upon the emergency regulations prior to their adoption.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 116. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

CHAPTER 9. EVALUATION

(Chapter 9 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 2. Effective October 8, 1993. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95029. The State Department of Developmental Services and the State Department of Education shall ensure that an independent evaluation of the program and its structure is completed by October 1, 1996. The evaluation shall address the following issues:
- (a) The efficiency and cost-effectiveness of the state administrative structure, the local interagency coordinating structure, and the mandatory program components.
- (b) The degree to which programs and services provided through regional centers and local educational agencies fulfill the purpose of Part C of the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.
- (c) The extent to which implementation of the program has resulted in improved services for infants and their families, and greater satisfaction with service delivery by families.
 - (d) The outcomes and effectiveness of family resource centers.
- (e) The adequacy of the Part C funding models. The evaluation shall be funded with federal funds.

(Amended by Stats. 2007, Ch. 56, Sec. 117. Effective January 1, 2008. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

- 95029.5. (a) The State Department of Education shall conduct a study of the current methods of providing special instruction and other services to infants and toddlers who are deaf or hard of hearing. The study shall be funded, upon appropriation by the Legislature, by any available federal funds administered by the State Department of Education and shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following:
 - (1) The personnel utilized.
- (2) The varying approaches utilized in providing services to individuals with single disabilities, as compared to the approaches used in providing services to individuals with multiple disabilities, including hearing impairments.
 - (3) The adequacy of the resources and personnel standards.

- (4) The costs associated with ensuring that infants and toddlers who are deaf or hard of hearing received special instruction from credentialed teachers of the deaf.
- (b) The department shall report to the Legislature by January 1, 2006, recommendations regarding how to best provide and fund appropriate quality services for these children.

(Added by Stats. 2004, Ch. 456, Sec. 1. Effective January 1, 2005. Repealed conditionally as prescribed in Section 95003.)

TITLE 14. CALIFORNIA EARLY INTERVENTION SERVICES ACT

(Title 14 repealed (in Sec. 2) and added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4. Effective October 8, 1993. Pursuant to Section 95004, this Title 14 becomes fully operative upon repeal of the Title 14 added by Sec. 2 of Ch. 945.)

CHAPTER 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS

(Chapter 1 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4. Effective October 8, 1993. Operation contingent as provided in Section 95004.)

Article 1. General Provisions

(Article 1 added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4. Effective October 8, 1993. Operation contingent as provided in Section 95004.)

95000. The Legislature finds that disabled and high-risk infants now survive the newborn period due to greatly improved surgical and medical care services. However, in many communities, services that provide the careful nurturing and stimulation that these infants need to develop to their potential are not available. The Legislature hereby finds and declares that individualized early intervention services for infants who are at high risk or who have a disabling condition, and for their families, which provide educational, developmental, health, and social services with active parent involvement, can significantly reduce the potential impact of many disabling conditions and positively influence later development when the child reaches school age.

The Legislature further finds that infants have unique needs and therefore require both a unique service delivery model, which may be different from any system currently in place in California, and unique program and personnel standards specific to the needs of infants who are at high risk or who have a disabling condition and their families.

The Legislature further acknowledges that early intervention services are cost effective in that these services frequently make productive citizens of children and eliminate the far greater costs of long-term remedial treatment for, and unnecessary lifelong dependency on, others.

(Amended (as added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4) by Stats. 2004, Ch. 183, Sec. 184. Effective January 1, 2005. Operation contingent as provided in Section 95004.)

95002. It is the intent of the Legislature that those agencies which possess the greatest expertise in providing early intervention services to infants and their families in the past continue to provide these services. It is the further intent of the Legislature that existing early intervention services rendered by state and local public agencies and private agencies be coordinated and maximized through interagency services with specific state and local government responsibilities.

(Repealed (in Sec. 2) and added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4. Effective October 8, 1993. Operation contingent as provided in Section 95004.)

95003. It is the intent of the Legislature that the State Department of Health Care Services, the State Department of Developmental Services, the State Department of Social Services, and the State Department of Education work together to provide coordinated, interagency services to high–risk and disabled infants and their families.

(Amended (as added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4) by Stats. 2012, Ch. 438, Sec. 5. (AB 1468) Effective September 22, 2012. Operation contingent as provided in Section 95004.)

95004. This title shall become operative upon the repeal of Title 14 (commencing with Section 95000) as added by Section 2 of Chapter 945 of the Statutes of 1993.

(Amended (as added by Stats. 1993, Ch. 945, Sec. 4) by Stats. 1994, Ch. 146, Sec. 86. Effective January 1, 1995.)